Advanced Courses in Mathematics CRM Barcelona

Masayuki Asaoka Aziz El Kacimi Alaoui Steven Hurder Ken Richardson

Foliations: Dynamics, Geometry and Topology



🕅 Birkhäuser



Advanced Courses in Mathematics CRM Barcelona

Centre de Recerca Matemàtica

Managing Editor: Carles Casacuberta

More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/5038

Masayuki Asaoka • Aziz El Kacimi Alaoui Steven Hurder • Ken Richardson

Foliations: Dynamics, Geometry and Topology

Editors for this volume:

Jesús Álvarez López (Universidade de Santiago de Compostela) Marcel Nicolau (Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona)



Masayuki Asaoka Department of Mathematics Kyoto University Kyoto, Japan

Steven Hurder Department of Mathematics University of Illinois at Chicago Chicago, IL, USA Aziz El Kacimi Alaoui LAMAV-ISTV2 Université de Valenciennes Valenciennes, France

Ken Richardson Department of Mathematics Texas Christian University Fort Worth, TX, USA

 ISSN 2297-0304
 ISSN 2297-0312 (electronic)

 ISBN 978-3-0348-0870-5
 ISBN 978-3-0348-0871-2 (eBook)

 DOI 10.1007/978-3-0348-0871-2
 Springer Basel Heidelberg New York Dordrecht London

Library of Congress Control Number: 2014952674

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010): Primary: 57R30; Secondary: 37B40, 37C15, 37C20, 37C85, 37M25, 54C56, 58A12, 58H15, 58J20

© Springer Basel 2014

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed. Exempted from this legal reservation are brief excerpts in connection with reviews or scholarly analysis or material supplied specifically for the purpose of being entered and executed on a computer system, for exclusive use by the purchaser of the work. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the Copyright Law of the Publisher's location, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Permissions for use may be obtained through RightsLink at the Copyright Clearance Center. Violations are liable to prosecution under the respective Copyright Law.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

While the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication, neither the authors nor the editors nor the publisher can accept any legal responsibility for any errors or omissions that may be made. The publisher makes no warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein.

Printed on acid-free paper

Springer Basel is part of Springer Science+Business Media (www.birkhauser-science.com)

Foreword

This book is an introduction to several active research topics in Foliation Theory. It is based on lecture notes of some of the courses given at the school *Advanced Course on Foliations: Dynamics, Geometry, Topology*, held in May 2010 at the Centre de Recerca Matemàtica (CRM) in Bellaterra, Barcelona. This school was one of the main activities of the Research Programme on Foliations, which took place at the CRM from April to July 2010. The program of that event consisted of five courses taught by Aziz El Kacimi-Alaoui, Steven Hurder, Masayuki Asaoka, Ken Richardson, and Elmar Vogt.

These courses dealt with different aspects of Foliation Theory, which is the qualitative study of differential equations on manifolds. It was initiated by the works of H. Poincaré and I. Bendixson, and later developed by C. Ehresmann, G. Reeb, A. Haefliger, S. Novikov, W. Thurston and many others. Since then, the subject has become a broad research field in Mathematics.

The course of Aziz El Kacimi-Alaoui is an elementary introduction to this theory. Through simple and diverse examples, he discusses, in particular, the fundamental concept of transverse structure.

The lectures of Steven Hurder develop ideas from smooth dynamical systems for the study and classification of foliations of compact manifolds, by alternating the presentation of motivating examples and related concepts. The first two lectures develop the fundamental concepts of limit sets and cycles for leaves, foliation "time" and the leafwise geodesic flow, and transverse exponents and stable manifolds. The third lecture discusses applications of the generalization of Pesin Theory for flows to foliations. The last two lectures consider the classification theory of smooth foliations according to their types: hyperbolic, parabolic or elliptic.

For a smooth locally free action, the collection of the orbits forms a foliation. The leafwise cohomology of the orbit foliation controls the deformation of the action in many cases. The course by Masayuki Asaoka starts with the definition and some basic examples of locally free actions, including flows with no stationary points. After that, he discusses how to compute the leafwise cohomology and how to apply it to the description of deformation of actions.

In the lectures given by Ken Richardson, he investigates generalizations of the ordinary Dirac operator to manifolds endowed with Riemannian foliations or compact Lie group actions. If the manifold comes equipped with a Clifford algebra action on a bundle over the manifold, one may define a corresponding transversal Dirac operator. He studies the geometric and analytic properties of these operators, and obtains a corresponding index formula.

We would like to express our deep gratitude to the authors of these Advanced Courses for their enthusiastic work, to the director, J. Bruna, and the staff of the CRM, whose help was essential in the organization of these Advanced Courses, and to C. Casacuberta, editor of this series, for his help and patience. We also thank the "Ministerio de Educación y Ciencia" and the Ingenio Mathematica programme of the Spanish government for providing financial support for the organization of the courses.

Jesús A. Álvarez López and Marcel Nicolau

Contents

1	Deformation of Locally Free Actions and Leafwise Cohomology Masayuki Asaoka							
	Introduction							
	1.1		ly free actions and their deformations	$\frac{1}{3}$				
		1.1.1	Locally free actions	3				
		1.1.2	Rigidity and deformations of actions	5				
	1.2	Rigidi	ity and deformation of flows	7				
		1.2.1	Parameter rigidity of locally free \mathbb{R} -actions	7				
		1.2.2	Deformation of flows	10				
			ise cohomology	11				
		1.3.1	Definition and some basic properties	11				
		1.3.2	Computation by Fourier analysis	14				
		1.3.3	Computation by a Mayer–Vietoris argument	16				
		1.3.4	Other examples	17				
	1.4	Paran	neter deformation	19				
		1.4.1	The canonical 1-form	19				
		1.4.2	Parameter deformation of \mathbb{R}^p -actions	22				
		1.4.3	Parameter rigidity of some non-abelian actions	24				
		1.4.4	A complete deformation for actions of GA	28				
	1.5	mation of orbits	30					
		1.5.1	Infinitesimal deformation of foliations	30				
		1.5.2	Hamilton's criterion for local rigidity	31				
		1.5.3	Existence of locally transverse deformations	32				
		1.5.4	Transverse geometric structures	34				
	Bibliography							
2	Fundaments of Foliation Theory 4							
4			cimi Alaoui	41				
	Fore	eword		41				
	Part	Part I. Foliations by Example						
			alities	41				

	2.1.1	Induced foliations				
	2.1.2	Morphisms of foliations 44				
	2.1.3	Frobenius Theorem				
	2.1.4	Holonomy of a leaf				
2.2	Trans	verse structures				
	2.2.1	Lie foliations				
	2.2.2	Transversely parallelizable foliations				
	2.2.3	Riemannian foliations 48				
	2.2.4	\mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliations				
	2.2.5	Transversely holomorphic foliations				
2.3	More examples					
	2.3.1	Simple foliations				
	2.3.2	Linear foliation on the torus \mathbb{T}^2				
	2.3.3	One-dimensional foliations				
	2.3.4	Reeb foliation on the 3-sphere \mathbb{S}^3				
	2.3.5	Lie group actions				
2.4	Suspe	nsion of diffeomorphism groups				
	2.4.1	General construction				
	2.4.2	Examples				
2.5	Codimension 1 foliations					
	2.5.1	Existence				
	2.5.2	Topological behavior of leaves				
Part	II A I	Digression: Basic Global Analysis				
2.6		ed bundles				
2.0	2.6.1	Examples				
2.7		versely elliptic operators				
2.8	Examples					
2.0	2.8.1	The basic de Rham complex				
	2.8.2	The basic Dolbeault complex 72				
Dont	-	ome Open Questions				
2.9		versely elliptic operators				
2.9	2.9.1	Towards a basic index theory				
	2.9.1 2.9.2	Existence of transversely elliptic operators				
	-	·				
0.10	2.9.3	10 00				
2.10	-	lex foliations \dots 75				
0.11		The $\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}$ -cohomology				
2.11		mations of Lie foliations 79 Frample of a defermation of an Abelian faliation 80				
		Example of a deformation of an Abelian foliation 80				
יוים		Further questions				
R101	iograph	ну				

3		ures on en Hure	Foliation Dynamics der	87			
	Intro 3.1 3.2						
	3.2	-	tives	91 96			
	3.4		ing	101			
	3.5	Exponential complexity					
	3.6		by and exponent	$106 \\ 112$			
	al sets	117					
	$3.7 \\ 3.8$		ication schemes	120			
	3.9		box manifolds	123			
			p_{i} gical shape	131			
		-	dynamics	134			
			A. Homework	136			
			y	137			
		01	v				
4	Transversal Dirac Operators on Distributions, Foliations,						
		G-Man Richar		151			
				151			
	4.1		uction to ordinary Dirac operators	152			
		4.1.1	The Laplacian	152			
		4.1.2	The ordinary Dirac operator	154			
		4.1.3	Properties of Dirac operators	157			
		4.1.4	The Atiyah–Singer Index Theorem	160			
	4.2	versal Dirac operators on distributions	163				
	4.3		Dirac operators on Riemannian foliations	167			
		4.3.1	Invariance of the spectrum of basic Dirac operators	167			
		4.3.2	The basic de Rham operator	170			
		4.3.3	Poincaré duality and consequences	172			
	4.4		al examples of transversal Dirac operators on <i>G</i> -manifolds	173			
		4.4.1	Equivariant structure of the orthonormal frame bundle	173			
		4.4.2	Dirac-type operators on the frame bundle	176			
	4.5		verse index theory for G-manifolds and Riemannian foliations	178			
		4.5.1	Introduction: the equivariant index	178			
		4.5.2	Stratifications of <i>G</i> -manifolds				
		4.5.3	Equivariant desingularization	183			
		4.5.4	The fine decomposition of an equivariant bundle	184			
		4.5.5	Canonical isotropy G-bundles	186			
		4.5.6	The equivariant index theorem	187			
	D .1.1	4.5.7	The basic index theorem for Riemannian foliations	$190 \\ 195$			
	Bibliography						

Chapter 1

Deformation of Locally Free Actions and Leafwise Cohomology

Masayuki Asaoka

Introduction

These are the notes of the author's lectures at the Advanced Course on Foliations in the research program Foliations, which was held at the Centre de Recerca Matemàtica in May 2010. In these notes, we discuss the relationship between deformations of actions of Lie groups and the leafwise cohomology of the orbit foliation.

In the early 1960's, Palais [44] proved the local rigidity of smooth actions of compact groups. Hence, such actions have no non-trivial deformations. In contrast to compact group actions, all known \mathbb{R} -actions (i.e., flows) fail to be locally rigid, except for the trivially rigid ones. Moreover, many \mathbb{R} -actions change the topological structure of their orbits under perturbation. Their bifurcation is an important issue in the theory of dynamical systems.

In the last two decades, it has been found that there exist locally rigid actions of higher-dimensional Lie groups, and the rigidity theory of locally free actions has undergone a rapid development. The reader can find examples of locally rigid or parameter rigid actions in many papers [5, 9–12, 18, 24, 32, 33, 36, 41, 42, 49, 51–53], some of which will be discussed in this chapter.

A rigidity problem can be regarded as a special case of a deformation problem. In many situations, the deformation space of a geometric structure is described by a system of non-linear partial differential equations. Its linearization defines a cochain complex, called *deformation complex*, and the space of infinitesimal deformations is identified with the first cohomology of this complex. For locally free actions of Lie groups, the deformation complex is realized as the (twisted) leafwise de Rham complex of the orbit foliation.

The reader may wish to develop a general deformation theory of locally free actions in terms of the deformation complex, like the deformation theory of complex manifolds founded by Kodaira and Spencer. However, the leafwise de Rham complex is not elliptic, and this causes two difficulties to develop a fine theory. First, the leafwise cohomology groups are infinite-dimensional in general, and they are hard to compute. Second, we need to apply the implicit function theorem for maps between Fréchet spaces rather than Banach spaces because of *loss of derivatives*. This requires tameness of splitting of the deformation complex, which is hard to prove. Thus, we will focus on techniques to overcome these difficulties in several explicit examples instead of developing a general theory.

The main tools for computation of the leafwise cohomology are Fourier analysis, representation theory, and a Mayer–Vietoris argument developed by El Kacimi Aloui and Tihami. Matsumoto and Mitsumatsu also developed a technique, based on ergodic theory of hyperbolic dynamics. We will discuss these techniques in Section 1.3.

For several actions, the deformation problem can be reduced to a linear one without help of any implicit function theorem, and hence we can avoid a tame estimate of the splitting. In Section 1.4 we will see how to reduce the rigidity problem of such actions to (almost) vanishing of the first cohomology of the leaf-wise cohomology. The first case is parameter deformation of abelian actions. We will see that the problem is linear in this case. In fact, the deformation space can be naturally identified with the space of infinitesimal deformations. The second case is parameter rigidity of solvable actions. Although the problem itself is not linear in this case, we can decompose it into the solvability of linear equations for several examples.

For general cases, the deformation problem cannot be reduced to a linear one directly. One way to describe the deformation space is to apply Hamilton's implicit function theorem. As mentioned above, this requires a tame estimate on solutions of partial differential equations and is difficult to establish it in general. However, there are a few examples to which we can apply the theorem. Another way is to use the theory of hyperbolic dynamics. We offer a brief discussion of these techniques in Section 1.5.

The author recommends to the readers the survey papers [7] and [39]. The former contains a nice exposition of applications of Hamilton's implicit function theorem to rigidity problems of foliations. The second is a survey about the parameter rigidity problem, which is one of the sources of the author's lectures at the Centre de Recerca Matemàtica.

To end the Introduction, I would like to thank the organizers of the CRM research program *Foliations* for inviting me to give these lectures in the program, and the staff of the CRM for their warm hospitality. I am also grateful to Marcel Nicolau and Nathan dos Santos for many suggestions to improve the notes.

1.1 Locally free actions and their deformations

In this section we define locally free actions and their infinitesimal correspondent. We also introduce the notion of deformation of actions and several concepts of finiteness of codimension of the conjugacy classes of an action in the space of locally free actions.

1.1.1 Locally free actions

In these notes, we will work in the C^{∞} -category. So, the term *smooth* means C^{∞} , and all diffeomorphisms are of class C^{∞} . All manifolds and Lie groups in these notes will be connected. For manifolds M_1 and M_2 , we denote the space of smooth maps from M_1 to M_2 by $C^{\infty}(M_1, M_2)$. It is endowed with the C^{∞} compact-open topology. By $\mathcal{F}(x)$ we denote the leaf of a foliation \mathcal{F} which contains a point x.

Let G be a Lie group and M a manifold. We denote the unit element of G by 1_G and the identity map of M by Id_M . We say that a smooth map $\rho: M \times G \to M$ is a (smooth right) action if

(1) $\rho(x, 1_G) = x$ for all $x \in M$, and

(2) $\rho(x,gh) = \rho(\rho(x,g),h)$ for all $x \in M$ and $g,h \in G$.

For $\rho \in C^{\infty}(M \times G, M)$ and $g \in G$, we define a map $\rho^g \colon M \to M$ by $\rho^g(x) = \rho(x, g)$. Then ρ is an action if and only if the map $g \mapsto \rho^g$ is an anti-homomorphism from G into the group $\text{Diff}^{\infty}(M)$ of diffeomorphisms of M. By $\mathcal{A}(M, G)$ we denote the subset of $C^{\infty}(M \times G, M)$ that consists of actions of G. It is a closed subspace of $C^{\infty}(M \times G, M)$. For $\rho \in \mathcal{A}(M, G)$ and $x \in M$, the set

$$\mathcal{O}_{\rho}(x) = \left\{ \rho^g(x) \mid g \in G \right\}$$

is called the ρ -orbit of x.

Example 1.1.1. $\mathcal{A}(M, G)$ is non-empty for all M and G. In fact, it contains the trivial action ρ_{triv} , which is defined by $\rho_{\text{triv}}(x,g) = x$. For every $x \in M$ we have that $\mathcal{O}_{\rho_{\text{triv}}}(x) = \{x\}$.

Let us introduce an infinitesimal description of actions. By $\mathfrak{X}(M)$ we denote the Lie algebra of smooth vector fields on M. Let \mathfrak{g} be the Lie algebra of G and $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{X}(M))$ be the space of Lie algebra homomorphisms from \mathfrak{g} to $\mathfrak{X}(M)$. In these notes, we identify \mathfrak{g} with the subspace of $\mathfrak{X}(G)$ consisting of vector fields invariant under left translations. Each action $\rho \in \mathcal{A}(M, G)$ determines an associated infinitesimal action $I_{\rho}: \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{X}(M)$ by

$$I_{\rho}(\xi)(x) = \frac{d}{dt}\rho(x, \exp t\xi) \bigg|_{t=0}$$

Proposition 1.1.2. I_{ρ} is a Lie algebra homomorphism from \mathfrak{g} to $\mathfrak{X}(M)$.

Proof. By $\mathcal{L}_X Y$ we denote the Lie derivative of a vector field Y with respect to (along) another vector field X. Take $\xi, \eta \in \mathfrak{g}$ and $x \in M$. Then,

$$\begin{split} [I_{\rho}(\xi), I_{\rho}(\eta)](x) &= (\mathcal{L}_{I_{\rho}(\xi)}I_{\rho}(\eta))(x) \\ &= \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{1}{t} \left\{ D\rho^{\exp(-t\xi)}(I_{\rho}(\eta)(\rho^{\exp(t\xi)}(x))) - I_{\rho}(\eta)(x) \right\} \\ &= \frac{d}{dt} \left\{ \frac{d}{ds}(\rho^{\exp(-t\xi)} \circ \rho^{\exp(s\eta)} \circ \rho^{\exp(t\xi)})(x) \Big|_{s=0} \right\} \Big|_{t=0} \\ &= \frac{d}{dt} \left\{ \frac{d}{ds}\rho(x, \exp(t\xi) \exp(s\eta) \exp(-t\xi)) \Big|_{s=0} \right\} \Big|_{t=0} \\ &= \frac{d}{dt}\rho(x, \exp(t\operatorname{Ad}_{\exp(t\xi)}\eta)) \Big|_{t=0} \\ &= I_{\rho}([\xi, \eta])(x). \end{split}$$

Proposition 1.1.3. Two actions $\rho_1, \rho_2 \in \mathcal{A}(M, G)$ coincide if $I_{\rho_1} = I_{\rho_2}$. If G is simply connected and M is closed, then any $I \in \text{Hom}(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{X}(M))$ is the infinitesimal action associated with some action in $\mathcal{A}(M, G)$.

Proof. Let $\rho_1, \rho_2 \in \mathcal{A}(M, G)$. The curve $t \mapsto \rho_i(x, \exp(t\xi))$ is an integral curve of the vector field $I_{\rho_i}(\xi)$ for all $x \in M$, $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}$, and i = 1, 2. If $I_{\rho_1} = I_{\rho_2}$, then the uniqueness of integral curves implies that $\rho_1(x, \exp(t\xi)) = \rho_2(x, \exp(t\xi))$ for all $x \in M$, $t \in \mathbb{R}$, and $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}$. Since the union of one-parameter subgroups of Ggenerates G, we have $\rho_1 = \rho_2$.

Suppose that G is simply connected and M is a closed manifold. Let E be the subbundle of $T(M \times G)$ given by

$$E(x,g) = \{ (I(\xi)(x), \xi(g)) \in T_{(x,q)}(M \times G) \mid \xi \in \mathfrak{g} \}.$$

For all $\xi, \xi' \in \mathfrak{g}$, we have

$$\left[(I(\xi),\xi), (I(\xi'),\xi') \right] = \left([I(\xi),I(\xi')], [\xi,\xi'] \right) = \left(I([\xi,\xi']), [\xi,\xi'] \right)$$

By Frobenius' theorem, the subbundle E is integrable. Let \mathcal{F} be the foliation on $M \times G$ generated by E. The space $M \times G$ admits a left action of G defined by $g \cdot (x, g') = (x, gg')$. The subbundle E is invariant under this action. Hence, we have $g \cdot \mathcal{F}(x, g') = \mathcal{F}(x, gg')$. Since M is compact, G is simply connected, and the foliation \mathcal{F} is transverse to the natural fibration $\pi \colon M \times G \to G$, the restriction of π to each leaf of \mathcal{F} is a diffeomorphism onto G. So, we can define a smooth map $\rho \colon M \times G \to M$ such that $\mathcal{F}(x, 1_G) \cap \pi^{-1}(g) = \{(\rho^g(x), g)\}$. Take $x \in M$ and $g, h \in G$. Then $(\rho^g \circ \rho^h(x), g)$ is contained in $\mathcal{F}(\rho^h(x), 1_G)$. Applying h from the left, we see that $(\rho^g \circ \rho^h(x), hg)$ is an element of $\mathcal{F}(\rho^h(x), h)$. Since $\mathcal{F}(\rho^h(x), h) = \mathcal{F}(x, 1_G)$ and $\{(\rho^{hg}(x), hg)\} = \mathcal{F}(x, 1_G) \cap \pi^{-1}(hg)$ by the definition of ρ , we have $\rho^g \circ \rho^h(x) = \rho^{hg}(x)$. Therefore, ρ is a right action of G. Now it is easy to check that $I_{\rho} = I$. We say that an action $\rho \in \mathcal{A}(M,G)$ is *locally free* if the isotropy group $\{g \in G \mid \rho^g(x) = x\}$ is a discrete subgroup of G for every $x \in M$. By $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M,G)$ we denote the set of locally free actions of G on M. Of course, the trivial action is not locally free unless M is zero-dimensional. The following is a list of basic examples of locally free actions.

Example 1.1.4 (Flows). A locally free \mathbb{R} -action is just a smooth flow with no stationary points. We remark that $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M,\mathbb{R})$ is empty if M is a closed manifold with non-zero Euler characteristic.

Example 1.1.5 (The standard action). Let G be a Lie group, and Γ and H be closed subgroups of G. The standard H-action on $\Gamma \backslash G$ is the action $\rho_{\Gamma} \in \mathcal{A}(\Gamma \backslash G, H)$ defined by $\rho_{\Gamma}(\Gamma g, h) = \Gamma(gh)$. The action ρ is locally free if and only if $g^{-1}\Gamma g \cap H$ is a discrete subgroup of H for every $g \in G$. In particular, if Γ itself is a discrete subgroup of G, then ρ_{Γ} is locally free.

Example 1.1.6 (The suspension construction). Let M be a manifold and G be a Lie group. Take a discrete subgroup Γ of G, a closed subgroup H of G, and a left action $\sigma \colon \Gamma \times M \to M$. We put $M \times_{\sigma} G = M \times G/(x,g) \sim (\sigma(\gamma,x),\gamma g)$. Then $M \times_{\sigma} G$ is an M-bundle over $\Gamma \setminus G$. We define a locally free action ρ of H on $M \times_{\sigma} G$ by $\rho([x,g], h) = [x,gh]$.

We say that a homomorphism $I: \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{X}(M)$ is non-singular if $I(\xi)(x) \neq 0$ for all $\xi \in \mathfrak{g} \setminus \{0\}$ and $x \in M$.

Proposition 1.1.7. An action $\rho \in \mathcal{A}(M,G)$ is locally free if and only if I_{ρ} is non-singular.

Corollary 1.1.8. For any $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G)$, the orbits of ρ form a smooth foliation. If the manifold M is closed, then the map $\rho(x, \cdot) \colon G \to \mathcal{O}(x, \rho)$ is a covering for any $x \in M$, where $\mathcal{O}(x, \rho)$ is endowed with the leaf topology.

The proofs of the proposition and the corollary are easy and left to the reader. If M is closed, then the set of non-singular homomorphisms is an open subset of $\text{Hom}(\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{X}(M))$. Hence, $\mathcal{A}_{\text{LF}}(M,G)$ is an open subset of $\mathcal{A}(M,G)$ in this case.

Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a manifold M. We denote the tangent bundle of \mathcal{F} by $T\mathcal{F}$ and the subalgebra of $\mathfrak{X}(M)$ consisting of vector fields tangent to \mathcal{F} by $\mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$. Let $\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ be the set of locally free actions of a Lie group G whose orbit foliation is \mathcal{F} . The subspace $\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ of $\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(M, G)$ is closed and consists of actions ρ such that I_{ρ} is an element of $\mathrm{Hom}(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F}))$.

1.1.2 Rigidity and deformations of actions

We say that two actions $\rho_1 \in \mathcal{A}(M_1, G)$ and $\rho_2 \in \mathcal{A}(M_2, G)$ on manifolds M_1 and M_2 are (C^{∞}) conjugate (and write $\rho_1 \simeq \rho_2$) if there exist a diffeomorphism $h: M_1 \to M_2$ and an automorphism Θ of G such that $\rho_2^{\Theta(g)} \circ h = h \circ \rho_1^g$ for every $g \in G$. For a given foliation \mathcal{F} on M, let $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{F})$ be the set of diffeomorphisms of Mwhich preserve each leaf of \mathcal{F} and $\text{Diff}_0(\mathcal{F})$ be its arc-wise connected component that contains Id_M . We say that two actions $\rho_1, \rho_2 \in \mathcal{A}_{\text{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ are (C^{∞}) parameter equivalent (and write $\rho_1 \equiv \rho_2$) if they are conjugate by a pair (h, Θ) such that h is an element of $\text{Diff}_0(\mathcal{F})$. It is easy to see that conjugacy and parameter equivalence are equivalence relations.

The ultimate goal of the study of smooth group actions is the classification of actions in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M,G)$ or $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F},G)$ up to conjugacy or parameter equivalence, for given G and M, or \mathcal{F} . The simplest case is that $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M,G)$ or $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F},G)$ consists of only one equivalence class. We say that an action ρ_0 in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M,G)$ is $(C^{\infty}$ -)rigid if any action in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M,G)$ is conjugate to ρ_0 . We say that an action ρ_0 whose orbit foliation is \mathcal{F} is $(C^{\infty}$ -)parameter rigid if any action in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F},G)$ is parameter equivalent to ρ_0 .

It is useful to introduce a local version of rigidity. We say that ρ_0 is *locally* rigid if there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{U} of ρ_0 such that any action in \mathcal{U} is conjugate to ρ_0 . We also say that ρ_0 is *locally parameter rigid* if there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{U} of ρ_0 in $\mathcal{A}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ such that any action in \mathcal{U} is parameter equivalent to ρ_0 . As we mentioned in the Introduction, local rigidity for compact group actions was settled in the early 1960's.

There exist actions which are locally parameter rigid, but not parameter rigid. For example, for $k \in \mathbb{Z}$, let ρ_k be the right action of $S^1 = \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z}$ on S^1 given by $\rho_k^t(s) = s + kt$. It is easy to see that ρ_1 is locally parameter rigid. Of course, all the orbits of ρ_k coincide with S^1 for $k \ge 1$. However, ρ_k is parameter equivalent to ρ_1 if and only if |k| = 1, since the mapping degree of $\rho_k(s, \cdot)$ is k. So, ρ_1 is locally parameter rigid, but not parameter rigid.

It is unknown whether every locally parameter rigid locally free action of a contractible Lie group on a closed manifold is parameter rigid or not.

Theorem 1.1.9 (Palais [44]). Every action of a compact group on a closed manifold is locally rigid.

As we will see later, many actions of non-compact groups fail to be locally rigid. Thus, it is natural to introduce the concept of deformation of actions. We say that a family $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ of elements of $\mathcal{A}(M, G)$ parametrized by a manifold Δ is a C^{∞} family if the map $\bar{\rho} : (x, g, \mu) \mapsto \rho_{\mu}(x, g)$ is smooth. By $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G; \Delta)$ we denote the set of C^{∞} families of actions in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G)$ parametrized by Δ . Under the identification with $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ and $\bar{\rho}$, the topology of $C^{\infty}(M \times G \times \Delta, M)$ induces a topology on $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G; \Delta)$. We say that $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is a (finite-dimensional) deformation of $\rho \in \mathcal{A}(M, G)$ if Δ is an open neighborhood of 0 in a finite-dimensional vector space and $\rho_0 = \rho$.

In several cases, actions are not locally rigid, but their conjugacy class is of finite codimension in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G)$. Here we formulate two types of finiteness of codimension. Let $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta} \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G; \Delta)$ be a deformation of ρ . We say that $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is locally complete if there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{U} of ρ in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G)$ such that any action in \mathcal{U} is conjugate to ρ_{μ} for some $\mu \in \Delta$. We also say that $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is locally transverse¹ if any C^{∞} family in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G; \Delta)$ sufficiently close to $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ contains an action conjugate to ρ . Roughly speaking, local completeness means that the quotient space $\mathcal{A}(M, G)/\simeq$ is locally finite-dimensional at the conjugacy class of ρ . Local transversality means that the family $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is transverse to the conjugacy class of ρ at $\mu = 0$.

We define analogous concepts for actions in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a manifold M. We say that $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta} \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G; \Delta)$ preserves \mathcal{F} if all ρ_{μ} are actions in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$. By $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G; \Delta)$ we denote the subset of $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, G; \Delta)$ that consists of families preserving \mathcal{F} . We call a deformation in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G; \Delta)$ a parameter deformation. Let $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta} \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G; \Delta)$ be a parameter deformation of an action ρ . We say that $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is locally complete in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ if there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{U} of ρ in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ such that any action in \mathcal{U} is parameter equivalent to ρ_{μ} for some $\mu \in \Delta$. We also say that $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta} \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G; \Delta)$ is locally transverse in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ if any C^{∞} family in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G; \Delta)$ sufficiently close to of $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ contains an action parameter-equivalent to ρ .

1.2 Rigidity and deformation of flows

The real line \mathbb{R} is the simplest Lie group among the non-compact and connected ones. Recall that a locally free \mathbb{R} -action is just a smooth flow with no stationary points. In this section, we discuss the rigidity of locally free \mathbb{R} -actions as a model case.

1.2.1 Parameter rigidity of locally free \mathbb{R} -actions

Parameter rigidity of a locally free \mathbb{R} -action is characterized by the solvability of a partial differential equation.

Theorem 1.2.1. Let ρ_0 be a smooth locally free \mathbb{R} -action on a closed manifold M and X_0 the vector field generating ρ_0 . Then ρ_0 is parameter rigid if and only if the equation

$$f = X_0 g + c \tag{1.1}$$

admits a solution $(g,c) \in C^{\infty}(M,\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}$ for any given $f \in C^{\infty}(M,\mathbb{R})$.

The above equation is called the *cohomology equation* over ρ_0 .

Proof. First, we suppose that ρ_0 is parameter rigid. Let \mathcal{F} be the orbit foliation of ρ_0 and take $f \in C^{\infty}(M, \mathbb{R})$. Since M is closed, $f_1 = f + c_1$ is a positivevalued function for some $c_1 > 0$. Let ρ be the flow generated by the vector field $X = (1/f_1)X_0$. By the assumption, there exist $h \in \text{Diff}_0(\mathcal{F})$ and $c_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $\rho^{c_2t} \circ h = h \circ \rho_0^t$. The diffeomorphism h has the form $h(x) = \rho^{-g(x)}$ for some $g \in C^{\infty}(M, \mathbb{R})$. So, we have

$$\rho_0^t(x) = \rho^{c_2 t + g \circ \rho_0^t(x) - g(x)}(x)$$

¹This terminology is not common. Any suggestion of a better terminology is welcome.

for any $x \in M$, and hence $X_0 = (c_2 + X_0 g)X$. Since $X_0 = f_1 X$, this implies that $f_1 = c_2 + X_0 g$. Therefore, the pair $(g, c_2 - c_1)$ is a solution of (1.1).

Next, we suppose that equation (1.1) can be solved for every function f. Take an action $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R})$. Let X be the vector field generating ρ and f be the non-zero function satisfying $f \cdot X = X_0$. By assumption, equation (1.1) has a solution (g, c) for f. Since f is non-zero and $X_0g(x) = 0$ for some $x \in M$, we have $c \neq 0$. Put $h(x) = \rho^{-g(x)}$. Then $\rho^{ct} \circ h = h \circ \rho_0^t$. Since the maps $t \mapsto \rho_0^t(x)$ and $t \mapsto \rho^{ct}(h(x)) = h(\rho_0^t(x))$ are covering maps from \mathbb{R} to $\mathcal{F}(x)$ for any $x \in M$, the map h is a self-covering of M. Since h is homotopic to the identity, it is a diffeomorphism. Therefore, ρ is parameter equivalent to ρ_0 .

We say that a point $x \in M$ is a *periodic point* of a locally free flow $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, \mathbb{R})$ if $\rho^T(x) = x$ for some T > 0. The orbit of x is called a *periodic orbit*. A point x is periodic if and only if the orbit $\mathcal{O}(x, \rho)$ is compact.

Corollary 1.2.2. Let ρ be an action in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, \mathbb{R})$. Suppose that ρ admits two distinct periodic orbits. Then ρ is not parameter rigid.

Proof. By the assumption, there exist $x_1, x_2 \in M$ and $T_1, T_2 > 0$ such that $\mathcal{O}(x_1, \rho) \neq \mathcal{O}(x_2, \rho)$ and $\rho^{T_i}(x_i) = x_i$ for each i = 1, 2. Choose a smooth function f such that $f \equiv 0$ on $\mathcal{O}(x_1, \rho)$ and $f \equiv 1$ on $\mathcal{O}(x_2, \rho)$. Then there exists no solution of (1.1) for f. In fact, if (g, c) is a solution, then we have

$$\frac{1}{T}\int_0^T f \circ \rho^t(x)dt = c$$

for all $x \in M$ and T > 0 with $\rho^T(x) = x$. However, the left-hand side should be 0 or 1 for $x = x_1$ or x_2 .

There is a classical example of a parameter rigid flow. For $N \geq 1$, we denote the *N*-dimensional torus $\mathbb{R}^N/\mathbb{Z}^N$ by \mathbb{T}^N . For $v \in \mathbb{R}^N$, we define the *linear flow* R_v on \mathbb{T}^N by $R_v^t(x) = x + tv$. The vector field X_v corresponding to R_v is a parallel vector field on \mathbb{T}^N .

We say that $v \in \mathbb{R}^N$ is *Diophantine* if there exists $\tau > 0$ such that

$$\inf_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^N \setminus \{0\}} \left| \langle m, v \rangle \right| \cdot \|m\|^{\tau} > 0,$$

where \langle , \rangle and $\| \cdot \|$ are the Euclidean inner product and norm on \mathbb{R}^N . When v is Diophantine, we call the flow R_v a *Diophantine linear flow* and its orbit foliation a *Diophantine linear foliation*.

Theorem 1.2.3 (Kolmogorov). The cohomology equation (1.1) over a Diophantine linear flow on \mathbb{T}^N admits a solution for any $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^N, \mathbb{R})$. By Theorem 1.2.1, every Diophantine linear flow is parameter rigid. *Proof.* Take the Fourier expansion of f

$$f(x) = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^N} a_m \exp\left(2\pi \langle m, x \rangle \sqrt{-1}\right).$$

Since f is a smooth function, we have

$$\sup_{m\in\mathbb{Z}^N} \|m\|^k |a_m| < \infty \tag{1.2}$$

for $k \geq 1$. Fix a Diophantine vector $v \in \mathbb{R}^N$. Put $b_0 = 0$ and

$$b_m = \frac{a_m}{2\pi \langle m, v \rangle \sqrt{-1}}$$

for $m \neq 0$. Then,

$$g(x) = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^N} b_m \exp\left(2\pi \langle m, x \rangle \sqrt{-1}\right)$$

is a formal solution of $f = X_v g + a_0$. Since v is Diophantine, there exist $\tau > 0$ and C > 0 such that $|b_m| \leq C ||m||^{\tau} |a_m|$ for all $m \in \mathbb{Z}^N$. By (1.2),

$$\sup_{m\in\mathbb{Z}^N}\|m\|^k|b_m|<\infty$$

for $k \geq 1$. This implies that g is a smooth function.

Diophantine linear flows are the only known examples of parameter rigid flows.

Conjecture 1.2.4 (Katok). Every parameter rigid flow on a closed manifold is conjugate to a Diophantine linear flow.

Recently, some partial results on this conjecture were obtained.

Theorem 1.2.5 (F. Rodriguez Hertz–J. Rodriguez Hertz [48]). Let M be a closed manifold with first Betti number b_1 . If $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is parameter rigid, then there exist a smooth submersion $\pi: M \to \mathbb{T}^{b_1}$ and a Diophantine linear flow R_v on \mathbb{T}^{b_1} such that $\pi \circ \rho^t = R_v^t \circ \pi$.

In particular, if $b_1 = \dim M$, then M is diffeomorphic to \mathbb{T}^{b_1} and ρ is conjugate to a Diophantine linear flow.

Theorem 1.2.6 (Forni [20], Kocsard [34], Matsumoto [40]). Every locally free parameter rigid flow on a three-dimensional closed manifold is conjugate to a Diophantine linear flow on \mathbb{T}^3 .

1.2.2 Deformation of flows

There is no known example of a locally rigid flow and it is almost hopeless to try to find it.

Proposition 1.2.7. If $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is locally rigid, then there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{U} of ρ such that no $\rho' \in \mathcal{U}$ admits a periodic point.

Proof. Let \mathcal{U} be the conjugacy class of ρ . Since ρ is locally rigid, \mathcal{U} is a neighborhood of ρ . For $\rho' \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, \mathbb{R})$, put

$$\Lambda(\rho') = \left\{ \det D\rho_x^T \mid x \in M, \ T \in \mathbb{R}, \ \rho^T(x) = x \right\}.$$

Since it is invariant under conjugacy, $\Lambda(\rho') = \Lambda(\rho)$ for all $\rho' \in \mathcal{U}$.

By the Kupka–Smale theorem (see, e.g., [47]), the set \mathcal{U} contains a flow with at most countably many periodic orbits. The local rigidity of ρ implies that ρ admits at most countably many periodic orbits. Hence, $\Lambda(\rho)$ is at most countable. However, if $\Lambda(\rho)$ is non-empty, then a small perturbation on a small neighborhood of a periodic orbit can produce a flow $\rho' \in \mathcal{U}$ such that $\Lambda(\rho') \neq \Lambda(\rho)$.

It is unknown whether every open subset of $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, \mathbb{R})$ contains a flow with a periodic point or not. On the other hand, any open subset of the set of C^1 flows (with the C^1 topology) contains a C^{∞} flow with a periodic point. This is just an immediate consequence of Pugh's C^1 closing lemma [45]. The validity of the C^{∞} closing lemma is a long-standing open problem in the theory of dynamical systems.

The following exercise shows that it is hard to find a locally complete deformation of a flow.

Exercise 1.2.8. Suppose that a flow $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M, \mathbb{R})$ admits infinitely many periodic orbits. Show that no deformation $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ of ρ is locally complete.

On the other hand, every Diophantine linear flow admits a locally transverse deformation.

Theorem 1.2.9. Let $v \in \mathbb{R}^N$ be a Diophantine vector and $E \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ be its orthogonal complement. Then the deformation $(R_{v+\mu})_{\mu \in E}$ of R_v is locally transverse.

Remark that the above deformation is not complete. In fact, it is easy to see that R_v can be approximated by a flow with finitely many periodic orbits and therefore not conjugate to any linear flow.

The theorem is derived from the following result due to Herman. Fix $N \ge 2$ and a point $x_0 \in \mathbb{T}^N$. Let $\text{Diff}(\mathbb{T}^N, x_0)$ be the set of diffeomorphisms of \mathbb{T}^N which fix x_0 .

Theorem 1.2.10 (Herman). Suppose that $v \in \mathbb{R}^N$ is Diophantine. Then there exist a neighborhood \mathcal{U} of X_v in $\mathfrak{X}(\mathbb{T}^N)$, a neighborhood \mathcal{V} of $\mathrm{Id}_{\mathbb{T}^N}$ in $\mathrm{Diff}(\mathbb{T}^N, x_0)$, and a continuous map $\bar{w} \colon \mathcal{U} \to \mathbb{R}^N$ which satisfy the following property: for any $Y \in \mathcal{U}$, there exists a unique diffeomorphism $h \in \mathcal{V}$ such that $Y = h_*(X_v) + X_{\bar{w}(Y)}$. *Proof.* We give only a sketch of proof here; see, e.g., [1] for details. We define a map Φ : Diff $(\mathbb{T}^N, x_0) \times \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathfrak{X}(\mathbb{T}^N)$ by $(h, w) \mapsto h_*(X_v) + X_w$. The theorem is an immediate consequence of the Nash–Moser inverse function theorem if we can apply it to Φ at $(h, w) = (\mathrm{Id}_{\mathbb{T}^N}, v)$.

Using the solvability of equation (1.1) for any f, we can show that the *dif-ferential* $D\Phi$ is invertible on a neighborhood of $(\mathrm{Id}_{\mathbb{T}^N}, v)$. Since $\mathrm{Diff}(\mathbb{T}^N, x_0)$ is a Fréchet manifold (not a Banach manifold), the definition of the differential $D\Phi$ is non-trivial and the inverse satisfies a *tame* estimate. This allows us to apply the Nash–Moser theorem.

Proof of Theorem 1.2.9. Let \mathcal{U}, \mathcal{V} , and \bar{w} be the neighborhoods and the map in Herman's theorem. For $\rho \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{T}^N, \mathbb{R})$, we denote the vector field generating ρ by Y_{ρ} . Take neighborhoods U of 0 in E and \mathcal{W} of a deformation $(R_{v+\mu})_{\mu\in E}$ in $\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathbb{T}^N, \mathbb{R}; E)$, and a constant $\delta > 0$, such that $(1+c)Y_{\rho_{\mu}} \in \mathcal{U}$ for all $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu\in E} \in \mathcal{W}$, $\mu \in U$, and $c \in (-\delta, \delta)$.

For $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in E} \in \mathcal{W}$, we define a map $\Psi_{(\rho_{\mu})} : U \times (-\delta, \delta) \to \mathbb{R}^{N}$ by $\Psi_{(\rho_{\mu})}(\mu, c) = \overline{w}((1+c) \cdot Y_{\rho_{\mu}})$. It is a continuous map which depends continuously on $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in E}$. By the uniqueness of the choice of $h \in \text{Diff}_{0}(\mathbb{T}^{N})$ in Herman's theorem, we have $\Psi_{(R_{v+\mu})}(\mu, c) = (1+c)\mu + cv$. In particular, $\Psi_{(R_{v+\mu})}$ is a local homeomorphism between neighborhoods of $(\mu, c) = (0, 0) \in E \times \mathbb{R}$ and $0 \in \mathbb{R}^{n}$. By the continuous dependence of $\Psi_{(\rho_{\mu})}$ with respect to the family (ρ_{μ}) , if $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in E}$ is sufficiently close to $(R_{v+\mu})_{\mu \in E}$, then the image of $\Psi_{(\rho_{\mu})}$ contains 0. In other words, there exists $(\mu_{*}, c_{*}) \in U \times (-\delta, \delta)$ such that $\Psi_{(\rho_{\mu})}(\mu_{*}, c_{*}) = 0$. Hence, there exists $h_{*} \in \mathcal{V}$ which conjugates R_{v} with $\rho_{\mu_{*}}$.

The above family $(R_{v+\mu})_{\mu \in E}$ is the best possible in the following sense.

Exercise 1.2.11. Let $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta} \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathbb{T}^N, \mathbb{R}; \Delta)$ be a deformation of R_v for $v \in \mathbb{R}^N$. Show that if the dimension of Δ is less than N - 1, then $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is not a locally transverse deformation.

1.3 Leafwise cohomology

As we saw in the previous section, the cohomology equation plays an important role in the rigidity problem of locally free \mathbb{R} -actions. For actions of abelian Lie groups, the solvability of the equation is generalized to the almost vanishing of the first leafwise cohomology of the orbit foliation. In this section, we give the definition of leafwise cohomology and show some of its basic properties. We also compute the cohomology in several examples.

1.3.1 Definition and some basic properties

Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a manifold M. As before, we denote the tangent bundle of \mathcal{F} by $T\mathcal{F}$. We also denote the dual bundle of $T\mathcal{F}$ by $T^*\mathcal{F}$. For $k \geq 0$, let $\Omega^k(\mathcal{F})$ be

the space of smooth sections of $\wedge^k T^* \mathcal{F}$. Each element of $\Omega^*(\mathcal{F})$ is called a *leafwise* k-form.

By Frobenius' theorem, if $X, Y \in \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$, then $[X, Y] \in \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$. Hence, we can define the *leafwise exterior derivative* $d_{\mathcal{F}}^k \colon \Omega^k(\mathcal{F}) \to \Omega^{k+1}(\mathcal{F})$ by

$$(d_{\mathcal{F}}^k\omega)(X_0,\ldots,X_k) = \sum_{0 \le i \le k} (-1)^i \left[X_i, \omega(X_0,\ldots,\check{X}_i,\ldots,X_k) \right] + \sum_{0 \le i < j \le k} (-1)^{i+j} \omega \left([X_i,X_j], X_0,\ldots,\check{X}_i,\ldots,\check{X}_j,\ldots,X_k \right)$$

for $X_0, \ldots, X_k \in \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$. Similarly to the usual exterior derivative, the leafwise derivative satisfies $d_{\mathcal{F}}^{k+1} \circ d_{\mathcal{F}}^k = 0$. For $k \geq 0$, the kth leafwise cohomology group $H^k(\mathcal{F})$ is the kth cohomology group of the cochain complex $(\Omega^*(\mathcal{F}), d_{\mathcal{F}})$.

Example 1.3.1. $H^0(\mathcal{F})$ is the space of smooth functions which are constant on each leaf of \mathcal{F} . Hence, if \mathcal{F} has a dense leaf, then $H^0(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \mathbb{R}$.

Example 1.3.2. Suppose that \mathcal{F} is a one-dimensional orientable foliation on a closed manifold M. Let X_0 be a vector field generating \mathcal{F} . Take $\omega_0 \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F})$ such that $\omega_0(X_0) = 1$. Then $d^0_{\mathcal{F}}g = (X_0g) \cdot \omega_0$ for any $g \in \Omega^0(\mathcal{F}) = C^\infty(M, \mathbb{R})$. Since $d^1_{\mathcal{F}}$ is the zero map, the cohomology equation (1.1) is solvable for any $f \in C^\infty(M, \mathbb{R})$ if and only if $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \mathbb{R}$. In this case, $[\omega_0]$ is a generator of $H^1(\mathcal{F})$.

There are two important homomorphisms whose target is $H^*(\mathcal{F})$. The first is a homomorphism from the de Rham cohomology group. Let $\Omega^k(M)$ and $H^k(M)$ be the space of (usual) smooth k-forms and the kth de Rham cohomology group of M. By Frobenius' theorem, the restriction of a closed (respectively exact) k-form to $\otimes^k T\mathcal{F}$ defines a $d_{\mathcal{F}}$ -closed (respectively exact) leafwise k-form. So, the restriction map $r: \Omega^k(M) \to \Omega^k(\mathcal{F})$ induces a homomorphism $r_*: H^k(M) \to H^k(\mathcal{F})$.

The second is a homomorphism from the cohomology of a Lie algebra when \mathcal{F} is the orbit foliation of a locally free action. Let us recall the definition of the cohomology group of a Lie algebra. Let \mathfrak{g} be a Lie algebra. For $k \geq 0$, we define the differential $d_{\mathfrak{g}}^k \colon \wedge^k \mathfrak{g}^* \to \wedge^{k+1} \mathfrak{g}^*$ by $d_{\mathfrak{g}}^0 = 0$ and

$$\left(d_{\mathfrak{g}}^{k}\alpha\right)\left(\xi_{0},\ldots,\xi_{k}\right)=\sum_{0\leq i< j\leq k}\left(-1\right)^{i+j}\alpha\left(\left[\xi_{i},\xi_{j}\right],\xi_{0},\ldots,\check{\xi}_{i},\ldots,\check{\xi}_{j},\ldots,\xi_{k}\right)$$

for $k \geq 1$ and $\xi_0, \ldots, \xi_k \in \mathfrak{g}$. The *k*th cohomology group $H^k(\mathfrak{g})$ is the *k*th cohomology group of the chain complex $(\wedge^* \mathfrak{g}^*, d_\mathfrak{g})$.

Exercise 1.3.3. $H^1(\mathfrak{g})$ is isomorphic to $\mathfrak{g}/[\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}]$.

Suppose that \mathcal{F} is the orbit foliation of a locally free action ρ of a Lie group G. Let \mathfrak{g} be the Lie algebra of G and $I_{\rho} \in \operatorname{Hom}(\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{X}(M))$ be the infinitesimal action associated with ρ . Then I_{ρ} induces a homomorphism $\iota_{\rho} \colon \wedge^* \mathfrak{g}^* \to \Omega^*(\mathcal{F})$ by

$$\iota_{\rho}(\alpha)_{x}(I_{\rho}(\xi_{1}),\ldots,I_{\rho}(\xi_{k})) = \alpha(\xi_{1},\ldots,\xi_{k})$$

for all $\alpha \in \wedge^k \mathfrak{g}^*$, $\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_k \in \mathfrak{g}$, and $x \in M$. Since the map ι_ρ commutes with the differentials, it induces a homomorphism $(\iota_\rho)_* \colon H^*(\mathfrak{g}) \to H^*(\mathcal{F})$.

Proposition 1.3.4. The homomorphism $(\iota_{\rho})_* \colon H^1(\mathfrak{g}) \to H^1(\mathcal{F})$ between the first cohomology groups is injective whenever M is a closed manifold.

Proof. Fix $\alpha \in \text{Ker } d_{\mathfrak{g}}^1$ such that $(\iota_{\rho})_*([\alpha]) = 0$. Then there exists $g \in C^{\infty}(M, \mathbb{R})$ such that $\iota_{\rho}(\alpha) = d_{\mathcal{F}}g$. For $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}$, let Φ_{ξ} be the flow on M generated by $I_{\rho}(\xi)$. For all $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}, T > 0$, and $x \in M$,

$$\alpha(\xi) \cdot T = \int_{\{\Phi_{\xi}^t(x)\}_{0 \le t \le T}} \iota_{\rho}(\alpha) = g \circ \Phi_{\xi}^T(x) - g(x).$$

Since the last term is bounded and T is arbitrary, we have $\alpha(\xi) = 0$ for all $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}$. Therefore, $\alpha = 0$.

The same conclusion holds for the homomorphism between higher cohomology groups if the action preserves a Borel probability measure; see [50].

Example 1.3.5. Let \mathcal{F} be the orbit foliation of a Diophantine linear flow R_v on \mathbb{T}^N . By Theorem 1.2.3, $H^1(\mathcal{F})$ is isomorphic to \mathbb{R} . The above proposition implies that $H^1(\mathcal{F})$ is generated by the dual ω_v of the constant vector field X_v . The form ω_v is the restriction of a usual 1-form. So, $H^1(\mathcal{F}) = \operatorname{Im} \iota_* = \operatorname{Im} r_*$. In particular, the map r_* is not injective for $N \geq 2$.

The vanishing of the first leafwise cohomology group of the orbit foliation implies the existence of an invariant volume.

Proposition 1.3.6 (Dos Santos [51]). Let G be a simply connected Lie group and \mathcal{F} a foliation on an orientable closed manifold M. If $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq H^1(\mathfrak{g})$, then any $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ preserves a smooth volume, i.e., there exists a smooth volume ν on M such that $(\rho^g)^*\nu = \nu$ for all $g \in G$.

Proof. Fix an action $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ and a smooth volume form ν on M. We define a leafwise 1-form $\omega \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F})$ by $\mathcal{L}_X \nu = \omega(X) \cdot \nu$ for all $X \in \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$. Then,

$$(d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega(X,Y)) \cdot \nu = \{X \cdot \omega(Y) - Y \cdot \omega(X) - \omega([X,Y])\} \nu$$

= $\mathcal{L}_X(\mathcal{L}_Y\nu) - \mathcal{L}_Y(\mathcal{L}_X\nu) - \mathcal{L}_{[X,Y]}\nu$
= 0

for all $X, Y \in \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$. Since $H^1(\mathcal{F}) = \operatorname{Im}(\iota_{\rho})_*$ by assumption and Proposition 1.3.4, there exists a smooth function f on M and $\alpha \in \mathfrak{g}^*$ such that $\omega = \iota_{\rho}(\alpha) + d_{\mathcal{F}}f$. Define a new volume form ν_f on M by $\nu_f = e^{-f} \cdot \nu$. It satisfies

$$(\mathcal{L}_{I_{\rho}(\xi)})\nu_{f} = \iota_{\rho}(\alpha)(I_{\rho}(\xi)) \cdot \nu_{f} = \alpha(\xi) \cdot \nu_{f}$$

for all $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}$. Since *M* is a closed manifold, $\alpha(\xi)$ must be zero, and this implies that ρ preserves the volume ν_f .

Remark that the converse of the proposition does not hold. In fact, there is an easy counterexample. The linear flow associated with a rational vector preserves the standard volume of the torus. However, the first leafwise cohomology of the orbit foliation is infinite-dimensional since all points of the torus are periodic.

1.3.2 Computation by Fourier analysis

Theorem 1.2.3 can be generalized to linear foliations of tori. Let $B = (v_1, \ldots, v_p) \in \mathbb{R}^{pN}$ be a *p*-tuple of linearly independent vectors in \mathbb{R}^N . We define the *linear action* $\rho_B \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{T}^N, \mathbb{R}^p)$ by $\rho_B^{(t_1, \ldots, t_p)}(x) = x + \sum_{i=1}^p t_i v_i$. We say that $B = (v_1, \ldots, v_p)$ is *Diophantine* if there exists $\tau > 0$ such that

$$\inf_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^N \setminus \{0\}} \left(\max\left\{ \left| \langle m, v_1 \rangle \right|, \dots, \left| \langle m, v_p \rangle \right| \right\} \cdot \|m\| \right)^{\tau} > 0.$$

If $B = (v_1, \ldots, v_p)$ is Diophantine, the orbit foliation of ρ_B is called a *Diophantine* linear foliation.

Theorem 1.3.7 (Arraut–dos Santos [4]; see also [2, 16]). Let \mathcal{F} be a p-dimensional Diophantine linear foliation on \mathbb{T}^N . Then $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \mathbb{R}^p$.

Proof. Let $B = (v_1, \ldots, v_p)$ be a *p*-tuple of linearly independent vectors in \mathbb{R}^N which is Diophantine and whose orbit foliation is \mathcal{F} . For each $m \in \mathbb{Z}^N \setminus \{0\}$, take $i(m) \in \{1, \ldots, p\}$ such that

$$|\langle m, v_{i(m)} \rangle| = \max \{ |\langle m, v_1 \rangle|, \dots, |\langle m, v_p \rangle| \}.$$

Since (v_1, \ldots, v_p) is Diophantine, there exists $\tau > 0$ such that

$$\inf_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^N \setminus \{0\}} \left| \left\langle m, v_{i(m)} \right\rangle \right| \cdot \|m\|^{\tau} > 0.$$
(1.3)

In particular, $\langle m, v_{i(m)} \rangle \neq 0$ for all $m \in \mathbb{Z}^N \setminus \{0\}$.

r

Let Y_1, \ldots, Y_p be linear vector fields corresponding to v_1, \ldots, v_p , respectively, and dy_1, \ldots, dy_p be the dual 1-forms in $\Omega^1(\mathcal{F})$. Take a closed leafwise 1-form $\omega = \sum_{i=1}^p f_i dy_i$ in $\Omega^1(\mathcal{F})$. Let

$$f_i(x) = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^N} a_{i,m} \exp\left(2\pi \langle m, x \rangle \sqrt{-1}\right)$$

be the Fourier expansion of f_i . Since f_i is smooth,

$$\sup_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^N} \left| a_{i(m),m} \right| \cdot \|m\|^k < +\infty \tag{1.4}$$

for all $k \geq 1$. Since ω is $d_{\mathcal{F}}$ -closed, $Y_i f_j = Y_j f_i$, and hence

$$\langle m, v_{i(m)} \rangle \cdot a_{i,m} = \langle m, v_i \rangle \cdot a_{i(m),m}$$
 (1.5)

for any i = 1, ..., p and $m \in \mathbb{Z}^N \setminus \{0\}$. Put $b_0 = 0$ and $b_m = a_{i(m),m} / \langle m, v_{i(m)} \rangle$ for $m \in \mathbb{Z}^N \setminus \{0\}$. By the inequalities (1.3) and (1.4),

$$\sup_{m\in\mathbb{Z}^N} \left| b_m \right| \cdot \left\| m \right\|^k < +\infty$$

for $k \geq 1$. Hence, the function

$$\beta(x) = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^N} b_m \exp\left(2\pi \langle m, x \rangle \sqrt{-1}\right)$$

is well-defined and smooth. Since $a_{i,m} = b_m \langle m, v_i \rangle$ by equation (1.5), we have

$$d_{\mathcal{F}}\beta = \sum_{i=1}^{p} \left(\sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}^N \setminus \{0\}} b_m \langle m, v_i \rangle \exp\left(2\pi \langle m, x \rangle \sqrt{-1}\right)\right) dy_i$$
$$= \omega - \sum_{i=1}^{p} a_{i,0} dy_i.$$

Hence, $H^1(\mathcal{F}) = \operatorname{Im} \iota_{\rho_B}^* \simeq \mathbb{R}^p$.

Arraut and dos Santos also computed the higher leafwise cohomology of Diophantine linear foliations.

Theorem 1.3.8 (Arraut–dos Santos [4]). Let \mathcal{F} be a p-dimensional Diophantine linear foliation on \mathbb{T}^N . Then $H^*(\mathcal{F}) \simeq H^*(\mathbb{T}^p)$.

The Fourier expansion can be regarded as the irreducible decomposition of the regular representation of \mathbb{T}^N . There is another example of application of representation theory to the computation of the leafwise cohomology of a foliation. Let Γ be a cocompact lattice of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ and put

$$u(t) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & t \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

for $t \in \mathbb{R}$. We define an action $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\Gamma \setminus SL(2, \mathbb{R}), \mathbb{R})$ by $\rho(\Gamma x, t) = \Gamma(xu(t))$. The \mathbb{R} -action ρ is called the *horocycle flow*. Flaminio and Forni [19] gave a detailed description of the solution of the cohomology equation over the horocycle flow by using an irreducible decomposition of the regular right representation of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ on $\Gamma \setminus SL(2, \mathbb{R})$. When we replace \mathbb{R} by \mathbb{C} , we obtain a \mathbb{C} -action on $\Gamma \setminus SL(2, \mathbb{C})$. Its orbit foliation is called the *horospherical foliation*. Using the result by Flaminio and Forni, Mieczkowski computed the first cohomology of the horospherical foliation.

Theorem 1.3.9 (Mieczkowski [42]). Let \mathcal{F} denote the orbit foliation of the above \mathbb{C} -action on $\Gamma \setminus SL(2, \mathbb{C})$. Then the image of $d^0_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a closed subspace of Ker $d^1_{\mathcal{F}}$ and there exists a subspace H of Ker $d^1_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that $H \simeq H^1(M)$ and

$$\operatorname{Ker} d^{1}_{\mathcal{F}} = \operatorname{Im} d^{0}_{\mathcal{F}} \oplus \operatorname{Im} \iota_{\rho} \oplus H.$$

In particular, $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \mathbb{R}^2 \oplus H^1(M)$.

Mieczkowski stated only the isomorphism $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \mathbb{R}^2 \oplus H^1(M)$ in [42, Theorem 1]. However, by a careful reading of his proof, we can see that ρ -invariant distributions on $C^{\infty}(\Gamma \setminus SL(2, \mathbb{C}))$ give the projections associated with the splitting Ker $d^1_{\mathcal{F}} = \operatorname{Im} d^0_{\mathcal{F}} \oplus \operatorname{Im} \iota_{\rho} \oplus H$.

1.3.3 Computation by a Mayer–Vietoris argument

Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a manifold M. By $\mathcal{F}|_U$ we denote the restriction of \mathcal{F} to an open subset U of M. More precisely, the leaf $(\mathcal{F}|_U)(x)$ is the connected component of $\mathcal{F}(x) \cap U$ which contains x. For $k \geq 0$, we define a sheaf $\Omega^k_{\mathcal{F}}$ and a pre-sheaf $H^k_{\mathcal{F}}$ by $\Omega^k_{\mathcal{F}}(U) = \Omega^k(\mathcal{F}|_U)$ and $H^k_{\mathcal{F}}(U) = H^k(\mathcal{F}|_U)$. For open subsets U_1 and U_2 of M, we can show that the Mayer–Vietoris exact sequence

$$\cdots \xrightarrow{\delta^*} H^k_{\mathcal{F}}(U_1 \cup U_2) \xrightarrow{j^*} H^k_{\mathcal{F}}(U_1) \oplus H^k_{\mathcal{F}}(U_2) \xrightarrow{i^*} \\ H^k_{\mathcal{F}}(U_1 \cap U_2) \xrightarrow{\delta^*} H^{k+1}_{\mathcal{F}}(U_1 \cup U_2) \xrightarrow{j^*} \cdots$$

coincides with the one in de Rham cohomology.

Let us compute the leafwise cohomology of a foliation of suspension type, using the above exact sequence. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a manifold M. Suppose that a diffeomorphism h of M satisfies $h(\mathcal{F}(x)) = \mathcal{F}(h(x))$ for all $x \in M$. By M_h we denote the mapping torus $M \times \mathbb{R}/(x, t+1) \sim (h(x), t)$. The product foliation $\mathcal{F} \times \mathbb{R}$ on $M \times \mathbb{R}$ induces a foliation \mathcal{F}_h on M_h . The foliation \mathcal{F}_h is called the suspension foliation of \mathcal{F} .

Take the open cover $M_h = U_1 \cup U_2$ given by $U_1 = M \times (0,1)$ and $U_2 = M \times (-1/2, 1/2)$. Then the natural projection from U_i to M induces an isomorphism between $H^*(\mathcal{F})$ and $H^*_{U_i}(\mathcal{F}_h)$. Similarly, $H^*_{U_1 \cap U_2}(\mathcal{F}_h)$ is naturally isomorphic to $H^*(\mathcal{F}) \oplus H^*(\mathcal{F})$. Under these identifications, the map i^* is given by $i^*(a, b) = (a - b, a - h^*(b))$ for $(a, b) \in H^*(\mathcal{F}) \oplus H^*(\mathcal{F})$. Hence, we have

$$\operatorname{Ker} i^* \simeq \operatorname{Ker} \left(\operatorname{Id} - h^* \right), \quad \operatorname{Im} i^* \simeq H^*(\mathcal{F}) \oplus \operatorname{Im} \left(\operatorname{Id} - h^* \right).$$

The Mayer–Vietoris exact sequence implies that

$$H^*(\mathcal{F}_h) \simeq \operatorname{Ker} i^* \oplus \operatorname{Im} \delta^{*-1} \simeq \operatorname{Ker} i^* \oplus \left[H^{*-1}(\mathcal{F}) \oplus H^{*-1}(\mathcal{F}) \right] / \operatorname{Im} i^{*-1}.$$

Therefore,

$$H^*(\mathcal{F}_h) \simeq \operatorname{Ker}\left(\operatorname{Id} - h^*\right) \oplus \left[H^{(*-1)}(\mathcal{F}) / \operatorname{Im}\left(\operatorname{Id} - h^{(*-1)}\right)\right].$$
(1.6)

We compute $H^1(\mathcal{F}_h)$ for the suspension of the stable foliation of a hyperbolic toral automorphism. Let A be an integer-valued matrix with det A = 1. We define a diffeomorphism F_A on \mathbb{T}^2 by $F_A(x+\mathbb{Z}^2) = Ax+\mathbb{Z}^2$. Suppose that the eigenvalues λ, λ^{-1} of A satisfy $\lambda > 1 > \lambda^{-1} > 0$. Let E^{s} be the eigenspace of λ^{-1} and \mathcal{F}^{s} be the foliation on \mathbb{T}^2 given by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathrm{s}}(x) = x + E^{\mathrm{s}}$. Since $F_A(\mathcal{F}^{\mathrm{s}}(x)) = \mathcal{F}^{\mathrm{s}}(F_A(x))$, the foliation \mathcal{F}^{s} induces the suspension foliation \mathcal{F}_A on the mapping torus M_A . **Theorem 1.3.10** (El Kacimi Alaoui–Tihami [16]). $H^1(\mathcal{F}_A) \simeq \mathbb{R}$.

Proof. It is known that \mathcal{F}^{s} is a Diophantine linear foliation. Therefore, $H^{0}(\mathcal{F}^{s}) \simeq H^{1}(\mathcal{F}^{s}) \simeq \mathbb{R}$. By a direct computation, we can check that $F_{A}^{*} = \text{Id on } H^{0}(\mathcal{F}^{s})$ and $F_{A}^{*} = \lambda^{-1} \cdot \text{Id on } H^{1}(\mathcal{F}^{s})$. The isomorphism (1.6) implies $H^{1}(\mathcal{F}^{s}) \simeq \mathbb{R}$. \Box

El Kacimi Alaoui and Tihami also computed the first leafwise cohomology group for the suspension foliation of higher-dimensional hyperbolic toral automorphisms; see [16].

As with the de Rham cohomology, the Mayer–Vietoris sequence for the leafwise cohomology is generalized to a spectral sequence. Let $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}$ be a locally finite open cover of M. By the same construction as the Čech–de Rham complex (see, e.g., [8]), we obtain a double complex $(C^*(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_{\mathcal{F}}^*), d_{\mathcal{F}}, \delta)$, where

$$C^{p}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_{\mathcal{F}}^{q}) = \bigoplus_{i_{1} < \dots < i_{p}} \Omega_{\mathcal{F}}^{q} (U_{i_{1}} \cap \dots \cap U_{i_{p}})$$

and $\delta: C^*(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^*_{\mathcal{F}}) \to C^{*+1}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega^*_{\mathcal{F}})$ is a natural linear map induced by inclusions. Moreover, we can show that the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^{q}(\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow C^{0}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_{\mathcal{F}}^{q}) \xrightarrow{\partial} C^{1}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_{\mathcal{F}}^{q}) \xrightarrow{\partial} C^{2}(\mathcal{U}, \Omega_{\mathcal{F}}^{q}) \longrightarrow \cdots$$

is exact. The following theorem is proved by a standard method.

Theorem 1.3.11 (El Kacimi Alaoui–Tihami [16]). There exists a spectral sequence $\{E_r^{*,*}\}$ such that $E_1^{p,q} = C^p(\mathcal{U}, H_{\mathcal{F}}^q), E_2^{p,q} = H^p_{\delta}(\mathcal{U}, H_{\mathcal{F}}^q), and \{E_r^{*,*}\}$ converges to $H^*(\mathcal{F})$.

The reader can find several applications of the spectral sequence in [16].

1.3.4 Other examples

In this section, we give several examples of foliations whose first leafwise cohomology is computed by other methods.

Fix $p \geq 1$ and a cocompact lattice Γ of $SL(p+1, \mathbb{R})$. Put

$$M_{\Gamma} = \Gamma \backslash SL(p+1, \mathbb{R}).$$

By A we denote the subset of $SL(p + 1, \mathbb{R})$ that consists of positive diagonal matrices. It is a closed subgroup of $SL(p + 1, \mathbb{R})$ isomorphic to \mathbb{R}^p . The Weyl chamber flow is the action $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M_{\Gamma}, A)$ given by $\rho(\Gamma x, a) = \Gamma(xa)$. Let \mathcal{A}_p be the orbit foliation of ρ .

Theorem 1.3.12 (Katok–Spatzier [32]). If $p \ge 2$, then $H^1(\mathcal{A}_p) \simeq \mathbb{R}^p$.

The key features of the proof are the decay of matrix coefficients of the regular representation and the hyperbolicity of the A-action. We remark that Katok and

Spatzier proved a similar result for a wide class of Lie groups of real-rank larger than one.

As an application of the above theorem, we compute the first cohomology of another foliation on M_{Γ} . Let P be the subgroup of $SL(p+1,\mathbb{R})$ that consists of upper triangular matrices with positive diagonals. It acts naturally on M_{Γ} from the right. Let \mathcal{F}_p be the orbit foliation of this action.

Theorem 1.3.13. If $p \geq 2$, then $H^1(\mathcal{F}_p) \simeq \mathbb{R}^p$.

Proof. Let E_{ij} be the square matrix of size p + 1 whose (i, j)-entry is one and the other entries are zero. For $i, j = 1, \ldots, p + 1$, we define flows Φ_{ij} and Ψ_{ij} on M_{Γ} by $\Phi_{ij}^t(\Gamma g) = \Gamma g \exp(t(E_{ii} - E_{jj}))$ and $\Psi_{ij}^t(\Gamma g) = \Gamma g \exp(tE_{ij}))$. Let X_{ij} and Y_{ij} be the vector fields on M_{Γ} which correspond to Φ_{ij} and Ψ_{ij} , respectively. Note that \mathcal{A}_p is generated by X_{ij} and \mathcal{F}_p is generated by X_{ij} and Y_{ij} with i < j.

Take a $d_{\mathcal{F}_p}$ -closed 1-form $\omega \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}_p)$. The restriction of ω to $T\mathcal{A}_p$ is $d_{\mathcal{A}_p}$ closed. By Theorem 1.3.12, there exists $h \in C^{\infty}(M_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{R})$ such that $(\omega + dh)(X_{ij})$ is a constant function for any $i, j = 1, \ldots, p+1$.

We put $\omega' = \omega + dh$ and show that $\omega'(Y_{ij}) = 0$ for i < j. Pick $i, j, k \in \{1, \ldots, p+1\}$ with i < j and $k \neq i, j$. Since $[X_{ik}, Y_{ij}] = Y_{ij}, d_{\mathcal{F}_p}\omega'(X_{ik}, Y_{ij}) = 0$, and $\omega'(X_{ik})$ is constant, we have $X_{ik}(\omega'(Y_{ij})) = \omega'(Y_{ij})$. This implies that

$$\omega'(Y_{ij})(\Phi_{ik}^t(x)) = e^t \cdot \omega'(Y_{ij})(x)$$

for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and $x \in M_{\Gamma}$. By the compactness of M_{Γ} , $\omega'(Y_{ij})$ is identically zero. Therefore, any $d_{\mathcal{F}_p}$ -closed 1-form is cohomologous to the constant form which vanishes at Y_{ij} for any i < j.

For p = 1, the Weyl chamber flow is an \mathbb{R} -action, and it is naturally identified with the geodesic flow of a two-dimensional hyperbolic orbifold. It admits infinitely many periodic points, and hence $H^1(\mathcal{A}_1)$ is infinite-dimensional. By contrast, the following theorem asserts that $H^1(\mathcal{F}_1)$ is finite-dimensional. Let ρ_{Γ} be the natural right action of P on $\Gamma \setminus SL(2, \mathbb{R})$. We denote the Lie algebra of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ by $\mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{R})$. Let $\iota_{\rho_{\Gamma}} : H^1(\mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{R})) \to H^1(\mathcal{F}_{\Gamma})$ and $r_* : H^1(M) \to H^1(\mathcal{F}_{\Gamma})$ be the homomorphisms defined in Section 1.3.1.

Theorem 1.3.14 (Matsumoto-Mitsumatsu [41]). The map

$$(\iota_{\rho_{\Gamma}})_{*} \oplus r_{*} \colon H^{1}(\mathfrak{sl}_{2}(\mathbb{R})) \oplus H^{1}(\Gamma \backslash SL(2,\mathbb{R})) \longrightarrow H^{1}(\mathcal{F}_{1})$$

is an isomorphism.

Kanai [30] proved the corresponding result for general simple Lie groups of real-rank one. In both results, the key feature of the proof is the hyperbolicity of the A-subaction.

1.4 Parameter deformation

We now come back to the study of deformation of locally free actions. In this section, we discuss parameter rigidity and existence of locally complete orbitpreserving deformations. In the case of abelian actions, parameter rigidity is completely characterized by the (almost) vanishing of the first cohomology of the orbit foliation. It was first shown by Arraut and dos Santos [2] for linear foliations on tori, and proved by Matsumoto and Mitsumatsu [41] for general abelian actions. In Sections 1.4.1 and 1.4.2, we discuss this characterization. Because of non-linearity, the relationship between parameter rigidity and the vanishing of leafwise cohomology is not clear for non-abelian actions in general. However, for several solvable actions, vanishing of the cohomology implies parameter rigidity. We investigate such examples in Sections 1.4.3 and 1.4.4.

1.4.1 The canonical 1-form

Let G be a simply connected Lie group and \mathfrak{g} be its Lie algebra. To simplify the presentation, we assume that G is linear, i.e., a closed subgroup of $GL(N,\mathbb{R})$ for some large $N \geq 1$. Then each element of \mathfrak{g} is naturally identified with a square matrix of size N.

Fix a foliation \mathcal{F} on a closed manifold M. A \mathfrak{g} -valued leafwise 1-form $\omega \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{g}$ is called *non-singular* if $\omega_x \colon T_x \mathcal{F} \to \mathfrak{g}$ is a linear isomorphism for every $x \in M$. For any action $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, G)$, the associated infinitesimal action I_{ρ} is non-singular, i.e., the map $(I_{\rho})_x \colon \mathfrak{g} \to T_x \mathcal{F}$ is an isomorphism. Hence, it induces a non-singular 1-form $\omega_{\rho} \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{g}$ by $(\omega_{\rho})_x = (I_{\rho})_x^{-1}$. We call ω_{ρ} the *canonical* 1-form of ρ .

Lemma 1.4.1. Let ξ_1, \ldots, ξ_p be a basis of \mathfrak{g} and $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_p$ be its dual basis of \mathfrak{g}^* . Then we have

$$\omega_{\rho} = \sum_{i=1}^{p} \iota_{\rho}(\alpha_i) \otimes \xi_i,$$

where $\iota_{\rho}: \mathfrak{g}^* \to \Omega^1(\mathcal{F})$ is the homomorphism defined in Section 1.3.1.

Proof. For $\xi = \sum_{i=1}^{p} c_i \xi_i$, we have $\omega_{\rho}((I_{\rho})_x(\xi)) = \xi$ by definition. On the other hand,

$$\sum_{i=1}^{p} \iota_{\rho}(\alpha_{i}) \big((I_{\rho})_{x}(\xi) \big) \otimes \xi_{i} = \sum_{i=1}^{p} c_{i} \iota_{\rho}(\alpha_{i}) \big((I_{\rho})_{x}(\xi_{i}) \big) \otimes \xi_{i} = \sum_{i=1}^{p} c_{i} \xi_{i} = \xi. \qquad \Box$$

The group of automorphisms of G acts (from the left) on $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ by $(\Theta \cdot \rho)(x, g) = \rho(x, \Theta^{-1}(g)).$

Exercise 1.4.2. Show that $\omega_{\Theta \cdot \rho} = \Theta_* \omega_{\rho}$, where $\Theta_* : \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{g}$ is the differential of Θ .

The following proposition characterizes the canonical 1-form.

Proposition 1.4.3. A g-valued leafwise 1-form $\omega \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{g}$ is the canonical 1-form of some action in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ if and only if it is a non-singular 1-form satisfying the equation

$$d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + [\omega, \omega] = 0, \qquad (1.7)$$

where $[\omega, \omega]$ is a g-valued leafwise 2-form defined by $[\omega, \omega]_x(v, w) = [\omega(v), \omega(w)]$ for $v, w \in T_x \mathcal{F}$.

Proof. Fix a basis ξ_1, \ldots, ξ_l of \mathfrak{g} . Let $\{c_{ij}^k\}$ be the structure constants of \mathfrak{g} , i.e., $[\xi_i, \xi_j] = \sum_{k=1}^l c_{ij}^k \xi_k$.

Take a non-singular 1-form $\omega \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{g}$. Let X_i be a nowhere-vanishing vector field in $\mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$ given by $X_i(x) = \omega_x^{-1}(\xi_i)$. Then,

$$(d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + [\omega, \omega])(X_i, X_j) = X_i(\omega(X_j)) - X_j(\omega(X_i)) - \omega([X_i, X_j]) + [\omega(X_i), \omega(X_j)]$$
$$= -\omega([X_i, X_j]) + \sum_k c_{ij}^k \xi_k$$
$$= -\omega([X_i, X_j]) + \sum_k c_{ij}^k \omega(X_k)$$
$$= \omega\Big(\sum_k c_{ij}^k X_k - [X_i, X_j]\Big).$$

Since ω is non-singular, $d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + [\omega, \omega] = 0$ if and only if $[X_i, X_j] = \sum_k c_{ij}^k X_k$ for all i and j. The latter condition is equivalent to the linear map $\xi_i \mapsto \sum X_i$ being a homomorphism between Lie algebras. Hence, $d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + [\omega, \omega] = 0$ if and only if there exists $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ such that $I_{\rho}(\xi_i) = X_i$, or equivalently $\omega_{\rho}(X_i(x)) = \xi_i = \omega(X_i(x))$ for all i.

The following proposition describes how the canonical 1-form is transformed under parameter equivalence of actions. We denote the constant map from M to $\{1_G\}$ by b_{1_G} .

Proposition 1.4.4. An action $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ is equivalent to ρ_0 if and only if there exists a smooth map $b: M \to G$ homotopic to b_{1_G} and an endomorphism $\Theta: G \to G$ such that

$$\omega_{\rho} = b^{-1} \cdot \Theta_* \omega_{\rho_0} \cdot b + b^{-1} d_{\mathcal{F}} b. \tag{1.8}$$

To prove the proposition, we need to introduce cocycles over an action. Let H be another Lie group and \mathfrak{h} be its Lie algebra. Fix an action $\rho_0 \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$. We say that $a \in C^{\infty}(M \times G, H)$ is an (H-valued) cocycle over ρ_0 if $a(x, 1_G) = 1_H$ and $a(x, gg') = a(x, g) \cdot a(\rho_0^g(x), g')$ for all $x \in M$ and $g, g' \in G$. For a cocycle a, we define the canonical 1-form $\omega_a \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{h}$ of a by

$$(\omega_a)_x(X) = \frac{d}{dt}a\big(x, \exp t(\omega_{\rho_0})_x(X)\big)|_{t=0}.$$

Lemma 1.4.5. Two cocycles a_1 and a_2 over ρ_0 coincide if $\omega_{a_1} = \omega_{a_2}$.

Proof. For i = 1, 2, we define $\Phi_i \colon M \times H \times G \to M \times H$ by

$$\Phi_i((x,h),g) = (\rho_0^g(x), h \cdot a(x,g)).$$

It is easy to see that Φ_i is a locally free action and

$$I_{\Phi_i}(\xi)(x,h) = \left(I_{\rho_0}(x), h \cdot \omega_{a_i}(I_{\rho_0}(\xi)(x))\right) \in T_x M \times h \cdot \mathfrak{h} \simeq T_{(x,g)}(M \times H).$$

If $\omega_{a_1} = \omega_{a_2}$, then $I_{\Phi_1} = I_{\Phi_2}$, and hence $\Phi_1 = \Phi_2$. This implies that $a_1 = a_2$. \Box

Each action in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ defines a *G*-valued cocycle naturally and its canonical 1-form is the canonical 1-form of the action.

Lemma 1.4.6 (Arraut–dos Santos [3]). For every $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$, there exists a unique G-valued cocycle a over ρ_0 which satisfies $\rho(x, a(x, g)) = \rho_0(x, g)$ for all $x \in M$ and $g \in G$. Moreover, $a(x, \cdot): G \to G$ is a diffeomorphism for all $x \in M$.

Proof. For any $x \in M$, the maps $\rho_0(x, \cdot), \rho(x, \cdot) \colon G \to \mathcal{F}(x)$ are coverings with $\rho_0(x, 1_G) = \rho(x, 1_G) = x$. Since G is simply connected, there exists a unique diffeomorphism a_x of G such that $\rho(x, a_x(g)) = \rho_0(x, g)$ and $a_x(1_G) = 1_G$. Put $a(x, g) = a_x(g)$. It is easy to see that the map a is smooth and satisfies

$$\rho(x, a(x, gg')) = \rho(x, a(x, g) \cdot a(\rho_0(x, g), g')).$$

By the uniqueness of a_x , we have $a(x, gg') = a(x, g) \cdot a(\rho_0(x, g), g')$, and hence a is a cocycle.

Lemma 1.4.7. Let ρ be an action in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$ and $a: M \times G \to G$ the cocycle in Lemma 1.4.6. Then ω_a is equal to the canonical 1-form of ρ .

Proof. Take the differential of the equation $\rho(x, a(x, \exp(t\xi))) = \rho_0(x, \exp(t\xi))$ at t = 0 for $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}$. We obtain $I_{\rho}(\omega_a(I_{\rho_0}(\xi))) = I_{\rho_0}(\xi)$. Since I_{ρ_0} is non-singular and $(\omega_{\rho})_x = (I_{\rho})_x^{-1}$, we have $\omega_a = \omega_{\rho}$.

Lemma 1.4.8. Let ρ_1 and ρ_2 be actions in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, G)$, Θ an endomorphism of G, and $h \in C^{\infty}$ map which is homotopic to the identity. If $h(\mathcal{F}(x)) \subset \mathcal{F}(x)$ for all $x \in M$ and $\rho_2^{\Theta(g)} \circ h = h \circ \rho_1^g$ for all $g \in G$, then h is a diffeomorphism and Θ is an automorphism.

Proof. Since h is homotopic to the identity, it is surjective. This implies that $h(\mathcal{F}(x)) = \mathcal{F}(x)$ for all $x \in M$. If the differential $\Theta_* : \mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{g}$ is not an automorphism, then $h(\mathcal{F}(x)) = \{\rho_2^{\Theta(g)}(h(x)) \mid g \in G\}$ is a strict subset of $\mathcal{F}(h(x)) = \mathcal{F}(x)$ by Sard's theorem. Hence, Θ_* must be an automorphism of \mathfrak{g} . Since G is simply connected, Θ is an automorphism of G.

The maps $\rho_1(x, \cdot)$ and $h \circ \rho_1(x, \Theta(\cdot)) = \rho_2(h(x), \cdot)$ are covering maps from G to $\mathcal{F}(x)$. This implies that h is a self-covering of M. Since h is homotopic to the identity, h is a diffeomorphism.

Now we are ready to prove Proposition 1.4.4.

Proof of Proposition 1.4.4. For an endomorphism $\Theta: G \to G$ and $b \in C^{\infty}(M, G)$, we define a cocycle $a_{b,\Theta}$ over ρ_0 by $a_{b,\Theta}(x,g) = b(x)^{-1} \cdot \Theta(g) \cdot b(\rho_0^g(x))$. Let $\omega_{b,\Theta}$ be its canonical 1-form. By a direct calculation, we have

$$\omega_{b,\Theta} = b^{-1}\Theta_*\omega_{\rho_0}b + b^{-1}d_{\mathcal{F}}b.$$

Suppose that ρ is equivalent to ρ_0 . Let h be a diffeomorphism in $\text{Diff}_0(\mathcal{F})$ and Θ an automorphism of G such that $\rho^{\Theta(g)} \circ h = h \circ \rho_0^g(x)$ for all $g \in G$. Since h is homotopic to Id_M through diffeomorphisms preserving each leaf of \mathcal{F} , we can take a smooth map $b: M \to G$ homotopic to b_{1_G} such that $h(x) = \rho^{b(x)^{-1}}$. Then $\rho^{b(x)^{-1}\Theta(g)}(x) = \rho^{b(\rho_0^g(x))^{-1}} \circ \rho_0^g(x)$, and hence $\rho_0(x,g) = \rho(x, a_{b,\Theta}(x,g))$. By Lemma 1.4.6, the cocycle a_ρ corresponding to ρ is equal to $a_{b,\Theta}$. This implies that $\omega_{a_\rho} = \omega_{b,\Theta}$, and hence $\omega_\rho = b^{-1}\Theta_*\omega_{\rho_0}b + b^{-1}d_{\mathcal{F}}b$.

Suppose that relation (1.8) holds for some Θ and b. Since $\omega_{\alpha_{\rho}} = \omega_{\rho} = \omega_{b,\Theta}$, the cocycle a_{ρ} corresponding to ρ coincides with $a_{b,\Theta}$. Therefore, $\rho(x, a_{b,\Theta}(x, g)) = \rho_0(x, g)$. Put $h(x) = \rho^{b(x)^{-1}}$. Then we have $\rho^{\Theta(g)} \circ h = h \circ \rho_0^g$. By Lemma 1.4.8, Θ is an automorphism and h is a diffeomorphism. \Box

The above interpretation in terms of leafwise 1-forms is valid for general cocycles.

Proposition 1.4.9 (Matsumoto–Mitsumatu [41]). Let G and H be simply connected Lie groups and \mathfrak{g} and \mathfrak{h} their Lie algebras. Let ρ_0 be a locally free action of G on a closed manifold M and \mathcal{F} be the orbit foliation of ρ_0 .

- (1) A 1-form $\omega \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{h}$ is the canonical 1-form of some H-valued cocycle over ρ_0 if and only if $d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + [\omega, \omega] = 0$.
- (2) Let a_1 and a_2 be *H*-valued cocycles over ρ_0 . Let $b: M \to H$ be a smooth map homotopic to b_{1_H} , and Θ be an endomorphism of *H*. Then

$$a_2(x,g) = b(x)^{-1} \cdot \Theta(a_1(x,g)) \cdot b(\rho_0^g(x))$$

if and only if

$$\omega_{a_2} = b^{-1}(\Theta_*\omega_{a_1})b + b^{-1}d_{\mathcal{F}}b,$$

where ω_{a_i} is the canonical 1-form of the cocycle a_i .

We can extend Propositions 1.4.3 and 1.4.4 to the case that G may not be a linear group. In this case, $b^{-1}(\Theta_*\omega_{\rho_0})b$ is replaced by the adjoint $\operatorname{Ad}_{b^{-1}}\Theta_*\omega_{r_0}$, and $b^{-1}d_{\mathcal{F}}b$ is replaced by the pull-back $b^*\theta_G$ of the Maurer-Cartan form $\theta_G \in$ $\Omega^1(G) \otimes \mathfrak{g}$, where $\theta_G(\xi(x)) = \xi$ for all $\xi \in \mathfrak{g}$.

1.4.2 Parameter deformation of \mathbb{R}^p -actions

Let M be a closed manifold and \mathcal{F} a foliation on M. Recall that the first cohomology group of \mathbb{R}^p as a Lie algebra is \mathbb{R}^p . Let ρ be an action in $\mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R}^p)$, $\iota_{\rho} \colon \mathbb{R}^{p} \to \Omega^{1}(\mathcal{F})$ be the natural homomorphism induced by I_{ρ} , and ω_{ρ} be the canonical 1-form. Since $\operatorname{Im}(\iota_{\rho})_{*} \simeq \mathbb{R}^{p}$, Lemma 1.4.1 implies that

 $\operatorname{Im}(\iota_{\rho})_* \otimes \mathbb{R}^p = \{\Theta_* \omega_{\rho} \mid \Theta \text{ is a endomorphism of } G\}.$

Identify the abelian group \mathbb{R}^p and the group of positive diagonal matrices of size p and apply Propositions 1.4.3 and 1.4.4 for \mathbb{R}^p -actions. Then we obtain the following correspondence between actions in $\mathcal{A}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R}^p)$ and \mathbb{R}^p -valued leafwise 1-forms.

Proposition 1.4.10. An \mathbb{R}^p -valued leafwise 1-form is the canonical 1-form of an action in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R}^p)$ if and only if it is non-singular and closed. Two actions $\rho_1, \rho_2 \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R}^p)$ are parameter equivalent if and only if the cohomology class $[\omega_{\rho_2}]$ is contained in $\mathrm{Im}(\iota_{\rho_1})_*$.

As a corollary, we obtain a generalization of Theorem 1.2.1.

Theorem 1.4.11 (Matsumoto–Mitsumatsu [41]; see also [2, 32, 49]). Let ρ be a locally free \mathbb{R}^p -action on a closed manifold and \mathcal{F} be its orbit foliation. Then ρ is parameter rigid if and only if $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \mathbb{R}^p$.

Example 1.4.12. Diophantine linear actions on \mathbb{T}^N (Theorem 1.3.7) and the Weyl chamber flow (Theorem 1.3.12) are parameter rigid. Mieczkowski's action on $M_{\Gamma} = \Gamma \setminus SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ is also parameter rigid when $H^1(M_{\Gamma})$ is trivial.

What happens in Mieczkowski's example when $H^1(M_{\Gamma})$ is non-trivial? By the following general criterion, there exists a locally complete and locally transverse parameter deformation parametrized by an open subset of $H^1(M_{\Gamma})$.

Theorem 1.4.13. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a closed manifold M and ρ be an action in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R}^p)$. Suppose that $\operatorname{Im} d^0_{\mathcal{F}}$ is closed and that there exists a finite-dimensional subspace H of $\operatorname{Ker} d^1_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that $\operatorname{Ker} d^1_{\mathcal{F}} = \operatorname{Im} d^0_{\mathcal{F}} \oplus \operatorname{Im} \iota_{\rho} \oplus H$. Then there exist an open neighborhood Δ of 0 in $H \otimes \mathbb{R}^p$ and a locally complete and locally transverse parameter deformation $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta} \in \mathcal{A}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R}^p; \Delta)$ of ρ .

Proof. Let ω_{ρ} be the canonical 1-form of ρ and Δ be the set of 1-forms $\mu \in H \otimes \mathbb{R}^{p}$ such that $\omega_{\rho} + \mu$ is a non-singular 1-form. For each $\mu \in \Delta$, there exists the unique action $\rho_{\mu} \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R}^{p})$ whose canonical 1-form is $\omega_{\rho} + \mu$. The set Δ is an open neighborhood of 0 and the family $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is a parameter deformation of ρ .

Let us prove locally completeness of the deformation. Let π_H : Ker $d^1_{\mathcal{F}} \to H$ be the projection associated with the splitting Ker $d^1_{\mathcal{F}} = \operatorname{Im} d^0_{\mathcal{F}} \oplus \operatorname{Im} \iota_{\rho} \oplus H$. It induces a projection $\pi_H^{\otimes p}$: Ker $d^1_{\mathcal{F}} \otimes \mathbb{R}^p \to H \otimes \mathbb{R}^p$. It is continuous and

$$\mathcal{U} = \left\{ \rho' \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}} \big(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R}^p \big) \mid \pi_H^{\otimes p} \big(\omega_{\rho'} - \omega_{\rho} \big) \in \Delta \right\}$$

is an open subset of $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, \mathbb{R}^p)$. For $\rho' \in \mathcal{U}$ with $\pi_H^{\otimes p}(\omega_{\rho'}) = \mu$, the cohomology class $[\omega_{\rho'} - (\omega_{\rho} + \mu)]$ is contained in $\operatorname{Im}(\iota_{\rho})_*$. By Theorem 1.4.13, ρ' is parameter equivalent to ρ_{μ} . Therefore, $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is a locally complete deformation.

Next, we prove local transversality. If a family $(\rho'_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is sufficiently close to the original family $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$, then $\{\pi_{H}^{\otimes p}(\omega_{\rho'_{\mu}}) \mid \mu \in \Delta\}$ is a neighborhood of 0 in $H \otimes \mathbb{R}^{p}$. Hence, $[\omega_{\rho'_{\mu_{*}}} - \omega_{\rho}] \in \operatorname{Im}(\iota_{\rho})_{*}$ for some $\mu_{*} \in \Delta$. By Theorem 1.4.13 again, $\rho'_{\mu_{*}}$ is parameter equivalent to ρ . Therefore, $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta}$ is a locally transverse deformation. \Box

1.4.3 Parameter rigidity of some non-abelian actions

As we saw in the previous section, the equations in Propositions 1.4.3 and 1.4.4 are linear equations for \mathbb{R}^{p} -actions. For the general case, the equations are nonlinear and it is unclear whether an action ρ is parameter rigid or not even if we know that $H^{1}(\mathcal{F}) = \operatorname{Im}(\iota_{\rho})_{*}$ for the orbit foliation \mathcal{F} . However, we can reduce the parameter rigidity to the triviality of $H^{1}(\mathcal{F})$ for several actions of solvable groups.

The first example is an action of the three-dimensional Heisenberg group

$$H = \left\{ \left. \begin{pmatrix} 1 & x_1 & x_3 \\ 0 & 1 & x_2 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \right| x_1, x_2, x_3 \in \mathbb{R} \right\}.$$

We denote the Lie algebra of H by \mathfrak{h} .

Theorem 1.4.14 (Dos Santos [51]). Let ρ be a locally free H-action on a closed manifold M. If the orbit foliation \mathcal{F} of ρ satisfies that $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq H^1(\mathfrak{h})$, then ρ is parameter rigid.

In [51], dos Santos also proved the theorem for higher-dimensional Heisenberg groups and constructed examples which satisfy the assumption of the theorem.

Proof. Let

$$\xi_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \xi_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \xi_3 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

be a basis of \mathfrak{h} and α_1 , α_2 , α_3 be its dual basis. Fix $\rho_0 \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(M, H)$ and put $\eta_i = \iota_{\rho_0}(\alpha_i)$ for each *i*. Since

$$[\xi_1, \xi_2] = \xi_3, \quad [\xi_1, \xi_3] = [\xi_2, \xi_3] = 0,$$

we have the equations

$$d_{\mathcal{F}}\eta_1 = d_{\mathcal{F}}\eta_2 = 0, \quad d_{\mathcal{F}}\eta_3 = \eta_2 \wedge \eta_1$$

In particular, $\operatorname{Im}(\iota_{\rho_0})_* \simeq H^1(\mathfrak{h})$ is generated by $[\eta_1]$ and $[\eta_2]$. For

$$\omega = \sum_{i=1}^{3} \omega_i \otimes \xi_i \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{h},$$

the equation $d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + [\omega, \omega] = 0$ is equivalent to

$$d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega_1 = d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega_2 = d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega_3 + \omega_1 \wedge \omega_2 = 0.$$
(1.9)

Fix $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, H)$. Let $\omega_{\rho} = \sum_{i=1}^{3} \omega_i \otimes \xi_i$ be the canonical 1-form of ρ . First, we will make ω_1 and ω_2 into forms of $\mathrm{Im} \iota_{\rho_0}$ by the transformation of canonical 1-forms described in Proposition 1.4.4. Since $d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega_1 = d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega_2 = 0$ by equation (1.9) and $H^1(\mathcal{F}) = \mathrm{Im}(\iota_{\rho_0})_*$ by assumption, there exist $b_1, b_2 \in C^{\infty}(M, \mathbb{R})$ and $(c_{ij})_{i,j=1,2} \in \mathbb{R}^4$ such that $\omega_i = c_{i1}\eta_1 + c_{i2}\eta_2 + d_{\mathcal{F}}b_i$ for each *i*. Put

$$b(x) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & b_1(x) & 0\\ 0 & 1 & b_2(x)\\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

By a direct calculation, we find that the form $\omega' = \sum_{i,j=1,2} c_{ij} \eta_j \otimes \xi_i + \omega'_3 \otimes \xi_3$ satisfies

$$b^{-1}\omega'b + b^{-1}d_{\mathcal{F}}b = \omega_{\rho} \tag{1.10}$$

for a suitable choice of $\omega'_3 \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{h}$.

Next we will make ω'_3 into a 1-form in Im ι_{ρ_0} . Since ω' satisfies (1.9),

$$d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega'_3 = (c_{11}c_{22} - c_{12}c_{21})\eta_2 \wedge \eta_1 = (c_{11}c_{22} - c_{12}c_{21}) \cdot d_{\mathcal{F}}\eta_3.$$

Hence, $\omega'_3 - (c_{11}c_{22} - c_{12}c_{21})\eta_3$ is a closed form. By assumption again, there exist $c'_1, c'_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ and $b'_3 \in C^{\infty}(M, \mathbb{R})$ such that

$$\omega_3' = c_1' \eta_1 + c_2' \eta_2 + (c_{11}c_{22} - c_{12}c_{21}) \eta_3 + d_{\mathcal{F}} b_3'.$$

Put

$$b(x) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & b'_3(x) \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

and

$$\omega'' = \sum_{i,j=1}^{2} c_{ij} \eta_j \otimes \xi_i + \left[c'_1 \eta_1 + c'_2 \eta_2 + \left(c_{11} c_{22} - c_{12} c_{21} \right) \eta_3 \right] \otimes \xi_3.$$

Then we have

$$b^{-1}\omega''b + b^{-1}d_{\mathcal{F}}b = \omega'.$$
(1.11)

Finally, we take an endomorphism Θ of \mathfrak{h} such that $\Theta_*(\xi_j) = c_{1j}\xi_1 + c_{2j}\xi_2 + c'_j\xi_3$ for j = 1, 2. It satisfies $\Theta_*(\xi_3) = \Theta_*[\xi_1, \xi_2] = (c_{11}c_{22} - c_{12}c_{21})\xi_3$. Hence,

$$\Theta_*\omega_{\rho_0} = \Theta_*\left(\sum_{j=1}^3 \eta_j \otimes \xi_j\right) = \omega''.$$
(1.12)

The equations (1.10), (1.11) and (1.12) imply that

$$\omega_{\rho} = (bb')^{-1} \Theta_* \omega_{\rho_0} (bb') + (bb')^{-1} d_{\mathcal{F}} (bb')$$

By Proposition 1.4.4, the action ρ is equivalent to ρ_0 .

Recently, Maruhashi generalized dos Santos' results to general simply connected nilpotent Lie groups.

Theorem 1.4.15 (Maruhashi [38]). Let G be a simply connected nilpotent Lie group with Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} and ρ a locally free G-action on a closed manifold M. If the orbit foliation \mathcal{F} of ρ satisfies that $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq H^1(\mathfrak{g})$, then ρ is parameter rigid. The converse is true if \mathcal{F} has a dense leaf.

He also gave a family of parameter rigid actions of nilpotent groups by generalizing dos Santos' examples for the Heisenberg groups. Ramírez gave another natural action of a nilpotent Lie group which satisfies the above condition.

Theorem 1.4.16 (Ramírez [46]). Let U be the nilpotent subgroup of $SL(n, \mathbb{R})$ consisting of upper triangular matrices whose diagonal entries are one, \mathfrak{u} the Lie algebra of U, and Γ a cocompact lattice of $SL(n, \mathbb{R})$. If $n \geq 4$, then the orbit foliation \mathcal{F} of the natural right U-action on $\Gamma \setminus SL(n, \mathbb{R})$ satisfies $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq H^1(\mathfrak{u})$. By Theorem 1.4.15, the action is parameter rigid.

The second example that we discuss is an action of the two-dimensional solvable group

$$GA = \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} e^t & u \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \middle| u, t \in \mathbb{R} \right\}.$$

Let A be an element of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ such that the eigenvalues λ and λ^{-1} are real and $\lambda > 1$. Let F_A be the diffeomorphism of \mathbb{T}^2 given by $F_A(z + \mathbb{Z}^2) = Az + \mathbb{Z}^2$, and let M_A be the mapping torus

$$M_A = \mathbb{T}^2 \times \mathbb{R}/(x, s + \log \lambda) \sim (F_A(x), s).$$

We define an action $\rho_A \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M_A, GA)$ by

$$\rho_A\left([x,s], \begin{pmatrix} e^t & u\\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}\right) = \begin{bmatrix} x + (e^s u) \cdot v, s + t \end{bmatrix},$$

where v is the eigenvector associated with λ^{-1} . Remark that the orbit foliation \mathcal{F} of ρ_A is diffeomorphic to the second example in Section 1.3.3.

Theorem 1.4.17 (Matsumoto–Mitsumatsu [41]). The action ρ_A is parameter rigid. Proof. The Lie algebra \mathfrak{ga} of GA has a basis

$$\xi_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \xi_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Let α_1 , α_2 be the dual basis of \mathfrak{ga}^* . We put $\eta_i = \iota_{\rho_A}(\alpha_i)$. Then $[\xi_1, \xi_2] = \xi_2$, and hence

$$d_{\mathcal{F}}\eta_1 = d_{\mathcal{F}}\eta_2 + \eta_1 \wedge \eta_2 = 0$$

In particular, we have $\operatorname{Im}(\iota_{\rho_A})_* = [\eta_1].$
1.4. Parameter deformation

Take $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathcal{F}, GA)$. Let ω_{ρ_A} and ω_{ρ} be the canonical 1-forms of ρ_A and ρ . Then $\omega_{\rho_A} = \eta_1 \otimes \xi_1 + \eta_2 \otimes \xi_2$ and $\omega_{\rho} = \omega_1 \otimes \xi_1 + \omega_2 \otimes \xi_2$ for some $\omega_1, \omega_2 \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F})$. Since ω_{ρ} satisfies the equation $d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega_{\rho} + [\omega_{\rho}, \omega_{\rho}] = 0$, the form ω_1 is closed. By Theorem 1.3.10, $H^1(\mathcal{F}) = \mathrm{Im}(\iota_{\rho_A})_* = \mathbb{R}[\eta_1]$. Hence, there exist $c_1 \in \mathbb{R}$ and $b_1 \in C^{\infty}(M_A, GA)$ such that $\omega_1 = c_1\eta_1 + d_{\mathcal{F}}b$. By Proposition 1.3.6, ρ preserves a smooth volume. As a (not immediate) consequence of this fact, we can obtain $c_1 = 1$ (see [41, pp. 1863–1864] for details). Put $\omega' = \eta_1 \otimes \xi_1 + e^{b_1}\omega_2 \otimes \xi_2$ and

$$b = \begin{pmatrix} e^{b_1} & 0\\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Then, by a direct calculation, we have $b^{-1}\omega' b + b^{-1}d_{\mathcal{F}}b = \omega_1 \otimes \xi_1 + \omega_2 \otimes \xi_2 = \omega_{\rho}$. Take $f, g \in C^{\infty}(M, \mathbb{R})$ such that $e^{b_1}\omega_2 = f\eta_1 + g\eta_2$. Since $d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega' + [\omega', \omega'] = 0$, the pair (f, g) satisfies

$$Xg = Sf, \tag{1.13}$$

where $X = I_{\rho_A}(\xi_1)$ and $S = I_{\rho_A}(\xi_2)$.

Let Θ be an endomorphism of GA. Then $\Theta_*(\xi_1) = \xi_1$ and $\Theta_*(\xi_2) = c_2 \cdot \xi_2$ for some $c_2 \in \mathbb{R}$. For $b' \in C^{\infty}(M, GA)$ of the form

$$b'(x) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & h(x) - c_2 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix},$$

we have

$$(b')^{-1}\Theta_*(\omega_{\rho_A})b' + (b')^{-1}d_{\mathcal{F}}b' = \eta_1 \otimes \xi_1 + [(h+Xh)\eta_1 + (Sh-c_2)\eta_2] \otimes \xi_2.$$

Hence, the equivalence of ρ and ρ_A is reduced to the solvability of an inhomogeneous system of linear equations

$$\begin{cases} f = h + Xh, \\ g = Sh - c_2. \end{cases}$$
(1.14)

In fact, the following proposition guarantees solvability, and this completes the proof. $\hfill \Box$

Proposition 1.4.18 (Matsumoto–Mitsumatu [41]). If two smooth functions f, g satisfy equation (1.13), then system (1.14) has a solution (h, c_2) .

The group GA is naturally isomorphic to the subgroup of $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ which consists of upper triangular matrices by the map

$$\theta \colon \begin{pmatrix} e^t & u \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \longmapsto \begin{pmatrix} e^{\frac{t}{2}} & e^{-\frac{t}{2}}u \\ 0 & e^{-\frac{t}{2}} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(1.15)

Let Γ be a cocompact lattice of $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ and put $M_{\Gamma} = \Gamma \setminus SL(2,\mathbb{R})$. We define an action $\rho_{\Gamma} \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(M_{\Gamma}, GA)$ by $\rho_{\Gamma}(\Gamma x, g) = \Gamma(x \cdot \theta(g))$. This is just the second example in Section 1.3.4. In [41], Matsumoto and Mitsumatsu showed an analogue of Proposition 1.4.18 for ρ_{Γ} . **Proposition 1.4.19.** Let ξ_1 , ξ_2 be the basis of \mathfrak{ga} given in the proof of Theorem 1.4.17. Put $X = I_{\rho_{\Gamma}}(\xi_1)$ and $S = I_{\rho_{\Gamma}}(\xi_2)$. If smooth functions $f, g \in C^{\infty}(M_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{R})$ satisfy Sf = Xg, then the system

$$\begin{cases} f = h + Xh \\ g = Sh + c \end{cases}$$
(1.16)

has a solution $(h, c) \in C^{\infty}(M_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}$.

When $H^1(M_{\Gamma})$ is trivial, we have $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \mathbb{R}$ by Theorem 1.3.14. In this case, we can prove the parameter rigidity of ρ_{Γ} by an argument similar to the above.

Theorem 1.4.20 (cf. [24, 41]). If $H^1(M_{\Gamma})$ is trivial, then ρ_{Γ} is parameter rigid.

1.4.4 A complete deformation for actions of GA

Let Γ be a cocompact lattice of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ and put $M_{\Gamma} = \Gamma \backslash SL(2, \mathbb{R})$. Let $\rho_{\Gamma} \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M_{\Gamma}, GA)$ be the action given by $\rho_{\Gamma}(\Gamma x, g) = \Gamma(x \cdot \theta(g))$, which is discussed in the last paragraph of the previous section. It is natural to ask whether ρ_{Γ} is parameter rigid or not when $H^1(M_{\Gamma})$ is non-trivial.

Let \mathcal{F} be the orbit foliation of ρ_{Γ} . First, we determine the space of *infinitesimal* parameter deformations in terms of leafwise cohomology. Recall that the space $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, GA)$ is identified with the space of solutions of the non-linear equation

$$d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + \left[\omega, \omega\right] = 0 \tag{1.17}$$

in $\Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{ga}$. Two actions are parameter equivalent with trivial automorphism if and only if the equation

$$\omega_2 = b^{-1}\omega_1 b + b^{-1}d_{\mathcal{F}}b \tag{1.18}$$

admits a smooth solution $b: M_{\Gamma} \to GA$, where ω_1 and ω_2 are the canonical 1-forms of the actions. Let ω_0 be the canonical 1-form of ρ_{Γ} . Put $\omega_t = \omega_0 + t\omega$ and $b_t = \exp(t\beta)$ with $\omega \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{ga}$ and $\beta \in \Omega^0(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{ga}$. Substitute ω_t and b_t into the above equations and take the first-order term with respect to t. Then we obtain the formally linearized equations

$$\omega_2 - \omega_1 = \left[\omega_0, \beta\right] + d_{\mathcal{F}}\beta, \qquad (1.17L)$$

$$d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + [\omega, \omega_0] + [\omega_0, \omega] = 0.$$
 (1.18L)

We define the linear maps $d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}^{k}: \Omega^{k}(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{ga} \to \Omega^{k+1}(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathfrak{ga}, \ k = 1, 2$, by

$$d^0_{\rho_{\Gamma}}\beta = [\omega_0, \beta] + d_{\mathcal{F}}\beta, \qquad (1.19)$$

$$d^{1}_{\rho_{\Gamma}}\omega = d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + [\omega, \omega_{0}] + [\omega_{0}, \omega].$$
(1.20)

They satisfy $d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}^1 \circ d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}^0 = 0$ and the above linearized equations become $\omega_2 - \omega_1 = d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}^0 \beta$ and $d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}^1 \omega = 0$. We call the quotient space Ker $d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}^1 / \operatorname{Im} d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}^0$ the space of infinitesimal parameter deformations of ρ_{Γ} and we denote it by $H^1(\rho_{\Gamma}, \mathcal{F})$.

Proposition 1.4.21. $H^1(\rho_{\Gamma}, \mathcal{F}) \simeq H^1(M_{\Gamma}).$

Proof. Fix the basis

$$\xi_X = \begin{pmatrix} 1/2 & 0\\ 0 & -1/2 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \xi_S = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1\\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad \xi_U = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0\\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

of the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{sl}(2,\mathbb{R})$ of $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$. The standard right $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ -action on M_{Γ} induces vector fields X, S, and U which correspond to ξ_X, ξ_S , and ξ_U . Let η, σ , and v be the dual 1-forms of X, S, and U, respectively. Then $\Omega^1(\mathcal{F})$ is generated by η and σ as a $C^{\infty}(M_{\Gamma},\mathbb{R})$ -module. If $\omega = \omega_X \otimes \xi_X + \omega_S \otimes \xi_S$ is $d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}$ -closed, then $d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega_X = 0$ and $d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega_S = -(\omega_x(X) + \omega_S(S))\eta \wedge \sigma$.

First, we claim that $\omega = \omega_X \otimes \xi_X + \omega_S \otimes \xi_S$ is $d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}$ -exact if and only if ω_X is $d_{\mathcal{F}}$ -exact. For $\varphi \in C^{\infty}(M_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{R})$, we have

$$d^0_{\rho_{\Gamma}}(\varphi \otimes \xi_X) = (d_{\mathcal{F}}\varphi) \otimes \xi_X + (d_{\mathcal{F}}\psi + \psi \cdot \eta - \varphi \cdot \sigma) \otimes \xi_S.$$

Hence, if ω is $d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}$ -exact then ω_X is $d_{\mathcal{F}}$ -exact. Suppose that ω_X is $d_{\mathcal{F}}$ -exact. Take $\varphi \in C^{\infty}(M_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{R})$ such that $d_{\mathcal{F}}\varphi = \omega_X$. By replacing ω with $\omega + d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}^0(\varphi \otimes \xi_X)$, we may assume that $\omega_X = 0$. Put $\omega_S = f\eta + g\sigma$. Since ω is $d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}$ -closed, we have Sf = Xg. Proposition 1.4.19 implies that there exist $h \in C^{\infty}(M_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{R})$ and $c \in \mathbb{R}$ such that f = h + Xh and g = Sh - c. Hence, $\omega = d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}^0(-c \otimes \xi_X + h \otimes \xi_S)$. This completes the proof of the claim.

By the claim, $H^1(\rho_{\Gamma}, \mathcal{F})$ is isomorphic to

$$\left\{ \left[\omega_X \right] \in H^1(\mathcal{F}) \mid d^1_{\rho_{\Gamma}} \left(\omega_X \otimes \xi_X + \omega_S \otimes \xi_S \right) = 0 \text{ for some } \omega_S \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}) \right\}.$$

So, it is sufficient to show that for any $d_{\mathcal{F}}$ -closed 1-form $\omega_X \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F})$ there exists $\omega_S \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F})$ such that $\omega = \omega_X \otimes \xi_X + \omega_S \otimes \xi_S$ is $d_{\rho_\Gamma}^1$ -closed. Fix a Riemannian metric on M_{Γ} such that $(X_{\Gamma}, (S_{\Gamma} + U_{\Gamma})/2, (S_{\Gamma} - U_{\Gamma})/2)$ is an orthonormal framing of TM_{Γ} . By Theorem 1.3.14, there exists $f_0 \in C^{\infty}(M_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{R})$ such that $\omega_X + d_{\mathcal{F}}f_0$ extends to a harmonic 1-form with respect to the metric. Replacing ω_X with $\omega_X + d_{\mathcal{F}}f_0$, we may assume that ω_X is the restriction of a harmonic form ω_h to $T\mathcal{F}$. Put $\omega_h = f\eta + g\sigma + hv$. Since ω_h is harmonic and M_{Γ} is compact (hence $\mathcal{L}_{(S_{\Gamma}-U_{\Gamma})}\omega_h = 0$), it follows that 2f = (S-U)g and 2Yf = -(S+U)g. Now it is easy to check that $d_{\rho_{\Gamma}}(\omega_X \otimes \xi_X + (-g\eta + f\sigma) \otimes \xi_S) = 0$.

One may expect the existence of a complete deformation whose parameter space is an open subset of $H^1(M_{\Gamma}) \simeq H^1(\rho_{\Gamma}, \mathcal{F})$. The author of these notes proved the existence of a *globally* complete deformation.

Theorem 1.4.22 (Asaoka, in preparation). There exist an open subset Δ_{Γ} of $H^1(M_{\Gamma})$ containing 0 and a parameter deformation $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta} \in \mathcal{A}(M_{\Gamma}, GA; \Delta_{\Gamma})$ of ρ_{Γ} such that

- (1) if ρ_{μ} is equivalent to ρ_{ν} , then $\mu = \nu$, and
- (2) every $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathcal{F}, GA)$ is equivalent to ρ_{μ} for some $\mu \in \Delta_{\Gamma}$.

Corollary 1.4.23 (Asaoka [5]). If $H^1(M_{\Gamma})$ is non-trivial, then ρ_{Γ} is not parameter rigid.

A construction of the deformation $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta_{\Gamma}}$ is essentially carried out in [5]. We remark that the proof does not use the computation of $H^1(\rho_{\Gamma}, \mathcal{F})$. It heavily depends on the ergodic theory of hyperbolic dynamics, especially on the existence of the Margulis measure and the deformation theory of low-dimensional Anosov systems. To prove smoothness of the family, we also use the smooth dependence of the Margulis measure, in some sense, with respect to the parameter.

It is natural to expect that an analogous result holds for $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$. However, the corresponding action for $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ is locally parameter rigid.

Theorem 1.4.24 (Asaoka [6]). Let Γ be a cocompact lattice of $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ and $GA_{\mathbb{C}}$ be the subgroup of $SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ which consists of upper triangular matrices. Then the standard $GA_{\mathbb{C}}$ action on $\Gamma \setminus SL(2, \mathbb{C})$ is locally parameter rigid.

1.5 Deformation of orbits

In this section, we discuss deformations which may not preserve the orbit foliation. The equations we need to solve are non-linear even for \mathbb{R}^p -actions, as the deformations of linear flows on tori discussed in Section 1.2. The main techniques to describe such deformations are linearization and Nash–Moser type theorems. The former reduces the problem to computation of bundle-valued leafwise cohomology. The latter allows us to construct solutions of the original non-linear problem from the linear one.

1.5.1 Infinitesimal deformation of foliations

In order to study deformations of a given locally free action, it is natural to investigate deformations of the orbit foliation. In this section, we describe the space of infinitesimal deformations of a foliation in terms of leafwise cohomology.

Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a manifold M. To simplify, we assume that \mathcal{F} admits a complementary foliation \mathcal{F}^{\perp} , i.e., one which is transverse to \mathcal{F} and satisfies dim \mathcal{F} + dim \mathcal{F}^{\perp} = dim M. The normal bundle $TM/T\mathcal{F}$ of $T\mathcal{F}$ can be naturally identified with the tangent bundle $T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}$ of \mathcal{F}^{\perp} . By π^{\perp} we denote the projection from $TM = T\mathcal{F} \oplus T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}$ to $T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}$. Let $\Omega^{k}(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$ be the space of $T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}$ -valued leafwise k-forms. We define the differential $d_{\mathcal{F}}^{k}: \Omega^{k}(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}) \to \Omega^{k+1}(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$ by

$$(d_{\mathcal{F}}^k \omega) (X_0, \dots, X_k) = \sum_{\substack{0 \le i \le k}} (-1)^i \pi^\perp (X_i \omega (X_0, \dots, \check{X}_i, \dots, X_k))$$

+
$$\sum_{\substack{0 \le i < j \le k}} (-1)^{i+j} \omega ([X_i, X_j], X_0, \dots, \check{X}_i, \dots, \check{X}_j, \dots, X_k).$$

It satisfies $d_{\mathcal{F}}^{k+1} \circ d_{\mathcal{F}}^{k} = 0$. We denote the quotient Ker $d_{\mathcal{F}}^{k} / \operatorname{Im} d_{\mathcal{F}}^{k-1}$ by $H^{k}(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$.

Suppose that the foliation \mathcal{F} is *p*-dimensional. For $\omega \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$, we define a *p*-plane field E_{ω} on M by

$$E_{\omega}(x) = \{ v + \omega(v) \mid v \in T_x \mathcal{F} \}.$$

It gives a one-to-one correspondence between $T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}$ -valued leafwise 1-forms and p-plane fields transverse to $T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}$. By a direct computation in a local coordinate system adapted to the pair $(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}^{\perp})$, we obtain the following criterion for the integrability of E_{ω} .

Lemma 1.5.1. The p-plane field E_{ω} generates a foliation if and only if ω satisfies the equation

$$d_{\mathcal{F}}\omega + \left[\omega, \omega\right] = 0.$$

Fix $\beta \in \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F}^{\perp}) = \Omega^0(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$. Let $\{h_t\}_{t \in \mathbb{R}}$ be a one-parameter family of diffeomorphisms such that h_0 is the identity map and h_t preserves each orbit of \mathcal{F}^{\perp} for all t. We define a family $\{\omega_t\}_{t \in \mathbb{R}}$ of 1-forms in $\Omega^1(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$ by $E_{\omega_t} = (h_t)_*(T\mathcal{F})$ and a vector field $\beta \in \Omega^0(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$ by $\beta(x) = (d/dt)h_t(x)|_{t=0}$. By a direct computation in a local coordinate system adapted to the pair $(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}^{\perp})$ again, we have

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{1}{t} \omega_t = d^0_{\mathcal{F}} \beta.$$

Thus, one can regard the cohomology group $H^1(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$ as the space of infinitesimal deformations of the foliation \mathcal{F} . We say that a foliation \mathcal{F} is *infinitesimally rigid* if $H^1(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}) = \{0\}$.

Example 1.5.2. Let \mathcal{F} be the orbit foliation of a Diophantine linear action in $\mathcal{A}_{LF}(\mathbb{T}^N, \mathbb{R}^p)$. Since $T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}$ is a trivial bundle, Theorem 1.3.7 implies that

$$H^1(\mathcal{F}; \mathcal{F}^{\perp}) \simeq H^1(\mathcal{F}) \otimes \mathbb{R}^{N-p} \simeq \mathbb{R}^{N-p}.$$

In particular, \mathcal{F} is not infinitesimally rigid.

Exercise 1.5.3. Let \mathcal{F}_A be the suspension foliation associated to a hyperbolic automorphism on \mathbb{T}^2 , which is defined in Section 1.3.3. Show that \mathcal{F}_A is infinitesimally rigid using a Mayer–Vietoris argument as in Section 1.3.3.

Example 1.5.4 (Kanai [30], Kononenko [35]). Let \mathcal{A}_p be the orbit foliation of the Weyl chamber flow, which is defined in Section 1.3.4. If $p \geq 2$, then \mathcal{A}_p is infinitesimally rigid.

1.5.2 Hamilton's criterion for local rigidity

Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a closed manifold M and \mathcal{F}^{\perp} be its complementary foliation. We say that \mathcal{F} is *locally rigid* if any foliation \mathcal{F}' sufficiently close to \mathcal{F} is diffeomorphic to \mathcal{F} .

Using Hamilton's implicit function theorem for non-linear exact sequences [27, Section 2.6], one obtains the following criterion for local rigidity of a foliation.

Theorem 1.5.5 (Hamilton [28]). Suppose that there exist continuous linear operators $\delta^k \colon \Omega^{k+1}(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp}) \to \Omega^k(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$ for k = 1, 2, an integer $r \geq 1$, and a sequence $\{C_s\}_{s\geq 1}$ of positive real numbers, such that

- (1) $d^0_{\mathcal{F}} \circ \delta^0 + \delta^1 \circ d^1_{\mathcal{F}} = \mathrm{Id},$
- (2) $\|\delta^0\omega\|_s \leq C_s \|\omega\|_{s+r}$ and $\|\delta^1\sigma\|_s \leq C_s \|\sigma\|_{s+r}$ for all $s \geq 1$, $\omega \in \Omega^1(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$, and $\sigma \in \Omega^2(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$, where $\|\cdot\|_s$ is the C^s -norm on $\Omega^k(\mathcal{F}; T\mathcal{F}^{\perp})$.

Then \mathcal{F} is locally rigid. Moreover, we can choose the diffeomorphism h in the definition of local rigidity so that it is close to the identity map.

Theorem 1.5.6 (El Kacimi Alaoui–Nicolau [18]). Let \mathcal{F}_A be the suspension foliation related to a hyperbolic toral automorphism, which is given in Section 1.3.3. Then \mathcal{F}_A satisfies Hamilton's criterion above. In particular, it is locally rigid.

With the parameter rigidity of the action ρ_A (Theorem 1.4.17), we obtain

Corollary 1.5.7 (Matsumoto–Mitsumatsu [41]). The action ρ_A is locally rigid.

In [18] and [41], they also proved the corresponding results for higher dimensional hyperbolic toral automorphisms.

It is unknown whether the orbit foliation of the Weyl chamber flow satisfies Hamilton's criterion or not. However, Katok and Spatzier proved the rigidity of the orbit foliation by another method.

Theorem 1.5.8 (Katok–Spatzier [33]). The orbit foliation \mathcal{A}_p of the Weyl chamber flow is locally rigid if $p \geq 2$.

With the parameter rigidity of the Weyl chamber flow (Theorem 1.3.12) we obtain

Corollary 1.5.9. The Weyl chamber flow is locally rigid if $p \ge 2$.

1.5.3 Existence of locally transverse deformations

Although deformation theory is well developed for transversely holomorphic foliations, e.g., [13–15, 17, 21–23], there is no general deformation theory for smooth foliations with non-trivial infinitesimal deformation so far, since we cannot apply Hamilton's criterion in this case. However, there are several actions for which we can find a locally transverse deformation. One example is a Diophantine linear flow, which we discussed in Section 1.2. In this section, we give two more examples.

The first example is a codimension 1 Diophantine linear action. We denote by $\text{Diff}_0(S^1)$ the set of orientation-preserving diffeomorphisms of S^1 . Let \mathcal{F} be a codimension 1 foliation on \mathbb{T}^{p+1} which is transverse to $\{x\} \times S^1$ for all $x \in \mathbb{T}^p$.

For each $i = 1, \ldots, p$, we can define a holonomy map $f_i \in \text{Diff}_0(S^1)$ of \mathcal{F} along the *i*th coordinate. The family (f_1, \ldots, f_p) is pairwise commuting. On the other hand, when a pairwise commuting family (f_1, \ldots, f_p) in $\text{Diff}_0(S^1)$ is given, then the suspension construction gives a codimension 1 foliation on \mathcal{F} , which is transverse to $\{x\} \times S^1$ for all $x \in \mathbb{T}^p$. Two foliations are diffeomorphic if the corresponding families (f_1, \ldots, f_p) and (g_1, \ldots, g_p) are conjugate, i.e., there exists $h \in \text{Diff}_0(S^1)$ such that $g_i \circ h = h \circ f_i$ for every $i = 1, \ldots, p$. So, the local rigidity problem of \mathcal{F} is reduced to a problem for a pairwise commuting family (f_1, \ldots, f_p) .

For $f \in \text{Diff}_0(S^1)$, the rotation number $\tau(f) \in \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z}$ is defined by

$$\left(\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\tilde{f}^n(0)}{n}\right) + \mathbb{Z},$$

where $\tilde{f}: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ is a lift of f. It is known that the map $\tau: \operatorname{Diff}_0(S^1) \to S^1$ is continuous (see, e.g., [31, Proposition 11.1.6]). For $\theta \in S^1$, let r_{θ} be the rotation defined by $r_{\theta}(x) = x + \theta$.

Theorem 1.5.10 (Moser [43]). Let (f_1, \ldots, f_p) be a pairwise commuting family in $\text{Diff}_0(S^1)$. Suppose that $(1, \tilde{\tau}(f_1), \ldots, \tilde{\tau}(f_p)) \in \mathbb{R}^{p+1}$ is a Diophantine vector (see Section 1.3.2 for the definition), where $\tilde{\tau}(f_i) \in \mathbb{R}$ is a representative of $\tau(f_i) \in \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z}$. Then there exists $h \in \text{Diff}_0(S^1)$ such that $f_i \circ h = h \circ r_{\tau(f_i)}$ for every $i = 1, \ldots, p$.

As a consequence of this theorem, we can show the existence of a locally transverse deformation of a codimension 1 Diophantine linear action.

Theorem 1.5.11. Let ρ be the linear action of \mathbb{R}^p on \mathbb{T}^{p+1} determined by the linearly independent vectors $v_1, \ldots, v_p \in \mathbb{R}^{p+1}$. Take $w \in \mathbb{R}^{p+1}$ so that v_1, \ldots, v_p, w is a basis of \mathbb{R}^{p+1} and define a C^{∞} family of actions $(\rho_s)_{s \in \mathbb{R}^p} \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\mathbb{T}^{p+1}, \mathbb{R}^p; \mathbb{R}^p)$ by

$$\rho_s^t(x) = x + \sum_{i=1}^p t_i (v_i + s_i w),$$

for $x \in M$, $t = (t_1, \ldots, t_p)$ and $s = (s_1, \ldots, s_p) \in \mathbb{R}^p$. If the linear action ρ_0 is Diophantine, then $(\rho_s)_{s \in \mathbb{R}^p}$ is locally transverse at s = 0.

Exercise 1.5.12. Prove the theorem. One way to do it is a modification of the proof of Theorem 1.2.9. One can prove 'local transversality of the orbit foliation' by continuity of the rotation number and Moser's theorem, instead of Herman's theorem. The local transversality of the action will follow from the parameter rigidity of Diophantine linear actions.

The second example is a \mathbb{R}^2 -action on $\Gamma\backslash(SL(2,\mathbb{R})\times SL(2,\mathbb{R}))$ by commuting parabolic elements. Put

$$u^{t} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & t \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \quad u^{t}_{\mu} = \exp\left(t \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ \mu & 0 \end{pmatrix}\right),$$

and note that $u_0^t = u^t$.

Let Γ be an irreducible cocompact lattice of $SL(2,\mathbb{R}) \times SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ and put

$$M_{\Gamma} = \Gamma \backslash (SL(2,\mathbb{R}) \times SL(2,\mathbb{R})).$$

For $(\mu, \lambda) \in \mathbb{R}^2$, we define an action $\rho_{\mu,\lambda} \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M_{\Gamma}, \mathbb{R}^2)$ by

$$\rho_{\mu,\lambda}\big(\Gamma(x,y),(s,t)\big) = \Gamma\big(xu^s_{\mu},\,yu^t_{\lambda}\big).$$

Let \mathcal{F} be the orbit foliation of $\rho_{0,0}$.

Theorem 1.5.13 (Mieczkowski [42]). $H^1(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \mathbb{R}^2$. In particular, the action $\rho_{0,0}$ is parameter rigid.

One may wish to prove local transversality of the deformation $(\rho_{\mu,\lambda})_{(\mu,\lambda)\in\mathbb{R}^2}$ of $\rho_{0,0}$ as for Diophantine linear actions. However, we cannot apply techniques for Diophantine linear actions because of the non-linearity of the space $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$. Damjanović and Katok developed a new Nash–Moser-type scheme and obtained local transversality.

Theorem 1.5.14 (Damjanović–Katok [12]). The deformation $(\rho_{\mu,\lambda})_{(\mu,\lambda)\in\mathbb{R}^2}$ of $\rho_{0,0}$ is locally transverse.

In [12] and [42] they also showed parameter rigidity and existence of a transverse deformation for other actions using the same method.

1.5.4 Transverse geometric structures

In this section, we sketch another method for describing deformations of an orbit foliation which is not locally rigid.

Fix a torsion-free cocompact lattice Γ of $PSL(2, \mathbb{R}) = SL(2, \mathbb{R})/\{\pm \mathrm{Id}\}$. It acts on the hyperbolic plane \mathbb{H}^2 naturally and $\Sigma = \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}^2$ is a closed surface of genus $g \geq 2$. Let $\mathcal{T}(\Sigma)$ be the Teichmüller space of Σ (see, e.g., [29, Chapter 4] for the definition and basic properties). It can be realized as a set of homomorphisms μ from Γ to $PSL(2, \mathbb{R})$ whose image Γ_{μ} is a cocompact lattice. It is known that $\mathcal{T}(\Sigma)$ has a natural structure of a (6g - 6)-dimensional smooth manifold.

Let *P* be the subgroup of $PSL(2, \mathbb{R})$ which consists of upper triangular matrices. For each μ in $\mathcal{T}(\Sigma)$, we define an action $\rho_{\mu} \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(\Gamma_{\mu} \setminus PSL(2, \mathbb{R}), P)$ by $\rho_{\mu}(\Gamma_{\mu}x, p) = \Gamma_{\mu}(x \cdot p)$. This standard action is essentially the same as in Sections 1.4.3 and 1.4.4. Let \mathcal{F}_{μ} be the orbit foliation of ρ_{μ} . To simplify notation, we put $\rho_{\Gamma} = \rho_{\mathrm{Id}_{\Gamma}}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{\Gamma} = \mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{Id}_{\Gamma}}$.

It is well known that the foliation \mathcal{F}_{Γ} is not locally rigid. In fact, M_{μ_1} is diffeomorphic to M_{μ_2} for all $\mu_1, \mu_2 \in \mathcal{T}(\Sigma)$. However, \mathcal{F}_{μ_1} is diffeomorphic to \mathcal{F}_{μ_2} if and only if Γ_{μ_1} is conjugate to Γ_{μ_2} as a subgroup of $PSL(2, \mathbb{R})$. Hence, the family $\{\mathcal{F}_{\mu}\}_{\mu \in \mathcal{T}(\Sigma)}$ gives a non-trivial deformation of \mathcal{F}_{Γ} . Ghys proved that this is the only possible one.

Theorem 1.5.15 (Ghys [25]). Any two-dimensional foliation on M_{Γ} sufficiently close to \mathcal{F}_{Γ} is diffeomorphic to \mathcal{F}_{μ} for some $\mu \in \mathcal{T}(\Sigma)$.

He also proved global rigidity.

Theorem 1.5.16 (Ghys [26]). If a two-dimensional foliation \mathcal{F} on M_{Γ} has no closed leaves, then \mathcal{F} is diffeomorphic to \mathcal{F}_{μ} for some $\mu \in \mathcal{T}(\Sigma)$.

The orbit foliation of a locally free *P*-action has no closed leaf. Hence,

Corollary 1.5.17. For all $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{LF}(M_{\Gamma}, P)$, there exists $\mu \in \mathcal{T}(\Sigma)$ such that the orbit foliation of ρ is diffeomorphic to \mathcal{F}_{μ} .

The basic idea of the proof is to find a transverse projective structure of the foliation. Once this is done, it is not so hard to show that \mathcal{F} is diffeomorphic to \mathcal{F}_{μ} for some μ . Ghys constructed the transverse projective structure by using the theory of hyperbolic dynamical systems. Kononenko and Yue [36] gave an alternative proof of Theorem 1.5.15. They proved the C^3 conjugacy of foliations. However, it must be C^{∞} conjugacy, by a regularity theorem of conjugacies between Anosov flows by de la Llave and Moriyón [37]. They used the vanishing of a twisted cohomology of the lattice Γ , which is closely related to the leafwise cohomology of \mathcal{F}_{Γ} valued in the symmetric two-forms on the normal bundle of $T\mathcal{F}$. So, it may be possible to reduce Theorem 1.5.15 to the vanishing of the bundle-valued leafwise cohomology.

Modifying the construction of a complete parameter deformation of ρ_{Γ} (Theorem 1.4.24), we obtain a *globally* complete deformation of ρ_{Γ} .

Theorem 1.5.18 (Asaoka, in preparation). There exist an open subset Δ of $\mathcal{T}(\Sigma) \times H^1(M_{\Gamma})$ and a C^{∞} family $(\rho_{\mu})_{\mu \in \Delta} \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(M_{\Gamma}, P)$ such that every $\rho \in \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{LF}}(M_{\Gamma}, P)$ is conjugate to ρ_{μ} for some $\mu \in \Delta$.

Bibliography

- S. Alinhac and P. Gérard, Pseudo-Differential Operators and the Nash-Moser Theorem. Graduate Studies in Math. 82. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2007.
- [2] J. L. Arraut and N. M. dos Santos, Differentiable conjugation of actions of ℝ^p. Bol. Soc. Brasil. Mat. 19 (1988), no. 1, 1–19.
- [3] J. L. Arraut and N. M. dos Santos, Actions of cylinders. Topology Appl. 36 (1990), no. 1, 57–71.
- [4] J. L. Arraut and N. M. dos Santos, Linear foliations of Tⁿ. Bol. Soc. Brasil. Mat. 21 (1991), no. 2, 189–204.
- [5] M. Asaoka, Non-homogeneous locally free actions of the affine group. Ann. of Math. 175 (2012), no. 1, 1–21.
- [6] M. Asaoka, Local rigidity of homogeneous actions of parabolic subgroups of rank-one Lie groups. arXiv:1101.3613.
- [7] R. Barre and A. El Kacimi Alaoui, Foliations. Handbook of Differential Geometry. Vol. II, 35–77, Elsevier/North-Holland, Amsterdam, 2006.
- [8] R. Bott and L. W. Tu, Differential Forms in Algebraic Topology, Graduate Texts in Math. 82. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1982.
- [9] D. Damjanović, Central extensions of simple Lie groups and rigidity of some abelian partially hyperbolic algebraic actions. J. Mod. Dyn. 1 (2007), no. 4, 665–688.
- [10] D. Damjanović and A. Katok, Periodic cycle functionals and cocycle rigidity for certain partially hyperbolic ℝ^k actions. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 13 (2005), no. 4, 985–1005.
- [11] D. Damjanović and A. Katok, Local rigidity of restrictions of Weyl chamber flows. C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 344 (2007), no. 8, 503–508.
- [12] D. Damjanović and A. Katok, Local rigidity of homogeneous parabolic actions: I. A model case. J. Mod. Dyn. 5 (2011), no. 2, 203–235.

- [13] T. Duchamp and M. Kalka, Deformation theory of holomorphic foliations. J. Differential. Geom. 14 (1979), no. 3, 317–337.
- [14] T. Duchamp and M. Kalka, Stability theorems for holomorphic foliations. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 260 (1980), no. 1, 255–266.
- [15] T. Duchamp and M. Kalka, Holomorphic foliations and deformations of the Hopf foliation. *Pacific J. Math.* **112** (1984), no. 1, 69–81.
- [16] A. El Kacimi Alaoui and A. Tihami, Cohomologie bigraduée de certains feuilletages. Bull. Soc. Math. Belg. Sér. B 38 (1986), no. 2, 144–156.
- [17] A. El Kacimi Alaoui and M. Nicolau, Déformations des feuilletages transversalement holomorphes à type différentiable fixe. *Publ. Mat.* 33 (1989), no. 3, 485–500.
- [18] A. El Kacimi Alaoui and M. Nicolau, A class of C[∞]-stable foliations. Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 13 (1993), 697–704.
- [19] L. Flaminio and G. Forni, Invariant distributions and time averages for horocycle flows. Duke Math. J. 119 (2003), no. 3, 465–526.
- [20] G. Forni, On the Greenfield–Wallach and Katok conjectures in dimension three. In: *Geometric and Probabilistic Structures in Dynamics*, 197–213, Contemp. Math. 469, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2008.
- [21] J. Girbau, A versality theorem for transversely holomorphic foliations of fixed differentiable type. *Illinois J. Math.* 36 (1992), no. 3, 428–446
- [22] J. Girbau, A. Haefliger and D. Sundararaman, On deformations of transversely holomorphic foliations. J. Reine Angew. Math. 345 (1983), 122–147.
- [23] J. Girbau and M. Nicolau, On deformations of holomorphic foliations. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 39 (1989), no. 2, 417–449.
- [24] E. Ghys, Actions localement libres du groupe affine. Invent. Math. 82 (1985), no. 3, 479–526.
- [25] É. Ghys, Déformations de flots d'Anosov et de groupes fuchsiens. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 42 (1992), no. 1–2, 209–247.
- [26] É. Ghys, Rigidité différentiable des groupes fuchsiens. Publ. Math. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. 78 (1993), 163–185.
- [27] R. S. Hamilton, Deformation of complex structures on manifolds with boundary. I: the stable case. J. Differential Geom. 12 (1977), 1–45.
- [28] R. S. Hamilton, Deformation theory of foliations. Preprint, Cornell University, 1978.
- [29] J. Jost, Compact Riemann Surfaces. An Introduction to Contemporary Mathematics. Third edition. Universitext. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2006.

- [30] M. Kanai, Rigidity of the Weyl chamber flow, and vanishing theorems of Matsushima and Weil. *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems* 29 (2009), no. 4, 1273–1288.
- [31] A. Katok and B. Hasselblatt, Introduction to the Modern Theory of Dynamical Systems. Encyclopedia Math. Appl., vol. 54. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1995.
- [32] A. Katok and R. J. Spatzier, First cohomology of Anosov actions of higher rank abelian groups and applications to rigidity. *Publ. Math. Inst. Hautes Études Sci.* 79 (1994), 131–156.
- [33] A. Katok and R. J. Spatzier, Differential rigidity of Anosov actions of higher rank abelian groups and algebraic lattice actions. *Tr. Mat. Inst. Steklova* 216 (1997), *Din. Sist. i Smezhnye Vopr.*, 292–319; translation in *Proc. Steklov Inst. Math.* 1997, no. 1 (216), 287–314.
- [34] A. Kocsard, Cohomologically rigid vector fields: the Katok conjecture in dimension 3. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 26 (2009), no. 4, 1165–1182.
- [35] A. Kononenko, Infinitesimal rigidity of boundary lattice actions. Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 19 (1999), 35–60.
- [36] A. Kononenko and C. B. Yue, Cohomology and rigidity of Fuchsian groups. Israel J. Math. 97 (1997), 51–59.
- [37] R. de la Llave and R. Moriyón, Invariants for smooth conjugacy of hyperbolic dynamical systems. IV. Comm. Math. Phys. 116 (1988), no. 2, 185–192.
- [38] H. Maruhashi, Parameter rigid actions of simply connected nilpotent Lie groups. Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 33 (2013), no. 6, 1864–1875.
- [39] S. Matsumoto, Rigidity of locally free Lie group actions and leafwise cohomology. Sugaku Expositions 22 (2009), no. 1, 21–36.
- [40] S. Matsumoto, The parameter rigid flows on orientable 3-manifolds. In: Foliations, Geometry, and Topology, 135–139, Contemp. Math. 498, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2009.
- [41] S. Matsumoto and Y. Mitsumatsu, Leafwise cohomology and rigidity of certain Lie group actions. *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems* 23 (2003), no. 6, 1839–1866.
- [42] D. Mieczkowski, The first cohomology of parabolic actions for some higherrank abelian groups and representation theory. J. Mod. Dyn. 1 (2007), no. 1, 61–92.
- [43] J. Moser, On commuting circle mappings and simultaneous Diophantine approximations. *Math. Z.* 205 (1990), no. 1, 105–121.

- [44] R. S. Palais, Equivalence of nearby differentiable actions of a compact group. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 67 (1961), 362–364.
- [45] C. C. Pugh, The closing lemma. Amer. J. Math. 89 (1967), 956–1009.
- [46] F.A. Ramírez, Cocycle over higher-rank abelian actions on quotients of semisimple Lie groups. J. Mod. Dyn. 3 (2009), no. 3, 335–357.
- [47] C. Robinson, Dynamical Systems. Stability, Symbolic Dynamics, and Chaos. Second edition. Stud. Adv. Math. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, 1999.
- [48] F. Rodriguez Hertz and J. Rodriguez Hertz, Cohomology free systems and the first betti number. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 15 (2006), 193–196.
- [49] N. M. dos Santos, Differentiable conjugation and isotopies of actions of ℝ^p. In: Geometric Study of Foliations (Tokyo, 1993), 181–191, World Sci. Publ., River Edge, NJ, 1994.
- [50] N. M. dos Santos, Actions of Lie groups on closed manifolds. Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 22 (2002), no. 2, 591–600.
- [51] N. M. dos Santos, Parameter rigid actions of the Heisenberg groups. Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 27 (2007), no. 6, 1719–1735.
- [52] Z. J. Wang, Local rigidity of partially hyperbolic actions. J. Mod. Dyn. 4 (2010), no. 4, 271–327.
- [53] Z. J. Wang, New cases of differentiable rigidity for partially hyperbolic actions: Symplectic groups and resonance directions. J. Mod. Dyn. 4 (2010), no. 4, 585–608.

Chapter 2

Fundaments of Foliation Theory

Aziz El Kacimi Alaoui

Foreword

It is well known that there is no general method to solve differential equations even in the case of the simplest manifold, namely the real line \mathbb{R} . Failing that, mathematicians rather try to study the geometrical and topological properties of integral manifolds and their asymptotic behavior. This is exactly the purpose of *foliation theory*: the qualitative study of differential equations. It was initiated by the works of H. Poincaré and I. Bendixson, and developed later by C. Ehresmann, G. Reeb, A. Haefliger, and many other people. Since then the subject has been a wide field in mathematical research. This motivates this course on *Fundaments of Foliation Theory*, which is organized as follows.

Part I is an elementary introduction to foliation theory. We give the basic definitions and, through various simple examples, we introduce the notion of transverse structure, which plays a key role in the study and classification of foliations. In Part II we give an elementary exposition of some results on transverse global analysis, which then thus lead to a discussion of the basic index theory of transversely elliptic operators. Part III is devoted to open questions in some directions in the theory of foliations.

Part I. Foliations by Example

2.1 Generalities

A *foliation* is a geometric structure which a manifold can support. As we know, a manifold is locally a Euclidean space. So to understand what is a foliation, it

is more convenient to see its local model. Let us examine the Euclidean space $M=\mathbb{R}^{m+n}$ in the picture below:



Figure 2.1. Trivial foliation on \mathbb{R}^{m+n} defined by the differential system $dy_1 = \cdots = dy_n = 0$

It can be viewed as the product $\mathbb{R}^m \times \mathbb{R}^n$. Its usual topology is the product of the usual ones on the two factors, and with respect to it \mathbb{R}^{m+n} is a connected differentiable manifold of dimension m + n. However, if we equip the second factor \mathbb{R}^n with the discrete topology, then M becomes a non-connected manifold of dimension m; its connected components are the horizontal subspaces defined by the linear differential system $dy_1 = \cdots = dy_n = 0$, and these can be seen as *leaves*. We then see that M is equipped with two topologies: the usual topology and a second one, called the *leaf topology*.

Now let M be a (connected) manifold of dimension m + n. Intuitively, one can define a *foliation of dimension* m or *codimension* n on M as a geometric structure such that around each point one can cut a small piece (that is, an open neighborhood) which looks like the picture above. A first definition is the following.

Definition 2.1.1. Let M be a manifold of dimension m + n. A codimension n foliation \mathcal{F} on M is given by an open cover $\mathcal{U} = \{U_i\}_{i \in I}$ and, for each i, a diffeomorphism $\varphi_i \colon \mathbb{R}^{m+n} \to U_i$ such that, on each nonempty intersection $U_i \cap U_j$, the coordinate change $\varphi_j^{-1} \circ \varphi_i \colon (x, y) \in \varphi_i^{-1}(U_i \cap U_j) \mapsto (x', y') \in \varphi_j^{-1}(U_i \cap U_j)$ has the form $x' = \varphi_{ij}(x, y)$ and $y' = \gamma_{ij}(y)$.

The manifold M is decomposed into connected submanifolds of dimension m. Each of them is called a *leaf* of \mathcal{F} . A subset U of M is *saturated* for \mathcal{F} if it is a union of leaves: if $x \in U$, then the leaf passing through x is contained in U.

Coordinate patches (U_i, φ_i) satisfying the conditions of Definition 2.1.1 are said to be *distinguished* for the foliation \mathcal{F} .

Let \mathcal{F} be a codimension n foliation on M defined by a maximal atlas $\{(U_i, \varphi_i)\}_{i \in I}$ as in Definition 2.1.1. Let $\pi : \mathbb{R}^{m+n} = \mathbb{R}^m \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$ be the second projection. Then the map $f_i = \pi \circ \varphi_i^{-1} : U_i \to \mathbb{R}^n$ is a submersion. On $U_i \cap U_j \neq \emptyset$,



Figure 2.2

we have $f_j = \gamma_{ij} \circ f_i$. The fibres of the submersion f_i are the \mathcal{F} -plaques of U_i . The submersions f_i and the local diffeomorphisms γ_{ij} of \mathbb{R}^n give a complete characterization of \mathcal{F} .

Definition 2.1.2. A codimension n foliation on M is given by an open cover $(U_i)_{i \in I}$, submersions $f_i: U_i \to T$ over an n-dimensional transverse manifold T and, for any nonempty intersection $U_i \cap U_j$, a diffeomorphism

$$\gamma_{ij} \colon f_i(U_i \cap U_j) \subset T \longrightarrow f_j(U_i \cap U_j) \subset T$$

satisfying $f_j(x) = \gamma_{ij} \circ f_i(x)$ for $x \in U_i \cap U_j$. We say that $\{U_i, f_i, T, \gamma_{ij}\}$ is a *foliated cocycle* defining \mathcal{F} .

The foliation \mathcal{F} is said to be *transversely orientable* if T can be given an orientation preserved by all the local diffeomorphisms γ_{ij} .

2.1.1 Induced foliations

Let N and M be two manifolds and suppose that we are given a codimension n foliation \mathcal{F} on M. We say that a map $f: N \to M$ is *transverse* to \mathcal{F} , if for each point $x \in N$ the tangent space T_yM of M at y = f(x) is generated by $T_y\mathcal{F}$ and $(d_xf)(T_xN)$, where d_xf is the tangent linear map of f at x, i.e.,

$$T_y M = T_y \mathcal{F} + (d_x f)(T_x N). \tag{2.1}$$

Equivalently, if we suppose that M is of dimension m + n, then f is transverse to \mathcal{F} if for each $x \in N$ there exists a local system of coordinates

$$(x_1,\ldots,x_m,y_1,\ldots,y_n)\colon \mathbb{R}^{m+n} \longrightarrow V$$

around y such that the map $g_U: (y_1^{-1} \circ f, \ldots, y_n^{-1} \circ f): U = f^{-1}(V) \to \mathbb{R}^n$ is a submersion. The collection of local submersions (U, g_U) defines a codimension n foliation denoted $f^*(\mathcal{F})$ on N and called the *pull-back foliation* of \mathcal{F} by f.

If f is a submersion and \mathcal{F} is the foliation by points, then the vector space $T_y \mathcal{F}$ is reduced to $\{0\}$, $d_x f$ is surjective, and then the equality (2.1) is trivially satisfied, so f is transverse to \mathcal{F} . In that case, the leaves of $f^*(\mathcal{F})$ are exactly the connected components of the fibres of f.

If $N = \widehat{M}$ is a covering of M and f is the covering projection $f: \widehat{M} \to M$, then $\widehat{\mathcal{F}} = f^*(\mathcal{F})$ has the same dimension as \mathcal{F} and the foliations $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$ and \mathcal{F} have the same local properties.

2.1.2 Morphisms of foliations

Let M and M' be manifolds endowed with foliations \mathcal{F} and \mathcal{F}' , respectively. A map $f: M \to M'$ is said to be *foliated* or a *morphism* between \mathcal{F} and \mathcal{F}' if, for every leaf L of \mathcal{F} , f(L) is contained in a leaf of \mathcal{F}' . We say that f is an *isomorphism* if, in addition, f is a diffeomorphism; in this case the restriction of f to any leaf $L \in \mathcal{F}$ is a diffeomorphism onto the leaf $L' = f(L) \in \mathcal{F}'$.

Suppose now that f is a diffeomorphism of M. Then for every leaf $L \in \mathcal{F}$, f(L) is a leaf of a codimension n foliation \mathcal{F}' on M; we say that \mathcal{F}' is the *image* of \mathcal{F} by the diffeomorphism f and we write $\mathcal{F} = f^*(\mathcal{F}')$. Two foliations \mathcal{F} and \mathcal{F}' on M are said to be C^r -conjugate (topologically if r = 0, differentiably if $r = \infty$, and analytically in the case $r = \omega$), if there exists a C^r -homeomorphism $f: M \to M$ such that $f^*(\mathcal{F}') = \mathcal{F}$.

The set of C^r -diffeomorphisms of M which preserve the foliation \mathcal{F} is a group denoted $\text{Diff}^r(M, \mathcal{F})$.

2.1.3 Frobenius Theorem

Let M be a manifold of dimension m + n. Denote by TM the tangent bundle of M and let E be a subbundle of rank m. Let U be an open set of M such that TM is equivalent on U to the product $U \times \mathbb{R}^{m+n}$. At each point $x \in U$, the fibre E_x can be considered as the intersection of the kernels of n linearly independent differential 1-forms $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_n$:

$$E_x = \bigcap_{j=1}^{n} \ker \omega_j(x).$$
(2.2)

The subbundle E is called an *m*-plane field on M. We say that E is *involutive* if, for every two vector fields X and Y tangent to E (i.e., sections of E), the bracket [X, Y] is also tangent to E. We say that E is *completely integrable* if, through each point $x \in M$, there exists a submanifold P_x of dimension m which admits $E|_{P_x}$ (the restriction of E to P_x) as tangent bundle. The maximal connected submanifolds satisfying this property are called the *integral submanifolds* of the differential system $\omega_1 = \cdots = \omega_n = 0$. They define a partition of M, i.e., a codimension n foliation. We have the following theorem:

Theorem 2.1.3. Let E be a subbundle of rank m given locally by a differential system like in (2.2). Then the following assertions are equivalent:

- E is involutive.
- E is completely integrable.
- There exist differential 1-forms β_{ij} , i, j = 1, ..., n (defined locally) such that $d\omega_i = \sum_{j=1}^n \beta_{ij} \wedge \omega_j$, i = 1, ..., n.

Trivial examples

- (i) Suppose that E is orientable and of rank 1. Then E has a global section ζ (a vector field) such that at each point $x \in M$, $\zeta(x)$ is a basis of E_x . In that case, two arbitrary sections $X = f\zeta$ and $Y = g\zeta$ satisfy $[X, Y] = \{f(\zeta \cdot g) - g(\zeta \cdot f)\}\zeta$. Consequently, the subbundle E is integrable and defines a one-dimensional foliation. The leaves are exactly the integral curves of the vector field ζ . We will see in detail this particular situation.
- (ii) Let ω be a non-singular 1-form on M. Then ω defines a codimension 1 foliation if and only if there exists a 1-form β such that $d\omega = \beta \wedge \omega$; this is equivalent to $\omega \wedge d\omega = 0$. In particular, this is the case if ω is closed.
- (iii) On the other hand, the non-singular 1-form on \mathbb{R}^3 given by $\omega = dx zdy$ satisfies the relation

$$\omega \wedge d\omega = dx \wedge dy \wedge dz$$

and cannot define a foliation. The plane field $E \subset T\mathbb{R}^3$, the kernel of the 1-form ω , has the following remarkable property: given two points a and b in \mathbb{R}^3 , there exists a differentiable curve $\gamma \colon [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}^3$ such that $\gamma(0) = a$, $\gamma(1) = b$, and γ is tangent to E at every point. We say that ω defines a *contact structure*. Contact structures are the opposite of foliated structures.

2.1.4 Holonomy of a leaf

This is a very important notion in foliation theory. In many situations it determines completely the structure of the foliation. In this section, we will introduce this notion. We will give some examples later.

Let \mathcal{F} be a codimension n foliation on M, let L be a leaf of \mathcal{F} , and $x \in L$. Let T be a small transversal to \mathcal{F} passing through x. Let $\sigma: [0,1] \to L$ be a continuous path such that $\sigma(0) = \sigma(1) = x$. Then there exist a finite open cover $U_i, i = 0, 1, \ldots, k$ of M with $U_0 = U_k$, and a subdivision $0 = t_0 < t_1 < \cdots < t_k = 1$ of [0, 1], such that

- $\sigma([t_{i-1}, t_i]) \subset U_i$, and
- if $U_i \cap U_j \neq \emptyset$, then $U_i \cup U_j$ is contained in a distinguished chart of \mathcal{F} .

We say that $\{U_i\}$ is a subordinated chain to σ . For $i = 0, 1, \ldots, k$, let T_i be a small transversal to \mathcal{F} passing through $\sigma_i(t)$ with $T_0 = T_k = T$. For every point $z \in T_i$ sufficiently close to $\sigma(t_i)$, the plaque of \mathcal{F} passing through z intersects T_{i+1} in a unique point $f_i(z)$. The domain of f_i contains a transversal T'_i passing through $\sigma(t_i)$ and homeomorphic to an open ball of \mathbb{R}^n . Then it is clear that the map $f_{\sigma} = f_{k-1} \circ f_{k-2} \circ \cdots \circ f_0$ is well defined on an open neighbourhood of x; it is called the holonomy map associated to σ . We can prove (see [42]) that the germ of f_{σ}

- does not depend on the chain U_i , i = 1, ..., k, nor on the choice of σ in its homotopy class in the group $\pi_1(L, x)$ of homotopy classes of loops based at x, and
- satisfies $f_{\sigma}(x) = x$.

So we get a homomorphism $h: [\sigma] \in \pi_1(L, x) \mapsto f_{\sigma} \in G(T, x)$, where G(T, x) is the group of germs of diffeomorphisms of T fixing the point x. This representation h is called the *holonomy* of the leaf L at x. The image of $\pi_1(L)$ by h (L is path connected) is called the *holonomy group* of the leaf L. The foliation \mathcal{F} is said to be *without holonomy* if every leaf L of \mathcal{F} has a trivial holonomy group.

2.2 Transverse structures

Let us fix some notations. Let \mathcal{F} be a codimension n foliation on M. We denote by $T\mathcal{F}$ the tangent bundle to \mathcal{F} , and by $\nu\mathcal{F}$ the quotient $TM/T\mathcal{F}$, which is the normal bundle to \mathcal{F} .

- $\mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$ will denote the space of sections of $T\mathcal{F}$ (the elements of $\mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$ are vector fields $X \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$ tangent to \mathcal{F}).
- A differential form $\alpha \in \Omega^r(M)$ is said to be *basic* if it satisfies $i_X \alpha = 0$ and $L_X \alpha = 0$ for every $X \in \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$. (Here i_X and L_X denote the interior product and the Lie derivative with respect to the vector field X, respectively.) For a function $f: M \to \mathbb{R}$, these conditions are equivalent to $X \cdot f = 0$ for every $X \in \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$, i.e., f is constant on the leaves of \mathcal{F} . We denote by $\Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F})$ the space of basic forms of degree r on the foliated manifold (M, \mathcal{F}) ; this is a module over the algebra A of basic functions.
- A vector field $Y \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$ is said to be *foliated* if for every $X \in \mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$ the bracket [X, Y] is in $\mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$. We can easily see that the set $\mathfrak{X}(M, \mathcal{F})$ of foliated vector fields is a Lie algebra and an A-module; by definition, $\mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$ is an ideal of $\mathfrak{X}(M, \mathcal{F})$ and the quotient $\mathfrak{X}(M/\mathcal{F}) = \mathfrak{X}(M, \mathcal{F})/\mathfrak{X}(\mathcal{F})$ is called the Lie algebra of *basic* (or *transverse*) vector fields on the foliated manifold (M, \mathcal{F}) . Also, it has a module structure over the algebra A.

Let M be a manifold of dimension m + n endowed with a codimension n foliation \mathcal{F} defined by a foliated cocycle $\{U_i, f_i, T, \gamma_{ij}\}$, like in Definition 2.1.2.

Definition 2.2.1. A *transverse structure* to \mathcal{F} is a geometric structure on T invariant under the local diffeomorphisms γ_{ij} .

This is a very important notion in foliation theory. To make it clear, let us give the main examples of such structures.

2.2.1 Lie foliations

We say that \mathcal{F} is a *Lie G-foliation* if T is a Lie group G and γ_{ij} are restrictions of left translations on G. Such a foliation can also be defined by a 1-form ω on Mwith values in the Lie algebra \mathcal{G} such that

- (i) $\omega_x : T_x M \to \mathcal{G}$ is surjective for every $x \in M$, and
- (ii) $d\omega + \frac{1}{2}[\omega, \omega] = 0.$

If \mathcal{G} is Abelian, then ω is given by n linearly independent closed real 1-forms $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_n$.

In the general case, the structure of a Lie foliation on a compact manifold is given by the following theorem due to E. Fédida [17]:

Theorem 2.2.2. Let \mathcal{F} be a Lie *G*-foliation on a compact manifold *M*. Let \widetilde{M} be the universal covering of *M* and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the lift of \mathcal{F} to \widetilde{M} . Then there exist a homomorphism $h: \pi_1(M) \to G$ and a locally trivial fibration $D: \widetilde{M} \to G$ whose fibres are the leaves of $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ and such that, for every $\gamma \in \pi_1(M)$, the following diagram is commutative:

$$\begin{array}{cccc}
\widetilde{M} & \stackrel{\gamma}{\longrightarrow} \widetilde{M} \\
 & D \\
 & \downarrow & \downarrow d \\
 & \widetilde{G} & \stackrel{h(\gamma)}{\longrightarrow} \widetilde{G},
\end{array}$$
(2.3)

where the top arrow denotes the deck transformation of $\gamma \in \pi_1(M)$ on M and $h(\gamma)$ is left translation by γ .

The subgroup $\Gamma = h(\pi_1(M)) \subset G$ is called the *holonomy group* of \mathcal{F} , although the holonomy of each leaf is trivial. The fibration $D: \widetilde{M} \to G$ is called the *developing map* of \mathcal{F} .

This theorem gives also a way to construct Lie foliations. Let us see explicitly a particular example. Let M be the 2-torus \mathbb{T}^2 ; its universal covering \widetilde{M} is \mathbb{R}^2 and its fundamental group is $\Gamma = \mathbb{Z}^2$. Denote by h the morphism from Γ to the Lie group $G = \mathbb{R}$ given by $h(m, n) = n + \alpha m$, where α is a real positive number. For convenience, we will consider that the action of an element $(m, n) = \gamma \in \Gamma$ on \mathbb{R}^2 is given by the map $\gamma \colon (x, y) \in \mathbb{R}^2 \mapsto (x - m, y + n) \in \mathbb{R}^2$. Let $D \colon \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ be the submersion defined by $D(x, y) = y - \alpha x$. It is not difficult to see that, for any $\gamma\in\Gamma,$ the diagram

 $\begin{array}{c} \mathbb{R}^2 \xrightarrow{\gamma} \mathbb{R}^2 \\ D \downarrow & \downarrow D \\ \mathbb{R} \xrightarrow{h(\gamma)} \mathbb{R} \end{array}$

is commutative, i.e., the fibration $D: \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ is equivariant under the action of Γ on \mathbb{R}^2 and then induces a Lie foliation on \mathbb{T}^2 transversely modeled on the Lie group \mathbb{R} .

2.2.2 Transversely parallelizable foliations

We say that \mathcal{F} is transversely parallelizable if there exist on M foliated vector fields Y_1, \ldots, Y_n transverse to \mathcal{F} and everywhere linearly independent. This means that the manifold T admits a parallelization (Y_1, \ldots, Y_n) invariant under all the local diffeomorphisms γ_{ij} or, equivalently, that the A-module $\mathfrak{X}(M/\mathcal{F})$ is free of rank n. The structure of a transversely parallelizable foliation on a compact manifold is given by the following theorem due to L. Conlon [8] for n = 2 and in general to P. Molino [49].

Theorem 2.2.3. Let \mathcal{F} be a transversely parallelizable foliation of codimension n on a compact manifold M. Then

- (i) The closures of the leaves are submanifolds which are fibres of a locally trivial fibration π: M → W, where W is a compact manifold.
- (ii) There exists a simply connected Lie group G₀ such that the restriction F₀ of F to any leaf closure F is a Lie G₀-foliation.
- (iii) The cocycle of the fibration π: M → W has values in the group of diffeomorphisms of F preserving F₀.

The fibration $\pi: M \to W$ and the manifold W are called respectively the basic fibration and the basic manifold associated to \mathcal{F} . This theorem says that if, in particular, the leaves of \mathcal{F} are closed, then the foliation is just a fibration over W. This is still true even if the leaves are not closed: the manifold M is a fibration over the leaf space M/\mathcal{F} , which is, in this case, a Q-manifold in the sense of [2].

Any Lie foliation is transversely parallelizable. This is a consequence of the fact that every Lie group is parallelizable and the parallelization can be chosen invariant under left translations.

2.2.3 Riemannian foliations

The foliation \mathcal{F} is said to be *Riemannian* if there exists on T a Riemannian metric such that the local diffeomorphisms γ_{ij} are isometries. Using the submersions

 $f_i\colon U_i\to T$ one can construct on M a Riemannian metric which can be written in local coordinates as

$$ds^{2} = \sum_{i,j=1}^{m} \theta_{i} \otimes \theta_{j} + \sum_{k,\ell=1}^{n} g_{k\ell}(y) \, dy_{k} \otimes dy_{\ell}.$$
(2.4)

(This metric is said to be *bundle like.*) Equivalently, \mathcal{F} is Riemannian if any geodesic orthogonal to the leaves at a point is orthogonal to the leaves everywhere. See the paper [34] by B. Reinhart who introduced first the notion of Riemannian foliation.

Let \mathcal{F} be Riemannian. Then there exists a Levi–Civita connection transverse to the leaves which, by a uniqueness argument, coincides on any distinguished open set with the pull-back of the Levi–Civita connection on the Riemannian manifold T. This connection is said to be *projectable*. Let $O(n) \to M^{\#} \xrightarrow{\tau} M$ be the principal bundle of orthonormal frames transverse to \mathcal{F} . The following theorem is due to P. Molino [Mol]:

Theorem 2.2.4. Suppose that M is compact. Then the foliation \mathcal{F} can be lifted to a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ on $M^{\#}$ of the same dimension and such that

- (i) $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ is transversely parallelizable, and
- (ii) $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ is invariant under the action of O(n) on $M^{\#}$ and projects by τ on \mathcal{F} .

The basic manifold $W^{\#}$ and the basic fibration $F^{\#} \to M^{\#} \xrightarrow{\pi^{\#}} W^{\#}$ are called respectively the *basic manifold* and the *basic fibration* of \mathcal{F} . They have the following properties:

- The restriction of τ to a leaf of $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ is a covering over a leaf of \mathcal{F} . Hence, all leaves of \mathcal{F} have the same universal covering (cf. [34]).
- The closure of any leaf of \mathcal{F} is a submanifold of M and the leaf closures define a *singular foliation* (the leaves have different dimensions) on M. (For more details about this notion see [49].)

Another interesting result for Riemannian foliations is the Global Reeb Stability Theorem, which is valid even if the codimension is greater than 1.

Theorem 2.2.5. Let \mathcal{F} be a Riemannian foliation on a compact manifold M. If there exists a compact leaf with finite fundamental group, then all leaves are compact with finite fundamental group.

The property ' \mathcal{F} is Riemannian' means that the leaf space $B = M/\mathcal{F}$ is a Riemannian manifold even if B does not support any differentiable structure!

2.2.4 \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliations

This is a class of foliations which possess interesting transverse properties (see [11]). Let \mathcal{G} be a Lie algebra of dimension d and \mathcal{H} a Lie subalgebra of \mathcal{G} . We fix a basis e_1, \ldots, e_d of \mathcal{G} such that e_{n+1}, \ldots, e_d span \mathcal{H} and denote by $\theta^1, \ldots, \theta^d$ the corresponding dual basis. One has $[e_i, e_j] = \sum_k K_{ij}^k e_k$, where the structure constants K_{ij}^k fulfill the following relations:

$$K_{ij}^k = -K_{ji}^k, (2.5)$$

$$\sum_{i} (K_{ij}^{k} K_{rs}^{i} + K_{ir}^{k} K_{sj}^{i} + K_{is}^{k} K_{jr}^{i}) = 0 \quad \text{(Jacobi identity)},$$
(2.6)

$$K_{ij}^k = 0 \text{ if } k \le n \text{ and } n+1 \le i,j.$$
 (2.7)

The set of constants K_{ij}^k satisfying (2.5) and (2.6) determine the Lie algebra structure of \mathcal{G} , while (2.7) states that \mathcal{H} is a Lie subalgebra of \mathcal{G} . We denote by G the simply connected Lie group with Lie algebra \mathcal{G} and by H the connected Lie subgroup of G corresponding to the Lie subalgebra \mathcal{H} .

We shall denote by θ the \mathcal{G} -valued 1-form on G which is the identity over the left invariant vector fields on G, i.e., $\theta = \sum_k \theta^k \otimes e_k$. Let $\omega = \sum_k \omega^k \otimes e_k$ be a \mathcal{G} -valued 1-form on a manifold M. An element $g \in G$ transforms ω into the \mathcal{G} -valued form $\operatorname{Ad}_g \omega$, where $\operatorname{Ad}_g \omega(X) = \operatorname{Ad}_g \cdot (\omega(X))$ for any vector field X on M. Once the basis e_1, \ldots, e_d of \mathcal{G} has been fixed, we shall identify ω with the n-tuple of scalar 1-forms $(\omega^1, \ldots, \omega^d)$. In particular, $\theta = (\theta^1, \ldots, \theta^d)$.

Let a \mathcal{G} -valued 1-form $\omega = (\omega^1, \dots, \omega^d)$ on a connected manifold M be given. Assume that ω fulfills the Maurer-Cartan equation $d\omega + \frac{1}{2}[\omega, \omega] = 0$, i.e.,

$$d\omega^k = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j=1}^d K^k_{ij} \,\omega^i \wedge \omega^j \tag{2.8}$$

and that $\omega^1, \ldots, \omega^n$ are linearly independent. Then the differential system of equations $\omega^1 = \cdots = \omega^n = 0$ is integrable and defines a codimension *n* foliation \mathcal{F} . We call $\mathcal{F} \neq \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H}$ -foliation defined by the \mathcal{G} -valued form ω .

Example 2.2.6 (Main example). Let M = G. Then $\theta = (\theta^1, \ldots, \theta^d)$ defines a \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation $\mathcal{F}_{G,H}$ whose leaves are the left cosets of H.

Remark 2.2.7. The notion of \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation includes several classes of geometric structures:

- (a) If $n = \dim M$ and H is closed, then a \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation \mathcal{F} defines a structure of locally homogeneous space on M, that is, the manifold M is locally modeled on the homogeneous space G/H with coordinate changes given by left translations by elements of G, and \mathcal{F} is the foliation by points. The homogeneous space G/H is endowed with a \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation when the projection $G \to G/H$ admits a global section.
- (b) When $\mathcal{H} = 0$, \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliations are just Lie foliations modeled over G. For instance, a non-singular closed 1-form ω on M defines a Lie foliation modeled over \mathbb{R} .

(c) If H is closed, then a *G*/*H*-foliation is a transversely homogeneous foliation modeled over the homogeneous space *G*/*H*. Every transversely homogeneous foliation is given locally by a collection of 1-forms ω¹,..., ω^d fulfilling (2.8) (cf. [4]). If these forms are global, then they define a *G*/*H*-foliation. This is the case if H¹(M, H) = 0 (cf. [4]).

Let us give a concrete example, constructed by R. Roussarie. It was the first for which the Godbillon–Vey class is nontrivial. Let $G = SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ be the linear group of real 2×2 matrices of determinant 1 and Γ a cocompact lattice (it is well known that these subgroups abound in G); the homogeneous space $M = G/\Gamma$ is a 3-dimensional compact orientable manifold. The Lie algebra \mathcal{G} of G has a basis consisting of

$$X = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \ Y = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ and } Z = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix},$$

satisfying the relations

$$\begin{cases} [X, Y] = Z, \\ [Z, X] = 2X, \\ [Z, Y] = -2Y. \end{cases}$$

These elements are associated to left invariant vector fields X, Y, and Z on G, then also on M. Let (α, β, η) be the dual basis of (X, Y, Z). We have the following relations, which can be derived easily from the above bracket relations for X, Y and Z:

$$\begin{cases} d\alpha = -\beta \wedge \eta, \\ d\beta = -2\alpha \wedge \beta, \\ d\eta = 2\alpha \wedge \eta. \end{cases}$$

Because $d\eta = \theta \wedge \eta$ (where $\theta = 2\alpha$), we have $\eta \wedge d\eta = 0$. Then by Frobenius' theorem the 1-form η defines a codimension 1 foliation \mathcal{F} on M.

(d) In general, when H is not necessarily closed, a \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation is a locally transversely homogeneous foliation as defined in [49].

Let \mathcal{F} be a \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation on M defined by ω . A map $\varphi \colon N \to M$ transverse to \mathcal{F} induces a \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation $\varphi^*\mathcal{F}$ on N, which is defined by $\varphi^*\omega$. We say that $\varphi^*\mathcal{F}$ is the *pull-back* of \mathcal{F} by φ . In particular, the universal covering space \widetilde{M} of M is endowed with the \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ defined by $\pi^*\omega$, where $\pi \colon \widetilde{M} \to M$ is the canonical projection. The following proposition states that the \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ on \widetilde{M} is a pull-back of the \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation $\mathcal{F}_{G,H}$ on G, which was considered as the main example. **Proposition 2.2.8** ([4]). Let \mathcal{F} be a \mathcal{G}/\mathcal{H} -foliation on M defined by ω and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}} = \pi^* \mathcal{F}$ its pull-back to the universal covering space \widetilde{M} of M. There exist a map $\mathcal{D} \colon \widetilde{M} \to G$ and a group representation $\rho \colon \pi_1(M) \to G$, such that

(i) \mathcal{D} is $\pi_1(M)$ -equivariant, i.e., $\mathcal{D}(\gamma \cdot \tilde{x}) = \rho(\gamma) \cdot \mathcal{D}(\tilde{x})$ for any $\gamma \in \pi_1(M)$, and

(ii)
$$\widetilde{\omega} = \pi^* \omega = \mathcal{D}^* \theta$$
, *i.e.*, $\mathcal{F} = \mathcal{D}^* \mathcal{F}_{G,H}$.

The map \mathcal{D} is called the developing map of \mathcal{F} and it is uniquely determined up to left translations by elements of G.

2.2.5 Transversely holomorphic foliations

The foliation \mathcal{F} is said to be *transversely holomorphic* if T is a complex manifold and the γ_{ij} are local biholomorphisms. A particular case is a *holomorphic foliation*: the manifolds M and T are complex, all the f_i are holomorphic and all γ_{ij} are local biholomorphisms.

If T is Kählerian and γ_{ij} are biholomorphisms preserving the Kähler form on T, we say that \mathcal{F} is *transversely Kählerian*. For example, any codimension 2 Riemannian foliation which is transversely orientable is transversely Kählerian.

Some concrete examples

(i) Let $M = \mathbb{S}^{2n+1} = \{(z_1, \dots, z_{n+1}) \in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} : \sum_{k=1}^{n+1} |z_k|^2 = 1\}$ be the unit sphere in the Hermitian space \mathbb{C}^{n+1} . Let Z be the holomorphic vector field on \mathbb{C}^{n+1} given by $Z = \sum_{k=1}^{n+1} a_k z_k \frac{\partial}{\partial z_k}$, where $a_k = \alpha_k + i\beta_k \in \mathbb{C}$.

It is not difficult to see that there exists a good choice of the numbers a_k such that the orbits of Z intersect transversely the sphere M; then Z induces on M a real vector field X which defines a foliation \mathcal{F} . One can easily verify that \mathcal{F} is transversely holomorphic. It is transversely Kählerian if in addition $\alpha_k = 0$ for any $k = 1, \ldots, n + 1$.

(ii) Let $\widetilde{M} = \mathbb{C}^m \times \mathbb{C}^n \setminus \{(0,0)\}$. The coordinates of a point (z, w) will be denoted $(z_1, \ldots, z_m, w_1, \ldots, w_n)$. Define the foliation $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ by the system of differential equations $dw_1 = \cdots = dw_n = 0$; then $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ is a holomorphic (and then transversely holomorphic) foliation on the complex manifold \widetilde{M} . The leaf of $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ passing through a point (z, w) is the complex vector space \mathbb{C}^m for $w \neq 0$ and $\widetilde{L}_0 = \mathbb{C}^m \setminus \{0\}$ for w = 0.

Let $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^*$ be such that $|\lambda| \neq 1$. The action of the group $\Gamma = \mathbb{Z}$ on \widetilde{M} generated by the transformation $\gamma \colon (z, w) \in \widetilde{M} \mapsto (\lambda z, \lambda w) \in \widetilde{M}$ is free, proper, and preserves the foliation $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$. Then $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ induces a holomorphic foliation \mathcal{F} of complex dimension m on the quotient manifold $M = \widetilde{M}/\Gamma$; M is analytically equivalent to $\mathbb{S}^{2(m+n)-1} \times \mathbb{S}^1$ and the leaves of \mathcal{F} are biholomorphically equivalent to \mathbb{C}^m , except the one L_0 coming from \widetilde{L}_0 , which is isomorphic to the complex Hopf manifold $\mathbb{S}^{2m-1} \times \mathbb{S}^1$.

The foliation \mathcal{F} is not Riemannian. However, the complex normal bundle of \mathcal{F} is equipped with the Hermitian metric $h = \sum_{k=1}^{n} dw_k \wedge d\overline{w}_k$, which makes \mathcal{F} a transversely conformal foliation.

2.3 More examples

2.3.1 Simple foliations

Two trivial foliations can be defined on a manifold M: the first one is obtained by considering that the leaves are the points; the second one has only one leaf (if M is connected), namely M itself.

Every submersion $\pi: M \to B$ with connected fibres defines a foliation, whose leaves are the fibres $\pi^{-1}(b), b \in B$. In particular, every product $F \times B$ is a foliation with leaves $F \times \{b\}, b \in B$. These foliations are transversely orientable if and only if the manifold B is orientable.

2.3.2 Linear foliation on the torus \mathbb{T}^2

This example was already differently described in Section 2.2.1. Let $\widetilde{M} = \mathbb{R}^2$ and consider the linear differential equation $dy - \alpha dx = 0$, where α is a real number. This equation has $y = \alpha x + c$, $c \in \mathbb{R}$, as general solution. When c varies, we obtain a family of parallel lines which defines a foliation $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ in \widetilde{M} . The natural action of \mathbb{Z}^2 on \widetilde{M} preserves the foliation $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ (i.e., the image of any leaf of $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ by an integer translation is a leaf of $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$). Then $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ induces a foliation \mathcal{F} on the torus $\mathbb{T}^2 = \mathbb{R}^2/\mathbb{Z}^2$. The leaves are all diffeomorphic to the circle \mathbb{S}^1 if α is rational and to the real line if α is not rational (Figure 2.3).



Figure 2.3

In fact, if α is not rational, then every leaf of \mathcal{F} is dense. This shows that even if locally a foliation is simple, globally it can be complicated.

2.3.3 One-dimensional foliations

Let M be a compact manifold (without boundary) of dimension n. Let X be a non-singular vector field on M, that is, for every $x \in M$ the vector X_x is nonzero. Then its integral curves are leaves of a one-dimensional foliation. This is also the case for a line bundle on M (not necessarily a vector field). In fact there is a natural one-to-one correspondence between the set of C^{∞} -line bundles and the set of one-dimensional C^{∞} -foliations.

The fact that M admits a one-dimensional foliation depends on its topology. For each r = 0, 1, ..., n, let $H^r(M, \mathbb{R})$ denote the real rth cohomology space of M, which is finite-dimensional. Then the number

$$\chi(M) = \sum_{r=0}^{n} (-1)^{r} \dim H^{r}(M, \mathbb{R})$$
(2.9)

is a *topological invariant*, called the *Euler–Poincaré characteristic* of M. We have the following:

Theorem 2.3.1. The manifold M admits a one-dimensional foliation if and only if $\chi(M) = 0$.

2.3.4 Reeb foliation on the 3-sphere \mathbb{S}^3

Let M be the 3-dimensional sphere $\mathbb{S}^3 = \{(z_1, z_2) \in \mathbb{C}^2 : |z_1|^2 + |z_2|^2 = 1\}$. Denote by \mathbb{D} the open unit disc in \mathbb{C} and by $\overline{\mathbb{D}}$ its closure. The two subsets

$$M_{+} = \left\{ (z_{1}, z_{2}) \in \mathbb{S}^{3} : |z_{1}|^{2} \le \frac{1}{2} \right\} \text{ and } M_{-} = \left\{ (z_{1}, z_{2}) \in \mathbb{S}^{3} : |z_{2}|^{2} \le \frac{1}{2} \right\}$$

are diffeomorphic to $\overline{\mathbb{D}} \times \mathbb{S}^1$, they have \mathbb{T}^2 as common boundary,

$$\mathbb{T}^2 = \partial M_+ = \partial M_- = \left\{ (z_1, z_2) \in \mathbb{S}^3 : |z_1|^2 = |z_2|^2 = \frac{1}{2} \right\},\$$

and their union is equal to \mathbb{S}^3 . Then \mathbb{S}^3 can be obtained by gluing M_+ and $M_$ along their boundaries by the diffeomorphism $(z_1, z_2) \in \partial M_+ \mapsto (z_2, z_1) \in \partial M_-$, i.e., we identify (z_1, z_2) with (z_2, z_1) in the disjoint union $M_+ \coprod M_-$. Let $f \colon \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{R}$ be the function defined by

$$f(z) = \exp\left(\frac{1}{1-|z|^2}\right).$$

Let t denote the second coordinate in $\mathbb{D}\times\mathbb{R}$. The family of surfaces $(S_t)_{t\in\mathbb{R}}$ obtained by translating the graph S of f along the t-axis defines a foliation on $\mathbb{D}\times\mathbb{R}$. If we add the cylinder $\mathbb{S}^1 \times \mathbb{R}$, where \mathbb{S}^1 is viewed as the boundary of $\overline{\mathbb{D}}$, we obtain a codimension 1 foliation $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ on $\overline{\mathbb{D}}\times\mathbb{R}$. By construction, $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ is invariant under the transformation $(z,t) \in \overline{\mathbb{D}} \times \mathbb{R} \mapsto (z,t+1) \in \overline{\mathbb{D}} \times \mathbb{R}$, so it induces a foliation \mathcal{F}_0 on the quotient

$$\mathbb{D} \times \mathbb{R}/(z,t) \sim (z,t+1) \simeq \mathbb{D} \times \mathbb{S}^1.$$

It has the boundary $\mathbb{T}^2 = \mathbb{S}^1 \times \mathbb{S}^1$ as a closed leaf. All the other leaves are diffeomorphic to \mathbb{R}^2 (see Figure 2.4).



Figure 2.4

Because M_+ and M_- are diffeomorphic to $\overline{\mathbb{D}} \times \mathbb{S}^1$, \mathcal{F}_0 defines on M_+ and M_- , respectively, two foliations \mathcal{F}_+ and \mathcal{F}_- , which give a codimension 1 foliation \mathcal{F} on \mathbb{S}^3 called the *Reeb foliation*. All the leaves are diffeomorphic to the plane \mathbb{R}^2 except for one which is the torus, the common boundary L of the two components M_+ and M_- .

2.3.5 Lie group actions

Let M be a manifold of dimension m + n and G a connected Lie group of dimension m. An *action* of G on M is a map $\Phi: G \times M \to M$ such that

- $\Phi(e, x) = x$ for every $x \in M$ (where e is the unit element of G), and
- $\Phi(g', \Phi(g, x)) = \Phi(g'g, x)$ for every $x \in M$ and every $g, g' \in G$.

Suppose that, for every $x \in M$, the dimension of the *isotropy subgroup*

$$G_x = \{g \in G : \Phi(g, x) = x\}$$

is independent of the point x. Then the action Φ defines a foliation \mathcal{F} of dimension $m - \dim G_x$ and its leaves are the orbits $\{\Phi(g, x) : g \in G\}$. In particular, this is the case if Φ is *locally free*, i.e., if for every $x \in M$, the isotropy subgroup G_x

is discrete. An explicit example is given when M is the quotient H/Γ of a Lie group H by a discrete subgroup Γ and G is a connected Lie subgroup of H, the action of G on M being induced by the left action of G on H. We say that \mathcal{F} is a *homogeneous foliation*. Let us give two examples.

Example 2.3.2. Let $A \in SL(m + n - 1, \mathbb{Z})$, where $m + n \geq 3$, be a matrix diagonalizable on \mathbb{R} and having all its eigenvalues $\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_{m-1}, \lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n$ positive. Let $u_1, \ldots, u_{m-1}, v_1, \ldots, v_n$ be the corresponding eigenvectors in \mathbb{R}^{m+n-1} . Since we can think of A as a diffeomorphism of the (m + n - 1)-torus \mathbb{T}^{m+n-1} , the vectors $u_1, \ldots, u_{m-1}, v_1, \ldots, v_n$ can be considered as linear vector fields on \mathbb{T}^{m+n-1} such that

$$A_*u_j = \mu_j u_j, \ A_*v_k = \lambda_k v_k \ (\text{for } j = 1, \dots, m-1 \text{ and } k = 1, \dots, n).$$

Let $(x_1, \ldots, x_{m-1}, y_1, \ldots, y_n, t)$ be the coordinates of a vector in $\mathbb{R}^{m+n-1} \times \mathbb{R}$. Then the vector fields $u_1, \ldots, u_{m-1}, v_1, \ldots, v_n, u_m = \partial/\partial t$ generate the Lie algebra $\mathfrak{X}(\mathbb{R}^{m+n})$ over the ring of C^{∞} -functions. The vector fields

$$X_i = \mu_i^t u_i, \ Y_j = \lambda_j^t v_j, \text{ and } X_m = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \text{ (for } i = 1, \dots, m-1 \text{ and } j = 1, \dots, n)$$

satisfy the bracket relations

$$[X_i, X_\ell] = [X_i, Y_j] = [Y_j, Y_k] = 0, \ [X_m, X_i] = \ln(\mu_i)X_i \text{ and } [X_m, Y_j] = \ln(\lambda_j)Y_j$$

(for $i, \ell = 1, \ldots, m-1$ and $j, k = 1, \ldots, n$) and then generate over the field \mathbb{R} a finite-dimensional Lie algebra \mathcal{H} . It is the semi-direct product of the Abelian algebra \mathcal{H}_0 generated by $X_1, \ldots, X_{m-1}, Y_1, \ldots, Y_n$ and the one-dimensional Lie algebra generated by X_m . The Lie algebra \mathcal{H} is solvable and the Lie subalgebra \mathcal{G} defined by X_1, \ldots, X_m is also solvable and an ideal of \mathcal{H} . The simply connected Lie groups H and G corresponding respectively to \mathcal{H} and \mathcal{G} can be constructed as follows. As the eigenvalues of the matrix A are real positive, the group \mathbb{R} acts on \mathbb{R}^{m+n-1} by

$$(t,z) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}^{m+n-1} \longmapsto A^t z \in \mathbb{R}^{m+n-1},$$

(where $z = (x_1, \ldots, x_{m-1}, y_1, \ldots, y_n)$), leaving invariant the eigenspace E corresponding to μ_1, \ldots, μ_{m-1} . This action defines the groups H and G respectively as the semi-direct products $\mathbb{R}^{m+n-1} \rtimes \mathbb{R}$ and $E \rtimes \mathbb{R}$. Because the coefficients of A are in \mathbb{Z} , the preceding action restricted to \mathbb{Z} preserves the subgroup \mathbb{Z}^{m+n-1} ; this gives a subgroup $\Gamma = \mathbb{Z}^{m+n-1} \rtimes \mathbb{Z}$ which is a cocompact lattice of H. The quotient $\mathbb{T}_A^{m+n} = H/\Gamma$ is a compact manifold of dimension m+n. As we have already pointed out, any subgroup of H induces a locally free action on H/Γ which defines a foliation. In our example we have two subgroups: G and the normal Abelian subgroup K whose Lie algebra is the ideal generated by Y_1, \ldots, Y_n . Their actions on \mathbb{T}_A^{m+n} give respectively foliations \mathcal{F} and \mathcal{V} ; the latter is a Lie foliation transversely modeled on the Lie group G.

Example 2.3.3. Let Q be the quadratic form on \mathbb{R}^{n+1} defined by $Q(x) = -x_0^2 + \sum_{i=1}^n x_i^2$ and let $\mathbb{H}^n = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} : Q(x) = -1 \text{ and } x_0 > 0\}$. The group of orientation-preserving linear transformations of \mathbb{R}^{n+1} which preserve Q is the group $H = \mathrm{SO}(1, n)$. This group acts on \mathbb{R}^{n+1} , the isotropy subgroup of the point $(1, 0, \ldots, 0)$ is $K = \mathrm{SO}(n)$, and the quotient H/K is analytically equivalent to \mathbb{H}^n . Let Γ be a torsion-free subgroup of H (cf. [5]) such that the quotient $B = \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}^n = \Gamma \setminus H/K$ is an n-dimensional compact manifold.

Since H is a linear group (it is a subgroup of $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{R})$), the elements of its Lie algebra \mathcal{H} can be represented by matrices; they are of the form $\begin{pmatrix} 0 & A \\ A^* & B \end{pmatrix}$, where $A = \begin{pmatrix} a_1 & \dots & a_n \end{pmatrix}$, A^* is its transpose, and B is an $n \times n$ skew-symmetric matrix. A basis of \mathcal{H} is given by the $(n + 1) \times (n + 1)$ -matrices A_i with $i = 1, \dots, n$ and $B_{k\ell}$ with $k, \ell = 1, \dots, n$, where A_i is symmetric and has 1 at row 0 and column i, and 0 elsewhere, and $B_{k\ell}$ is skew symmetric and has -1 at row k and column ℓ and 0 elsewhere. Easy computations show that the commutators of these elements are given by the following formulae:

$$\begin{bmatrix} A_i, A_j \end{bmatrix} = -B_{ij}, \quad \begin{bmatrix} A_i, B_{k\ell} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{cases} -A_\ell & \text{if } i = k, \\ -A_k & \text{if } i = \ell, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

and

$$\begin{bmatrix} B_{k\ell}, B_{k'\ell'} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{cases} -B_{k\ell'} & \text{if } \ell = k', \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

The group H acts on the bundle $F(\mathbb{H}^n)$ of oriented orthonormal tangent frames of \mathbb{H}^n in such a way that, given two frames ε and ε' , there exists only one element $h \in H$ such that $h \cdot \varepsilon = \varepsilon'$; then H is diffeomorphic to $F(\mathbb{H}^n)$. The subgroup \widehat{K} corresponding to the subalgebra $\widehat{\mathcal{K}}$ generated by $\{B_{k\ell} : 2 \leq k < \ell \leq n\}$ fixes a point of \mathbb{H}^n and a unit tangent vector at that point; hence the quotient $F(\mathbb{H}^n)/\widehat{K}$ is diffeomorphic to the bundle $S(\mathbb{H}^n)$ of unit tangent vectors to \mathbb{H}^n , which is of dimension 2n - 1.

The Lie algebra \mathcal{H} has two *n*-dimensional subalgebras \mathcal{G}^+ and \mathcal{G}^- whose bases are respectively given by the two families

$$\left\{A_1, \frac{\sqrt{2}}{2}(-A_2 + B_{12}), \dots, \frac{\sqrt{2}}{2}(-A_2 + B_{1n})\right\}$$

and

$$\left\{A_1, \frac{\sqrt{2}}{2}(-A_2 - B_{12}), \dots, \frac{\sqrt{2}}{2}(-A_2 - B_{1n})\right\}.$$

These subalgebras define two foliations $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^+$ and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^-$, both of dimension *n*. They are also the foliations defined by the left actions on *H* of the subgroups G^+ and G^- whose Lie subalgebras are respectively \mathcal{G}^+ and \mathcal{G}^- . The adjoint action of \widehat{K}

on H leaves the above two foliations invariant and then they pass to the right quotient $F(\mathbb{H}^n)/\hat{K}$, giving rise to two foliations $\hat{\mathcal{F}}^+$ and $\hat{\mathcal{F}}^-$.

Now the fundamental group of B is isomorphic to Γ and may be considered as a subgroup of H. The quotient of $S(\mathbb{H}^n)$ by the left action of Γ is the tangent sphere bundle M of the manifold B; it is a compact manifold of dimension 2n-1. The two foliations $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}^+$ and $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}^-$ are left Γ -invariant and induce two foliations \mathcal{F}^+ and \mathcal{F}^- on M, both of dimension n and codimension n-1. Their intersection is the one-dimensional foliation generated by the vector field A_1 .

2.4 Suspension of diffeomorphism groups

One of the main class of foliations is obtained by the suspension procedure of groups of diffeomorphisms. This section will be devoted to the definition of this procedure and to some examples of groups of diffeomorphisms which give interesting foliations.

2.4.1 General construction

Let B and F be two manifolds of respective dimensions m and n. Suppose that the fundamental group $\pi_1(B)$ of B is finitely generated. Let $\rho: \pi_1(B) \to \text{Diff}(F)$ be a representation, where Diff(F) is the diffeomorphism group of F. Denote by \widetilde{B} the universal covering of B and by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the horizontal foliation on $\widetilde{M} = \widetilde{B} \times F$, i.e., the foliation whose leaves are the subsets $\widetilde{B} \times \{y\}, y \in F$. This foliation is invariant under all the transformations $T_{\gamma}: \widetilde{M} \to \widetilde{M}$ defined by $T_{\gamma}(\widetilde{x}, y) = (\gamma \cdot \widetilde{x}, \rho(\gamma)(y))$, where $\gamma \cdot \widetilde{x}$ is the natural action of $\gamma \in \pi_1(B)$ on \widetilde{B} ; then $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ induces a codimension n foliation \mathcal{F}_{ρ} on the quotient manifold

$$M = M/(\widetilde{x}, y) \sim (\gamma \cdot \widetilde{x}, \rho(\gamma)(y)).$$

We say that \mathcal{F}_{ρ} is the suspension of the diffeomorphism group $\Gamma = \rho(\pi_1(B))$. The leaves of \mathcal{F}_{ρ} are transverse to the fibres of the natural fibration induced by the projection on the first factor $\widetilde{B} \times F \to \widetilde{B}$.

Conversely, suppose that $F \to M \xrightarrow{\pi} B$ is a fibration with compact fibre F and that \mathcal{F} is a codimension n foliation (n = dimension of F) transverse to the fibres of π . Then there exists a representation $\rho \colon \pi_1(B) \to \text{Diff}(F)$ such that $\mathcal{F} = \mathcal{F}_{\rho}$.

The geometric transverse structures of the foliation \mathcal{F} are exactly the geometric structures on the manifold F invariant under the action of Γ . Hence, to give examples of foliations obtained by suspension it is sufficient to construct examples of diffeomorphism groups. This is what we shall do now.

2.4.2 Examples

Example 2.4.1. Let *B* be the circle \mathbb{S}^1 and $F = \mathbb{R}_+ = [0, +\infty[$. Let ρ be the representation of $\mathbb{Z} = \pi_1(\mathbb{S}^1)$ in $\text{Diff}([0, +\infty[)$ defined by $\rho(1) = \varphi$, where $\varphi(y) = \lambda y$ with $\lambda \in]0, 1[$. Because φ is isotopic to the identity map of *F*, the manifold *M* is diffeomorphic to $\mathbb{S}^1 \times \mathbb{R}_+$ and the foliation \mathcal{F}_ρ has one closed leaf diffeomorphic to the circle \mathbb{S}^1 , corresponding to the fixed point $\varphi(0) = 0$ (see Figure 2.5).



Figure 2.5

Example 2.4.2. Let $n \ge 2$ be an integer and A a matrix of order n with coefficients in \mathbb{Z} and determinant equal to 1, i.e., A is an element of $SL(n, \mathbb{Z})$. Suppose that Aadmits n real positive eigenvalues $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n$ such that, for each $\lambda \in \{\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n\}$, the components (v^1, \ldots, v^n) in \mathbb{R}^n of an eigenvector v associated to λ are linearly independent over \mathbb{Q} , i.e., for $\mathbf{m} \in \mathbb{Z}^n$, every relation $\langle \mathbf{m}, v \rangle = 0$ implies $\mathbf{m} = 0$ (where \langle , \rangle is the Euclidean product in \mathbb{R}^n). Such matrices exist; take for instance (cf. [13])

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 & 1 & \dots & 1 \\ 1 & 2 & 0 & \dots & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 3 & \dots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & \dots & d_n \end{pmatrix}$$

with $d_1 = 1$ and $d_{i+1} = 1 + d_1 d_2 \cdots d_i$ for $i = 1, \ldots, n-1$. This fact is easy to verify for $n \leq 3$. Let G be the solvable Lie group and Γ its lattice as in Example 2.3.2 in Section 2.3.5. The quotient manifold $B = G/\Gamma$ is a flat fibre bundle with fibre the n-torus \mathbb{T}^n over the circle \mathbb{S}^1 .

Now let $\lambda \in \{\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n\}$ and v be an associated eigenvector. Since

$$\lambda \langle \mathbf{m}, v \rangle = \langle \mathbf{m}', v \rangle,$$

where $A'(\mathbf{m}) = \mathbf{m}' \in \mathbb{Z}^n$ and A' is the transpose matrix of A, Γ can be embedded in $\mathrm{SL}(n,\mathbb{C})$ as follows: choose integers a_1, \ldots, a_{n-1} , set $a = a_1 + \cdots + a_{n-1}$, and associate to $(\mathbf{m}, \ell) \in \Gamma = \mathbb{Z}^n \rtimes \mathbb{Z}$ the $n \times n$ matrix

$$\lambda^{-\frac{a\ell}{n}} \begin{pmatrix} \lambda^{a_1\ell} & \cdots & 0 & \langle \mathbf{m}, v \rangle \\ \vdots & \ddots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & \cdots & \lambda^{a_{n-1}\ell} & 0 \\ 0 & \cdots & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

(only the terms on the diagonal and the term on the first row and the nth column are nonzero). So we obtain an injective representation

$$\rho \colon \pi_1(B) = \Gamma \longrightarrow \operatorname{Aut}(P^{n-1}(\mathbb{C})).$$

The action of Γ on $P^{n-1}(\mathbb{C})$ extends to the point ∞ the affine action

$$(z_1,\ldots,z_{n-1}) \in \mathbb{C}^{n-1} \longmapsto (\lambda^{a_1\ell} z_1 + \langle \mathbf{m},\ell \rangle, \lambda^{a_2\ell} z_2,\ldots,\lambda^{a_{n-1}\ell} z_{n-1}) \in \mathbb{C}^{n-1}$$

for every $(\mathbf{m}, \ell) \in \Gamma$. The suspension of this representation gives a transversely holomorphic foliation \mathcal{F} of codimension n-1 on the compact differentiable manifold M, quotient of $\widetilde{M} = P^{n-1}(\mathbb{C}) \times G$ by the equivalence relation which identifies (z, x) to $(\rho(\gamma)(z), \gamma x)$ with $\gamma \in \Gamma$ (Γ acts on G by left translations). The leaves of \mathcal{F} are homogeneous spaces of G by discrete subgroups. Note that \mathcal{F} is not transversely Kählerian because the image of the representation ρ does not preserve the Kählerian metric on $P^{n-1}(\mathbb{C})$.

Example 2.4.3. Let $\mathrm{SL}(n, \mathbb{R})$ be the group of real matrices of order n and determinant 1. This is a real form of the group $\mathrm{SL}(n, \mathbb{C})$ (complex matrices of order n and determinant 1). This group acts by projective transformations on $P^{n-1}(\mathbb{C})$ (complex projective space of dimension n-1). Then every subgroup of $\mathrm{SL}(n, \mathbb{C})$ acts by the same transformations on $P^{n-1}(\mathbb{C})$.

The construction of the following group Γ and the study of its properties can be found in [31]. In the upper half plane $\mathbb{H} = \{z = x + iy : y > 0\}$ with the Poincaré metric $(dx^2 + dy^2)/y^2$ we consider a geodesic triangle T(p, q, r) with angles π/p , π/q , and π/r , such that 1/p + 1/q + 1/r < 1. We denote by σ_1 , σ_2 , and σ_3 the reflections associated respectively to the sides of this triangle; they generate an isometry group Σ^* . The elements which preserve the orientation form a subgroup Σ of Σ^* of index 2, called the *triangle group* and denoted T(p, q, r). It is a subgroup of $\mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{R})$ and its pull-back Γ by the projection $\widetilde{\mathrm{SL}}(2, \mathbb{R}) \to \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{R})$ ($\widetilde{\mathrm{SL}}(2, \mathbb{R})$) is the universal covering of $\mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{R})$) is a central extension $0 \to \mathbb{Z} \to \Gamma \to \Sigma \to 1$. The group Γ has the following presentation:

$$\Gamma = \langle \gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3 \mid \gamma_1^p = \gamma_2^q = \gamma_3^r = \gamma_1 \gamma_2 \gamma_3 \rangle.$$

The quotient $B = \widetilde{\operatorname{SL}}(2, \mathbb{R})/\Gamma$ is a compact manifold of dimension 3. If the integers p, q, and r are mutually prime, then the cohomology of B (with coefficients in \mathbb{Z})

is exactly the cohomology of the sphere \mathbb{S}^3 . Since Γ is a subgroup of $\widetilde{SL}(2, \mathbb{R})$, it acts on $P^1(\mathbb{C})$. So we obtain a (non-injective) representation

$$\rho \colon \pi_1(B) = \Gamma \longrightarrow \operatorname{Aut}(P^1(\mathbb{C})).$$

The suspension of such representation gives a transversely holomorphic foliation \mathcal{F} of codimension 1 on the differentiable manifold M of dimension 5, which is the quotient of $\widetilde{M} = P^1(\mathbb{C}) \times \widetilde{SL}(2, \mathbb{R})$ by the equivalence relation which identifies (z, x) with $(\rho(\gamma)(z), \gamma x)$ (Γ acts on $\widetilde{SL}(2, \mathbb{R})$ by left translation). The leaves of \mathcal{F} are homogeneous spaces of $\widetilde{SL}(2, \mathbb{R})$ by discrete subgroups.

Example 2.4.4. The 1-dimensional real projective space $P^1(\mathbb{R})$ is obtained by adding the point ∞ to the real line \mathbb{R} ; it is also isomorphic to the circle \mathbb{S}^1 . The group $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ of 2×2 real matrices $\begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix}$ with ad - bc = 1 acts analytically on \mathbb{S}^1 by

$$\left(\begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix}, x \right) \in \mathrm{SL}(2, \mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{S}^1 \longmapsto \frac{ax+b}{cx+d} \in \mathbb{S}^1.$$

For any integer m such that $m \geq 2$, the elements $\gamma_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & m \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$ and $\gamma_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ m & 1 \end{pmatrix}$ generate a free non-Abelian subgroup Γ (cf. [26]) of the group Diff(\mathbb{S}^1) of diffeomorphisms of the circle \mathbb{S}^1 .

Let B_1 and B_2 be two copies of $\mathbb{S}^2 \times \mathbb{S}^1$; each one of them has its fundamental group isomorphic to \mathbb{Z} . By van Kampen's theorem, the connected sum $B = B_1 \# B_2$ (which is a 3-dimensional manifold) has the non-Abelian free group on two generators α_1 and α_2 as fundamental group. Let $\rho: \pi_1(B) \to \Gamma$ be the representation defined by $\rho(\alpha_1) = \gamma_1$ and $\rho(\alpha_2) = \gamma_2$. As usual, the suspension of this representation gives rise to a codimension 1 foliation on the 4-manifold Mwhich is a flat bundle $\mathbb{S}^1 \to M \to B$. This foliation is transversely homogeneous (in fact transversely *projective*).

2.5 Codimension 1 foliations

The richness of this category of foliations comes from the existence of non-singular transverse vector fields which give a way to pass from a leaf to another one. Most of the results in Foliation Theory were first obtained in the codimension 1 case; we will summarize a few of them.

2.5.1 Existence

Let \mathcal{F} be a codimension 1 foliation on a compact manifold M and let ν be a transverse vector bundle to \mathcal{F} . Because ν is of rank one, it is integrable and defines a foliation \mathcal{V} transverse to \mathcal{F} . So we clearly have $\chi(M) = 0$. It is natural to ask if this condition is sufficient for the existence of a codimension 1 foliation on M. This question was answered by W. Thurston [39].

Theorem 2.5.1. Let M be a compact manifold. Then M admits a codimension 1 foliation if and only if the Euler–Poincaré characteristic $\chi(M)$ is zero.

The regularity property seems to be very important in the existence of foliations on compact manifolds. In particular, there is a big difference in the treatment between the C^{∞} case and the real analytic one. In this direction, A. Haefliger proved in [22] the following important theorem.

Theorem 2.5.2. Let M be a compact manifold with a finite fundamental group. Then M has no real analytic codimension 1 foliation.

2.5.2 Topological behavior of leaves

Let \mathcal{F} be a codimension 1 foliation on a connected manifold M. A subset $A \subset M$ is called *invariant* (for \mathcal{F}) if it is saturated, that is, if it contains x, then it contains the leaf passing through x. A leaf L can be of three types:

- (i) *Proper*: if the topology of L coincides with the topology induced by M (for instance any closed leaf is proper).
- (ii) Locally dense: if there exists an invariant open set \mathcal{O} such that $\overline{L} \cap \mathcal{O} = \mathcal{O}$.
- (iii) *Exceptional*: if it is neither proper, nor locally dense.

A subset K of M is called *minimal* if it is nonempty, closed, invariant and minimal for these properties, i.e., if $K' \subset K$ has the same properties as K, then K' = K. It can be of three types:

- (i') K is a proper leaf (compact if M is compact).
- (ii') K is equal to the whole manifold M; in this case every leaf of \mathcal{F} is dense and we say that the foliation is *minimal*.
- (iii') K is a union of exceptional leaves. In this case, we say that K is an *exceptional* minimal set.

The construction of a foliation with prescribed type of minimal set is a far from trivial problem. Yet, many results and examples were obtained in this direction. One of them is due to S. Novikov [32] and concerns the existence of compact leaves on 3-manifolds.

Theorem 2.5.3. Let M be a compact 3-manifold with a finite fundamental group. Then any codimension 1 foliation on M has a compact leaf diffeomorphic to the torus \mathbb{T}^2 .

The topology of a compact leaf may determine the nature of the foliation on its neighborhood. This is described for instance by the following theorem due to G. Reeb [50].

Theorem 2.5.4 (Local stability). Suppose that \mathcal{F} admits a compact leaf L with finite fundamental group. Then L admits a saturated neighborhood V such that every leaf contained in V is compact with finite fundamental group.
This theorem is in fact valid even if the codimension is greater than 1.

The existence of an exceptional minimal set K for a codimension 1 foliation \mathcal{F} forces the holonomy of some leaf $L \subset K$ to have a special behavior as stated in the following theorem due to R. Sacksteder [36].

Theorem 2.5.5. Let \mathcal{F} be a codimension 1 foliation on a compact manifold M with an exceptional minimal set K. Then there exist a leaf $L \subset K$ and a closed curve $\sigma: [0,1] \to L$ such that if $h:]-\varepsilon, \varepsilon[\to]-\varepsilon, \varepsilon[$ is a representative of the germ of holonomy of σ (the segment $]-\varepsilon, \varepsilon[$ is viewed as a small transversal to \mathcal{F} at the point $x_0 = \sigma(0) = \sigma(1)$), then h'(0) < 1. In particular, the holonomy of the leaf Lis nontrivial.

In the same order of ideas, R. Sacksteder has constructed, by the suspension procedure on the 3-manifold $\Sigma_2 \times \mathbb{S}^1$, a codimension 1 foliation with an exceptional minimal set. (Here Σ_2 denotes the compact orientable surface of genus 2.)

Of course, the value of a mathematical theme is measured by the quantity of interesting examples it can produce. For instance, one can ask: does there exist a simply connected manifold M which supports a codimension 1 minimal foliation? The first example was given by G. Hector:

Theorem 2.5.6. The Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^3 supports a codimension 1 foliation whose leaves are all dense.

The construction of this foliation is very laborious. The reader who is more interested in this example can see the original article [23] or the reference [42], where it is also treated elementarily and in detail.

Part II. A Digression: Basic Global Analysis

A foliation \mathcal{F} on a manifold M is the geometric realization of a completely integrable differential system S: the leaves of \mathcal{F} are exactly the integral manifolds of S. One passes from a leaf to another by changing the initial condition of S; so the leaf space $B = M/\mathcal{F}$ can be interpreted as a parameter space of the solutions of S. Even if, in general, B has no differentiable structure, one can define on it many geometric objects: they correspond to their analogues in the classical sense 'invariant along the leaves'. Then one can ask: *in which sense the space* B *looks like a good manifold?* The goal of this Part II is to show that if \mathcal{F} is Riemannian and M is compact, then B behaves like a compact Riemannian manifold in the sense of global analysis. For instance, one can consider elliptic differential equations on Band solve them under the same conditions as on a compact manifold. This enables one to show that the cohomological properties of a compact Riemannian manifold or a compact Kählerian one can be transferred to the space B.

2.6 Foliated bundles

Let $\mathcal{P}: G \hookrightarrow P \xrightarrow{\iota} M$ be a principal bundle with structure group $G \subset \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{C})$. The group G acts on P on the right and on its Lie algebra \mathcal{G} by the adjoint representation Ad, i.e., for $g \in G$ and $X \in \mathcal{G}$, $\operatorname{Ad}_g(X) = gXg^{-1}$. Denote by \mathcal{V} the vector bundle whose fibre V_z at a point $z \in P$ is the tangent space at z to the fibre of \mathcal{P} .

Let $\mathcal{E}: E \to M$ be a complex vector bundle defined by a cocycle $\{U_i, g_{ij}, G\}$, where $\{U_i\}$ is an open cover of M and $g_{ij}: U_i \cap U_j \to G \subset \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{C})$ are the transition functions. To such a vector bundle we can always associate a principal bundle $G \to P \to M$ whose fibre is the group G and the transition functions are exactly the g_{ij} (viewed as translations on G).

There are different ways to define a connection on a vector bundle \mathcal{E} : either on \mathcal{E} directly, or by using the associated principal bundle. We shall make use of all these possibilities.

First definition. A connection on \mathcal{P} is a subbundle \mathcal{H} of TP such that

- (a) For every $z \in \mathcal{P}$ we have $T_z P = V_z \oplus H_z$, where H_z is the fibre of \mathcal{H} at z.
- (b) For every $g \in G$ and every $z \in P$, we have $H_{zg} = (R_g)_* H_z$, where R_g is the right action of g on P and $(R_g)_*$ is its derivative.

Second definition. A connection on \mathcal{P} is a subbundle \mathcal{H} given by the kernel of a *G*-invariant 1-form ξ on P with values in \mathcal{G} . The *G*-invariance of ξ means that $(R_g)^*(\xi) = \operatorname{Ad}_{g^{-1}}(\xi)$, i.e., for $z \in P$, $X \in T_z P$ and $g \in G$, one has that $\xi_{zg}((R_g)_*(X)) = g^{-1}\xi_z(X)g$.

Third definition. A *linear connection* on the vector bundle \mathcal{E} is a map

$$\nabla \colon \mathfrak{X}(M) \times C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}) \longrightarrow C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E})$$

which associates to each (X, α) a section $\nabla_X \alpha$ satisfying the following properties:

- (c) ∇ is $C^{\infty}(M)$ -linear on the first factor, that is, for $\alpha \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E})$, $X, Y \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$ and functions $f, g \in C^{\infty}(M)$, we have $\nabla_{fX+gY}\alpha = f\nabla_X\alpha + g\nabla_Y\alpha$.
- (d) For $\alpha \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E})$, $X \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$, and $f \in C^{\infty}(M)$ we have $\nabla_X(f\alpha) = f\nabla_X\alpha + (Xf)\alpha$, where Xf is the derivative of the function f in the direction of the vector field X.

In fact, the map ∇ is the *covariant derivative* of the connection. The *curvature* of this connection is the 2-form \mathcal{R} with values in $\operatorname{End}(\mathcal{E})$ (the space of endomorphisms of \mathcal{E}) defined by

$$\mathcal{R}(X,Y) = \nabla_X \nabla_Y - \nabla_Y \nabla_X - \nabla_{[X,Y]}.$$

Now, suppose that we are given a connection \mathcal{H} (like in the first definition or the second one) on the principal bundle \mathcal{P} . It is easy to see that the restriction of ι_* (the derivative of ι) to H_z is an isomorphism onto $T_{\iota(z)}M$. Let $\tau = \iota_*^{-1}(T\mathcal{F})$. We say that \mathcal{P} is *foliated* if τ is integrable. In this case, τ defines a foliation $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ on P such that

- (e) $\dim(\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}) = \dim(\mathcal{F}).$
- (f) $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ is invariant under the action of G.

Definition 2.6.1. We say that the connection \mathcal{H} is *basic* if ξ is basic. A foliated bundle \mathcal{E} is said to be an \mathcal{F} -bundle if it admits a basic connection. We say that \mathcal{E} is an \mathcal{F} -bundle if the associated principal bundle is an \mathcal{F} -bundle.

A vector bundle \mathcal{E} with a linear connection is foliated if and only if its curvature form \mathcal{R} satisfies $\mathcal{R}(X,Y) = 0$ for $X, Y \in \Gamma(\mathcal{F})$; \mathcal{E} is an \mathcal{F} -bundle if and only if $i_X \mathcal{R} = 0$ for $X \in \Gamma(\mathcal{F})$ (cf. [24]).

The foliation $\mathcal{F}_{\widehat{E}}$ on $\widehat{E} = P \times \mathbb{C}^n$ whose leaves are (leaf of $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) × (point of \mathbb{C}^n) is invariant under the diagonal action of G; so it induces a foliation \mathcal{F}_E on $E = P \times_G \mathbb{C}^n$.

An \mathcal{F} -morphism $\varphi \colon (\mathcal{E}, \xi) \to (\mathcal{E}', \xi')$ between two \mathcal{F} -bundles is a morphism of vector bundles such that $\xi = \varphi^*(\xi')$.

The collection of \mathcal{F} -bundles and \mathcal{F} -morphisms on M is a category. Thus we can define the group $K(M, \mathcal{F})$ of *foliated* K-theory as in the classical case.

2.6.1 Examples

Example 2.6.2. Suppose that we are given a Riemannian metric on M. Let \mathcal{TF}^{\perp} be the subbundle of TM orthogonal to \mathcal{F} and $\Gamma(\mathcal{TF}^{\perp})$ the space of its sections. Every $X \in \mathfrak{X}(M)$ can be uniquely written as $X = X_{\mathcal{F}} + X_{\nu}$, where $X_{\mathcal{F}} \in \Gamma(\mathcal{F})$ and $X_{\nu} \in \Gamma(\mathcal{TF}^{\perp})$. Let $\pi: TM \to \nu\mathcal{F}$ be the canonical projection. For every section Y of the bundle $\nu\mathcal{F}$ we denote by \widetilde{Y} a vector field on M which projects onto Y. For every $X_{\mathcal{F}} \in \Gamma(\mathcal{F})$ and every $Y \in C^{\infty}(\nu\mathcal{F}), \pi([X_{\mathcal{F}}, \widetilde{Y}])$ is independent of the choice of \widetilde{Y} . Let $\widehat{\nabla}$ be any linear connection on $\nu\mathcal{F}$. We can now define a linear connection $\nabla: \mathfrak{X}(M) \times C^{\infty}(\nu\mathcal{F}) \to C^{\infty}(\nu\mathcal{F})$ on the vector bundle $\nu\mathcal{F}$ by

$$\nabla_X Y = \pi([X_{\mathcal{F}}, \widetilde{Y}]) + \widehat{\nabla}_{X_{\nu}} Y.$$
(2.10)

It is called a *Bott connection* of \mathcal{F} . A simple calculation, using the integrability of the subbundle $T\mathcal{F}$ and the Jacobi identity, shows that the curvature form \mathcal{R} satisfies the equation $\mathcal{R}(X, Y) = 0$ for $X, Y \in \Gamma(\mathcal{F})$; this implies that the vector bundle $\nu \mathcal{F}$ is foliated.

Example 2.6.3. Every flat vector bundle $\mathcal{E}: E \to M$ (i.e., such that the transition functions of \mathcal{E} are constant) is an \mathcal{F} -bundle.

Example 2.6.4. Let $\mathcal{E}: E \to M$ be an \mathcal{F} -bundle. Then the dual bundle \mathcal{E}^* and all of its exterior and symmetric powers $\Lambda^* \mathcal{E}^*$ and $\mathcal{S}^* \mathcal{E}^*$ are \mathcal{F} -bundles; also $\mathcal{H}^2 \mathcal{E} = \{\text{Hermitian forms on } \mathcal{E}\}$ is an \mathcal{F} -bundle.

2.7 Transversely elliptic operators

Let \mathcal{E} be an \mathcal{F} -bundle and denote by $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E})$ the space of its global sections. Let ∇ denote the covariant derivative $\mathfrak{X}(M) \times C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}) \to C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E})$ associated to the connection.

Definition 2.7.1. We say that a section $\alpha \in C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E})$ is *basic* if it satisfies the condition $\nabla_X \alpha = 0$ for every $X \in \Gamma(\mathcal{F})$.

For any \mathcal{F} -bundle \mathcal{E} , we denote by $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}$ the sheaf of germs of its basic sections. The space of its global sections $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F})$ is an A-module (A is the algebra of basic functions). Let \mathcal{E} and \mathcal{E}' be two \mathcal{F} -bundles of ranks N and N', respectively.

Definition 2.7.2. A basic differential operator of order $m \in \mathbb{N}$ from \mathcal{E} to \mathcal{E}' is a morphism of sheaves $D: \widetilde{\mathcal{E}} \to \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}'$ such that, in a local system of coordinates $(x_1, \ldots, x_d, y_1, \ldots, y_n)$, D has the expression

$$D = \sum_{|s| \le m} a_s(y) \frac{\partial^{|s|}}{\partial y_1^{s_1} \cdots \partial y_n^{s_n}},$$

where $s = (s_1, \ldots, s_n) \in \mathbb{N}^n$, $|s| = s_1 + \cdots + s_n$, and a_s are $N \times N'$ -matrices whose coefficients are basic functions.

The principal symbol of D at the point z and the covector $\zeta \in T_z^*M$ is the linear map $\sigma(D)(z,\zeta) \colon E_z \to E'_z$ defined by

$$\sigma(D)(z,\zeta)(\eta) = \sum_{|s|=m} \zeta_1^{s_1} \cdots \zeta_n^{s_n} a_s(y)(\eta).$$

We say that D is transversely elliptic if $\sigma(D)(z,\zeta)$ is an isomorphism for every $z \in M$ and every transverse covector ζ different from 0. If \mathcal{F} is Riemannian, its conormal bundle $\nu^*\mathcal{F}$ is an \mathcal{F} -bundle and is equipped with a foliation \mathcal{F}^* . If in addition M is compact, then $\sigma(D)(z,\zeta)$ defines an element [D] in the group $K(\nu^*\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}^*)$.

A Hermitian metric on \mathcal{E} is a positive definite section h of $\mathcal{H}^2\mathcal{E}$. If h is basic, we say that \mathcal{E} is a Hermitian \mathcal{F} -bundle. If (\mathcal{E}, h) is a Hermitian \mathcal{F} -bundle and $D: C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F}) \to C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F})$ is a basic operator of order $m = 2\ell$, then we can define a quadratic form A on \mathcal{E} by $A_z(\eta) = (-1)^{\ell} h(\sigma(D)(z,\zeta)(\eta),\eta)$, where $\eta \in E_z$. We say that D is strongly transversely elliptic if A is positive definite for every $z \in M$ and every transverse covector ζ different from zero. Of course, a strongly transversely elliptic. Let $\{\mathcal{E}^r\}$ $(r \in \{0, \ldots, n\})$ be a sequence of Hermitian \mathcal{F} -bundles and basic operators $D_r \colon E^r = C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}^r/\mathcal{F}) \to C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}^{r+1}/\mathcal{F}) = E^{r+1}$ such that the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow E^0 \xrightarrow{D_0} \cdots \xrightarrow{D_{r-1}} E^r \xrightarrow{D_r} E^{r+1} \xrightarrow{D_{r+1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{D_{n-1}} E^n \longrightarrow 0 \quad (2.11)$$

is a differential complex. Let $\sigma_r = \sigma(D_r)(z,\zeta) : E_z^r \to E_z^{r+1}$ denote the principal symbol of D_r at the point $z \in M$ and the transverse covector ζ . We say that the complex (2.11) is *transversely elliptic* if the sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow E_z^0 \xrightarrow{\sigma_0} \cdots \xrightarrow{\sigma_{r-1}} E_z^r \xrightarrow{\sigma_r} E_z^{r+1} \xrightarrow{\sigma_{r+1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\sigma_{n-1}} E_z^n \longrightarrow 0$$

is exact for every $z \in M$ and every nonzero transverse covector ζ .

On each $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}^r/\mathcal{F})$ we can define an inner product given by (2.12). Let D^* be the formal adjoint of D, which is a basic operator from $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}^{r+1}/\mathcal{F})$ to $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}^r/\mathcal{F})$. Then $L_r = DD^* + D^*D$ is a self-adjoint operator on $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}^r/\mathcal{F})$. We can easily show that the differential complex (2.11) is transversely elliptic if and only if L_r is strongly transversely elliptic for every $r \in \{0, \ldots, n\}$.

From now on we suppose that M is compact and connected. Assume that the foliation \mathcal{F} is Riemannian and transversely oriented. Let $G = \mathrm{SO}(n) \to M^{\#} \xrightarrow{p} M$ be the principal bundle of orthonormal direct frames transverse to \mathcal{F} . Then, the foliation \mathcal{F} lifts to a transversely parallelizable foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ on $M^{\#}$ of the same dimension and invariant under the action of the group G. Moreover, the leaf closures of $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ are the fibres of a locally trivial fibration $F \to M^{\#} \to W$, where W is a compact manifold called the *basic manifold* of \mathcal{F} (cf. Section 2.2.3).

Let $\mathcal{E}^{\#}$ be the pullback of the bundle \mathcal{E} by p; then $\mathcal{E}^{\#}$ is a G-bundle and a Hermitian $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ -bundle with respect to a Hermitian metric $h^{\#}$. The basic sections of \mathcal{E} are canonically identified with basic sections of $\mathcal{E}^{\#}$ that are invariant under the action of G. In particular, if $f: M \to \mathbb{C}$ is a basic function, then $f \circ p$ is a basic function on $M^{\#}$ (with respect to $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$); moreover, $f \circ p$ is invariant under the action of G. Because $f \circ p$ is continuous, it is constant on the leaf closures of $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$, so it induces a G-invariant C^{∞} function on the basic manifold W. We can prove, by the converse process, that any G-invariant C^{∞} function on the basic functions on M is canonically isomorphic to the algebra $A_G(W)$ of functions on W invariant under G. The transverse metric on $M^{\#}$ (which makes $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ Riemannian) induces a Riemannian metric on W for which G acts by isometries. Let μ be the measure on W associated to this metric (μ is a volume form if W is orientable, otherwise it is just a density).

On $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F})$ we define an inner product as follows. Let α and β be two elements of $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F})$. The function $z \in M \mapsto h_z(\alpha(z), \beta(z)) \in \mathbb{C}$ is basic, so it defines a *G*-invariant function $\Theta(\alpha, \beta)$ on *W*. We set

$$\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle = \int_{W} \Theta(\alpha, \beta)(w) \, d\mu(w).$$
 (2.12)

For any transversely elliptic operator D from a Hermitian \mathcal{F} -bundle \mathcal{E} to a Hermitian \mathcal{F} -bundle \mathcal{E}' , denote by N(D) its kernel and R(D) its range. Let D^* be the formal adjoint of D; hence D^* is a basic operator from \mathcal{E}' to \mathcal{E} and it is transversely elliptic.

Theorem 2.7.3. The kernel N(D) of D is finite-dimensional, the range $R(D^*)$ of D^* is closed and finite-codimensional, and we have an orthogonal decomposition

$$C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F}) = N(D) \oplus R(D^*).$$
(2.13)

The proof of this theorem is long and can be found in [9]. We will just sketch the three principal steps. It is not difficult to see that one can restrict attention to the case where E = F, and D is of even order $m = 2\ell$ and transversely strongly elliptic.

Step one. \mathcal{F} is a Lie foliation with dense leaves.

This step will be very important even if it is almost immediate.

- The vector space $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F})$ is finite-dimensional. Indeed, a basic section which is zero at a point is zero everywhere by the density of leaves.
- Let $\overline{E}_0 = C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F})$ and $N'_0 = \dim \overline{E}_0$. The Hermitian metric on \mathcal{E} induces a Hermitian metric on \overline{E}_0 .
- The Hodge decomposition for the operator D is just the decomposition of a linear operator on a finite-dimensional Hermitian space.

Step two. \mathcal{F} is a TP foliation.

- Consider the basic fibration $F \hookrightarrow M \to W$ of \mathcal{F} . For $u \in W$, let F_u be the fibre of π over u and $\overline{\mathcal{E}}_u = C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}_u/\mathcal{F}_u)$, where \mathcal{E}_u and \mathcal{F}_u are respectively the restrictions of \mathcal{E} and \mathcal{F} to F_u . Then, by step one, $\overline{\mathcal{E}}_u$ is a finite-dimensional complex vector space and one can prove (cf. [9]) that:
- The dimension of $\overline{\mathcal{E}}_u$ is independent of $u \in W$.
- The set $\overline{\mathcal{E}} = \bigcup_{u \in W} \overline{\mathcal{E}}_u$ is a Hermitian vector bundle over the manifold W.

The vector bundle $\overline{\mathcal{E}} \to W$ is called the *useful bundle* associated to \mathcal{E} . It is a key ingredient in the proof of the Hodge decomposition for transversely elliptic operators on Riemannian foliations.

- The linear map $\psi: C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F}) \to C^{\infty}(\overline{\mathcal{E}})$ defined by $\psi(\alpha)(u) = \alpha|_{F_u}$ is an isomorphism of Hermitian vector bundles.
- The operator $D: \widetilde{\mathcal{E}} \to \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}$ induces a strongly elliptic operator $\overline{D}: \overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}} \to \overline{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}}$ of the same order and such that, for any open set $U \subset W$ trivializing the vector

bundle $\overline{\mathcal{E}}$, the diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} C_V^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{D} C_V^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F}) \\ \psi \\ \psi \\ C_U^{\infty}(\overline{\mathcal{E}}) \xrightarrow{\overline{D}} C_U^{\infty}(\overline{\mathcal{E}}) \end{array}$$

is commutative, where $V = \pi^{-1}(U)$. Then the classical Hodge decomposition for \overline{D} gives the Hodge decomposition for the transversely elliptic operator D.

Step three. The general case.

We suppose that the foliation \mathcal{F} is transversely orientable. We denote by G the group $\mathrm{SO}(n)$ and let $G \to M^{\#} \xrightarrow{\rho} M$ be the principal bundle of direct orthonormal frames transverse to \mathcal{F} .

- Denote by $\mathcal{E}^{\#}$ the pullback of \mathcal{E} to $M^{\#}$; $\mathcal{E}^{\#}$ is also a $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ -Hermitian vector bundle of the same rank as \mathcal{E} .
- Let $C^{\infty}_{G}(\mathcal{E}^{\#}/\mathcal{F}^{\#})$ be the subspace of $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}^{\#}/\mathcal{F}^{\#})$ whose elements are $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ basic sections of $\mathcal{E}^{\#}$ which are invariant under the action of G. Then one has a canonical isomorphism

$$\theta \colon C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow C^{\infty}_G(\mathcal{E}^{\#}/\mathcal{F}^{\#}).$$

• By using a basic connection on the principal bundle $\rho: M^{\#} \to M$, one can lift the operator D to a basic differential operator $\overline{D}^{\#}: \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\#} \to \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}^{\#}$ which commutes with the action of G.

• Let Q_1, \ldots, Q_N (where N = n(n+1)/2) be the fundamental vector fields of the action of G on $M^{\#}$. They can be considered as first-order basic differential operators acting on the space $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}^{\#}/\mathcal{F}^{\#})$. For each Q_j with $j \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$, let \overline{Q}_j denote its complex conjugate and let

$$Q' = \left(\sum_{j=1}^{N} Q_j \overline{Q}_j\right)^{\ell}, \ Q = (-1)^{\ell} Q' \text{ and } D' = D^{\#} + Q.$$

• Then D' is a strongly transversely elliptic operator acting on $C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}^{\#}/\mathcal{F}^{\#})$. Since the restriction of Q to the subspace $C^{\infty}_{G}(\mathcal{E}^{\#}/\mathcal{F}^{\#})$ is zero, one has a commutative diagram

 Now, since G is compact and commutes with D', the Hodge decomposition for D' induces a Hodge decomposition for this same operator on the space C[∞]_G(E[#]/F[#]). Using diagram (2.14), one obtains a Hodge decomposition for D acting on C[∞](E/F). This ends the sketch of the proof.

2.8 Examples

2.8.1 The basic de Rham complex

We suppose, as in Theorem 2.7.3, that \mathcal{F} is Riemannian of codimension n, transversely oriented and that M is compact. For every $r \in \{0, \ldots, n\}$, let \mathcal{E}^r denote the vector bundle $\Lambda^r(\nu^*\mathcal{F})$. Then \mathcal{E}^r is a Hermitian \mathcal{F} -bundle. Its basic sections are exactly the basic forms of degree r, which form a vector space denoted $\Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F})$. The exterior differential $d: \Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F}) \to \Omega^{r+1}(M/\mathcal{F})$ is a basic differential operator of order 1. The differential complex

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^0(M/\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{d} \cdots \xrightarrow{d} \Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{d} \cdots \xrightarrow{d} \Omega^n(M/\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow 0$$
 (2.15)

is called the *basic de Rham complex* of \mathcal{F} ; its homology is the basic cohomology $H^*(M/\mathcal{F})$ of the foliation \mathcal{F} .

To make things simpler, we suppose that \mathcal{F} is homologically orientable, that is, the vector space $H^n(M/\mathcal{F})$ is nontrivial, so it is necessarily one-dimensional (cf. [12]). This condition is equivalent to the existence of a (real) volume form on the leaves χ which is \mathcal{F} -relatively closed, that is, $d\chi(X_1, \ldots, X_d, Y) = 0$ for $X_1, \ldots, X_d \in \Gamma(\mathcal{F})$; cf. [28]. (In that case, we can complete the transverse metric by a Riemannian metric along the leaves to obtain a Riemannian metric on the whole manifold for which the leaves are minimal and χ is associated to this metric.) This hypothesis will enable one to define an inner product on $\Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F})$ without using the basic manifold W. As in the classical case, we define the Hodge star operator

$$*: \Omega^*(M/\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Omega^*(M/\mathcal{F})$$
 (2.16)

in the following way. Let U be an open set on which the foliation is trivial. Let $\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_n$ be real 1-forms such that $(\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_n)$ is an orthonormal basis of the free module $\Omega^1(U/\mathcal{F})$ (over the algebra of basic functions on U). Then define * by

$$*(\theta_{i_1} \wedge \dots \wedge \theta_{i_r}) = \varepsilon \theta_{j_1} \wedge \dots \wedge \theta_{j_{n-r}}$$

where $\{j_1, \ldots, j_{n-r}\}$ is the increasing complementary sequence of $\{i_1, \ldots, i_r\}$ in the set $\{1, \ldots, n\}$ and ε is the signature of the permutation

$$\{i_1,\ldots,i_r,j_1,\ldots,j_{n-r}\}.$$

A straightforward calculation shows that * satisfies the identity $** = (-1)^{r(n-r)}$ id. On $\Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F})$ we define a Hermitian product by

$$\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle = \int_M \alpha \wedge \overline{\ast \beta} \wedge \chi.$$
 (2.17)

Then it is easy to see that the operator $\delta: \Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F}) \to \Omega^{r-1}(M/\mathcal{F})$ defined by the formula $\delta = (-1)^{n(r-1)-1} * d *$ is the formal adjoint of

$$d\colon \Omega^{r-1}(M/\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F}),$$

i.e., for every $\alpha \in \Omega^{r-1}(M/\mathcal{F})$ and every $\beta \in \Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F})$ we have $\langle d\alpha, \beta \rangle = \langle \alpha, \delta\beta \rangle$. Indeed,

$$d(\alpha \wedge *\beta \wedge \chi)$$

= $d\alpha \wedge *\beta \wedge \chi + (-1)^{r-1}\alpha \wedge d(*\beta) \wedge \chi + (-1)^{n-1}\alpha \wedge *\beta \wedge d\chi$
= $d\alpha \wedge *\beta \wedge \chi + (-1)^{(2-r)(r-1)-1}\alpha \wedge *(\delta\beta) \wedge \chi + (-1)^{n-1}\alpha \wedge *\beta \wedge d\chi$
= $d\alpha \wedge *\beta \wedge \chi - \alpha \wedge *(\delta\beta) \wedge \chi + (-1)^{n-1}\alpha \wedge *\beta \wedge d\chi$.

Integrating the two sides and using the fact that χ is \mathcal{F} -relatively closed, we obtain the desired equality. In the more general case in which the leaves are not minimal, the formula for the adjoint has a correction term involving the mean curvature of the foliation (cf. [1], [33], or [52]). Let $\Delta_{\rm b} \colon \Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F}) \to \Omega^r(M/\mathcal{F})$ be the operator $\Delta_{\rm b} = \delta d + d\delta$. The operator $\Delta_{\rm b}$ is self-adjoint and it is called the *basic Laplacian* (on the basic *r*-forms). A simple calculation, using local coordinates, proves that $\Delta_{\rm b}$ is strongly transversely elliptic and therefore the complex (2.15) is transversely elliptic. Let

$$\mathcal{H}^{r}(M/\mathcal{F}) = \ker \Delta_{\mathbf{b}} = \{ \alpha \in \Omega^{r}(M/\mathcal{F}) : d\alpha = 0 \text{ and } \delta \alpha = 0 \}.$$

An element of $\mathcal{H}^r(M/\mathcal{F})$ is called a *basic harmonic form* (of degree r). Then, applying Theorem 2.7.3, we obtain:

- (i) $\dim \mathcal{H}^r(M/\mathcal{F}) < +\infty$.
- (ii) There are orthogonal decompositions

$$\Omega^{r}(M/\mathcal{F}) = \mathcal{H}^{r}(M/\mathcal{F}) \oplus R(\Delta_{\rm b}) = \mathcal{H}^{r}(M/\mathcal{F}) \oplus R(d) \oplus R(\delta).$$
(2.18)

As a consequence, the basic cohomology $H^r(M/\mathcal{F})$ is finite-dimensional and is represented by $\mathcal{H}^r(M/\mathcal{F})$. Moreover, the Hermitian map

$$(\alpha,\beta)\in\Omega^{r}(M/\mathcal{F})\times\Omega^{n-r}(M/\mathcal{F})\longmapsto\int_{M}\alpha\wedge\overline{\beta}\wedge\chi\in\mathbb{C}$$

induces a non-degenerate pairing $\Psi \colon H^r(M/\mathcal{F}) \times H^{n-r}(M/\mathcal{F}) \to \mathbb{C}$, i.e., the basic cohomology $H^*(M/\mathcal{F})$ satisfies Poincaré duality.

These results were originally obtained by B. Reinhart in [35] without the assumption that $H^n(M/\mathcal{F})$ is nonzero. However, in 1981 Y. Carrière [7] constructed an example of a transversely oriented foliation whose basic cohomology does not satisfy Poincaré duality; this makes false a part of Reinhart's theorem.

One year later F. Kamber and P. Tondeur [25] proved the same result as B. Reinhart for Riemannian foliations with minimal leaves (by [28], this is equivalent to $H^n(M/\mathcal{F}) \neq \{0\}$). We can easily observe that, with this hypothesis, Reinhart's proof is still valid. The general case (without any assumption) was completely established in [12]. But as we have already pointed out, these results are direct consequences of Theorem 2.7.3.

If $n = 2k = 4\ell$, then Ψ defines a non-degenerate quadratic form on $H^k(M/\mathcal{F})$; its signature is called the *signature* of \mathcal{F} and is denoted Sign (\mathcal{F}) .

Now let \mathcal{E} and \mathcal{E}' be the vector bundles

$$\mathcal{E} = \bigoplus_{i \ge 0} \Lambda^{2i}(\nu^* \mathcal{F}) \text{ and } \mathcal{E}' = \bigoplus_{i \ge 0} \Lambda^{2i+1}(\nu^* \mathcal{F}).$$

They are Hermitian \mathcal{F} -bundles and we have

$$C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F}) = \bigoplus_{i \ge 0} \Omega^{2i}(M/\mathcal{F}) \text{ and } C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}'/\mathcal{F}) = \bigoplus_{i \ge 0} \Omega^{2i+1}(M/\mathcal{F}).$$

The operator $d + \delta \colon C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}/\mathcal{F}) \to C^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}'/\mathcal{F})$ is basic and transversely elliptic, and then it is a Fredholm operator. Its index

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathcal{F}}(d+\delta) = \sum_{i=0}^{n} (-1)^{i} \dim H^{i}(M/\mathcal{F})$$
(2.19)

is the basic Euler–Poincaré characteristic $\chi(M/\mathcal{F})$ of the foliation \mathcal{F} . As in the classical case, it is an obstruction to the existence of a non-singular foliated vector field transverse to \mathcal{F} (cf. [3]).

2.8.2 The basic Dolbeault complex

We now assume that \mathcal{F} is Hermitian and, for simplicity, homologically orientable. Let ν be the complexified normal bundle $\nu \mathcal{F} \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$ of $\nu \mathcal{F}$. Let J be the automorphism of ν associated to the complex structure; J satisfies $J^2 = -\text{id}$ and then it has two eigenvalues, i and -i, with associated eigensubbundles denoted ν^{10} and ν^{01} , respectively. We have a splitting $\nu = \nu^{10} \oplus \nu^{01}$ which gives rise to a decomposition

$$\Lambda^r \nu^* = \bigoplus_{p+q=r} \Lambda^{p,q},$$

where $\Lambda^{p,q} = \Lambda^p \nu^{10^*} \otimes \Lambda^q \nu^{01^*}$. Basic sections of $\Lambda^{p,q}$ are called *basic forms of* type (p,q). They form a vector space denoted $\Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F})$. We have

$$\Omega^{r}(M/\mathcal{F}) = \bigoplus_{p+q=r} \Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}).$$

The exterior differential decomposes into a sum of two operators

$$\partial \colon \Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Omega^{p+1,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) \text{ and } \overline{\partial} \colon \Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Omega^{p,q+1}(M/\mathcal{F}),$$

as in the classical case of a complex manifold. We have $\overline{\partial}^2 = 0$, so we obtain a differential complex

$$\cdots \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}} \Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}} \Omega^{p,q+1}(M/\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}} \cdots, \qquad (2.20)$$

called the *basic Dolbeault complex* of \mathcal{F} . Its homology $H^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F})$ is the *basic Dolbeault cohomology* of the foliation \mathcal{F} : even though the leaf space is bad, it can be considered as a 'complex manifold' whose Dolbeault cohomology is $H^{p,*}(M/\mathcal{F})$!

The star operator * defined in (2.16) induces an isomorphism from the vector space $\Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F})$ to $\Omega^{n-q,n-p}(M/\mathcal{F})$. Moreover, the restriction of the operator δ to the space $\Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F})$ decomposes into a sum of two operators $\delta' = - *\overline{\partial} *$ and $\delta'' = - *\partial *$, respectively, of types (-1,0) and (0,-1). We can easily verify that δ'' is the formal adjoint of $\overline{\partial}$ for the inner product (2.17). Then the operator $\Delta_{\rm b}'' = \delta''\overline{\partial} + \overline{\partial}\delta''$ is self-adjoint; a simple computation in local coordinates, like for the basic Laplacian, shows that $\Delta_{\rm b}''$ is strongly transversely elliptic and that the complex (2.20) is transversely elliptic. Let

$$\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) = \ker \Delta_{\mathrm{b}}^{\prime\prime} = \{ \alpha \in \Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) : \overline{\partial}\alpha = 0 \text{ and } \delta^{\prime\prime}\alpha = 0 \}.$$

Applying again Theorem 2.7.3, we obtain:

- (i) dim $\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) < +\infty$.
- (ii) There are orthogonal decompositions

$$\Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) = \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) \oplus R(\Delta_{\mathrm{b}}^{\prime\prime}) = \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) \oplus R(\overline{\partial}) \oplus R(\delta^{\prime\prime}).$$
(2.21)

Consequently, the basic Dolbeault cohomology $H^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F})$ is finite-dimensional and is represented by $\mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F})$. Moreover, the star operator induces a unitary isomorphism (of real vector spaces)

$$\overline{*} \colon \alpha \in \mathcal{H}^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) \longmapsto \overline{*}\alpha \in \mathcal{H}^{n-p,n-q}(M/\mathcal{F}),$$

and then an isomorphism

$$\overline{*} \colon H^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow H^{n-p,n-q}(M/\mathcal{F}), \tag{2.22}$$

i.e., the basic Dolbeault cohomology $H^{*,*}(M/\mathcal{F})$ satisfies Serre duality.

Suppose now that \mathcal{F} is transversely Kählerian with Kähler form ω (it is a basic differential form of degree 2 that is closed and non-degenerate). In this case, we can prove that $\Delta_{\rm b} = 2\Delta_{\rm b}^{\prime\prime}$. Because of the decomposition

$$\Omega^{r}(M/\mathcal{F}) = \bigoplus_{p+q=r} \Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}),$$

every basic differential r-form can be uniquely written as $\alpha = \sum_{p+q=r} \alpha_{pq}$, where $\alpha_{pq} \in \Omega^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F})$. Then we have the following assertions:

(iii) α is $\Delta_{\rm b}$ -harmonic if and only if each component α_{pq} is $\Delta_{\rm b}''$ -harmonic. So we have a direct decomposition

$$H^{r}(M/\mathcal{F}) = \bigoplus_{p+q=r} H^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}).$$
(2.23)

(iv) Complex conjugation induces an isomorphism (of real vector spaces)

 $H^{p,q}(M/\mathcal{F}) \simeq H^{q,p}(M/\mathcal{F}).$

(v) For every odd $r \in \{0, ..., 2n\}$, the dimension of the space $H^r(M/\mathcal{F})$ is even. In particular if n = 1 then we have $b_1(M/\mathcal{F}) = 2 \dim H^{0,1}(M/\mathcal{F})$.

The integer dim $H^{0,1}(M/\mathcal{F})$ will be denoted $g(\mathcal{F})$ and called the *genus* of the foliation \mathcal{F} . It is similar to the genus of a compact Riemann surface; it counts the number of linearly independent basic holomorphic 1-forms.

(vi) For every $p \in \{0, ..., n\}$, the differential form $\omega^p = \omega \wedge \stackrel{(p)}{\cdots} \wedge \omega$ is harmonic. Thus, the space $H^{p,p}(M/\mathcal{F})$ is not reduced to zero.

Part III. Some Open Questions

2.9 Transversely elliptic operators

2.9.1 Towards a basic index theory

Theorem 2.7.3 in Part II says that a basic transversely elliptic operator $D: \widetilde{\mathcal{E}} \to \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}'$ acting on basic sections is Fredholm over a manifold equipped with a Riemannian foliation. Then it has an index defined as usual by the formula

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathcal{F}}(D) = \dim \ker D - \dim \ker D^* \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

Problem 2.9.1. Compute this integer in terms of invariants of the bundles \mathcal{E} and \mathcal{E}' and transverse topological invariants of \mathcal{F} . More precisely, is there an Atiyah–Singer Index Theorem for a transversely elliptic operator on a Riemannian foliation on a compact manifold?

For example, in [14] it was shown that the basic cohomology $H^*(M/\mathcal{F})$ is invariant under homeomorphisms in the category of complete Riemannian foliations. So the basic signature and the Euler–Poincaré characteristic of \mathcal{F} (defined in Section 2.8.1 of Part II) are topological invariants. This reinforces the idea that it is certainly interesting to attack Problem 2.9.1.

Some progress was made in [21] in solving Problem 2.9.1 in the particular case of Riemannian foliations whose Molino's central sheaf is Abelian, that is, the foliation in the leaf closure of $\mathcal{F}^{\#}$ is an Abelian Lie foliation.

2.9.2 Existence of transversely elliptic operators

Differential operators on a open set of the Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^n abound, while globally differential operators on a given manifolds are not so easy to find, except for the classical well-known ones (Laplacian, Dirac operator...).

During Alberto's Fest in Cuernavaca in January 2003, we used to make the trip from the hotel to the institute by bus. Once I sat next to Dennis Sullivan and I talked a little with him. I told him about transversally elliptic operators on Riemannian foliations. His first reaction was to state that such operators may actually exist only if the foliation is Riemannian. This was the origin of the following

Question 2.9.2. Let M be a compact manifold with a foliation \mathcal{F} which admits nonconstant basic functions. Suppose that there exists a transversely elliptic operator acting on these functions. Is the foliation \mathcal{F} Riemannian?

Suppose that the foliation is defined by a suspension $\rho: \pi_1(B) \to \text{Diff}(F)$ and let $\Gamma = \rho(\pi_1(B))$ and G its closure in Diff(F) with respect to the C^0 -topology. In that case, the operator D is an elliptic operator acting on the C^∞ -functions on F and commuting with the action of G. Then by [18] the group G is compact; hence there exists a Riemannian metric on F for which G is a group of isometries, that is, \mathcal{F} is Riemannian.

2.9.3 Homotopy invariance of basic cohomology

Let M be a manifold equipped with a complete Riemannian foliation \mathcal{F} and consider the Riemannian foliation \mathfrak{F} on $M \times [0,1]$ whose leaves are {leaf of \mathcal{F} } × {t}. Let (M', \mathcal{F}') be another complete Riemannian foliation and let $f, g: M \to M'$ be continuous maps. A *foliated homotopy* between f and g is a continuous map $H: M \times [0,1] \to M'$ such that

- $H(\cdot, 0) = f$ and $H(\cdot, 1) = g$, and
- H maps leaves of \mathfrak{F} into leaves of \mathcal{F}' .

Question 2.9.3. Do two foliated continuous maps $f, g: (M, \mathcal{F}) \to (M', \mathcal{F}')$ related by a foliated homotopy induce the same maps f^* and g^* on basic cohomology? Is basic cohomology a foliated homotopy invariant in the category of complete Riemannian foliations?

A positive answer to these questions will be very interesting and will complete (in some sense) the result obtained in [14] on the topological invariance of basic cohomology in the considered category.

2.10 Complex foliations

Let M be a differentiable manifold of dimension 2m + n endowed with a codimension n foliation \mathcal{F} (then the dimension of \mathcal{F} is 2m).

Definition 2.10.1. The foliation \mathcal{F} is said to be *complex* if it can be defined by an open cover $\{U_i\}$ of M and diffeomorphisms $\phi_i \colon \Omega_i \times \mathcal{O}_i \to U_i$ (where Ω_i is an open polydisc in \mathbb{C}^m and \mathcal{O}_i is an open ball in \mathbb{R}^n), such that, for every pair (i, j) with $U_i \cap U_j \neq \emptyset$, the coordinate change $\phi_{ij} = \phi_j^{-1} \circ \phi_i \colon \phi_i^{-1}(U_i \cap U_j) \to \phi_j^{-1}(U_i \cap U_j)$ is of the form $(z', t') = (\phi_{ij}^1(z, t), \phi_{ij}^2(t))$ with $\phi_{ij}^1(z, t)$ holomorphic in z for t fixed.

An open set U of M like one of the cover \mathcal{U} is called *adapted* to the foliation. Any leaf of \mathcal{F} is a complex manifold of dimension m. The notion of complex foliation is a natural generalization of the notion of holomorphic foliation on a complex manifold.

Question 2.10.2. Does an odd-dimensional sphere \mathbb{S}^{2n+1} support a complex codimension 1 foliation?

The case of the sphere \mathbb{S}^3 is immediate. Indeed, a codimension 1 foliation is of dimension 2 and has a complex structure if in addition it is orientable. It is well known that such foliations exist on \mathbb{S}^3 .

I already posed this question for higher dimensions in 1995 during a lecture I gave in a seminar in Lille. A construction of such a foliation on the sphere \mathbb{S}^5 was announced in 2002 by L. Meersseman and A. Verjovsky in [29]. But recently, they have discovered that the manifold supporting this foliation is in fact a bundle over the circle with a projective Fermat surface as fibre [30]. Even if they have failed to answer the question for \mathbf{S}^5 , their example is highly nontrivial and interesting. The question now remains completely open.

2.10.1 The $\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}$ -cohomology

Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a complex foliation of dimension m. Let $\Omega^{p,q}(\mathcal{F})$ be the space of foliated differential forms of type (p,q), that is, differential forms on M which can be written in local coordinates adapted to the foliation $(z,t) = (z_1, \ldots, z_m, t_1, \ldots, t_n)$ as

$$\alpha = \sum \alpha_{JK} \, dZ_J \wedge d\overline{Z}_K,$$

where $J = (j_1, \ldots, j_p)$, $K = (k_1, \ldots, k_q)$, α_{JK} is a C^{∞} -function on (z, t), and $dZ_J = dz_{j_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_{j_p}$ and $d\overline{Z}_K = dz_{k_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge dz_{k_q}$. Let

$$\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}\colon \Omega^{p,q}(\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Omega^{p,q+1}(\mathcal{F})$$

be the Cauchy–Riemann operator along the leaves defined by

$$\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}\left(\sum \alpha_{JK} \, dZ_J \wedge d\overline{Z}_K\right) = \sum_{s=1}^m \frac{\partial \alpha_{JK}}{\partial \overline{z}_s}(z,t) \, d\overline{z}_s \wedge dZ_J \wedge d\overline{Z}_K$$

where $\frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z}_s} = \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \frac{\partial}{\partial x_s} + i \frac{\partial}{\partial y_s} \right\}$ with $z_s = x_s + iy_s$. It satisfies $\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}^2 = 0$, hence we obtain a differential complex

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega^{p,0}(\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}} \Omega^{p,1}(\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}} \Omega^{p,m-1}(\mathcal{F}) \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}} \Omega^{p,m}(\mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow 0,$$

called the $\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}$ -complex of (M, \mathcal{F}) . Its homology $H^{p,q}_{\mathcal{F}}(M)$ is the foliated Dolbeault cohomology (or the $\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}$ -cohomology) of the complex foliation (M, \mathcal{F}) . Computing this cohomology is equivalent to determining the conditions for solving the following:

Problem 2.10.3 (The $\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}$ -problem). Let $q \geq 1$ and $\omega \in \Omega^{p,q}(\mathcal{F})$ such that $\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}\omega = 0$. Does there exist $\alpha \in \Omega^{p,q-1}(\mathcal{F})$ such that $\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}\alpha = \omega$?

Question 2.10.4. Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a complex foliation such that every leaf is a Stein manifold and closed in M. Is $H^{0,q}_{\mathcal{F}}(M) = 0$ for $q \ge 1$?

Question 2.10.5 (Weaker version). Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a complex complete Riemannian foliation such that every leaf is a Stein manifold and closed in M. Is $H^{0,q}_{\mathcal{F}}(M) = 0$ for $q \geq 1$?

Question 2.10.5 can be reduced to the following one:

Question 2.10.6 (Even weaker version). Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a complex foliation. Suppose that \mathcal{F} is a differentiable product of a Stein manifold Σ by the interval $]-\varepsilon, \varepsilon[$ (where $\varepsilon > 0$), but the complex structure of each leaf $\Sigma \times \{t\}$ may depend on $t \in]-\varepsilon, \varepsilon[$. Is $H^{0,q}_{\mathcal{F}}(M) = 0$ for $q \geq 1$?

Note that the hypothesis 'leaves are Stein' alone is not sufficient to solve the $\overline{\partial}_{\mathcal{F}}$ -problem (Problem 2.10.3). For explicit computations see, for example, [15] and [37].

Proposition 2.10.7. If the answer to Question 2.10.6 is positive, then so is the answer to Question 2.10.5.

Proof. Let \mathcal{F} be as in Question 2.10.5. Let $O(n) \to \widehat{M} \to M$ be the principal bundle of orthonormal frames transverse to \mathcal{F} . By [49], the foliation \mathcal{F} lifts to \widehat{M} to a transversely parallelizable foliation $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$ with closed leaves whose dimension is the same as the dimension of $\mathcal{F}(\widehat{M} \text{ is just a fibration over a complete manifold } W)$.

Let π be the projection of \widehat{M} over W. Since the restriction of π to a leaf \widehat{L} of $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$ is a covering over a leaf L of \mathcal{F} , \widehat{L} inherits naturally a complex structure for which it is also a Stein manifold [38]. Since G = O(n) acts on \widehat{M} by automorphisms of $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$, the foliated differential forms of type (0,q) on M are forms of type (0,q) on \widehat{M} which are invariant under G, that is, we have a canonical isomorphism $\Omega^{0,q}(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \Omega^{0,q}_G(\widehat{\mathcal{F}})$. Then the cohomology $H^{0,q}_{\mathcal{F}}(M)$ is canonically isomorphic to the cohomology $H^{0,q}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}(\widehat{M})$ of the complex

$$0 \longrightarrow \Omega_G^{0,0}(\widehat{\mathcal{F}}) \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}} \Omega_G^{0,1}(\widehat{\mathcal{F}}) \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}} \Omega_G^{0,m}(\widehat{\mathcal{F}}) \longrightarrow 0.$$

Now, because G is compact, there exists a continuous linear map

$$\sigma \colon \Omega^{0,q}(\widehat{\mathcal{F}}) \longrightarrow \Omega^{0,q}_G(\widehat{\mathcal{F}}),$$

called the *averaging map*, defined by $\sigma(\alpha) = \int_G g^*(\alpha) d\mu(g)$, where μ is the normalized Haar measure on G. This map induces an injection

$$\sigma \colon H^{0,*}_{\mathcal{F}}(M) \hookrightarrow H^{0,*}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}(\widehat{M}).$$

To prove the nullity of $H^{0,*}_{\mathcal{F}}(M)$, it is sufficient to prove that of $H^{0,*}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}(\widehat{M})$. Consider a cover of W by open sets V_j diffeomorphic to an open ball of \mathbb{R}^n . Let $\{\rho_j\}$ be a differentiable partition of unity subordinated to this cover. For any j, we set $U_j = \pi^{-1}(V_j)$ and $\psi_j = \rho_j \circ \pi$. Then U_j is a differentiable product $F \times V_j$ (each factor $F \times \{t\}$ is a Stein manifold), $\{U_j\}$ is an open cover of \widehat{M} , and $\{\psi_j\}$ is a differentiable partition of unity subordinated to $\{U_j\}$; each function ψ_j is constant on the leaves of $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$.

For $q \geq 1$, let $\alpha \in \Omega^{0,q}(\widehat{\mathcal{F}})$ such that $\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}\alpha = 0$. Denote by α_j the restriction of α to U_j ; then α_j is $\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}$ -closed. Since we have supposed $H^{0,q}_{\mathcal{F}}(U_j) = 0$ for $q \geq 1$, there exists β_j of type (0, q - 1) defined on U_j such that $\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}\beta_j = \alpha_j$. Let $\beta = \sum_j \psi_j\beta_j$. Then β is a foliated form of type (0, q - 1) defined globally on \widehat{M} . Moreover, since $\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}\psi_j = 0$ and $\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}$ is continuous (with respect to the C^{∞} -topology), we have that

$$\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}\beta = \overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}\left(\sum_{j}\psi_{j}\beta_{j}\right) = \sum_{j}\psi_{j}\overline{\partial}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}\beta_{j} = \sum_{j}\psi_{j}\alpha_{j} = \left(\sum_{j}\psi_{j}\right)\alpha = \alpha$$

This shows that, for any $q \geq 1$, the vector space $H^{0,q}_{\widehat{\mathcal{F}}}(\widehat{M})$ is zero, and then $H^{0,q}_{\mathcal{F}}(M) = 0.$

Question 2.10.8. Let M be an open set of $\mathbb{C} \times \mathbb{R}$ and \mathcal{F} be the complex foliation whose leaves are the (nonempty) sections $M_t = M \cap \mathbb{C} \times \{t\}$. This foliation on M is called the *complex canonical foliation* on M. For which open sets M of $\mathbb{C} \times \mathbb{R}$ do we have $H^{0,1}_{\widehat{\pi}}(\widehat{M}) = 0$?

For instance, this is the case for the following class of open sets (cf. [10]). An open set of \mathbb{C} is said to be an *open crown* if it is of type $C(r, R) = \{z \in \mathbb{C} : r < |z| < R\}$, where $r \in \mathbb{R}$ and $R \in [0, +\infty]$. Crowns (open by definition) of \mathbb{C} are of six *types*:

- (i) $C(r, R) = \mathbb{C}$ if r < 0 and $R = +\infty$.
- (ii) C(r, R) is a disc if r < 0 and $R < +\infty$.
- (iii) C(r, R) is a punctured disc if r = 0 and $R < +\infty$.
- (iv) $C(r, R) = \mathbb{C}^*$ if r = 0 and $R = +\infty$.
- (v) C(r, R) is the complement of a closed disc if r > 0 and $R = +\infty$.
- (vi) C(r, R) is an annulus if $0 < r < R < +\infty$. Two annuli C(r, R) and C(r', R') are holomorphically equivalent if and only if R/r = R'/r'.

An open set M of $\mathbb{C} \times B$ (B is a differentiable manifold) equipped with its canonical foliation \mathcal{F} is called \mathcal{F} -crowned if each leaf M_t is an open crown of \mathbb{C} .

2.11 Deformations of Lie foliations

Almost all the contents of this section are extracted from the paper [11], which is a joint work with Gregori Guasp and Marcel Nicolau.

We take Example 2.2.6 in Part I with $\mathcal{H} = 0$. Then we have a Lie algebra \mathcal{G} of dimension n, with (e_1, \ldots, e_n) a basis of \mathcal{G} and $(\theta^1, \ldots, \theta^n)$ the corresponding dual basis. One has $[e_i, e_j] = \sum_k K_{ij}^k e_k$, where the structure constants K_{ij}^k fulfill relations (2.5) and (2.6).

We suppose that we are given a \mathcal{G} -valued 1-form $\omega = \sum_k \omega^k \otimes e_k$ on a connected manifold M defining a codimension $n \mathcal{G}$ -foliation \mathcal{F} on M. Let (T, 0) be the germ at 0 of a real analytic set T defined in a neighbourhood of the origin of a Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^{ℓ} .

Definition 2.11.1. A family of deformations \mathcal{F}_t of the \mathcal{G} -foliation \mathcal{F} parametrized by (T,0) is given by a collection of 1-forms $\omega_t^1, \ldots, \omega_t^n$ on M, depending smoothly on $t \in T$, and a set of smooth functions $K_{ij}^k(t)$ such that conditions (2.5), (2.6), and (2.8) are fulfilled for each $t \in T$. So for every $t \in T$ the set of constants $K_{ij}^k(t)$ defines a Lie algebra \mathcal{G}_t and the forms $\omega_t = (\omega_t^1, \ldots, \omega_t^n)$ define a \mathcal{G}_t -foliation \mathcal{F}_t on M. Moreover, we require that $\omega_0 = \omega$.

A family of deformations of \mathcal{F} parametrized by (T, 0) is called *trivial* if it is equivalent to the constant family.

Let Ω^r be the space of differential forms on M of degree r. We denote by $\mathcal{R} = (\mathcal{R}^1, \ldots, \mathcal{R}^m)$ the linear map from $\bigwedge^r \mathcal{G}^* \otimes \mathcal{G}$ into $(\Omega^r)^m$ given by

$$\mathcal{R}^k(\theta^J \otimes e_i) = \delta^k_i \omega^J, \qquad (2.24)$$

where $J = (j_1, \ldots, j_r)$ and $\theta^J = \theta^{j_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \theta^{j_r}$.

Given an element $\sigma = (\sigma^1, \ldots, \sigma^m) \in (\Omega^r)^m$, we denote by $\widehat{d}_M \sigma$ the element of $(\Omega^{r+1})^m$ whose components are given by

$$(\widehat{d}_M \sigma)^k = d\sigma^k + \sum_{i,j} K^k_{ij} \,\omega^i \wedge \sigma^j.$$
(2.25)

In a similar way we introduce an operator $\widehat{d}_{\mathcal{G}} \colon \bigwedge^r \mathcal{G}^* \otimes \mathcal{G} \to \bigwedge^{r+1} \mathcal{G}^* \otimes \mathcal{G}$ acting on an element $\psi \in \bigwedge^r \mathcal{G}^* \otimes \mathcal{G}$ by

$$\widehat{d}_{\mathcal{G}}\psi = \sum_{k} \left(d\psi^{k} + \sum_{i,j} K_{ij}^{k} \theta^{i} \wedge \psi^{j} \right) \otimes e_{k}, \qquad (2.26)$$

where here d denotes the exterior derivative on the Lie group G. Notice that the operators \hat{d}_M and $\hat{d}_{\mathcal{G}}$ are formally the same.

For $r \in \mathbb{N}$, let V^r denote the space of elements $\xi \in \bigwedge^r \mathcal{G}^* \otimes \mathcal{G}$. We set $\mathcal{A}^r = (\Omega^r)^m \oplus V^{r+1}$ and define $D: \mathcal{A}^r \to \mathcal{A}^{r+1}$ by $D(\sigma, \psi) = (\widehat{d}_M \sigma - \mathcal{R}\psi, -\widehat{d}_{\mathcal{G}}\psi)$. We can easily prove that $D^2 = 0$; therefore we obtain the differential complex \mathcal{A}

$$0 \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}^0 \xrightarrow{D} \mathcal{A}^1 \xrightarrow{D} \mathcal{A}^2 \longrightarrow \cdots$$

whose cohomology will be denoted by $H^*(\mathcal{A})$. Elements of $H^1(\mathcal{A})$ are called *in-finitesimal deformations* of \mathcal{F} . This vector space space is very crucial in the determination of the space of deformations of the foliation.

Definition 2.11.2. A family of deformations \mathcal{F}_s of \mathcal{F} parametrized by a smooth space of parameters (S,0) will be called *versal* if for any other family \mathcal{F}_t of deformations of \mathcal{F} parametrized by (T,0) there is a smooth map $\varphi : (T,0) \to (S,0)$ such that \mathcal{F}_t and $\mathcal{F}_{\varphi(t)}$ are equivalent. Moreover, the differential $d_0\varphi$ of φ at 0 is unique. Such a map φ , which need not be unique, will be called a *versal map*.

2.11.1 Example of a deformation of an Abelian foliation

We give here an example of an Abelian Lie foliation with a nilpotent deformation. Let H be the nilpotent Lie group of real matrices:

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & x & z & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & y & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & e^t \end{pmatrix}$$

The vector fields $Z = \frac{\partial}{\partial z}$, $X_1 = \frac{\partial}{\partial x}$, $X_2 = \frac{\partial}{\partial y} + x \frac{\partial}{\partial z}$, $X_3 = \frac{\partial}{\partial t}$ form a basis of the Lie algebra of left invariant vector fields on H, with dual basis

$$\beta = dz - xdy, \ \omega^1 = dx, \ \omega^2 = dy, \ \text{and} \ \omega^3 = dt$$

Let Γ be the discrete subroup of H whose elements are the matrices with $x, y, z, t \in \mathbb{Z}$ and denote by M the compact manifold $\Gamma \setminus H$. We still denote by Z, X_1, X_2, X_3 and $\beta, \omega^1, \omega^2, \omega^3$ the respective projections of the above vector fields and 1-forms. The vector field Z defines on M an Abelian Lie foliation \mathcal{F} of codimension 3 which is also defined by the differential system $\omega^1 = \omega^2 = \omega^3 = 0$. This foliation can be deformed into the family \mathcal{F}_s (with $s \in \mathbb{R}$) defined by the vector field $Z + sX_3$. For $s \neq 0, \mathcal{F}_s$ is a Lie foliation modeled on the 3-dimensional Heisenberg group.

It was proved in [11] that the vector space $H^1(\mathcal{A})$ of infinitesimal deformations of \mathcal{F} is of dimension 3; it is a direct sum of three copies of the 1-dimensional space generated by $(-\beta, \omega^1 \wedge \omega^2)$.

2.11.2 Further questions

Question 2.11.3. Is the family $(\mathcal{F}_s)_{s\in\mathbb{R}}$ a versal deformation of \mathcal{F} ?

As we have seen, a deformation of a Lie \mathcal{G} -foliation $(\mathcal{F}_t)_{t\in T}$ (in the space of Lie foliations) gives rise to a deformation \mathcal{G}_t of the Lie algebra \mathcal{G} . What about the converse? More precisely,

Question 2.11.4. Given a deformation \mathcal{G}_t of the Lie algebra \mathcal{G} , does there exist a compact manifold M supporting a family of foliations \mathcal{F}_t such that \mathcal{F}_t is a Lie \mathcal{G}_t -foliation for $t \in T$?

In Section 2.11.1 we have seen that the deformation of the Abelian algebra $\mathcal{G} = \mathbb{R}^3$ into the Heisenberg algebra is realized by a deformation of a Lie foliation on a 4-compact manifold. Of course, a necessary condition is that every Lie algebra has to be realized individually. This is the case, for instance, in the following simple question, which is far from being trivial.

Question 2.11.5. Let \mathcal{G}_t be the Lie algebra generated by two vectors X and Y satisfying the bracket relation [X, Y] = tY, where $t \in \mathbb{R}$. This is a deformation of the Abelian 2-dimensional algebra into the affine algebra. Can this deformation be realized by a deformation of a Lie foliation in the sense of Question 2.11.4?

Bibliography

- J. Álvarez-López, The basic component of the mean curvature of Riemannian foliations. Ann. Global Anal. Geom. 10 (1992), 179–194.
- [2] R. Barre, De quelques aspects de la théorie des Q-variétés différentielles et analytiques. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 23 (1973), no. 3, 227–312.
- [3] V. Belfi, E. Park and K. Richardson, A Hopf index theorem for foliations. Differential Geom. Appl. 18 (2003), no. 3, 319–341.
- [4] R. A. Blumenthal, Transversely homogeneous foliations. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 29 (1979), no. 4, 143–158.
- [5] A. Borel, Compact Clifford-Klein forms of symmetric space. *Topology* 2 (1963), 111–112.
- [6] R. Bott and L. W. Tu, *Differential Forms in Algebraic Topology*, Grad. Texts in Math. 82. Springer-Verlag, New York-Berlin, 1982.
- [7] Y. Carrière, Flots riemanniens. Structures transverses des feuilletages (Toulouse 1982). Astérisque 116 (1984), 31–52.
- [8] L. Conlon, Transversally parallelizable foliations of codimension two. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 194 (1975), 79–102.
- [9] A. El Kacimi Alaoui, Opérateurs transversalement elliptiques sur les feuilletages riemanniens et applications. *Compos. Math.* 73 (1990), 57–106.
- [10] A. El Kacimi Alaoui, The ∂ operator along the leaves and Guichard's Theorem for a simple complex foliation. Math. Ann. 347 (2010), 885–897.
- [11] A. El Kacimi Alaoui, G. Guasp and M. Nicolau, On deformations of transversely homogeneous foliations. *Topology* 40 (2001), 1363–1393.
- [12] A. El Kacimi Alaoui and G. Hector, Décomposition de Hodge basique pour un feuilletage riemannien. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 36 (1986), no. 3, 207–227.
- [13] A. El Kacimi Alaoui and M. Nicolau, A class of C[∞]-stable foliations. Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 13 (1993), 697–704.

- [14] A. El Kacimi Alaoui and M. Nicolau, On the topological invariance of the basic cohomology. *Math. Ann.* 295 (1993), 627–634.
- [15] A. El Kacimi Alaoui and J. Slimène, Cohomologie de Dolbeault le long des feuilles de certains feuilletages complexes. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 60 (2010), no. 2, 727–757.
- [16] A. El Kacimi Alaoui, V. Sergiescu and G. Hector, La cohomologie basique d'un feuilletage riemannien est de dimension finie. *Math. Z.* 188 (1985), 593–599.
- [17] E. Fédida, Sur l'existence des feuilletages de Lie. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. A 278 (1974) 835–837.
- [18] K. Furutani, On the group of diffeomorphisms commuting with an elliptic operator. J. Math. Soc. Japan 36 (1983), no. 1, 153–162.
- [19] E. Ghys, Un feuilletage analytique dont la cohomologie basique est de dimension infinie. Pub. IRMA Lille Vol VII, Fasc. I (1985).
- [20] E. Ghys, Feuilletages riemanniens sur les variétés simplement connexes. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 34 (1984), no. 4, 203–223.
- [21] A. Gorokhovsky and J. Lott, The index of a transverse Dirac-type operator: the case of abelian Molino sheaf. J. reine angew. Math. 678 (2013), 125–162.
- [22] A. Haefliger, Structures feuilletées et cohomologie à valeurs dans un faisceau de groupoïdes. Comment. Math. Helv. 32 (1958), 248–329.
- [23] G. Hector, Quelques exemples de feuiletages espèces rares. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 26 (1976), no. 1, 238–264.
- [24] F. Kamber and P. Tondeur, Foliated Bundles and Characteristic Classes. Lecture Notes in Math. 493, Springer-Verlag, 1975.
- [25] F. Kamber and P. Tondeur, Duality for Riemannian foliations. In: Singularities, Part 1 (Arcata, 1981), 609–618, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. 40, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1983.
- [26] M. Kargapolov and I. Merzliakov, Éléments de la Théorie des Groupes. Éditions MIR, Moscow, 1985.
- [27] S. Kobayashi and K. Nomizu, Foundations on Differential Geometry. Interscience Publishers, J. Wiley & Sons, New York-London-Sydney, 1969.
- [28] X. Masa, Duality and minimality in Riemannian foliations. Comment. Math. Helv. 67 (1992), 17–27.
- [29] L. Meersseman and A. Verjovsky, A smooth foliation on the 5-sphere by complex surfaces. Ann. of Math. 156 (2002), 915–930.
- [30] L. Meersseman and A. Verjovsky, Corrigendum to "A smooth foliation on the 5-sphere by complex surfaces". Ann. of Math. 174 (2011), 1951–1952.

- [31] J. Milnor, On the 3-dimensional Brieskorn Manifolds M(p,q,r). In: Knots, Groups and 3-Manifolds, Ann. of Math. Stud., no. 84, 175–225. Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ, 1975.
- [32] S. P. Novikov, Foliations of codimension 1 on manifolds. Soviet Math. Dokl. 5 (1964), 540–544 and 1023–1025.
- [33] E. Park and K. Richardson, The basic Laplacian for Riemannian foliations. Amer. J. Math. 118 (1996), 1249–1275.
- [34] B. L. Reinhart, Foliated manifolds with bundle-like metrics. Ann. of Math. 69 (1959), 119–132.
- [35] B. L. Reinhart, Harmonic integrals on foliated manifolds. Amer. J. Math. 81 (1959), 529–536.
- [36] R. Sacksteder, Foliations and pseudogroups. Amer. J. Math. 87 (1965), 79–102.
- [37] J. Slimène, Deux exemples de calcul explicite de cohomologie de Dolbeault feuilletée. Proyecciones 27 (2008), no. 1, 63–80.
- [38] K. Stein, Uberlagerungen holomorph-vollständiger komplexer Räume. Arch. Math. (Basel) 7 (1957), 354–361.
- [39] W. P Thurston, Existence of codimension one foliations. Ann. of Math. 102 (1976), no. 2, 249–268.

Books and historical notes on foliations

- [40] A. Candel and L. Conlon, *Foliations I.* Grad. Stud. Math. 23, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2000.
- [41] A. Candel and L. Conlon, *Foliations II.* Grad. Stud. Math. 60, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2003.
- [42] C. Camacho and A. Lins Neto, *Geometric Theory of Foliations*. Birkhäuser, Basel, 1985.
- [43] Y. Eliashberg and W. P. Thurston, *Confoliations*. Univ. Lecture Ser. 13, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, 1998.
- [44] C. Godbillon, *Feuilletages*. Progr. Math. 98, Birkhäuser, 1991.
- [45] A. Haefliger, Naissance des feuilletages, d'Ehresmann-Reeb à Novikov. In: Géométrie au XXe siècle, 1930-2000. Histoire et horizons, 257–271, Hermann, Éditeurs des Sciences et des Arts, Paris, 2005.
- [46] G. Hector and U. Hirsch, Introduction to the Geometry of Foliations. Parts A and B. Aspects Math., vol. E1, E3, Vieweg & Sohn, 1981, 1983.

- [47] H. B. Lawson, Foliations. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 80 (1974), 369–418.
- [48] B. Lawson, The Quantitative Theory of Foliations. CBMS Reg. Conf. Ser. Math. 27, Amer. Math. Soc., 1970.
- [49] P. Molino, *Riemannian Foliations*. Progr. Math. 73, Birkhäuser, Boston, 1988.
- [50] G. Reeb, Sur certaines propriétés topologiques des variétés feuilletées. Publ. Inst. Math. Univ. Strasbourg 11 (1952), 5–89, 155–156. Actualités Sci. Ind., no. 1183 (Hermann & Cie., Paris, 1952).
- [51] B. Reinhart, Differential Geometry of Foliations. The Fundamental Integrability Problem. Ergeb. Math. Grenzgeb. 99, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1983.
- [52] P. Tondeur, Geometry of Foliations. Monogr. Math. 90, Birkhäuser, Basel, 1997.
- [53] http://www.foliations.org

Chapter 3

Lectures on Foliation Dynamics

Steven Hurder

Introduction

The study of foliation dynamics seeks to understand the asymptotic properties of leaves of foliated manifolds, their statistical properties such as orbit growth rates and geometric entropy, and to classify geometric and topological "structures" which are associated to the dynamics, such as the minimal sets of the foliation. The study is inspired by the seminal work of Smale [183] (see also the comments by Anosov [13]) outlining a program of study for the differentiable dynamics for a C^r -diffeomorphism $f: N \to N$ of a closed manifold N, with $r \ge 1$. The themes of this approach included:

- (1) Classify dynamics as hyperbolic, or otherwise.
- (2) Describe the minimal/transitive closed invariant sets and attractors.
- (3) Understand when the system is structurally stable under C^r -perturbations, for $r \ge 1$.
- (4) Find invariants (such as cohomology, entropy or zeta functions) characterizing the system.

Smale also suggested to study these topics for large group actions, which leads directly to the topics of these notes. The study of the dynamics of foliations began in ernest in the 1970's with the research programs of Georges Reeb, Stephen Smale, Itiro Tamura, and their students.

A strict analogy between foliation dynamics and the theory for diffeomorphisms cannot be exact. Perhaps the most fundamental problem is the role played by invariant probability measures in the analysis of dynamics of diffeomorphisms. A diffeomorphism of a compact manifold generates an action of the group of integers \mathbb{Z} , which is amenable, so every minimal set carries at least one invariant measure. Many of the techniques of smooth dynamics use such invariant measures

to analyze and approximate the "typical dynamics" of the map. In contrast, a foliation need not have any transverse, holonomy-invariant measures. Moreover, the dynamics of foliations which do not admit such invariant measures provide some of the most important examples in the subject.

Even when such invariant measures exist, there is the additional problem with "time". In foliation dynamics, the concept of linearly or time-ordered trajectories is replaced with the vague notion of multi-dimensional futures for points, as defined by the leaves through the points. The geometry of the leaves thus plays a fundamental role in the study of foliation dynamics, which is a fundamentally new aspect of the subject, in contrast to the study of diffeomorphisms, or Z-actions.

Issues with other basic concepts also arise, such as the existence of periodic orbits, which for foliations corresponds most precisely to compact leaves. However, analogs of hyperbolicity almost never imply the existence of compact leaves, while this is a fundamental tool for the study of diffeomorphisms. In spite of these obstacles, there is a robust theory of foliation dynamics.

Another aspect of foliation dynamics is that the collection of examples illustrating "typical behavior" is woefully incomplete. There is a vast richness of dynamical behaviors for foliations, much greater than for flows and diffeomorphisms, yet the construction of examples to illustrate these behaviors is still very incomplete. We will highlight in these notes some examples of a more novel nature, with the caveat that those presented are far from being close to a complete set of representatives. There is much work to be done! The following are some of the topics we discuss in these notes:

(1) Asymptotic properties of leaves of \mathcal{F} .

- How do the leaves accumulate onto the minimal sets?
- What are the topological types of minimal sets? Are they "manifold-like"?
- Invariant measures: can you quantify the rates of recurrence of leaves?
- (2) Directions of "stability" and "instability" of leaves.
 - Exponents: are there directions of exponential divergence?
 - Stable manifolds: show the existence of dynamically defined transverse invariant manifolds, and find out how they influence the global behavior of leaves.
- (3) Quantifying chaos.
 - Define a measure of transverse chaos —foliation entropy.
 - Estimate the entropy using linear approximations.
- (4) Dynamics of minimal sets.
 - Hyperbolic minimal sets.

- Parabolic minimal sets.
- (5) Shape of minimal sets.
 - Matchbox manifolds.
 - Approximating minimal sets.
 - Algebraic invariants.

The subject of foliation dynamics is very broad and includes many other topics to study beyond what is discussed in these notes, such as rigidity of the dynamical system defined by the leaves, the behavior of random walks on leaves and properties of harmonic measures, and the Hausdorff dimension of minimal sets, to name a few additional important ones.

This survey is based on a series of five lectures, given May 3–7, 2010, at the Centre de Recerca Matemàtica, Barcelona. The goal of the lectures was to present aspects of the theory of foliation dynamics which have particular importance for the classification of foliations of compact manifolds. The lectures emphasized intuitive concepts and informal discussion, as can be seen from the slides [127]. Due to their origins, these notes will eschew formal definitions when convenient, and the reader is referred to the sources [44, 46, 129, 138, 162, 185, 207] for further details.

Many of the illustrations in the following text were drawn by Lawrence Conlon circa 1994. Our thanks for his permission to use them.

The author would like to sincerely thank the organizers of this workshop, Jesús Álvarez López (Universidade de Santiago de Compostela) and Marcel Nicolau (Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona) for their efforts to make this month-long event happen, and the CRM for the excellent hospitality offered to the participants.

3.1 Foliation basics

A foliation \mathcal{F} of dimension p on a manifold M^m is a decomposition into "uniform layers" —the leaves— which are immersed submanifolds of codimension q = m - p: there is an open covering of M by coordinate charts so that the leaves are mapped into linear planes of dimension p, and the transition functions preserve these planes; see Figure 3.1.

More precisely, we require that around each point x there is an open neighborhood $x \in U_x$ and a "foliation chart" $\varphi_x : U_x \to (-1,1)^m$ for which each inverse image $\mathcal{P}_x(y) = \varphi_x^{-1}((-1,1)^p \times \{y\}) \subset U_x, y \in (-1,1)^q$, is a connected component of $L \cap U_x$ for some leaf L. The foliation \mathcal{F} is said to have differentiability class C^r , with $0 \leq r \leq \infty$, if the charts φ_x can be chosen to be C^r -coordinate charts for the manifold M. For a compact manifold M, we can always choose a finite covering of M by foliation charts with additional nice properties, which will be denoted by $\mathcal{U} \equiv \{(\varphi_i, U_i) \mid i = 1, 2, \dots, k\}$ with the additional property that each chart

 φ_i admits an extension to a foliation chart $\widetilde{\varphi}_i : \widetilde{U}_i \to (-2,2)^m$ where the closure $\overline{U}_i \subset \widetilde{U}_i$.



Figure 3.1: Foliation charts

The subject of foliations tends to be quite abstract, as it is difficult to illustrate in full the implications of the above definition in dimensions greater than two. One is typically presented with a few "standard examples" in dimensions two and three, that hopefully yield intuitive insight from which to gain a deeper understanding of the more general cases. For example, many talks with "foliations" in the title start with the following example, the 2-torus \mathbb{T}^2 foliated by lines of irrational slope:



Figure 3.2: Linear foliation with all leaves dense

Never trust a talk which starts with this example! It is just too simple, in that the leaves are parallel and contractible, hence the foliation has no germinal holonomy. Also, every leaf of \mathcal{F} is uniformly dense in \mathbb{T}^2 so the topological nature of the minimal sets for \mathcal{F} is trivial to determine. The key dynamical information about this example is given by the rates of returns to open subsets, which is more analytical than topological information.

At the other extreme of examples of foliations defined by flows on a surface are those with a compact leaf as the unique minimal set, such as in Figure 3.3:



Figure 3.3: Flow with one attracting leaf

Every orbit limits to the circle, which is the forward (and backward) limit set for all leaves.

Another canonical example is that of the Reeb foliation of the solid 3-torus as pictured in Figure 3.4, which has a similar dynamical description:



Figure 3.4: Reeb foliation of solid torus

This example illustrates several concepts: the limit sets of leaves, the existence of attracting holonomy for the compact toral leaf, and also the (possible) existence of multiple hyperbolic measures for the foliation geodesic flow, as in Definition 3.3.10.

We will introduce further examples in the text that illustrate more advanced dynamical properties of foliations, although, as mentioned above, it becomes more difficult to illustrate concepts that only arise for foliations of manifolds of more complicated 3-manifolds, or in higher dimensions. The interested reader should view the illustrations in the beautiful article by Étienne Ghys and Jos Ley for flows on 3-manifolds [97] to get some intuitive insights of the complexity that is "normal" for foliation dynamics in higher dimensions.

3.2 Topological dynamics

The study of the topological dynamics for continuous actions of non-compact groups on compact spaces is a venerable topic, as in [15, 73, 85, 200], or the more recent works [3, 4, 142]. The holonomy along leafwise paths of \mathcal{F} defines local homeomorphisms between open subsets of \mathbb{R}^q , and many concepts of topological dynamics adapt to this pseudogroup context.

Recall the concept of holonomy pseudogroup for a foliation. The point of view we adopt is best illustrated by starting with the classical case of flows. Recall that for a non-singular flow $\varphi_t \colon M \to M$ the orbits define a 1-dimensional foliation \mathcal{F} , whose leaves are the orbits of points.

Choose a cross-section $\mathcal{T} \subset M$ which is transversal to the orbits and intersects each orbit (so \mathcal{T} need not be connected). Then for each $x \in \mathcal{T}$ there is some least $\tau_x > 0$ so that $\varphi_{\tau_x}(x) \in \mathcal{T}$. The positive constant τ_x is called the *return time* for x; see the illustration in Figure 3.5 below.



Figure 3.5: Cross-section to a flow

The induced map $f(x) = \varphi_{\tau_x}(x)$ is a Borel map $f: \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{T}$, called the holonomy of the flow. The choice of a cross-section for a flow reduces the study of its dynamical properties to that of the discrete dynamical system $f: \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{T}$.

The holonomy for foliations is defined similarly to the case for flows, as local C^r -diffeomorphisms associated to paths along leaves, starting and ending at a fixed transversal, except that there is a fundamental difference. For the orbit of a flow L_w through a point w, there exist two choices of trajectory along a unit speed path, either forward or backward. However, for a leaf L_w of a foliation \mathcal{F} of dimension at least two, there is no such concept as "forward" or "backward", and all directions yield paths along which one may discover dynamical properties of the foliation. The correct analog is thus the holonomy pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ construction, introduced by Haefliger [105, 106, 107].

We fix the following conventions: M is a compact Riemannian manifold without boundary and \mathcal{F} is a codimension q foliation transversally C^r for $1 \leq r \leq \infty$. Fix also a finite covering by foliation charts $\mathcal{U} \equiv \{(\varphi_i, U_i) \mid i = 1, 2, ..., k\}$. The projections along plaques in each chart define submersions $\phi_i: U_i \to (-1, 1)^q$. When $U_i \cap U_j \neq \emptyset$ we say that the pair (i, j) is *admissible*, and can define the transition function $\gamma_{i,j}: T_{i,j} \to T_{j,i}$, where $T_{i,j} = \phi_i(U_i \cap U_j) \subset T_i = (-1, 1)^q$.

The finite collection of local diffeomorphisms $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}^{(1)} \equiv \{\gamma_{i,j} \mid (i,j) \text{ admissible}\}\$ generates a pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ of local C^r -diffeomorphisms modeled on the transverse space \mathbb{R}^q . The choice of \mathcal{U} yielding the collection $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}^{(1)}$ is analogous to the notion of a generating set for a group Γ . Now we assume, without any loss of generality, that the submanifolds $\mathcal{T}_i = \varphi_i^{-1}(\{0\} \times T_i) \subset U_i$ have pairwise disjoint closures, so for each $x \in \mathcal{T} = \mathcal{T}_1 \cup \cdots \cup \mathcal{T}_k$ there is a unique *i* with $x \in \mathcal{T}_i$. Also, we assume that there is given a metric on M, which restricts via the embedding $\mathcal{T} \subset M$ to a metric $d_{\mathcal{T}}$ on \mathcal{T} .



Figure 3.6: Holonomy along a leafwise path

Fix $w \in \mathcal{T}$, then choose $z \in L_w \cap \mathcal{T}$ and a smooth path $\tau_{w,z} \colon [0,1] \to L_w$. Cover the path $\tau_{w,z}$ by foliation charts, which determines a plaque chain from w to z which contains the path $\tau_{w,z}$. Then there exists an open subset $w \in U_w \subset \mathcal{T}_i$ such that every $w' \in U_w$ admits a plaque chain that shadows the one along $\tau_{w,z}$ and so defines an image point $h_{\tau_{w,z}}(w') \in W_z \subset \mathcal{T}_j$ for some j. This defines a local homeomorphism $h_{\tau_{w,z}} \colon U_w \to W_z$ of open subsets of \mathbb{R}^q , and hence the holonomy pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ for \mathcal{F} modeled on \mathcal{T} , which is compactly generated in the sense of Haefliger [109]. This most basic concept of foliation theory is developed in detail in all standard texts [44, 46, 47, 112, 185].

We introduce a notational convention that is quite convenient. For a leafwise path $\tau_{w,z}: [0,1] \to L_w$ with $w, z \in \mathcal{T}$, let $\text{Dom}(h_{\tau_{w,z}}) \subset \mathcal{T}$ denote the largest domain of definition for $h_{\tau_{w,z}}$ obtained from some covering of the path $\tau_{w,z}$ by foliation charts. Note that this is an abuse of notation, as the domain is well defined once the covering is chosen, but different coverings may yield distinct maximal domains, although all such consist of open sets in \mathcal{T} containing the initial point w.

To eliminate the issue of domains, one introduces the germ at w of the local homeomorphism $h_{\tau_{w,z}}$, denoted by $[h_{\tau_{w,z}}]_w$. The collection of all such germs $\{[h_{\tau_{w,z}}]_w \mid w \in \mathcal{T}, z \in L_w \cap \mathcal{T}\}$ generates the *holonomy groupoid*, denoted by $\Gamma_{\mathcal{F}}$. We summarize these properties as follows:

Proposition 3.2.1. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation of a manifold M. Then:

- (1) $[h_{\tau_{w,z}}]_w$ depends only on the leafwise homotopy class of the path, relatively to endpoints.
- (2) The maximal sizes of the domain U_w and range W_z representing an equivalence class $[h_{\tau_{w,z}}]_w$ depend on the path $\tau_{w,z}$.

(3) The collection of all such maps $\{h_{\tau_{w,z}} : U_w \to W_z \mid w \in \mathcal{T}, z \in L_w \cap \mathcal{T}\}$ generates the holonomy pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

Assume that \mathcal{F} is a C^1 -foliation of a compact Riemannian manifold, with smoothly immersed leaves. Then for each leaf L_w of \mathcal{F} the induced Riemannian metric on L_w is complete, so there exists a length-minimizing geodesic in each homotopy class, modulo endpoints, of a path in L_w .

Corollary 3.2.2. Given a leafwise path $\tau_{w,z}: [0,1] \to L_w$, let $\sigma_{w,z}: [0,1] \to L_w$ be a leafwise geodesic segment which is homotopic relatively to the endpoints to $\tau_{w,z}$. Then $[h_{\tau_{w,z}}]_w = [h_{\sigma_{w,z}}]_w$.

While the germ γ of the holonomy along a leafwise path $\tau_{w,z}$ is well defined up to conjugation, the size of the domain of a representative map $h_{\tau_{w,z}} \in \mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ need not be. It is a strong restriction on the dynamics of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ or the topology of Mto assume that a uniform estimate on the sizes of the domains exists. This is a very delicate technical point that arises in many proofs about the dynamics of a foliation. Our choice of notation for the domains of the holonomy maps suppresses this technical issue, for the purpose of simplicity of exposition.

In the study of the topological dynamics of group actions, the domains of definition for the transformations are always well defined. On the other hand, in the following formulations for pseudogroups we are careful to specify that the behavior is with respect to domains of the holonomy transformations associated to leafwise paths. Thus, while we will say that the groupoid $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ has a particular dynamical property, more precisely this is with respect to the subcollection of transformations in $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ defined geometrically by the holonomy parallel transport.

First, recall that a *minimal set* for \mathcal{F} is a closed, saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ for which every leaf $L \subset \mathcal{Z}$ is dense. In terms of the pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$, a subset $\mathcal{X} \subset \mathcal{T}$ is minimal if it is invariant under the action of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and every orbit is dense.

A related notion is that of a *transitive set* for \mathcal{F} , which is a closed saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ such that there exists at least one dense leaf $L_0 \subset \mathcal{Z}$. In other words, these are the subsets of a foliated manifold which are the closure of a single leaf.

The concept of an *equicontinuous action* is classical for the dynamics of group actions.

Definition 3.2.3. The dynamics of \mathcal{F} restricted to a saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ is equicontinuous if for all $\epsilon > 0$ there exists $\delta > 0$ such that for all $w \neq w' \in \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$ and for any leafwise path $\tau_{w,z} \colon [0,1] \to L_w$ starting at w and ending at some $z \in \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$ with $w, w' \in \text{Dom}(h_{\tau_{w,z}})$, if $d_{\mathcal{T}}(w, w') < \delta$, then

$$d_{\mathcal{T}}(h_{\tau_{w,z}}(w), h_{\tau_{w,z}}(w')) < \epsilon.$$

The typical example is provided by the foliation defined by a flow with dense orbits on the 2-torus given at the start of these notes. This is a special case of a Riemannian foliation, which admits a transverse metric so that all the holonomy maps $h_{\tau_{w,z}}$ are isometries. We note that equicontinuity is a strong hypothesis on a pseudogroup. In particular, we have:

Theorem 3.2.4 (Sacksteder [173]). If $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is an equicontinuous pseudogroup acting on a compact Polish space \mathcal{X} , then there exists a Borel probability measure μ on \mathcal{X} which is $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ -invariant.

The concept of a *distal action* is closely related to the above.

Definition 3.2.5. The dynamics of \mathcal{F} restricted to a saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ is distal if for all $w \neq w' \in \mathcal{X} = \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$, there exists $\delta_{w,w'} > 0$ so that, for any leafwise path $\tau_{w,z} : [0,1] \to L_w$ starting at w and ending at some $z \in \mathcal{X}$, with w, $w' \in \text{Dom}(h_{\tau_{w,z}})$, one has $d_{\mathcal{T}}(h_{\tau_{w,z}}(w), h_{\tau_{w,z}}(w')) \geq \delta_{w,w'}$.

In other words, the metric distortion of the distance between two points in $\mathcal{X} \subset \mathcal{T}$ under the action of leafwise holonomy transformations is bounded from below. The typical examples are provided by the foliations defined by an action of a parabolic subgroup on a compact quotient of a nilpotent Lie group by a lattice subgroup. Distal and equicontinuous pseudogroups are closely related [4, 74, 85, 142, 200].

The concept of a *proximal action* is opposite to that of a distal action.

Definition 3.2.6. The dynamics of \mathcal{F} restricted to a saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ is proximal if there exists $\epsilon > 0$ so that if $w \neq w' \in \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}_i$ for some $1 \leq i \leq k$ with $d_{\mathcal{T}}(w, w') < \epsilon$, then for all $0 < \delta \leq \epsilon$ there exists a leafwise path $\tau_{w,z} : [0, 1] \to L_w$ starting at w and ending at some $z \in \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$ with $w, w' \in \text{Dom}(h_{\tau_{w,z}})$ such that $d_{\mathcal{T}}(h_{\tau_{w,z}}(w), h_{\tau_{w,z}}(w')) \leq \delta$.

Proximality asserts that for any pair of points that are sufficiently close to one another there is a holonomy map for which the distance between their images can be made arbitrarily close. The typical examples are provided by the foliations defined by an action of a Borel subgroup on a compact quotient of a simple Lie group by a lattice subgroup. Examples of this special case are the weak-stable foliations associated to the geodesic flows of compact hyperbolic manifolds.

Finally, there is the fundamental concept of an expansive action.

Definition 3.2.7. The dynamics of \mathcal{F} restricted to a saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ is *expansive*, or more precisely ϵ -expansive, if there exists $\epsilon > 0$ so that if $w \neq w' \in \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}_i$ for some $1 \leq i \leq k$ with $d_{\mathcal{T}}(w, w') < \epsilon$, then there exists a leafwise path $\tau_{w,z}$: $[0,1] \to L_w$ starting at w and ending at some $z \in \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$ with $w, w' \in \text{Dom}(h_{\tau_{w,z}})$ such that $d_{\mathcal{T}}(h_{\tau_{w,z}}(w), h_{\tau_{w,z}}(w')) \geq \epsilon$.

The simplest approach to classifying foliation topological dynamics is to ask if a given closed invariant set $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ is either equicontinuous, distal, proximal, or expansive. There are many interesting examples of foliations with invariant sets exhibiting each of these dynamics.

3.3 Derivatives

The properties of foliation dynamics introduced above have been topological in nature. However, it has been known at least since the discovery of the Denjoy-type examples [63] that the topological dynamics of flows, and more generally foliations, are strongly influenced and restricted by the degree of differentiability of their holonomy maps. A deeper understanding of foliation dynamics necessarily proceeds with a more detailed study of the differential properties of the holonomy pseudogroups.

To begin, we introduce the *transverse differentials* for the holonomy groupoid. Consider first the case of a foliation \mathcal{F} defined by a smooth flow $\varphi \colon \mathbb{R} \times M \to M$ generated by a non-vanishing vector field \vec{X} . Then $T\mathcal{F} = \langle \vec{X} \rangle \subset TM$.

For $z = \varphi_t(w)$, consider the Jacobian matrix $D\varphi_t \colon T_w M \to T_z M$. The flow satisfies the group law $\varphi_s \circ \varphi_t = \varphi_{s+t}$, which implies the identity $D\varphi_s(\vec{X}_w) = \vec{X}_z$ by the chain rule for derivatives. Introduce the normal bundle to the flow $Q = TM/T\mathcal{F}$. For each $w \in M$, we identify $Q_w = T_w \mathcal{F}^{\perp}$. Thus, Q can be considered as a subbundle of TM, and thereby the Riemannian metric on TM induces metrics on each fiber $Q_w \subset T_w M$. The derivative transformation preserves the normal bundle $Q \to M$, so it defines the *normal derivative cocycle*

$$D\varphi_t \colon Q_w \longrightarrow Q_z, \ t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

We can then define the norms of the normal derivative maps

$$\left\| D\varphi_t \right\| = \left\| D\varphi_t \colon Q_w \longrightarrow Q_z \right\|.$$

It is also useful to introduce the symmetric norm

$$\left\| D\varphi_t \right\|_w \right\|^{\pm} = \max\left\{ \left\| D\varphi_t \colon Q_w \longrightarrow Q_z \right\|, \left\| D\varphi_t^{-1} \colon Q_z \longrightarrow Q_w \right\| \right\}.$$

For M compact and t fixed, the norms $||D\varphi_t|_w||^{\pm}$ are uniformly bounded for $w \in M$.

The maps $D\varphi_t: Q_w \to Q_z$ can be thought of as "non-autonomous local approximations" to the transverse behavior of the flow φ_t . The actual values of these derivatives are only well defined up to a global choice of framing of the normal bundle Q, so extracting useful dynamical information from transverse derivatives presents a challenge. One solution to this problem was solved by seminal work of Pesin in the 1970's. "Pesin theory" is a collection of results about the dynamical properties of flows, based on defining non-autonomous linear approximations of the normal behavior to the flow. Excellent discussions and references for this theory are in [19, 145, 163]. We use only a small amount of the full Pesin theory in the discussion in these notes.

First, let us recall a basic fact for the dynamics induced by a linear map. Given a matrix $A \in \operatorname{GL}(q,\mathbb{R})$, let $L_A \colon \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$ be the linear map defined by multiplication by A. We say the action L_A is *partially hyperbolic* if A has an eigenvalue of norm not equal to 1. In this case, there is an eigenspace for A which is defined dynamically as the direction of maximum rate of expansion (or minimum contraction) for the action L_A . If A is conjugate to an orthogonal matrix, then we say that A is *elliptic*. In this case, the action L_A preserves ellipses in \mathbb{R}^n , and all orbits of L_A and its inverse are bounded. Finally, if all eigenvalues of A have norm 1, but A is not elliptic, then we say that A is *parabolic*. In this case, Ais conjugate (over \mathbb{C}) to an upper triangular matrix with all diagonal entries of norm 1, and so the norm $||A^{\ell}||$ grows as a polynomial function of the power ℓ . The dynamics of L_A in this case is distal, which is also a dynamically defined property.

One key idea of Pesin theory is that the hyperbolicity property is well defined also for non-autonomous linear approximations to smooth dynamical systems, so we look for this behavior on the level of derivative cocycles. This is provided by the following concept.

Definition 3.3.1. A point $w \in M$ is a hyperbolic point of the flow if

$$e_{\varphi}(w) \equiv \limsup_{T \to \infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{T} \cdot \max_{s \leq T} \left\{ \ln \left\{ \left\| (D\varphi_s \colon Q_w \longrightarrow Q_z) \right\|^{\pm} \right\} \right\} \right\} > 0.$$

Lemma 3.3.2. The set of hyperbolic points $\mathcal{H}(\varphi) = \{w \in M \mid e_{\varphi}(w) > 0\}$ is flow-invariant.

One of the first basic results is that if the set of hyperbolic points is nonempty, then the flow itself has hyperbolic behavior on special subsets where the "lim sup" is replaced by a limit:

Proposition 3.3.3. Let φ be a C^1 -flow. Then the closure $\mathcal{H}(\varphi) \subset M$ supports an invariant ergodic probability measure μ_* for φ , for which there exists $\lambda > 0$ such that, for μ_* -a.e. w,

$$e_{\varphi}(w) = \lim_{s \to \infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{s} \cdot \ln\{ \left\| D\varphi_s \colon Q_w \longrightarrow Q_z \right\| \right\} = \lambda.$$

Proof. This follows from the continuity of the derivative and its cocycle property, the definition of the asymptotic Schwartzman cycle associated to a flow [180], plus the usual subadditive techniques of Oseledets theory [19, 163, 165]. \Box

We want to apply the ideas behind Proposition 3.3.3 to the derivatives of the maps in the holonomy pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$. The difficulty is that the orbits of the pseudogroup are not necessarily ordered into a single direction along which the leaf hyperbolicity is to be found, and hence along which the integrals are defined in obtaining the Schwartzman asymptotic cycle as in the above. One approach is to associate a flow to a foliation \mathcal{F} , such that this flow captures the dynamical information for \mathcal{F} . Such a flow exists, and was introduced in the papers [120, 205].

Let $w \in M$ and consider L_w as a complete Riemannian manifold. For $\vec{v} \in T_w \mathcal{F} = T_w L_w$ with $\|\vec{v}\|_w = 1$, there is a unique geodesic $\tau_{w,\vec{v}}(t)$ starting at w with $\tau'_{w,\vec{v}}(0) = \vec{v}$.

Define the map $\varphi_{w,\vec{v}} \colon \mathbb{R} \to M$ by $\varphi_{w,\vec{v}}(w) = \tau_{w,\vec{v}}(t)$. Let $\widehat{M} = T^1 \mathcal{F}$ denote the unit tangent bundle to the leaves. Then the maps $\varphi_{w,\vec{v}}$ define the *foliation* geodesic flow

$$\varphi_t^{\mathcal{F}} \colon \mathbb{R} \times \widehat{M} \longrightarrow \widehat{M}.$$

Let $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$ denote the foliation on \widehat{M} whose leaves are the unit tangent bundles to leaves of \mathcal{F} . Then the following is immediate from the definitions:

Lemma 3.3.4. $\varphi_t^{\mathcal{F}}$ preserves the leaves of the foliation $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$ on \widehat{M} , and hence $D\varphi_t^{\mathcal{F}}$ preserves the normal bundle $\widehat{Q} \to \widehat{M}$ for $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$.

Lemma 3.3.4 makes it possible to give an extension of Definition 3.3.1 to the case of the normal derivative cocycle for the foliation geodesic flow. Consider the following three possible cases for the asymptotic behavior of this cocycle.

Definition 3.3.5. Let $\varphi_t^{\mathcal{F}}$ be the foliation geodesic flow for a C^1 -foliation \mathcal{F} . Then $\widehat{w} \in \widehat{M}$ is

(H) hyperbolic if

$$e_{\mathcal{F}}(\widehat{w}) \equiv \limsup_{T \to \infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{T} \cdot \max_{s \leq T} \left\{ \ln \left\| (D\varphi_s^{\mathcal{F}} : \widehat{Q}_{\widehat{w}} \longrightarrow \widehat{Q}_{\widehat{z}}) \right\|^{\pm} \right\} \right\} > 0$$

(E) *elliptic* if $e_{\mathcal{F}}(\widehat{w}) = 0$ and there exists $\kappa(\widehat{w})$ such that

$$\left\| \left(D\varphi_t^{\mathcal{F}} \colon \widehat{Q}_{\widehat{w}} \longrightarrow Q_{\widehat{z}} \right) \right\|^{\pm} \le \kappa(\widehat{w}) \text{ for all } t \in \mathbb{R},$$

(**P**) parabolic if $e_{\mathcal{F}}(\widehat{w}) = 0$ and \widehat{w} is not elliptic.

There is a variation on this definition which is also very useful, which takes into account the fact that for foliation dynamics one does not necessarily have a preferred direction for the foliation geodesic flow, but one considers all possible directions simultaneously in Definition 3.3.1.

Let $\|\gamma\|$ denote the minimum length of a geodesic σ whose holonomy $h_{\sigma_{w,z}}$ defines the germ $\gamma = [h_{\sigma_{w,z}}]_w \in \Gamma_{\mathcal{F}}$. Let $D_w \gamma = D_w h_{\sigma_{w,z}}$ denote the derivative at w.

Definition 3.3.6. The transverse expansion rate function for $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ at w is

$$e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, T, w) = \max_{\|\gamma\| \le T} \left\{ \ln \left\{ \left\| D_w \gamma \right\|^{\pm} \right\} \right\}.$$
(3.3.1)

Note that $e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, d, w)$ is a Borel function of $w \in \mathcal{T}$, as each norm function $\|D_{w'}h_{\sigma_{w,z}}\|$ is continuous for $w' \in D(h_{\sigma_{w,z}})$ and a maximum of Borel functions is Borel.

Definition 3.3.7. The asymptotic transverse expansion rate at $w \in \mathcal{T}$ is

$$e_{\mathcal{F}}(w) = e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w) = \limsup_{T \to \infty} \left\{ \frac{1}{T} \cdot e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, T, w) \right\} \ge 0.$$
(3.3.2)
Every limit of Borel functions is Borel, and each $e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, d, w)$ is a Borel function of w, hence $e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w)$ is Borel. The value $e_{\mathcal{F}}(w)$ can be thought of as the "maximal Lyapunov exponent" for the holonomy groupoid at w. Analogously to the flow case, the chain rule and the definition of $e_{\mathcal{F}}(w)$ imply:

Lemma 3.3.8. For all $z \in L_w \cap \mathcal{T}$ we have that $e_{\mathcal{F}}(z) = e_{\mathcal{F}}(w)$. Moreover, the value of $e_{\mathcal{F}}(w)$ is independent of the choice of Riemannian metric on TM. Hence, the expansion function e(w) is constant along leaves of \mathcal{F} , and it is a dynamical invariant of \mathcal{F} .

There is a trichotomy for the expansion rate function $e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, d, w)$ analogous to that in Definition 3.3.6. Thus, there is a decomposition of the manifold M into those leaves which satisfy one of the three types of asymptotic behavior for the normal derivative cocycle:

Theorem 3.3.9 (Dynamical decomposition of foliations). Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation on a compact manifold M. Then M has a decomposition into disjoint saturated Borel subsets,

$$M = \mathbf{E}_{\mathcal{F}} \cup \mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{F}} \cup \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}, \tag{3.3.3}$$

which are the leaf saturations of the sets defined by:

- (1) Elliptic: $\mathbf{E}_{\mathcal{T}} = \{ w \in \mathcal{T} \mid \forall T \ge 0, \ e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, T, w) \le \kappa(w) \}.$
- (2) Parabolic: $\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{T}} = \{ w \in \mathcal{T} \setminus \mathbf{E}_{\mathcal{F}} \mid e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w) = 0 \}.$
- (3) Hyperbolic: $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{T}} = \{ w \in \mathcal{T} \mid e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w) > 0 \}.$

Note that $w \in \mathbf{E}_{\mathcal{T}}$ means that the holonomy $D_w \gamma$ has bounded image in $\operatorname{GL}(q, \mathbb{R})$, contained in a ball of radius $\exp\{\kappa(w)\} = \sup\{\|D_w \gamma\| \mid \gamma \in \mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}^w\}$, where $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}^w$ denotes the germs of holonomy transport along paths starting at w. The nomenclature in Theorem 3.3.9 reflects the trichotomy for the dynamics of a matrix $A \in \operatorname{GL}(q, \mathbb{R})$ acting via the associated linear transformation $L_A \colon \mathbb{R}^q \to \mathbb{R}^q$. The elliptic points are the regions where the infinitesimal holonomy transport "preserves ellipses up to bounded distortion". The parabolic points are those where the infinitesimal holonomy acts similarly to that of a parabolic subgroup of $\operatorname{GL}(q, \mathbb{R})$; for example, the action is "infinitesimally distal". The hyperbolic points are those where the infinitesimal holonomy has some degree of exponential expansion. Perhaps more properly, the set $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$ should be called "non-uniform, partially hyperbolic leaves $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$ has close analogs with the study of non-uniformly hyperbolic dynamics for flows, as in [36].

The decomposition in Theorem 3.3.9 has many applications to the study of foliation dynamics and classification results, as discussed for example in [126], and also [118, 120, 123]. We illustrate some of these applications with examples and selected results. Here is one important concept.

Definition 3.3.10. An invariant probability measure μ_* for the foliation geodesic flow on \widehat{M} is said to be *transversally hyperbolic* if $e_{\mathcal{F}}(\widehat{w}) > 0$ for μ_* -a.e. \widehat{w} .

The function $e_{\mathcal{F}}(\hat{w})$ is constant on orbits, so it is constant on the ergodic components of μ_* . Thus, if μ_* is an ergodic invariant measure for the foliation geodesic flow, then μ_* transversally hyperbolic means that there is some constant $\lambda(\mu_*) > 0$ with $\lambda(\mu_*) = e_{\mathcal{F}}(\hat{w})$ for μ_* -a.e. \hat{w} .

Also, note that the support of a transversally hyperbolic measure μ_* is contained in the unit tangent bundle \widehat{M} , and not M itself. A generic point \widehat{w} in the support of μ_* specifies both a point in a leaf and the direction along which to follow a geodesic to find infinitesimal normal hyperbolic behavior.

Theorem 3.3.11. Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation of a compact manifold. If $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}} \neq \emptyset$, then the foliation geodesic flow has at least one transversally hyperbolic ergodic measure, which is contained in the closure of the unit tangent bundle over $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

Proof. The proof is technical, but basically follows from calculus techniques applied to the foliation pseudogroup, as in Oseledets theory. The key point is that if $L_w \subset \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$, then there is a sequence of geodesic segments of lengths going to infinity on the leaf L_w , along which the transverse infinitesimal expansion grows at an exponential rate. Hence, by continuity of the normal derivative cocycle and the cocycle law, these geodesic segments converge to a transversally hyperbolic invariant probability measure μ for the foliation geodesic flow. The existence of an ergodic component μ_* for this measure with positive exponent then follows from the properties of the ergodic decomposition of μ .

Corollary 3.3.12. Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation of a compact manifold with $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}} \neq \emptyset$. Then there exist $w \in \overline{\mathbf{H}}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and a unit vector $\vec{v} \in T_w \mathcal{F}$ such that the forward orbit of the geodesic flow through (w, \vec{v}) has a transverse direction which is uniformly exponentially contracting.

Let us return to the examples introduced earlier, and consider what the trichotomy decomposition means in each case.

For the linear foliation of the 2-torus in Figure 3.1, every point is elliptic, as the foliation is Riemannian. However, if \mathcal{F} is a C^1 -foliation which is topologically semi-conjugate to a linear foliation —so it is a generalized Denjoy example— then $M_{\mathcal{P}}$ is not empty! Shigenori Matsumoto has given a new construction of Denjoytype C^1 -foliations on the 2-torus for which the exceptional minimal set consists of elliptic points, and the points in the wandering set are all parabolic [135].

Consider next the Reeb foliation of the solid torus, as in Figure 3.3. Pick $w \in M$ on an interior parabolic leaf, and a direction $\vec{v} \in T_w L_w$. Follow the geodesic $\sigma_{w,\vec{v}}(t)$ starting from w. It is asymptotic to the boundary torus, so it defines a limiting Schwartzman cycle on the boundary torus for some flow. Thus, it limits on either a circle or a lamination. This will be a hyperbolic measure if the holonomy of the compact leaf is hyperbolic. Note that the exponent of the invariant measure for the foliation geodesic flow depends on the direction of the geodesic used to define it.

One of the basic problems about the foliation geodesic flow is to understand the support of its transversally hyperbolic invariant measures whose generic starting points lie in $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$, and if the leaves intersecting the supports of these measures have "chaotic" behavior.

3.4 Counting

The decomposition of the foliated manifold $M = \mathbf{E}_{\mathcal{F}} \cup \mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{F}} \cup \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$ uses the asymptotic properties of the normal "derivative cocycle" $D: \mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}} \to \mathrm{GL}(n, \mathbb{R})$, where the transverse expansion is allowed to "develop in any direction" when the leaves are higher dimensional.

A basic question is then how do you tell whether one of the Borel, \mathcal{F} -saturated components, such as the hyperbolic set $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$, is non-empty? Moreover, it is natural to speculate whether the "geometry of the leaves" influences the structure of the sets in the trichotomy (3.3.3). To this end, we consider in this section the notion of the growth rates of leaves. This leads to a variety of "counting type" invariants for foliation dynamics, and various insights into the behavior of the derivative cocycle.

Let us first consider some examples with more complicated leaf geometry than seen above. Figure 3.7 depicts what is called the "Infinite Jungle Gym" in the foliation literature [46, 166].

The surface in Figure 3.7 can be realized as a leaf of a circle bundle over a compact surface, where the holonomy consists of three commuting linearly independent rotations of the circle. Thus, even though this is a surface of infinite genus, the transverse holonomy is just a generalization of that for the Denjoy example, in that it consists of a group of isometries with dense orbits for the circle \mathbb{S}^1 .



Figure 3.7: The "Infinite Jungle Gym"

The next manifold L in Figure 3.8 does not have a cute name, but has the interesting property that its space of ends $\mathcal{E}(L_1)$ has non-empty derived set, yet the second derived set is empty.



Figure 3.8: A leaf of "Level 2"

This manifold can be realized as a leaf in a smooth foliation which is asymptotic to a compact surface of genus two. The construction of the foliation in which this occurs is given in [46]. It is just one example of a large class of foliations with a proper leaf of finite depth [48, 49, 113, 197, 199]. As with the Reeb foliation, the hyperbolic invariant measures for the flow are concentrated on the limiting compact leaf. The dynamics is not chaotic.



Figure 3.9: A leaf with Cantor endset

The manifold in Figure 3.9 has endset $\mathcal{E}(L_2)$ which is a Cantor set, equal to its own derived set.

We present in more detail the construction of a foliated manifold containing this as a leaf, called the "Hirsch foliation", introduced in [116], as it illustrates a basic theme of the lectures and the elementary construction yields sophisticated dynamics. See [32] for generalizations of this construction.

Step 1. Choose an analytic embedding of \mathbb{S}^1 in the solid torus $\mathbb{D}^2 \times \mathbb{S}^1$ so that its image is twice a generator of the fundamental group of the solid torus. Remove an open tubular neighborhood of the embedded \mathbb{S}^1 , resulting in the manifold with boundary in Figure 3.10.



Figure 3.10: Solid torus with tube drilled in it

Step 2. What remains is a three-dimensional manifold N_1 whose boundary is two disjoint copies of \mathbb{T}^2 . $\mathbb{D}^2 \times \mathbb{S}^1$ fibers over \mathbb{S}^1 with fibers the 2-disc. This fibration —restricted to N_1 — foliates N_1 with leaves consisting of 2-disks with two open subdisks removed.

Identify the two components of the boundary of N_1 by a diffeomorphism which covers the map $h(z) = z^2$ of S^1 to obtain the manifold N. Endow N with a Riemannian metric; then the punctured 2-disks foliating N_1 can be viewed as pairs of pants, as in Figure 3.11.



Figure 3.11: A "pair of pants"

Step 3. The foliation of N_1 is transverse to the boundary, so the punctured 2-disks assemble to yield a foliation \mathcal{F} on N, where the leaves without holonomy (corresponding to irrational points for the chosen doubling map of S^1) are infinitely branching surfaces, decomposable into pairs-of-pants which correspond to the punctured disks in N_1 .

A basic point is that this works for any covering map $f: \mathbb{T}^2 \to \mathbb{T}^2$ homotopic to the doubling map h(z) along a meridian. In particular, as Hirsch remarked in his paper, the proper choice of such a "bonding map" results in a codimension 1, real analytic foliation, such that all leaves accumulate on a unique exceptional minimal set.



Figure 3.12: Leaf for eventually periodic orbit

The Hirsch foliation always has a leaf L_w pictured as in Figure 3.12, corresponding to a forward periodic orbit of the doubling map $g: \mathbb{S}^1 \to \mathbb{S}^1$. Consider the behavior of the geodesic flow, starting at the "bottom point" $w \in L_w$. For each radius $R \gg 0$, the terminal points of the geodesic rays of length at most R will "jump" between the μ^R ends of this compact subset of the leaf, for some $\mu > 1$. Thus, for these examples, a small variation of the initial vector \vec{v} will result in a large variation of the terminal end of the geodesic $\sigma_{w,\vec{v}}$.

The constant μ appearing in the above example seems to be an "interesting" property of the foliation dynamics, and a key point is that it can be obtained by "counting" the complexity of the leaf at infinity, following a scheme introduced by Joseph Plante for leaves of foliations [167].

Recall the holonomy pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ constructed in Section 3.1, modeled on a complete transversal $\mathcal{T} = \mathcal{T}_1 \cup \cdots \cup \mathcal{T}_k$ associated to a finite covering of M by foliation charts. Given $w \in \mathcal{T}$ and $z \in L_w \cap \mathcal{T}$ and a leafwise path $\tau_{w,z}$ joining them, we obtain an element $h_{\tau_{w,z}} \in \mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

The orbit of $w \in \mathcal{T}$ under $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is

$$\mathcal{O}(w) = L_w \cap \mathcal{T} = \{ z \in \mathcal{T} \mid g(w) = z, \ g \in \mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \ w \in \text{Dom}(g) \}.$$

We introduce the *word norm* on elements of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$. Given open sets $U_i \cap U_j \neq \emptyset$ in the fixed covering of M by foliation charts, they define an element $h_{i,j} \in \mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$. By the definition of holonomy along a path, for each $\tau_{w,z} \colon [0,1] \to L_w$ there is a sequence of indices $\{i_0, i_1, \ldots, i_\ell\}$ such that

$$\left[h_{\tau_{w,z}}\right]_w = \left[h_{i_{\ell-1},i_{\ell}} \circ \cdots \circ h_{i_1,i_0}\right]_w$$

That is, the germ of the holonomy map $h_{\tau_{w,z}}$ at w can be expressed as the composition of ℓ germs of the basic maps $h_{i,j}$. We then say that $\gamma = [h_{\tau_{w,z}}]_w$ has word *length* at most ℓ . Let $\|\gamma\|$ denote the least such ℓ for which this is possible. The norm of the identity germ is defined to be 0. Define the "orbit of w of radius ℓ in the groupoid word norm" to be

$$\mathcal{O}_{\ell}(w) = \left\{ z \in \mathcal{T} \mid g(w) = z, \ g \in \mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \ w \in \text{Dom}(g), \ \left\| [g]_w \right\| \le \ell \right\}.$$

Definition 3.4.1. The growth function of an orbit is defined as $Gr(w, \ell) = \# \mathcal{O}_{\ell}(w)$.

Of course, the growth function for w depends upon many choices. However, its "growth type function" is independent of choices, as observed by Plante. This follows from one of the basic facts of the theory, that the word norm on $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is bounded above by a multiple of the length of geodesic paths.

Proposition 3.4.2 ([156, 167]). Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation of a compact manifold M. Then there exists a constant $C_m > 0$ such that for all $w \in \mathcal{T}$ and $z \in L_w \cap \mathcal{T}$, if $\sigma_{w,z}$: $[0,1] \to L_w$ is a leafwise geodesic segment from w to z of length $\|\sigma_{w,z}\|$, then

$$\left\| \left[h_{\sigma_{w,z}} \right]_w \right\| \le C_m \cdot \left\| \sigma_{w,z} \right\|.$$

In order to obtain a well-defined invariant of growth of an orbit, one introduces the notion of the growth type of a function. The one which we use (there are many —see [16, 71, 111]) is essentially the weakest one. Given functions $f_1, f_2: [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty)$, we say that $f_1 \leq f_2$ if there exist constants A, B, C > 0such that for all $r \geq 0$ we have that $f_2(r) \leq A \cdot f_1(B \cdot r) + C$. We write $f_1 \sim f_2$ if both $f_1 \leq f_2$ and $f_2 \leq f_1$ hold. This defines an equivalence relation on functions, which defines their growth class.

One can consider a variety of special classes of growth types. For example, note that if f_1 is the constant function and $f_2 \sim f_1$, then f_2 is constant too.

We say that f has exponential growth type if $f(r) \sim \exp(r)$. Observe that $\exp(\lambda \cdot r) \sim \exp(r)$ for any $\lambda > 0$, so there is only one growth class of "exponential type". A function has nonexponential growth type if $f \leq \exp(r)$, but $\exp(r) \not\leq f$.

We also have a subclass of uniform nonexponential growth type, referred to in the author's papers as *subexponential growth type*, if for any $\lambda > 0$ there exist A, C > 0 so that $f(r) \leq A \cdot \exp(\lambda \cdot r) + C$.

Finally, f has polynomial growth type if there exists $d \ge 0$ such that $f \le r^d$. The growth type is exactly polynomial of degree d if $f \sim r^d$.

Definition 3.4.3. The growth type of an orbit $\mathcal{O}(w)$ is the growth type of its growth function $\operatorname{Gr}(w, \ell) = \# \mathcal{O}_{\ell}(w)$.

A basic result of Plante is the following:

Proposition 3.4.4. Let M be a compact manifold. Then for all $w \in \mathcal{T}$ we have that $\operatorname{Gr}(z, \ell) \leq \exp(\ell)$. Moreover, if $z \in L_w \cap \mathcal{T}$, then $\operatorname{Gr}(z, \ell) \sim \operatorname{Gr}(w, \ell)$. Thus, the growth type of a leaf L_w is well defined, and we say that L_w has the growth type of the function $\operatorname{Gr}(w, \ell)$.

We can thus speak of a leaf L_w of \mathcal{F} having exponential growth type, and so forth. For example, the Infinite Jungle Gym manifold in Figure 3.7 has growth type exactly polynomial of degree 3, while the leaves of the Hirsch foliations (in Figures 3.10 and 3.12) have exponential growth type.

Before continuing with the discussion of growth types of leaves, we note the correspondence between these ideas and a basic problem in geometric group theory. Growth functions for finitely generated groups are a basic object of study in geometric group theory.

Let $\Gamma = \langle \gamma_0 = 1, \gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_k \rangle$ be a finitely generated group. Then $\gamma \in \Gamma$ has word norm $\|\gamma\| \leq \ell$ if we can express γ as a product of at most ℓ generators, $\gamma = \gamma_{i_1}^{\pm} \cdots \gamma_{i_d}^{\pm}$. Define the ball of radius ℓ about the identity of Γ by

$$\Gamma_{\ell} \equiv \{ \gamma \in \Gamma \mid \|\gamma\| \le \ell \}.$$

The growth function $\operatorname{Gr}(\Gamma, \ell) = \#\Gamma_{\ell}$ depends upon the choice of generating set for Γ , but its growth type does not. The following is a celebrated theorem of Gromov:

Theorem 3.4.5 ([104]). Suppose Γ has polynomial growth type for some generating set. Then there exists a subgroup of finite index $\Gamma' \subset \Gamma$ such that Γ' is a nilpotent group.

In general, one asks to what extent does the growth type of a group determine its algebraic structure?

Questions of a similar nature can be asked about leaves of foliations; especially, to what extent does the growth function of leaves determine how they are embedded in a compact manifold, and the dynamical properties of the foliation?

Note that there is a fundamental difference between the growth types of groups and for leaves. The homogeneity of groups implies that the growth rate is uniformly the same for balls in the word metric about any point $\gamma_0 \in \Gamma$. That is, one can choose the constants A, B, C > 0 in the definition of growth type independently of the center γ_0 . For foliation pseudogroups, there is a basic question about the uniformity of the growth function as the basepoint within an orbit varies:

Question 3.4.6. How does the function $d \mapsto \operatorname{Gr}(w, d)$ behave as a Borel function of $w \in \mathcal{T}$?

Examples of Ana Rechtman [9, 170] (see also [131]) show that even for smooth foliations of compact manifolds, this function is not uniform as a function of $w \in \mathcal{T}$. If one requires uniformity of the growth function $\ell \mapsto \operatorname{Gr}(w, \ell)$ as a function of $w \in \mathcal{T}$, then one can ask if there is some form of analog for foliation pseudogroups of the classification program for finitely generated groups.

3.5 Exponential complexity

Section 3.3 introduced exponential growth criteria for the normal derivative cocycle of the pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ acting on the transverse space \mathcal{T} , and Section 3.4 discussed growth types for the orbits of the groupoid. In both cases, exponential behavior represents a type of exponential complexity for the dynamics of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$. These examples are part of a larger theme, that when studying classification problems, *exponential complexity is simplicity*. In this section, we develop this theme further. First, we give an aside, presenting a well-known phenomenon for map germs.

Recall a simple example from advanced calculus. Let f(x) = x/2, and let $g: (-\epsilon, \epsilon) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a smooth map with g(0) = 0 and g'(0) = 1/2. Then $g \sim f$ near x = 0. That is, for $\delta > 0$ sufficiently small, there is a smooth map $h: (-\epsilon, \epsilon) \to \mathbb{R}$ such that $(h^{-1} \circ g \circ h)(x) = f(x)$ for all $|x| < \delta$.

This illustrates the principle that for exponentially contracting maps, or more generally hyperbolic maps in higher dimensions, the derivative is a complete invariant for their germinal conjugacy class at the fixed point. For maps which are "completely flat" at the origin, where g(0) = 0, g'(0) = 1 and $g^k(0) = 0$ for all k > 1, their "classification" is much more difficult [150, 209]. So, in contrast, subexponential complexity is most nettlesome. On the other hand, there are invariants for foliations which are only defined for amenable systems, as discussed later, so the real point is that this distinction between exponential and subexponential complexity pervades classification problems.

Analogously, for foliation dynamics, and the related problem of studying the dynamics of a finitely generated group acting smoothly on a compact manifold, exponential complexity in the dynamics often gives rise to hyperbolic behavior for the holonomy pseudogroup. Hyperbolic maps can be put into a standard form, and so one obtains a fundamental tool for studying the dynamics of the pseudogroup. The problem is thus, how does one pass from exponential complexity to hyperbolicity?

One issue with the "counting argument" for the growth of leaves is that just counting the growth rate of an orbit ignores fundamental information about expansivity of the dynamics. The orbit growth rate counts the number of times the leaf crosses a transversal \mathcal{T} in a fixed distance within the leaf, but does not take into account whether these crossings are "nearby" or "far apart". For example, there are Riemannian foliations with all leaves of exponential growth type; see [171], for example. Thus, exponential orbit growth rate need not imply transversally hyperbolic behavior.

On the other hand, in the Hirsch examples, the handles at the end of each ball of radius ℓ in a leaf appear to be widely separated transversally, so somehow this is different. The holonomy pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ of the Hirsch example is topologically semi-conjugate to the pseudogroup generated by the doubling map $z \mapsto z^2$ on \mathbb{S}^1 . After ℓ iterations, the inverse map to $h(z) = z^{2^{\ell}}$ has derivative of norm 2^{ℓ} , and so, for a Hirsch foliation modeled on this map, every leaf is transversally hyperbolic.

The geometric entropy for pseudogroup C^1 -actions, introduced by Ghys, Langevin, and Walczak [94], gives a measure of their exponential complexity which combines the two types of complexity. It has found many applications in the study of foliation dynamical systems. One example of this is the surprising role of these invariants in showing that certain secondary classes of C^2 -foliations are zero in cohomology if the entropy vanishes [51, 118, 119, 124].

We begin with the basic notion of ϵ -separated sets, due to Bowen [39] for diffeomorphisms, and extended to groupoids in [94]. Let $\epsilon > 0$ and $\ell > 0$. A subset $\mathcal{E} \subset \mathcal{T}$ is said to be (ϵ, ℓ) -separated if for all $w, w' \in \mathcal{E} \cap \mathcal{T}_i$ there exists $g \in \mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ with $w, w' \in \text{Dom}(g) \subset \mathcal{T}_i$ and $\|g\|_w \leq \ell$ so that $d_{\mathcal{T}}(g(w), g(w')) \geq \epsilon$. If $w \in \mathcal{T}_i$ and $w' \in \mathcal{T}_j$ for $i \neq j$ then they are (ϵ, ℓ) -separated by default.

The "expansion growth function" counts the maximum of this quantity:

$$h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}},\epsilon,\ell) = \max \{ \#\mathcal{E} \mid \mathcal{E} \subset \mathcal{T} \text{ is } (\epsilon,\ell) \text{-separated} \}.$$

If the pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ consists of isometries, for example, then applying elements of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ does not increase the separation between points, so the growth functions $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \epsilon, \ell)$ have polynomial growth of degree equal to the dimension of \mathcal{T} as functions of ℓ . Thus, if the functions $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \epsilon, \ell)$ have greater than polynomial growth type, then the action of the pseudogroup cannot be elliptic, for example.

We introduce the measure of the exponential growth type of the expansion growth function:

$$h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}},\epsilon) = \limsup_{d \to \infty} \frac{\ln \{\max\{\#\mathcal{E} \mid \mathcal{E} \text{ is } (\epsilon,d) \text{-separated}\}\}}{d}, \quad (3.5.1)$$

$$h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \epsilon). \tag{3.5.2}$$

Then we have the fundamental result of Ghys, Langevin, and Walczak [94]:

Theorem 3.5.1. Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation of a compact manifold M. Then $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}})$ is finite. Moreover, the property $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$ is independent of all choices.

For example, if \mathcal{F} is defined by a C^1 -flow $\phi_t \colon M \to M$, then $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$ if and only if $h_{top}(\phi_1) > 0$. Note that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}})$ is defined using the word growth function for orbits, while the topological entropy of the map ϕ_1 is defined using the geodesic length function (the time parameter) along leaves. These two notions of "distance along orbits" are comparable, which can be used to give estimates, but not necessarily any more precise relations. This point is discussed in detail in [94].

In any case, the essential information contained in the invariant $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}})$ is simply whether the foliation \mathcal{F} exhibits exponential complexity for its orbit dynamics or not. Exploiting further the information contained in this basic invariant of C^1 -foliations has been one of the fundamental problems in the study of foliation dynamics since the introduction of the concept of geometric entropy in 1988.

One aspect of the geometric entropy $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}})$ is that it is a "global invariant", which does not indicate "where" the chaotic dynamics is happening. The author introduced a variant of $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}})$ in [126], the *local geometric entropy* $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w)$ of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$, which is a refinement of the global entropy. The local geometric entropy is analogous to the local measure-theoretic entropy for maps introduced by Brin and Katok [43, 101]. Given a subset $X \subset \mathcal{T}$, in the definition of (ϵ, ℓ) -separated sets above we can demand that the separated points be contained in X, yielding the relative expansion growth function

$$h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, X, \epsilon, \ell) = \max \{ \# \mathcal{E} \mid \mathcal{E} \subset X \text{ is } (\epsilon, \ell) \text{-separated} \}.$$

Form the corresponding limits as in (3.5.1) and (3.5.2), to obtain the *relative* geometric entropy $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, X)$.

Now, fix $w \in \mathcal{T}$ and let $X = B(w, \delta) \subset \mathcal{T}$ be the open δ -ball about $w \in \mathcal{T}$. Perform the same double limit process as used to define $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}})$ for the sets $B(w, \delta)$, but then also let the radius of the balls tend to zero, to obtain:

Definition 3.5.2. The *local geometric entropy* of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ at w is

$$h_{\rm loc}(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w) = \lim_{\delta \to 0} \left\{ \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left\{ \limsup_{\ell \to \infty} \frac{\ln\{h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, B(w, \delta), \ell, \epsilon)\}}{\ell} \right\} \right\}.$$
 (3.5.3)

The quantity $h_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w)$ measures the amount of "expansion" by the pseudogroup in an open neighborhood of w. The following estimate is elementary to show.

Proposition 3.5.3 (Hurder [126]). Let $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ be a C^1 -pseudogroup. Then $h_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w)$ is a Borel function of $w \in \mathcal{T}$, and $h_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w) = h_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, z)$ for $z \in L_w \cap \mathcal{T}$. Moreover,

$$h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) = \sup_{w \in \mathcal{T}} h_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w).$$
(3.5.4)

It follows that there is a disjoint Borel decomposition of \mathcal{T} into $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ -saturated subsets $\mathcal{T} = \mathbf{Z}_{\mathcal{F}} \cap \mathbf{C}_{\mathcal{F}}$, where $\mathbf{C}_{\mathcal{F}} = \{w \in \mathcal{T} \mid h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w) > 0\}$ consists of the "chaotic" points for the groupoid action, and $\mathbf{Z}_{\mathcal{F}} = \{w \in \mathcal{T} \mid h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w) = 0\}$ are the "tame" points.

Corollary 3.5.4. $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$ if and only if $\mathbf{C}_{\mathcal{F}} \neq \emptyset$.

We will discuss in the next section the relationship between local entropy $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w) > 0$ and the transverse Lyapunov spectrum of ergodic invariant measures for the leafwise geodesic flow on the closure $\overline{L_w}$.

Next, we consider some examples where $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$.

Proposition 3.5.5. The Hirsch foliations always have positive geometric entropy.

Proof. The idea of the proof is as follows. The holonomy pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ of the Hirsch examples is topologically semi-conjugate to the pseudogroup generated by the doubling map $z \mapsto z^2$ on \mathbb{S}^1 .

After ℓ iterations, the inverse map to $z \mapsto z^{2^{\ell}}$ has derivative of norm 2^{ℓ} so we have a rough estimate $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \epsilon, \ell) \sim (2\pi/\epsilon) \cdot 2^{\ell}$. Thus, $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) \sim \ln 2$. \Box

For these examples, the relationship between "orbit growth type" and expansion growth type is transparent. Observe that in the Hirsch example, as we wander out the tree-like leaf, the exponential growth of the ends of the typical leaf yields an exponential growth for the number of ϵ -separated points along the "core circle" representing the transversal space \mathcal{T} . This is suggested by comparing the two illustrations below, where the ends of the left side wrap around the core, with a branching of a pair of pants corresponding to a double covering of the core:



Figure 3.13: Comparing orbit with endset

It is natural to ask whether there are other classes of foliations for which this phenomenon occurs, that exponential growth type of the leaves is equivalent to positive foliation geometric entropy. It turns out that for the weak stable foliations of Anosov flows, this is also the case in general. First, let us recall a result of Anthony Manning [146]:

Theorem 3.5.6. Let B be a compact manifold of negative curvature, let $M = T^1B$ denote the unit tangent bundle to B, and let $\phi_t \colon M \to M$ denote the geodesic flow of B. Then $h_{top}(\phi) = Gr(\pi_1(B, b_0))$. That is, the entropy for the geodesic flow of B equals the growth rate of the volume of balls in the universal covering of B.

Proof. The idea of proof for this result is conveyed by the illustration Figure 3.14, representing the fundamental domains for the universal covering. The assumption that B has non-positive curvature implies that its universal covering \tilde{B} is a disk, and we can "tile" it with fundamental domains.

From the center basepoint, there is a unique geodesic segment to the corresponding basepoint in each translate. The number of such segments in a given radius is precisely the growth function for the fundamental group $\pi_1(B, b_0)$. On the other hand, the negative curvature hypothesis implies that these geodesics separate points for the geodesic flow as well.

We include this example, because it is actually a result about foliation entropy! The assumption that B has uniformly negative sectional curvatures implies that the geodesic flow $\phi_t \colon M \to M$ defines a foliation on M, its weak-stable foliation. Then, by a result of Pugh and Shub, the weak-stable manifolds L_w form the leaves of a C^1 -foliation of M, called the *weak-stable foliation* for ϕ_t . Moreover, the



Figure 3.14: Tiling by fundamental domains for hyperbolic manifold cover

orbits of the geodesic flow $\phi_t(w)$ are contained in the leaves of \mathcal{F} . Then again one has $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) \sim h_{top}(\phi_1)$, which equals the growth type of the leaves.

Besides special cases such as for the Hirsch foliations and their generalizations in [32] where one has uniformly expanding holonomy groups, and the weak stable foliations for Anosov flows, how does one determine when a foliation \mathcal{F} has positive entropy?

There is a third case where $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$ can be concluded, as noted in [94], when the dynamics of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ admits a "ping-pong game". The term "ping-pong game" is adopted from the paper [62], which gives a more geometric proof of Tits' Theorem [192] for the dichotomy of the growth types of countable subgroups of linear groups. To say that the dynamics of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ admits a ping-pong game means that there are disjoint open sets $U_0, U_1 \subset V \subset \mathcal{T}$ and maps $g_0, g_1 \in \mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that, for i = 0, 1,

- the closure $\overline{V} \subset \text{Dom}(g_i)$ for i = 0, 1, and
- $g_i(\overline{V}) \subset U_i$.

It follows that for each $w \in V$ the forward orbit

$$\mathcal{O}_{g_0,g_i}^+(w) = \left\{ g_I(w) \mid I = (i_1, \dots, i_k), \ i_\ell \in \{0,1\}, \ g_I = g_{i_k} \circ \dots \circ g_{i_1} \right\}$$

consists of distinct points, and so the full orbit $\mathcal{O}(w)$ has exponential growth type. Moreover, if $\epsilon > 0$ is less than the distance between the disjoint closed subsets $g_0(\overline{V})$ and $g_1(\overline{V})$, then the points in $\mathcal{O}^+_{g_0,g_i}(w)$ are all (ϵ, ℓ) -separated for appropriate $\ell > 0$, and hence $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, K) > 0$.

For codimension 1 foliations, the existence of ping-pong game dynamics for its pseudogroup is equivalent to the existence of a "resilient leaf", which in turn is analogous to the existence of homoclinic orbits for a diffeomorphism. It is a well-known principle that the existence of homoclinic orbits for a diffeomorphism implies positive topological entropy.

We conclude with a general question:

Question 3.5.7. Are there other canonical classes of C^1 -foliations where positive

entropy is to be "expected"? For example, if \mathcal{F} has leaves of exponential growth, when does there exist a C^1 -close perturbation of \mathcal{F} with positive entropy?

3.6 Entropy and exponent

Three aspects of "exponential complexity" for foliation dynamics have been introduced: Lyapunov spectrum for the foliation geodesic flow, exponential growth of orbits, and the geometric entropy which measures the transverse exponential expansion. In this section, we discuss the relationships between these invariants, as is currently understood. The theme is summarized by:

Positive Entropy \leftrightarrow Chaotic Dynamics \leftrightarrow ???

As always, we assume that \mathcal{F} is a C^r -foliation of a compact manifold M, for $r \geq 1$. We formulate three problems illustrating the themes of research.

Problem 3.6.1. If $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$, what conclusions can we reach about the dynamics of \mathcal{F} ?

Problem 3.6.2. What hypotheses on the dynamics of \mathcal{F} are sufficient to imply that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$?

Problem 3.6.3. Are there cohomology hypotheses on \mathcal{F} which would "improve" our understanding of its dynamics? How does leafwise cohomology $H^*(\mathcal{F})$ influence dynamics? How are the secondary cohomology invariants for \mathcal{F} related to entropy?

The solutions to Problems 3.6.1 and 3.6.2 are well known for foliations defined by a C^2 -flow, due to work of Margulis and Mané [145]. The problem with extending these results to foliations of higher dimensions is that a foliation rarely has any holonomy-invariant measures, and if such exist, there still do not exist methods for estimating recurrence of leaves to the support of the measure, so that the techniques in [145] do not directly apply. Thus, given asymptotic data about either the transverse derivative cocycle, or the transverse expansion growth function, one has to develop new techniques to extract from such data dynamical conclusions.

On the other hand, there are examples supporting the hope that such relationships as suggested in Problems 3.6.1–3.6.3 should exist, and remain to be discovered. We discuss below some "deterministic" techniques, based on the orbit behavior of the foliation geodesic flow, which relate transverse expansion growth with the transverse Lyapunov spectrum of the foliation geodesic flow, and in special cases to the foliation geometric entropy. Another approach —an active area of current research— is to study the relation between exponent and recurrence for "typical" orbits of appropriately chosen leafwise harmonic measures [45, 64, 65, 66, 90, 91].

We begin by recalling a result of Ghys, Langevin, and Walczak [94] which gives a straightforward conclusion valid in all codimensions. **Theorem 3.6.4** (Ghys–Langevin–Walczak). Let M be compact with a C^1 -foliation \mathcal{F} of codimension $q \geq 1$, and $X \subset \mathcal{T}$ a closed subset. If $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, X) = 0$, then the restricted action of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ on X admits an invariant probability measure.

The idea of the proof is to interpret the condition $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) = 0$ as a type of *equi-distribution* result, and form averaging sequences over the orbits, which yield $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ -invariant probability measures on X.

Corollary 3.6.5. Let M be compact with a C^1 -foliation \mathcal{F} of codimension 1, and suppose that $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ is a minimal set for which the local entropy $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathcal{Z}) = 0$. Then the dynamics of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ on $X = \mathcal{T} \cap \mathcal{Z}$ is semi-conjugate to the pseudogroup of an isometric dense action on \mathbb{S}^1 . If \mathcal{F} is C^2 , and M is connected, then $\mathcal{Z} = M$ and the action is conjugate to a rotation group.

Proof. Theorem 3.6.4 implies that there exists an invariant probability measure for the action of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ on X, so the conclusions follow from Sacksteder [173]. \Box

In the remainder of this section, we discuss three results of the author on geometric entropy. Note that the works [29, 208] by Walczak and Biś also study the entropy and orbit growth rates of distal groupoids and group actions.

Theorem 3.6.6 ([123]). Let M be compact with a C^r -foliation \mathcal{F} of codimension q. If q = 1 and $r \geq 1$, or $q \geq 2$ and r > 1, then $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ distal implies that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) = 0$.

Theorem 3.6.7 ([123]). Let M be compact with a codimension 1 C^1 -foliation \mathcal{F} . Then $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$ implies that \mathcal{F} has a resilient leaf.

Theorem 3.6.8 ([124]). Let M be compact with a codimension 1 C^2 -foliation \mathcal{F} . Then $0 \neq \mathrm{GV}(\mathcal{F}) \in H^3(M, \mathbb{R})$ implies that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$, where $\mathrm{GV}(\mathcal{F}) \in H^3(M, \mathbb{R})$ is the Godbillon–Vey class of \mathcal{F} .

The proofs of all three results are based on the existence of *stable transverse* manifolds for hyperbolic measures for the foliation geodesic flow. The first step is the following:

Proposition 3.6.9. Let M be compact with a C^1 -foliation \mathcal{F} , and suppose that $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ is a minimal set for which the relative entropy $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathcal{Z})$ is positive. Then there exists a transversally hyperbolic invariant probability measure μ_* for the foliation geodesic flow with the support of μ_* contained in the unit leafwise tangent bundle to \mathcal{Z} .

Proof. We give a sketch of the proof. Let $X = \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$. The assumption $\lambda = h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, X) > 0$ implies there exists $\epsilon > 0$ so that $\lambda_{\epsilon} = h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, X, \epsilon) > \frac{3}{4}\lambda > 0$. Thus, there exists a sequence of subsets $\{\mathcal{E}_{\ell} \subset X \mid \ell \to \infty\}$ such that \mathcal{E}_{ℓ} is $(\epsilon_{\ell}, r_{\ell})$ -separated, where $\epsilon_{\ell} \to 0$ and $r_{\ell} \geq \ell$, and $\#\mathcal{E}_{\ell} \geq \exp\{3r_{\ell}\lambda/4\}$.

We can assume without loss of generality that \mathcal{E}_{ℓ} is contained in the transversal for a single coordinate chart, say $\mathcal{E}_{\ell} \subset \mathcal{T}_1$. As \mathcal{T}_1 has bounded diameter, this implies that there exist pairs $\{x_{\ell}, y_{\ell}\} \subset \mathcal{E}_{\ell}$ such that

$$d_{\mathcal{T}}(x_{\ell}, y_{\ell}) \lesssim \exp\left\{-3r_{\ell}\lambda/4\right\} \cdot \operatorname{diam}(\mathcal{T}_{1})$$

and leafwise geodesic segments $\sigma_{\ell} \colon [0,1] \to L_{x_{\ell}}$ with $\|\sigma_{\ell}\| \leq r_{\ell}$ such that

$$d_{\mathcal{T}}(h_{\sigma_{\ell}}(x_{\ell}), h_{\sigma_{\ell}}(y_{\ell})) \ge \epsilon.$$

By the mean value theorem, there exists $z_{\ell} \in B_{\mathcal{T}}(x_{\ell}, \exp\{-3r_{\ell}\lambda/4\} \cdot \operatorname{diam}(\mathcal{T}_1))$ such that $\|D_{z_{\ell}}h_{\sigma_{\ell}}\| \gtrsim \exp\{3r_{\ell}\lambda/4\}$.

Noting that $\epsilon_{\ell} \to 0$ and choosing appropriate subsequences, the resulting geodesic segments σ_{ℓ} define an invariant probability measure μ_* for the geodesic flow, with support in \mathcal{Z} . Moreover, by the cocycle equation and continuity of the derivative, the measure μ_* will be hyperbolic. In fact, with careful choices as above, the exponent can be made arbitrarily close to $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, X)$, modulo the adjustment for the relation between geodesic and word lengths. See [123] for details.

The construction sketched in the proof of Proposition 3.6.9 is very "lossy" at each stage, information about the transverse expansion due to the assumption that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, X) > 0$ gets discarded, especially in that for each n we only consider a pair of points (x_{ℓ}, y_{ℓ}) to obtain a geodesic segment σ_{ℓ} along which the transverse derivative has exponentially increasing norm. We will return to this point later.

The next step in the construction of stable manifolds is to assume we are given a transversally hyperbolic invariant probability measure μ_* for the foliation geodesic flow. Then for a typical point $\hat{x} = (x, \vec{v}) \in \widehat{M}$ in the support of μ_* the geodesic ray at (x, \vec{v}) has an exponentially expanding norm of its transverse derivative, and hence the Lyapunov spectrum of the leafwise geodesic flow on \widehat{M} contains a non-trivial expanding eigenspace. By reversing the time flow (via the inversion $\vec{v} \mapsto -\vec{v}$ of \widehat{M}) we obtain an invariant probability measure μ_* for the foliation geodesic flow for which the Lyapunov spectrum of the flow contains a non-trivial contracting eigenspace.

If we assume that the flow is $C^{1+\alpha}$ for some Hölder exponent $\alpha > 0$, then there exist non-trivial stable manifolds in \widehat{M} for almost every (x, \vec{v}) in the support of μ_*^- . Denote this stable manifold by $\mathcal{S}(x, \vec{v})$ and note that its tangent space projects non-trivially onto \widehat{Q} . Moreover, for points $\widehat{y}, \widehat{z} \in \mathcal{S}(x, \vec{v})$ the distance $d(\varphi_t(\widehat{y}), \varphi_t(\widehat{z}))$ converges to 0 exponentially fast as $t \to \infty$. Thus, the images $y, z \in M$ of these points converge together exponentially fast under the holonomy of \mathcal{F} .

Combining these results we obtain:

Theorem 3.6.10. Let \mathcal{F} be $C^{1+\alpha}$ and suppose that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$. Then there exists a transversally hyperbolic invariant probability measure μ_* for the foliation geodesic flow. Moreover, for a typical point $\hat{x} = (x, \vec{v})$ in the support of μ_*^- there is a transverse stable manifold $\mathcal{S}(x, \vec{v})$ for the geodesic ray starting at \hat{x} .

If the codimension of \mathcal{F} is one, then the differentiability is just required to be C^1 , as the stable manifold for φ_t consists simply of the full transversal to $\widehat{\mathcal{F}}$. Observe that Theorem 3.6.10 implies Theorem 3.6.6.

The assumption that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$ has much stronger consequences than simply implying that the dynamics of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is not distal, but obtaining these results requires much more care. We sketch next some ideas for analyzing these dynamics in the case of codimension 1 foliations.

In the proof of Proposition 3.6.9, instead of choosing only a single pair of points (x_{ℓ}, y_{ℓ}) at each stage, one can also use the pigeonhole principle to choose a subset $\mathcal{E}'_{\ell} \subset \mathcal{E}$ contained in a fixed ball $B_{\mathcal{T}}(w, \delta_{\ell})$, where $\#\mathcal{E}'_{\ell}$ grows exponentially fast as a function of ℓ , and the diameter δ_{ℓ} of the ball decreases exponentially fast, although at a rate less than λ_{ϵ} . This leads to the following notion.

Definition 3.6.11. An $(\epsilon_{\ell}, \delta_{\ell}, \ell)$ -quiver is a subset

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\ell} = \{ (x_i, \vec{v}_i) \mid 1 \le i \le k_{\ell} \} \subset \widehat{M}$$

such that $x_j \in B_{\mathcal{T}}(x_i, \delta_\ell)$ for all $1 \leq j \leq k_\ell$ and, for the unit-speed geodesic segment $\sigma_i \colon [0, s_i] \to L_{x_i}$ of length $s_i \leq d$, we have

$$d_{\mathcal{T}}(h_{\sigma_i}(x_i), h_{\sigma_i}(x_j)) \ge \epsilon \text{ for all } j \neq i.$$

An exponential quiver is a collection of quivers $\{Q_{\ell} \mid \ell = 1, 2, ...\}$ such that the function $\ell \mapsto \#Q_{\ell}$ has exponential growth rate.

The idea is that one has a collection of points $\{x_i \mid 1 \leq i \leq k_\ell\}$ contained in a ball of radius δ_ℓ along with a corresponding geodesic segment based at each point whose transverse holonomy separates points. The term "quiver" is based on the intuitive notion that the collection of geodesic segments emanating from the δ_ℓ -clustered set of basepoints $\{x_i\}$ is like a collection of arrows in a quiver. It is immediate that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \epsilon, d) \geq \# \mathcal{Q}_\ell$.

Proposition 3.6.12. If \mathcal{F} admits an exponential quiver, then $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$.

For codimension 1 foliations, the results of [120] and [139] yields the converse estimate:

Proposition 3.6.13. Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation of codimension 1 on a compact manifold M. If $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$, then there exists an exponential quiver.

It is an unresolved question whether a similar result holds for higher codimension. The point is that, if so, then $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}})$ is estimated by the entropy of the foliation geodesic flow, and most of the problems we address here can be resolved using a form of Pesin theory for flows relative to the foliation \mathcal{F} . (See [120] for further discussion of this point.)

The existence of an exponential quiver for a codimension 1 foliation of a compact manifold M has strong implications for its dynamics. The basic idea is that the basepoints of the geodesic rays in the quiver are tightly clustered, and because the ranges of the endpoints of the geodesic rays lie in a compact set, one can pass to a subsequence for which the endpoints are also tightly clustered. From this observation, one can show:

Theorem 3.6.14 ([123]). Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation of codimension 1 on a compact manifold M. If $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$, then $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ acting on \mathcal{T} admits a ping-pong game, which implies the existence of a resilient leaf for \mathcal{F} .

This result is a C^1 -version of one of the main results concerning the dynamical meaning of positive entropy given in [94]. In their paper, Ghys, Langevin, and Walczak require the foliations to be C^2 , as they invoke the Poincaré–Bendixson theory for codimension 1 foliations, which is only valid for C^2 -pseudogroups.

There is another approach to obtaining exponential quivers for a foliation \mathcal{F} , which is based on cohomology assumptions about \mathcal{F} . For a C^1 -foliation \mathcal{F} , there exists a leafwise closed, continuous 1-form η on M whose cohomology class $[\eta] \in H^1(M, \mathcal{F})$ in the leafwise foliated cohomology group is well defined. The form η has the property that its integral along a leafwise path gives the logarithmic infinitesimal expansion of the determinant of the linear holonomy defined by the path. Thus, for codimension 1 foliations, this integral is the expansion exponent of the holonomy.

For a C^2 -foliation \mathcal{F} of codimension q the form η can be chosen to be C^1 , and thus the exterior form $\eta \wedge d\eta^q$ is well defined. As observed by Godbillon and Vey [102], the form $\eta \wedge d\eta^q$ is closed and yields a well-defined cohomology class $\mathrm{GV}(\mathcal{F}) \in H^{2q+1}(M,\mathbb{R})$. One of the basic problems of foliation theory has been to understand the "dynamical meaning" of this class. A fundamental breakthrough was made by Gerard Duminy in the unpublished manuscripts [67, 68], where the study of this problem "entered its modern phase". (See also the reformulation of these results by Cantwell and Conlon in [51].) Based on this breakthrough, the papers [114, 119] showed that if $\mathrm{GV}(\mathcal{F}) \neq 0$, then there is a saturated set of positive measure on which η is non-zero, and hence the set of hyperbolic leaves $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$ has *positive* Lebesgue measure. This study culminated in the following result of the author with Rémi Langevin from [124]:

Theorem 3.6.15. Let \mathcal{F} be a C^2 -foliation of codimension 1 on a compact manifold. If $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$ has positive Lebesgue measure, then \mathcal{F} admits exponential quivers, and in particular the dynamics of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ admits ping-pong games. Thus, $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}) > 0$.

Combining Theorem 3.6.15 with the previous remarks yields Theorem 3.6.8. Theorem 3.6.15 is the basis for the somewhat-cryptic Problem 3.6.3 given at the start of this section. The assumption that the class $[\eta] \in H^1(M, \mathcal{F})$ is non-trivial on a set of positive Lebesgue measure leads to positive entropy, and raises the question whether there are other leafwise cohomology classes, possibly of higher degree, which if non-trivial have implications for the foliation dynamics.

In general, the results of this section are just part of a more general "Pesin theory for foliations" as sketched in the author's overview paper [120], whose study continues to yield new insights into the dynamical properties of foliations for which $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is non-empty. There is much work left to do!

3.7 Minimal sets

Every foliation of a compact manifold has at least one minimal set, and possibly a continuum of them. Can they be described? What are their topological properties? When does the dynamics restricted to a minimal set have a "canonical form"? Is it possible to give an effective classification of the dynamics of foliation minimal sets, at least for some particular classes?

For non-singular flows, this has been a major theme of research beginning with Poincaré's work concerning periodic orbits for flows, and continuing to the work in the 1960's and 70's of Smale [183] and others, and to more modern questions about which continua arise as invariant sets for flows [134]. Of notable interest for foliation theory (in higher codimensions) is Williams' work on the topology of attractors for Axiom A systems [210, 212], including the introduction of the so-called Williams solenoids.

In this section, we discuss the differentiable dynamics properties of minimal sets, applying the concepts of the last section. In Sections 3.9 and 3.10, we generalize this discussion to the classification problem for "matchbox manifolds" and their relevance to the study of foliation dynamics.

Recall that a minimal set for \mathcal{F} is a closed, saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ for which every leaf $L \subset \mathcal{Z}$ is dense. A transitive set for \mathcal{F} is a closed saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ such that there exists at least one dense leaf $L_0 \subset \mathcal{Z}$; that is, the transitive sets are the closures of the leaves. Very little is known in general about the transitive sets for foliations; a well-developed theory for transitive sets would include a generalization of the Poincaré–Bendixson theory for codimension 1 foliations.

Traditionally, the minimal sets are divided into three classes. A compact leaf of \mathcal{F} is a minimal set. If every leaf of \mathcal{F} is dense, then M itself is a minimal set. The third possibility is that the minimal set \mathcal{Z} has no interior, but contains more than one leaf, hence the intersection $\mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$ is always a perfect set. This third case can be subdivided into further cases: if the intersection $\mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$ is a Cantor set, then \mathcal{Z} is said to be an *exceptional minimal set*, and otherwise if $\mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$ has no interior but is not totally disconnected, then it is said to be an *exotic minimal set*. For codimension 1 foliations, the case of exotic minimal sets cannot occur, but for foliations with codimension greater than one there are various types of constructions of exotic minimal sets [32, 33].

Definition 3.7.1. An invariant set \mathcal{Z} is said to be *elliptic* if $\mathcal{Z} \subset \mathbf{E}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

For example, if \mathcal{F} is a Riemannian foliation, then all holonomy maps are isometries for some smooth transverse metric. Therefore, the expansion function $e(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, T, w)$ defined in Definition 3.3.6 is bounded. It follows that every minimal set for a Riemannian foliation is elliptic.

Problem 3.7.2. Does there exist an elliptic minimal set \mathcal{Z} for a smooth foliation \mathcal{F} , such that \mathcal{Z} is not a compact leaf and \mathcal{F} is not Riemannian in some open neighborhood of \mathcal{Z} ?

No such example has been constructed, to the best of the author's knowledge. Note that, as remarked previously, the Denjoy minimal sets are parabolic, but not elliptic.

Definition 3.7.3. A minimal set \mathcal{Z} is said to be *parabolic* if $\mathcal{Z} \subset \mathbf{E}_{\mathcal{F}} \cup \mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$, but $\mathcal{Z} \not\subset \mathbf{E}_{\mathcal{F}} \cup \mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{F}} = \emptyset$.

Various examples of parabolic minimal sets are known, such as the wellknown Denjoy minimal sets for C^1 -diffeomorphisms in codimension 1. The construction by Pat McSwiggen in [154, 155] of $C^{k+1-\epsilon}$ -diffeomorphisms of \mathbb{T}^{k+1} uses a generalization of Smale's "DA" (derived from Anosov) construction to obtain parabolic minimal sets.

Recall that a compact foliation is one for which every leaf is compact [75, 184, 202, 203, 204].

Proposition 3.7.4. Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation of a compact manifold M with all leaves of \mathcal{F} compact. Then every leaf of \mathcal{F} is a parabolic minimal set.

Proof. A compact foliation is clearly distal, so by the proof of Theorem 3.6.6 we have that $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}} = \emptyset$.

The embedding theorems for solenoids in [55] yield another class of parabolic minimal sets for foliations in arbitrary dimension.

This list of examples exhaust the constructions of parabolic minimal sets of C^1 -foliations, as known to the author. It would be very interesting to have further constructions.

Note that we have seen previously that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathcal{Z}) > 0$ implies $\mathcal{Z} \cap \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}} \neq \emptyset$, so the parabolic minimal sets include the zero entropy case. Also, a minimal set for a foliation for which $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ acts distally will be parabolic, hence this provides a guide for further constructions.

Definition 3.7.5. A minimal set \mathcal{Z} is said to be *hyperbolic* if $\mathcal{Z} \cap \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}} \neq \emptyset$.

As remarked above, $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathcal{Z}) > 0$ implies that \mathcal{Z} is hyperbolic, and by Proposition 3.6.9 there exists a transversally hyperbolic invariant probability measure μ_* for the foliation geodesic flow restricted to \mathcal{Z} . One of the main open problems in foliation dynamics is to obtain a partial converse to this:

Problem 3.7.6. Let \mathcal{F} be a C^r -foliation of codimension $q \geq 1$ on a compact manifold M, and let \mathcal{Z} be a hyperbolic minimal set. Find conditions on $r \geq 1$, the topology of \mathcal{Z} , and/or the Hausdorff dimension of $\mathcal{Z} \cap \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}} \cap \mathcal{T}$ which are sufficient to imply that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathcal{Z}) > 0$.

This is easy to show in a very special case:

Theorem 3.7.7. Let \mathcal{F} be a C^2 -foliation of codimension $q \ge 1$ on a compact manifold M, and let \mathcal{Z} be a hyperbolic minimal set. If the holonomy of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is conformal, then $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathcal{Z}) > 0$.

Proof. The hyperbolic hypothesis implies that the geodesic flow has a stable manifold for some hyperbolic measure. The conformal hypothesis implies that the holonomy is actually transversally contracting for this measure. That is, the stable manifold for this measure has dimension equal to the transverse dimension of \mathcal{F} . Minimality of the dynamics then implies there is a ping-pong game for the action of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ restricted to $\mathcal{Z} \cap \mathcal{T}$, and thus $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathcal{Z}) > 0$.

The difficulty with proving results of the kind in Problem 3.7.6 is that, in general, the stable manifolds of the hyperbolic measure for the geodesic flow on \mathcal{Z} will have dimension less than the codimension of \mathcal{F} , and hence the "trapping" argument employed above requires some additional hypotheses. Exactly what those hypotheses might be, that is the question.

Note that the construction of Biś, Nakayama, and Walczak in [31] gives a C^0 -foliation with an exotic minimal set \mathcal{Z} that has $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathcal{Z}) > 0$. Their technique does not extend to smooth foliations, though perhaps some modification of the method may yield C^1 -foliations.

There is another construction of foliations such that the hypotheses of Theorem 3.7.7 are always satisfied. Let N be a Riemannian manifold of dimension qwith metric d_N . Let $C \subset N$ be a convex subset for the metric. A diffeomorphism $f: N \to N$ is said to be *contracting on* C if $f(C) \subset C$ and for all $x, y \in C$ we have $d_N(f(x), f(y)) < d_N(x, y)$. Then define

Definition 3.7.8. An *iterated function system* (IFS) on N is a collection of diffeomorphisms $\{f_1, \ldots, f_k\}$ of N and a compact convex subset $C \subset N$ such that each f_ℓ is contracting on C, and for $\ell \neq \ell'$ we have $f_\ell(C) \cap f_{\ell'}(C) = \emptyset$.

Note that, since C is assumed compact, the contracting assumption implies that for each map f_{ℓ} the norm of its differential Df_{ℓ} is uniformly less than 1. That is, the maps f_{ℓ} are infinitesimal contractions.

The suspension construction [44, 46] yields a foliation \mathcal{F} on a fiber bundle M over a surface of genus k with fiber N, for which the maps $\{f_1, \ldots, f_k\}$ define the holonomy of \mathcal{F} . If the manifold N is compact, then M will also be compact.

The relevance of this construction is that such a system admits a minimal set $\mathcal{Z} \subset C$, which is necessarily hyperbolic. In fact, \mathcal{Z} is the unique minimal set for the restriction of the action to C and is called the *Markov minimal set* associated to the IFS (see [33]). It is an exercise to show that $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathcal{Z}) > 0$ for these examples.

The traditional construction of an IFS is for $N = \mathbb{R}^q$ and the maps f_ℓ are assumed to be affine contractions. The compact convex set C can then be chosen to be any sufficiently large closed ball about the origin in \mathbb{R}^q . There is a vast literature on affine IFS's, as well as beautiful computer-generated illustrations in articles and books of the invariant sets for various systems.

Note that every affine map of \mathbb{R}^q extends to a conformal map of \mathbb{S}^q , so these constructions also provide examples of hyperbolic minimal sets for smooth foliations of compact manifolds. The construction of affine minimal sets via this method has many generalizations and leads to a variety of interesting examples, which can be considered from the foliation point of view.

3.8 Classification schemes

After introducing several dynamical invariants of C^1 -foliations, it is time to ask: How to "classify" all the foliations of fixed codimension q on a given closed manifold M?

It all depends on the meaning of the word "classify" —modulo homeomorphism? diffeomorphism? concordance? Borel orbit equivalence? measurable orbit equivalence? These are just some of the notions of equivalence that have been used to approach this issue; see the surveys [125, 126, 137, 138]. We discuss the role of the invariants introduced in the previous sections for the study of this problem.

Invariants of foliation dynamics such as orbit growth type, transverse expansiveness, or local entropy are constant on leaves, and thus are associated in some fashion with the "leaf space" M/\mathcal{F} . The question is what notions of equivalence preserve the leaf space M/\mathcal{F} and have enough additional restrictions to preserve these invariants, yet are not so restricted as to be effectively uncomputable.

Given foliated manifolds (M_1, \mathcal{F}_1) and (M_2, \mathcal{F}_2) , and $r \geq 0$, the most basic equivalence relation is to be C^r -conjugate; that is, there exists a C^r -diffeomorphism $f: M_1 \to M_2$ such that the leaves of \mathcal{F}_1 are mapped to the leaves of \mathcal{F}_2 . If r = 0, then the map f is just a homeomorphism, and we say the foliations are topologically conjugate. Certainly, two foliations which are C^r -conjugate have "conjugate leaf spaces". Most invariants in foliation theory are preserved by C^1 -conjugation, and some such as leaf growth rate are preserved by topological conjugation. However, conjugation is an extremely strong equivalence relation.

The introduction of secondary classes for C^2 -foliations in the 1970's suggested classification modulo "concordance", a weaker form of equivalence than C^2 -conjugation. Two foliations \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 of codimension q on a manifold M are concordant if there exists a foliation \mathcal{F} on $M \times \mathbb{R}$, also of codimension q, so that \mathcal{F} is transverse to the slices $M \times \{t\}$ for t = 1, 2, and the restrictions $\mathcal{F}|_{M \times \{t\}} = \mathcal{F}_t$ for t = 1, 2. The lecture notes by Milnor [157], or the survey by Lawson [138], discuss this concept further.

Concordance is the natural notion of equivalence associated to the study of homotopy classes of maps from M into a foliation classifying space, such as $B\Gamma_q^r$ introduced in [106]. The celebrated results by Thurston on classification of foliations are formulated in terms of homotopy classes of maps into the classifying spaces $B\Gamma_q^r$. (See [106, 107, 190, 191, 194, 195] and the surveys [126, 138].)

On the other hand, it is unknown if any of the invariants of dynamics discussed in these lectures are preserved, in some fashion, by concordance. For example, given any two linear foliations of \mathbb{T}^2 , they are concordant [157, Lemma 8.5], so that a foliation whose leaves have linear growth rate can be concordant to one with compact leaves. There appears to be no relation between concordance of \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 and some form of equivalence of the leaf spaces M/\mathcal{F}_1 and M/\mathcal{F}_2 .

Question 3.8.1. Given concordant foliations \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 of a compact manifold M, does this imply any relationship between their dynamically defined invariants?

At the other extreme from conjugation is the notion of *orbit equivalence* (OE). Recall that the equivalence relation on \mathcal{T} defined by \mathcal{F} is the Borel subset

$$\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{F}} \equiv \left\{ (w, z) \mid w \in \mathcal{T}, \ z \in L_w \cap \mathcal{T} \right\} \subset \mathcal{T} \times \mathcal{T}.$$

Two foliations \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 with complete transversals \mathcal{T}_1 and \mathcal{T}_2 , respectively, are *Borel orbit equivalent* (bOE) if there exists a Borel map $h: \mathcal{T}_1 \to \mathcal{T}_2$ which induces a Borel isomorphism $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{F}_1} \cong \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{F}_2}$. Note that a Borel orbit equivalence $h: \mathcal{T}_1 \to \mathcal{T}_2$ induces a Borel "isomorphism" $h_*: M_1/\mathcal{F}_1 \to M_2/\mathcal{F}_2$. If two foliations are topologically conjugate, then they are bOE. On the other hand, the assumption that \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 are bOE does not imply that their leaves have the same dimensions, so this is a much weaker equivalence than conjugation.

The foliations \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 are said to be *measurably orbit equivalent* (mOE) if there exists a Borel measurable map $h: \mathcal{T}_1 \to \mathcal{T}_2$ which induces a Borel orbit equivalence up to sets of Lebesgue measure zero. See the works [73, 79, 117, 133, 161] for more background on this topic.

For example, a foliation is said to be (measurably) *hyperfinite* if it is mOE to an action of the integers \mathbb{Z} on the interval [0, 1]. The celebrated result of Dye [69, 70, 136] implies:

Theorem 3.8.2 (Dye, 1957). A C^1 -foliation defined by a non-singular flow is always hyperfinite.

Caroline Series generalized this result in [182] to foliations whose leaves have polynomial growth.

Theorem 3.8.3 (Series, 1980). Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation of a compact manifold M. If the growth types of all functions $\operatorname{Gr}(w, \ell)$ are uniformly of polynomial type, then the equivalence relation on \mathcal{T} defined by $\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is hyperfinite.

The most general form of such results is due to Connes, Feldman, and Weiss [60], and implies:

Theorem 3.8.4 (Connes–Feldman–Weiss, 1981). Let \mathcal{F} be a C^1 -foliation of a compact manifold M. If the equivalence relation $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is amenable, then the equivalence relation on \mathcal{T} that it defines is hyperfinite. In particular, if the growth types of all functions $\operatorname{Gr}(w, \ell)$ are uniformly of subexponential type, then the equivalence relation on \mathcal{T} that it defines is hyperfinite.

One conclusion of these results is that measurable orbit equivalence preserves neither the growth rates of leaves nor many other "usual" invariants of smooth foliations. For example, all ergodic actions of \mathbb{Z}^n which preserve a probability measure are mOE for all $n \geq 1$, yet have polynomial orbit growth rates of degree n. Also, the weak-stable foliation for a geodesic flow of a closed manifold with constant negative curvature has leaves of exponential growth, has an amenable equivalence relation [41], has positive entropy [94], and has non-trivial Godbillon–Vey class [102].

Two foliations \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 on manifolds M_1 and M_2 with complete transversals \mathcal{T}_1 and \mathcal{T}_2 , respectively, are said to be *restricted orbit equivalent* (rOE) if there exists a Borel isomorphism $f: M_1 \to M_2$ which maps leaves of \mathcal{F}_1 homeomorphically to leaves of \mathcal{F}_2 , and such that its restriction to transversals induces a Borel map $h: \mathcal{T}_1 \to \mathcal{T}_2$ which induces a Borel isomorphism $\mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{F}_1} \cong \mathcal{R}_{\mathcal{F}_2}$. Thus, a restricted orbit equivalence "permutes" the leaves of the foliations. If the restriction of such a map induces a quasi-isometry between the leaves, then we say the foliations are quasi-isometric orbit equivalent (qiOE). It is not known if these refined notions of equivalence preserve the other invariants.

Question 3.8.5. Suppose that C^1 -foliations \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 are qiOE. Does $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}_1}) > 0$ imply $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}_2}) > 0$?

Question 3.8.6. Suppose that C^1 -foliations \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 are rOE. If $L_1 \subset M_1$ is a leaf of \mathcal{F}_1 , and $L_2 \subset M_2$ is the corresponding leaf for \mathcal{F}_2 under a rOE, must L_1 and L_2 have the same growth rate?

There are many variants of these questions, whose answers are essentially unknown. These sorts of questions seem of fundamental importance to the study of foliations. While the topological classification of foliations is surely an unsolvable problem, in any sense of the word "unsolvable", a variation on the Borel classification problem might be possible when restricted to special subclasses, such as for foliations with uniformly polynomial growth, or amenable foliations.

In the late 1970's and early 1980's, Cantwell and Conlon, Hector, Nishimori, Tsuchiya in particular [48, 49, 113, 197, 199], developed a Poincaré–Bendixson theory of levels for codimension 1 C^2 -foliations. For real analytic foliations with all leaves of polynomial growth type, their results give an algorithmic description of the limit sets of leaves.

Problem 3.8.7. Classify the *restricted orbit equivalence* classes of codimension 1 real analytic foliations with all leaves of polynomial growth type.

For the general case of codimension 1 C^2 -foliations, the theory of levels becomes much more complicated, as there are numerous counter-examples which have been constructed to show that the conclusions in the analytic case do not extend so easily. The theory of levels is even more problematic for C^1 -foliations of codimension 1, and non-existent for foliations of codimension q > 1.

The concept of *measurable amenable* has a generalization to *amenable Borel* equivalence relations, as given for example by Anantharaman-Delaroche and Renault in [11]. The class of foliations in Problem 3.8.7 is amenable in this sense. Of course, every 1-dimensional foliation also has this property, and the papers [85, 99, 186, 211] give classification schemes for special cases of flows (see also [58]). **Problem 3.8.8.** Find subclasses of amenable foliations for which *restricted orbit equivalence* gives a good classification.

The conclusion is that the two notions of equivalence of foliations discussed above, concordance and orbit equivalence, yield classification schemes that are at least somewhat effectively computable, but do not preserve the dynamically defined invariants discussed previously.

There is another invariant for measurable equivalence relations, their "cost", as introduced by Gilbert Levitt [141]. The "cost" is mOE, essentially by definition. All measurably amenable foliations have cost equal to zero, so this invariant does not distinguish a large class of foliation dynamics. On the other hand, Gaboriau's work in [86] showed that "cost" is a very effective invariant of mOE for non-amenable foliations, and has led to spectacular results such as that by Gaboriau and Popa in [87]. Other applications of the cost of an equivalence relation can be found in the literature, for example in [5, 133, 164], but further discussion takes us too far away from our theme.

Bounded cohomology invariants can be used to distinguish measurable orbit equivalence classes, as in [160]. As with the cost invariant, these classes vanish for measurable amenable group actions and foliations. On the other hand, the bounded cohomology classes are often non-zero for the same classes of foliations which have non-trivial secondary classes (see [118]), suggesting that their study will have further applications to classifying foliations with exponential complexity.

Problem 3.8.9. Find classes of foliations with exponential complexity for which there are non-trivial bounded cohomology invariants.

3.9 Matchbox manifolds

Let M be a foliated manifold, with foliation \mathcal{F} . If $\mathcal{S} \subset M$ is a closed saturated subset, then it is an example of a foliated space, as discussed for example in [162], [46, Chapter 11], or [55, 56].

Definition 3.9.1. S is a C^r -foliated space if it admits a covering by foliated coordinate charts $\mathcal{U} = \{\varphi_i : U_i \to [-1,1]^n \times \mathfrak{T}_i \mid 1 \leq i \leq k\}$, where \mathfrak{T}_i are compact metric spaces. The transition functions between overlapping charts are assumed to be C^r along leaves, for $1 \leq r \leq \infty$, and the derivatives depend uniform-continuously on the transverse parameter.

In particular, the minimal sets of a foliation \mathcal{F} can be studied "independently" as foliated spaces. An exceptional minimal set for a foliation can be considered as a *transversally* zero-dimensional foliated space. For flows, these spaces have been called "matchbox manifolds" in the topological dynamics literature [1, 2, 80]. The author, in the works with Alex Clark and Olga Lukina [55, 56, 58], proposed the term matchbox manifold for the more general case:

Definition 3.9.2. An *n*-dimensional matchbox manifold \mathfrak{M} is a continuum (i.e., a connected and compact metrizable space) which is a smooth *n*-dimensional foliated space with codimension 0.

For a matchbox manifold \mathfrak{M} the transverse model spaces \mathfrak{T}_i in Definition 3.9.1 are totally disconnected. We consider their disjoint union $\mathfrak{T} = \mathfrak{T}_1 \cup \cdots \cup \mathfrak{T}_k$, and call it a total transversal for $\mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}$.

The path connected components of \mathfrak{M} are precisely the leaves of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}$, and thus the foliation of \mathfrak{M} is defined by the topology. In particular, any homeomorphism $h: \mathfrak{M} \to \mathfrak{M}'$ between two such spaces maps leaves to leaves. We often abuse notation and refer to \mathfrak{M} implying its foliated structure $\mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}$.

We say that \mathfrak{M} is *minimal* if every leaf is dense. In this case, the transverse model spaces \mathfrak{T}_i are Cantor sets, and their disjoint union \mathfrak{T} is again a Cantor set.

Essentially, the concept of a matchbox manifold is the same as that of a lamination, except that such manifolds are not regarded as embedded in any manifold. In fact, whether a given matchbox manifold \mathfrak{M} embeds as a minimal set of a compact foliated manifold is an important question.

The holonomy groupoid $\mathcal{G}_{\mathfrak{M}}$ is generated as in Section 3.2, with object space \mathfrak{T} , and the transition functions $\gamma_{i,j}$ between open subsets of transversal spaces \mathfrak{T}_i and \mathfrak{T}_j are defined when the open sets intersect, $U_i \cap U_j \neq \emptyset$. By a careful choice of the open covering by foliation charts of \mathfrak{M} , we can assume that the domains and ranges of the generating maps $\gamma_{i,j}$ are clopen subsets.

A matchbox manifold is said to be a *suspension* if there exist

- a compact manifold B_0 with fundamental group $G_0 = \pi_1(B_0, b_0)$ for some basepoint $b_0 \in B_0$;
- a continuous action $\rho_{\mathfrak{M}}: G_0 \to \operatorname{Homeo}(\mathfrak{T})$ on a totally disconnected space \mathfrak{T} ;
- a homeomorphism $\mathfrak{M} \cong \widetilde{B_0} \times_{\rho_{\mathfrak{M}}} \mathfrak{T}$.

The holonomy pseudogroup $\mathcal{G}_{\mathfrak{M}}$ is then equivalent to that generated by the action of G_0 on \mathfrak{T} .

If $B_0 = \mathbb{T}^n$ so $G_0 = \mathbb{Z}^n$, then the suspension foliation is defined by an action of \mathbb{R}^n on \mathfrak{M} .

In general, if G_0 is generated by m > 1 elements, then the fundamental group of a surface Σ_{2m} of genus 2m maps onto G_0 , so the representation $\rho_{\mathfrak{M}}$ lifts to an action of the surface group $\pi_1(\Sigma_{2m}, x_0)$ on \mathfrak{T} . Then the resulting suspension foliation has all leaves isometric to some quotient of the hyperbolic disk. This matchbox manifold has holonomy groupoid determined by $\rho_{\mathfrak{M}}$, so the "general suspension case" is a 2-dimensional matchbox manifold with hyperbolic leaves, though the leaves certainly need not be simply connected.

Analogously to the case for foliated manifolds, for a matchbox manifold \mathfrak{M} one can define the growth rates of leaves, geometric entropy, and also the foliation geodesic flow. The one missing property is the infinitesimal transverse behavior, as the transverse zero-dimension hypothesis implies that there are no transverse vectors. This issue will be discussed in Section 3.11.

Next, we consider a selection of examples where matchbox manifolds arise naturally. The reader will note that whereas Section 3.1 of these notes introduced some of the simplest examples of foliated manifolds, the examples below are at the opposite extreme, in that they are essentially impossible to visualize.

If $\mathfrak{M} \subset M$ is an exceptional minimal set in a compact foliated manifold M, then, with the restricted foliation, \mathfrak{M} is a matchbox manifold. For foliations of codimension 1, the study of exceptional minimal sets was started in 1960's with work of Sacksteder [172, 173, 174], and Hector's thesis [110] introduced many of the subsequent themes for their study [46, 47, 52, 122, 124, 125, 152, 167, 206]. The dynamical and topological properties of exceptional minimal sets in higher codimensions are not well-understood. The case of exceptional minimal sets will be discussed further in the next section.

Another source of examples of matchbox manifolds is provided by the space of tilings associated to a given quasi-periodic tiling Δ of \mathbb{R}^n . If Δ satisfies the conditions: it is repetitive, aperiodic, and has finite local complexity, then the "hull closure" Ω_{Δ} of the translates of Δ by the action of \mathbb{R}^n defines a matchbox manifold. These assumptions can be relaxed somewhat, as discussed by Franks and Sadun [83]. The tiling space Ω_{Δ} was introduced by Bellisard in his study of mathematical models of electron transport [20]. This construction is the subject of many papers, as for example [12, 21, 22, 82, 100, 121, 181]. The results have been generalized to quasi-periodic tilings of *G*-spaces in [23]. Sadun and Williams [176] showed that the space Ω_{Δ} associated to a tiling of \mathbb{R}^n is always a Cantor bundle over \mathbb{T}^n , associated to a minimal free action of \mathbb{Z}^n . A striking result of Marcy Barge and Beverly Diamond [18] classifies 1-dimensional tiling spaces in terms of cohomology.

For a few classes of quasi-periodic tilings of \mathbb{R}^n , the codimension 1 canonical cut and project tiling spaces [81], it is known that the associated matchbox manifold Ω_{Δ} is a minimal set for a C^1 -foliation of a torus \mathbb{T}^{n+1} , where the foliation is a generalized Denjoy example.

The "Ghys–Kenyon" construction, introduced by Ghys in [96], associates a matchbox manifold to translates of subgraphs of a fixed graph \mathcal{G} . This construction has been studied by E. Blanc in [34, 35], and by F. Alcalde Cuesta, A. Lozano Rojo, and M. Macho Stadler in [6, 143]. This class of examples provides a wide variety of dynamical behavior, related to the properties of the graph \mathcal{G} . For example, in contrast to the tiling spaces, constructions of Lukina [144] yield graph matchbox manifolds which are not minimal, and can have leaves with non-trivial holonomy.

Next, we discuss a very general (and very abstract) procedure for obtaining Cantor bundle examples, which has a variety of important special cases. Let Γ be a countable group, and choose an integer $M \ge 1$. Set $\mathbb{N}_m \equiv \{1, 2, \ldots, m\}$ with the discrete topology. Then the product space

$$\Omega_{\Gamma,m} \equiv \prod_{\gamma \in \Gamma} \mathbb{N}_m$$

is compact. For a "word" $\omega \in \Omega$, which is considered as a function $\omega \colon \Gamma \to \mathbb{N}_m$,

and for $\delta \in \Gamma$, define $\delta \cdot \omega(\gamma) = \omega(\gamma \cdot \delta)$. This yields a continuous action of Γ on $\Omega_{\Gamma,m}$.

For a word ω_0 let $\Omega_{\omega_0} = \overline{\Gamma \cdot \omega_0}$ denote the closure of the translates of the "basepoint" ω_0 . Then Ω_{ω_0} is compact and totally disconnected, and the action of Γ restricts to an action on Ω_{ω_0} , clearly with a dense orbit. If Ω_{ω_0} is minimal and not periodic for the Γ -action, then it is expansive. Otherwise, it is essentially impossible to predict the dynamical properties of the restricted action of Γ on Ω_{ω_0} .

If Γ is finitely generated, then the choice of a Riemann surface Σ whose fundamental group maps onto Γ yields, via the suspension construction, a 2-dimensional matchbox manifold \mathfrak{M} whose holonomy pseudogroup is defined by the action of Γ on Ω_{ω_0} . This construction is clearly related to both of the above constructions, using graphs and using translates of tiles. In these cases, the dynamical properties are related to either the structure of the graph, or the geometry of the tiling.

For the case where $\Gamma = \mathbb{Z}^n$ there is an alternate approach to choosing invariant closed subsets of $\Omega_{\sigma} \subset \Omega_{\Gamma,m}$, using translation-invariant pattern rules. When Ω_{σ} is non-empty, this yields generalized subshifts of finite type, which are called algebraic dynamical systems. There is an extensive literature on these examples, especially relating their dynamical properties to commutative algebra and number theory. For example, the textbooks by Graham Everest and Thomas Ward [76] and Klaus Schmidt [178] give introductions to the dynamics of algebraically defined actions of \mathbb{Z}^n , and the papers [42, 72] lead to the more recent works, following the citations to these papers.

Finally, we discuss a class of examples of matchbox manifolds, the generalized solenoids, which have a more dynamical origin and geometric interpretations. The classical "Vietoris solenoid", introduced in [201], provides examples of 1-dimensional matchbox manifolds. Given a sequence of smooth covering maps $p_{\ell} \colon \mathbb{S}^1 \to \mathbb{S}^1$ of degree $d_{\ell} > 1$, form the inverse limit space $\mathcal{S} = \varprojlim \{p_{\ell} \colon \mathbb{S}^1 \to \mathbb{S}^1\}$.

Then S has a smooth flow, whose flow boxes give S a matchbox manifold structure. An application of Pontryagin duality [17, 168] implies that the space S is determined up to foliated homeomorphism by the sequence of integers $\{d_{\ell} \mid \ell = 1, 2, \ldots\}$, modulo "tail equivalence".

The existence of 1-dimensional Vietoris solenoids as minimal sets of smooth flows has an extensive history in topological dynamics. See, for example, [40, 88, 89, 132, 149, 183, 186]. The existence is generally shown via an iterated perturbation argument, which is essentially folklore. That is, starting with a closed orbit, $M_0 \cong$ \mathbb{S}^1 , it is modified in an open neighborhood of M_0 so that the flow now has a nearby closed orbit $M_1 \cong \mathbb{S}^1$ which covers M_0 with degree $d_1 > 1$. This process is inductively repeated for all subsequent closed orbits M_ℓ with $\ell > 1$. With suitable care in the choices, the resulting flow will be C^{∞} and has a minimal set homeomorphic to the inverse limit of the system of closed orbits resulting from the construction.

A generalization of the Vietoris solenoid construction was introduced by Bob Williams in [210, 211] to describe the topology of a 1-dimensional attractor of an Axiom A diffeomorphism $f: N \to N$, are again matchbox manifolds. A 1dimensional "Williams solenoid" is the inverse limit of the iterations of a single expanding map $f: B \to B$ of a special form, where B is a branched 1-manifold. Williams generalized this construction to higher dimensional branched manifolds in [212], which again gives rise to matchbox manifolds. Farrell and Jones showed in [77, 78] that a bizarre topology can arise in higher dimensions, even in this special case where the maps p_{ℓ} are dynamically defined.

Finally, we discuss the class of "weak solenoids" introduced by McCord in [153]. For $\ell \geq 0$, let B_{ℓ} be compact, orientable connected manifolds without boundary of dimension $n \geq 1$. Assume there are given orientation-preserving, smooth, proper covering maps $\mathcal{P} = \{p_{\ell} \colon B_{\ell} \to B_{\ell-1} \mid \ell > 0\}$. Then the inverse limit topological space

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathcal{P}} \equiv \lim_{\longleftarrow} \left\{ p_{\ell} \colon B_{\ell} \to B_{\ell-1} \right\} \subset \prod_{\ell=0}^{\infty} B_{\ell} \xrightarrow{\pi_0} B_0$$
(3.9.1)

is said to be a *weak solenoid* with base B_0 . The p_ℓ are the *bonding maps* for the weak solenoid. If S denotes the homeomorphism class of $S_{\mathcal{P}}$, then the collection \mathcal{P} defining the space $S_{\mathcal{P}}$ is said to be a *presentation* for S.

Theorem 3.9.3 (McCord [153]). $S_{\mathcal{P}}$ has a natural structure as an orientable, *n*-dimensional smooth matchbox manifold, with every leaf dense.

The foliated homeomorphism types of weak solenoids are determined by the algebraic structure of the inverse limit of the maps on fundamental groups [57, 61, 147, 153, 179]. These maps are induced by the bonding maps in the given presentation \mathcal{P} , which we consider in more detail.

Choose a basepoint $b_0 \in B_0$ and inductively choose $b_\ell \in B_\ell$ with $p_\ell(b_\ell) = b_{\ell-1}$. Let $G_\ell = \pi_1(B_\ell, b_\ell)$ denote the corresponding fundamental groups. We obtain a descending chain of groups and injective maps

$$\mathcal{P}_{\#} \equiv \left\{ \cdots \xrightarrow{p_{\ell+1}} G_{\ell} \xrightarrow{p_{\ell}} G_{\ell-1} \xrightarrow{p_{\ell-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{p_2} G_1 \xrightarrow{p_1} G_0 \right\}.$$

Set $q_{\ell,k} = p_{\ell} \circ \cdots \circ p_{k+1}$: $B_{\ell} \to B_k$. We say that $S_{\mathcal{P}}$ is a *McCord solenoid* if for some fixed $\ell_0 \geq 0$, for all $\ell \geq \ell_0$ the image $(q_{\ell,\ell_0})_{\#}$: $G_{\ell} \to H_{\ell} \subset G_{\ell_0}$ is a normal subgroup of G_{ℓ_0} . Replacing B_0 with B_{ℓ_0} , we can reduce ourselves to the case where $\ell_0 = 0$. Then define

$$\Gamma_{\mathcal{P}} = \varprojlim_{\longleftarrow} \{G_0/G_\ell \longrightarrow G_0/G_{\ell-1}\},\$$

which is a Cantor group. Then the space $S_{\mathcal{P}}$ is homeomorphic to the principal $\Gamma_{\mathcal{P}}$ -bundle over B_0 defined by the canonical representation $G_0 \to \Gamma_{\mathcal{P}}$. Thus, the McCord solenoids are the "natural" generalizations of the Vietoris solenoids to higher dimensions.

Note that, if the base manifold B_0 satisfies that $G_0 = \pi_1(B_0, b_0)$ is abelian, then every weak solenoid over B_0 is a McCord solenoid. In particular, this is the case when $B_0 \cong \mathbb{T}^n$.

Unlike the case of Vietoris solenoids, very little is known about when an n-dimensional weak solenoid is homeomorphic to an exceptional minimal set for a C^r -foliation, for $n \ge 2$ and $r \ge 1$. A discussion of this question, and some partial realization results for the case $G_0 \cong \mathbb{Z}^k$, are given in [55].

Problem 3.9.4. Let \mathcal{P} be a presentation of a weak solenoid $\mathcal{S}_{\mathcal{P}}$. Find conditions on \mathcal{P} such that $\mathcal{S}_{\mathcal{P}}$ is foliated homeomorphic to an exceptional minimal set of a C^r -foliation, for r > 1.

The variety of examples of matchbox manifolds described above shows that they form a large class of interesting foliated spaces, certainly deserving further study. We can ask the same questions for matchbox manifolds as for foliations, and foliation minimal sets: find invariants of their foliated homeomorphism type, and find classification schemes for their topological dynamics.

Note that a 1-dimensional oriented matchbox manifold is defined by a nonsingular flow, and all such examples can be obtained by the suspension of a \mathbb{Z} action on a 0-dimensional space [1, 2, 186]. The minimal 1-dimensional matchbox manifolds thus correspond to suspensions of minimal Cantor systems, which have been extensively studied, and even classified up to orbit equivalence and homeomorphism —see for example [18, 25, 26, 98, 115]. Thus, the questions we pose below can be considered as asking for extensions of these results from 1-dimensional flows to higher dimensions.

Minimal Cantor systems are classified by the "full groups" [26, 98, 99, 115], which suggests the introduction and study of an analogous concept for matchbox manifolds. Define the closed topological subgroup of all leaf-preserving homeomorphisms

$$\mathbf{Inner}(\mathfrak{M},\mathcal{F}_\mathfrak{M})=\mathbf{Homeo}(\mathcal{F}_\mathfrak{M})\subset\mathbf{Homeo}(\mathfrak{M},\mathcal{F}_\mathfrak{M}).$$

That is, $h \in \text{Inner}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}})$ maps each leaf of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}$ to itself. This is a normal subgroup of $\text{Homeo}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}})$. In analogy with the full group concept, and also group theoretic constructions, we introduce

Definition 3.9.5. The group of *outer automorphisms* of a matchbox manifold \mathfrak{M} is the quotient topological group

$$\mathbf{Out}(\mathfrak{M}) = \mathbf{Homeo}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}) / \mathbf{Inner}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}).$$
(3.9.2)

One can think of $\mathbf{Out}(\mathfrak{M})$ as the group of automorphisms of the leaf space $\mathfrak{M}/\mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}$ and thus should reflect many aspects of the space \mathfrak{M} —its topological, dynamical and algebraic properties. Very little is known, in general, concerning some basic questions in higher dimensions:

Problem 3.9.6. Let \mathfrak{M} be a matchbox manifold with foliation $\mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}$. Study $\mathbf{Out}(\mathfrak{M})$.

- (1) If **Out**(\mathfrak{M}) is not discrete, must it act transitively? If not, what are the examples?
- (2) If $\mathbf{Out}(\mathfrak{M})$ is discrete and infinite, what conditions on \mathfrak{M} imply that it is finitely generated?
- (3) Suppose that \mathfrak{M} is minimal and expansive. Must $\mathbf{Out}(\mathfrak{M})$ be discrete?
- (4) For what hypotheses on \mathfrak{M} must $\mathbf{Out}(\mathfrak{M})$ be a finite group?

A matchbox manifold \mathfrak{M} is said to be *homogeneous* if the group of homeomorphisms **Homeo**(\mathfrak{M}) of \mathfrak{M} acts transitively. For a matchbox manifold, every homeomorphism is a foliated homeomorphism, so $\mathbf{Homeo}(\mathfrak{M}) = \mathbf{Homeo}(\mathfrak{M}, \mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}})$. A result of Bing [27] showed that if \mathfrak{M} is a homogeneous matchbox manifold of dimension 1, then \mathfrak{M} is homeomorphic to a Vietoris solenoid. The higher dimensional versions of this result have been an open problem, with one direction proven by McCord:

Theorem 3.9.7 (McCord [153]). Let \mathfrak{M} be homeomorphic to a McCord solenoid $S_{\mathcal{P}}$. Then \mathfrak{M} is homogeneous, and the pseudogroup associated to it is equicontinuous.

Results of the author with Alex Clark give a converse to this, which generalizes Bing's Theorem.

Theorem 3.9.8 (Clark–Hurder [56]). Let \mathfrak{M} be a smooth, oriented matchbox manifold. If the pseudogroup associated to \mathfrak{M} is equicontinuous, then \mathfrak{M} is minimal and it is homeomorphic to a weak solenoid. If \mathfrak{M} is homogeneous, then \mathfrak{M} is homeomorphic to a McCord solenoid.

That is, if $\mathbf{Out}(\mathfrak{M})$ acts transitively on $\mathfrak{M}/\mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}$, then \mathfrak{M} is homeomorphic to a McCord solenoid.

Problem 3.9.9. For what hypotheses on \mathfrak{M} does the isomorphism class of $\mathbf{Out}(\mathfrak{M})$ characterize the homeomorphism class of \mathfrak{M} ?

There is an analogy between Theorem 3.9.8 and the classification theory for Riemannian foliations [158, 159]. Recall that a Riemannian foliation \mathcal{F} on a compact manifold M is said to be *transversally parallelizable* (or TP) if the group of foliation-preserving diffeomorphisms of M acts transitively. In this case, the minimal sets for \mathcal{F} are principal H-bundles, where H is the structural Lie group of the foliation. Theorem 3.9.8 is the analog of this result for matchbox manifolds. It is interesting to compare this result with the theory of equicontinuous foliations on compact manifolds, as in [10].

However, if \mathfrak{M} is equicontinuous, but not homogeneous, then the analogy becomes more tenuous. Clark, Fokkink, and Lukina introduce in [54] the Schreier continuum for weak solenoids, an invariant of the topology of \mathfrak{M} , which they use to calculate the end structures of leaves. In particular, they show that there exist weak solenoids for which the number of ends of leaves can be between 2 and infinity, which is impossible for Riemannian foliations (see also [95]). The classification of equicontinuous matchbox manifolds implies a classification of weak solenoids, and this appears far from being understood, if not simply impossible [117, 133, 187, 188].

As in Definitions 3.2.5, 3.2.6 and 3.2.7, one can likewise define distal, proximal, and expansive matchbox manifolds. Here is a basic question:

Problem 3.9.10. Give an algebraic classification for minimal expansive matchbox manifolds, analogous to the classification of weak solenoids by the tower of the fundamental groups $\mathcal{P}_{\#}$.

In the case when \mathfrak{M} is a Cantor bundle associated to a free minimal \mathbb{Z}^n -action, all such actions are *affable Borel equivalence relations* by work of Giordano, Matui, Putnam, and Skau [98, 100, 169]. This concept generalizes to the Borel category the notion of hyperfinite discussed in Section 3.8 above. The authors prove that, with the above hypotheses, the equivalence relation associated to \mathfrak{M} is affable. Again, for the case of minimal \mathbb{Z}^n -actions, it then follows that \mathfrak{M} is classified up to foliated homeomorphism by the directed K-theory groups associated to the affable structure [100, 193].

Following along these lines, one approach to a partial algebraic classification would be to first show the following:

Problem 3.9.11. Let \mathfrak{M} be a Cantor bundle associated to a free minimal action of a countable amenable group Γ . Show that the equivalence relation associated to \mathfrak{M} is affable.

Another approach to classification, in the special case of 2-dimensional matchbox manifolds and using the leafwise Euler class, was given by Bermúdez and Hector in [24].

The definition of the geometric entropy for a C^1 -foliation extends to the pseudogroup associated to a matchbox manifold, except that one does not know a priori that the geometric entropy $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}},\mathfrak{M})$ is finite. Nonetheless, the following extension of a result of Ghys, Langevin, and Walczak holds:

Theorem 3.9.12 (Ghys–Langevin–Walczak [94]). Let \mathfrak{M} be a matchbox manifold with $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathfrak{M}) = 0$. Then the holonomy pseudogroup associated to \mathfrak{M} admits an invariant probability measure. Thus, if \mathfrak{M} does not admit a transverse invariant measure, then $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathfrak{M}) > 0$.

It seems that very little is known about the classification of matchbox manifolds with $h(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, \mathfrak{M}) > 0$. The works on expansive algebraic dynamical systems cited above provide a source of questions and conjectures about this case.

After discussing the variety of examples and properties of matchbox manifolds, we introduce the concept of a "resolution" of a foliated space by a matchbox manifold.

Definition 3.9.13. Let S be a foliated space with foliation \mathcal{F}_S . A resolution for (S, \mathcal{F}_S) consists of a matchbox manifold \mathfrak{M} with foliation $\mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}$ and a foliated con-

tinuous surjection $\rho: \mathfrak{M} \to \mathcal{S}$ such that the restriction of ρ to a leaf of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathfrak{M}}$ is a covering of a leaf of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{S}}$.

Note that we do not assume that S is transversally totally disconnected, so the hypothesis that the map is foliated is required.

If S is an exceptional minimal set for a foliation \mathcal{F} of a compact manifold M, then S equipped with the restricted foliation $\mathcal{F}_{S} = \mathcal{F}|_{S}$ is a resolution of itself. There are many further examples.

Let \mathcal{F}_{α} be a foliation of \mathbb{T}^{n+1} by linear hyperplanes of codimension 1, associated to an injective representation $\alpha \colon \mathbb{Z}^n \to \mathbb{S}^1$. Select a leaf $L_0 \subset \mathbb{T}^{n+1}$ and apply the "inflation" technique as in the construction of the Denjoy examples to obtain a C^1 -foliation \mathcal{F} on \mathbb{T}^{n+1} of codimension 1, which then has a unique exceptional minimal set $\mathcal{S} \subset \mathbb{T}^{n+1}$. Let $\mathfrak{M} = \mathcal{S}$ as above. Then using the collapse map, which is the inverse of inflation, we obtain a resolution $\rho \colon \mathfrak{M} \to \mathcal{S} \to \mathbb{T}^{n+1}$. This example is motivated by a standard technique employed in the study of the spectrum of quasi-crystals, and can be generalized to any linear foliation of a torus with contractible leaves.

Another example is provided by the "semi-Markov" examples of foliations constructed in [32, 33], for which there exists a unique *exotic* minimal set S. The notation "semi-Markov" refers to the property that, in these examples, both the resolving matchbox manifold \mathfrak{M} and the fibers of the resolution map $\rho \colon \mathfrak{M} \to S$ admit descriptions as Markovian dynamics.

The following problem thus appears quite interesting:

Question 3.9.14. Which minimal sets, or foliated spaces more generally, admit resolutions?

Note that if $\rho: \mathfrak{M} \to \mathcal{S}$ is a resolution of a minimal set $\mathcal{S} \subset M$ for the foliation \mathcal{F} of the compact manifold M, and the leaf $L \subset \mathfrak{M}$ is a dense leaf, then $\rho(L) \subset \mathcal{S}$ is a dense leaf of \mathcal{F} . One version of Question 3.9.14 is to ask, given a leaf $L \subset \mathcal{M}$ of a C^r -foliation \mathcal{F} , under what hypotheses on \mathcal{F} does the closure $\mathcal{S}_L = \overline{L}$ admit a resolution? A solution to this question, along with a better understanding of how the topology and dynamics of matchbox manifolds behave for resolutions, yields a new approach to the study of the C^r -embedding problem.

3.10 Topological shape

Next, we discuss the classical notion of shape for topological spaces, and apply these ideas to minimal sets of foliations.

The concept of shape for a compact metric space was introduced by Borsuk [37] and "modern shape theory" develops algebraic topology of the shape approximations of spaces [147, 148]. The Conley index of invariant sets for flows is one traditional application of shape theory to the dynamics of flows. **Definition 3.10.1.** Let $Z \subset X$ be a compact subset of a complete metric space X. The *shape* of Z is the equivalence class of any descending chain of open subsets $X \supset V_1 \supset \cdots \supset V_k \supset \cdots \supset Z$ with $Z = \bigcap_{k=1}^{\infty} V_k$.

The notion of equivalence referred to in the definition is defined by a "tower of equivalences" between such approximating neighborhood systems. The reader is referred to [147, 148] for details and especially the subtleties of this definition. One property of shape theory is that the shape of \mathcal{Z} is independent of the space X and the embedding $\mathcal{Z} \subset X$. We recall an important notion:

Definition 3.10.2. Let $\mathcal{Z} \subset X$ be a compact subset, and let $x_0 \in \mathcal{Z}$ be a fixed basepoint. Then \mathcal{Z} has *stable shape* if the pointed inclusions $(V_{k+1}, x_0) \subset (V_k, x_0)$ are homotopy equivalences for all $k \gg 0$.

The shape fundamental group of \mathcal{Z} defined by

$$\widehat{\pi}_1(\mathcal{Z}, x_0) = \lim_{\longleftarrow} \left\{ \pi_1(V_{k+1}, x_0) \longrightarrow \pi_1(V_k, x_0) \right\}$$
(3.10.1)

is then well defined. Note that if \mathcal{Z} has stable shape, then for $k \gg 0$ we have $\widehat{\pi}_1(\mathcal{Z}, x_0) \cong \pi_1(V_k, x_0)$.

The following example from [59] is perhaps the simplest non-trivial example of stable shape. Consider a Denjoy flow on the 2-torus \mathbb{T}^2 , obtained by applying inflation to an orbit of the flow, as illustrated in Figure 3.15 below. Let \mathcal{Z} be the unique minimal set for the flow. Then \mathcal{Z} is stable and it is shape-equivalent to the pointed wedge of two circles, $\mathcal{Z} \cong \mathbb{S}^1 \vee_{x_0} \mathbb{S}^1$. Consequently, $\hat{\pi}_1(\mathcal{Z}, x_0) \cong$ $\pi_1(\mathbb{S}^1 \vee_{x_0} \mathbb{S}^1, x_0) \cong \mathbb{Z} * \mathbb{Z}$.



Figure 3.15: Inflating an orbit to obtain a Denjoy flow

As another example, let \mathcal{F} be a codimension 1 foliation with an exceptional minimal set $\mathfrak{M} \subset M$. Then \mathfrak{M} has stable shape if and only if the complement $M \setminus \mathfrak{M}$ consists of a *finite* union of connected open saturated subsets. In the shape framework, one of the long-standing open problems for codimension 1 foliation theory is then:

Problem 3.10.3. Let \mathcal{F} be a codimension 1, C^2 -foliation of a compact manifold M. Show that an exceptional minimal set \mathfrak{M} for \mathcal{F} must have stable shape. More generally, one can ask whether there are other classes of foliations with codimension greater than one for which the minimal sets are "expected" to have stable shape?

Now let \mathfrak{M} be a matchbox manifold, with metric $d_{\mathfrak{M}}$ defining the topology. Choose a basepoint $x_0 \in \mathfrak{M}$ and let L_0 be the leaf containing x_0 . For $\epsilon > 0$, let $\tau_{x_0,z} \colon [0,1] \to L_0$ be a leafwise path such that $d_{\mathfrak{M}}(x_0,z) < \epsilon$. Define an equivalence relation on such loops by $\tau_0 \stackrel{\epsilon}{\sim} \tau_1$ if there is a leafwise homotopy τ_t from τ_0 to τ_1 such that $\tau_t(0) = x_0$ and $d_{\mathfrak{M}}(\tau_t(1), x_0) < \epsilon$ for all $0 \le t \le 1$. The collection of all such approximate loops up to equivalence is denoted by

$$\pi_1^{\epsilon}(\mathfrak{M}, x_0) = \{ \widehat{\tau} \mid \widehat{\tau} \stackrel{\epsilon}{\sim} \widehat{\tau'} \}.$$
(3.10.2)

The sets $\pi_1^{\epsilon}(\mathfrak{M}, x_0)$ do not have a group structure, as concatenation of paths is not necessarily well defined. In any case, there are always maps $\pi_1^{\epsilon'}(\mathfrak{M}, x_0) \subset \pi_1^{\epsilon}(\mathfrak{M}, x_0)$ for $0 < \epsilon' < \epsilon$.

Note that the sets $\pi_1^{\epsilon}(\mathfrak{M}, x_0)$ may depend strongly on the choice of the basepoint x_0 .

Next, suppose that $\rho: \mathfrak{M} \to \mathcal{Z} \subset M$ is a resolution of a closed invariant subset \mathcal{Z} for a foliation \mathcal{F} of a foliated manifold M. Let $\delta_0 > 0$ be a Lebesgue number for a covering of M by foliation charts, and let $\epsilon_0 > 0$ be a modulus of continuity for ρ . That is, if $x, y \in \mathfrak{M}$ satisfy $d_{\mathfrak{M}}(x, y) < \epsilon_0$, then $d_M(\rho(x), \rho(y)) < \delta_0$. Set $x_{\rho} = \rho(x_0)$.

Lemma 3.10.4. If $\epsilon < \epsilon_0$, then there is a well-defined map

$$\rho_{\#} \colon \pi_1^{\epsilon}(\mathfrak{M}, x_0) \longrightarrow \pi_1(M, x_{\rho}).$$

Proof. The assumption $d_{\mathfrak{M}}(\tau_t(1), x_0) < \epsilon < \epsilon_0$ for all $0 \le t \le 1$ implies that the endpoints satisfy $d_M(\rho(\tau_t(1), x_\rho) < \delta_0$, hence are joined by a family of paths contained in a foliation chart. \Box

There is also a well-defined map from the shape fundamental group

$$\rho_{\#} \colon \widehat{\pi}_1(\mathfrak{M}, x_0) \longrightarrow \pi_1(M, x_{\rho}).$$

For example, suppose that \mathfrak{M} is a McCord solenoid, which is resolution of a minimal set $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$. Then the shape of \mathfrak{M} is not stable, and $\hat{\pi}_1(\mathfrak{M}, x_0)$ is a non-trivial inverse limit. Since $\pi_1(M, x_\rho)$ is always finitely presented, it is a countable group. Thus, the kernel of $\rho_{\#}: \hat{\pi}_1(\mathfrak{M}, x_0) \to \pi_1(M, x_\rho)$ must be non-trivial. We conclude this technical digression with a basic question:

Problem 3.10.5. Let $\rho: \mathfrak{M} \to \mathcal{Z}$ be a resolution of a closed saturated subset of the foliated manifold M. How are the subgroups of $\pi_1(M, x_\rho)$ given by the images $\rho_{\#}(\widehat{\pi}_1(\mathfrak{M}, x_0))$ and $\rho_{\#}(\pi_1^{\epsilon'}(\mathfrak{M}, x_0))$ related to the dynamics of \mathcal{F} and the topology of M?

It is natural to ask why this problem, and whether these abstract notions have any applications? One point is that such related ideas have already been introduced in the foliation literature by Haefliger [108] in his study of Riemannian pseudogroups, and in the study of approximate orbits in foliation dynamics [28, 130, 139, 140]. We include the above discussion, as the author believes that such considerations are a fundamental part of the study of shape theory of minimal sets, and these ideas have not been explored. For example, any difference between the subgroups appearing in Problem 3.10.5 will be a measure of how far the set \mathcal{Z} is from being stable.

3.11 Shape dynamics

Finally, we introduce the notion of shape dynamics, which is a refinement of the notion of shape for a closed saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ of the foliated manifold M. The shape dynamics of a foliated space \mathcal{Z} studies the germinal dynamics of a sequence of coverings of \mathcal{Z} which define its shape, and where the open sets are the union of foliation charts associated to a Γ_q^r -cocycle over the fundamental groupoid of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{Z}}$. We illustrate this concept with an example.

Let $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ be a closed saturated set. Given $\epsilon > 0$, we can choose a finite covering of \mathcal{Z} by foliation charts of M, whose diameters are bounded above by ϵ . Taking the union of these open sets which intersect \mathcal{Z} , we obtain a shape approximation $\mathcal{Z} \subset V_{\epsilon} \subset M$. The shape of \mathcal{Z} can then be defined by the collection of open neighborhoods $\{V_{\epsilon} \mid \epsilon = 1/\ell, \ell = 1, 2, ...\}$ for example.

Associated to each leafwise path $\tau : [0, 1] \to \mathbb{Z}$, its holonomy map h_{τ} can be defined using a covering of \mathbb{Z} by foliation charts. In particular, defining the shape approximations of \mathbb{Z} using foliation charts yields well-defined germinal holonomy along all leafwise paths in \mathbb{Z} . The collection of all such holonomy maps defines the shape dynamics of \mathbb{Z} .

In terms of the sheaf-theoretic approach to foliations of Haefliger's thesis [105, 107], the foliation \mathcal{F} defines a Γ_q^r -cocycle over the fundamental groupoid $\Gamma_{\mathcal{F}|\mathcal{Z}} \subset \Gamma_{\mathcal{F}}$ given of \mathcal{F} . A closed saturated subset $\mathcal{Z} \subset M$ induces a subgroupoid $\Gamma_{\mathcal{F}|\mathcal{Z}} \subset \Gamma_{\mathcal{F}}$ given by the germinal holonomy along leafwise paths of \mathcal{F} which lie in \mathcal{Z} . That is, a shape approximation to a closed saturated subset of M yields more than just the topological shape of \mathcal{Z} : it also yields a $\Gamma_{\mathcal{F}}$ -cocycle on the shape approximations.

Now consider the restriction of the $\Gamma_{\mathcal{F}}$ -cocycle defined by \mathcal{F} to the elements of $\pi_1^{\epsilon}(\mathfrak{M}, x_0)$. This is well defined, as the germinal holonomy depends only on the leafwise homotopy class of the path. We thus obtain the holonomy along "almost closed leafwise paths", a concept that has a long tradition in foliation folklore. Shape theory simply adds some additional formal structure to their consideration.

This notion is closely associated to the concept of "germinal holonomy" introduced by Timothy Gendron [92, 93]. A related construction has been used by André Haefliger in his study of the isometry groups associated to the holonomy along a fixed leaf of a Riemannian foliation [108].
The study of foliation entropy, at its most technical level, often relies on the transformations induced by restriction of the $\Gamma_{\mathcal{F}}$ -cocycle to the elements of $\pi_1^{\epsilon}(\mathfrak{M}, x_0)$, for $\epsilon > 0$ sufficiently small. This is seen in the works [28, 130, 139, 140], and also in the proof of Theorem 3.6.15 in [124].

Motivated by these examples, we state a very general problem:

Problem 3.11.1. Given a minimal set \mathfrak{M} , what can we say about the "shape dynamics" of \mathfrak{M} ?

For example, the local entropy $h_{\text{loc}}(\mathcal{G}_{\mathcal{F}}, w)$ introduced in Definition 3.5.2 is an invariant of the shape dynamics of \mathcal{Z} with $w \in \mathcal{Z}$. What other dynamical invariants can be formulated in terms of shape?

The $\Gamma_{\mathcal{F}}$ -cocycle defined by \mathcal{F} is functorial, so if we are given a resolution $\rho: \mathfrak{M} \to \mathcal{Z}$, then the $\Gamma_{\mathcal{F}}$ -cocycle over \mathcal{Z} lifts to a $\Gamma_{\mathcal{F},\rho}$ -cocycle over \mathfrak{M} . Moreover, the derivative of the holonomy maps defines a functor $D: \Gamma_{\mathcal{F}} \to \mathrm{GL}(q,\mathbb{R})$, thus a resolution ρ yields a $\mathrm{GL}(q,\mathbb{R})$ -valued cocycle $D \circ \rho$ over the homotopy groupoid of \mathfrak{M} . We can then define, exactly as in Section 3.3, the normal exponents for the geodesic flow in shape dynamics.

We say that the shape dynamics for $\rho: \mathfrak{M} \to \mathcal{Z} \subset M$ has hyperbolic type if $\rho(\mathfrak{M}) \cap \mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{F}} \neq \emptyset$. The normal cocycle for the leafwise geodesic flow on \mathfrak{M} then has non-zero exponents. What restrictions does this place on the dynamics of \mathfrak{M} and the map ρ ?

Finally, we reveal the point of our fascination with the formulation of the dynamics of a foliation in terms of the shape approximations of its closed invariant sets. Recall that the simplicial geometric realization functor (as described for example in [138]) yields a classifying map $\nu: M \to B\operatorname{GL}(q, \mathbb{R}) \cong BO(q)$ of the normal bundle to \mathcal{F} , and hence induces the universal normal bundle maps $\hat{\nu}: B\Gamma_q^r \to BO(q)$ for all $r \geq 1$. The celebrated Bott vanishing theorem [38] and the very deep works of Tsuboi [194, 195] show that, in fact, there is a strong interaction between the degree of differentiability C^r , the topology of the classifying map $\hat{\nu}$, and the dynamics of foliations. One of the deepest open problems of foliation theory is to understand these relationships for r > 1.

The functoriality of the construction of classifying maps implies that if

$$\rho\colon\mathfrak{M}\longrightarrow\mathcal{Z}\subset M$$

is a resolution of \mathcal{Z} , then we obtain a universal classifying map

$$\mathfrak{H}_{\mathfrak{M}}: B\Gamma_{\mathcal{F},\mathfrak{M}} \longrightarrow B\Gamma_a^r$$

which depends only on the shape dynamics of \mathfrak{M} . We can then formulate a very general version of the "Sullivan conjecture" concerning the non-triviality of the Godbillon–Vey classes, extended to the shape dynamics of matchbox manifolds.

Question 3.11.2. How is the homotopy class of $\mathfrak{H}_{\mathfrak{M}}$ related to the shape dynamics of \mathfrak{M} ?

The point of this problem is the folklore concept conveyed to the author by Hans Sah around 1981, that the topology of the space $B\Gamma_q^r$ is somehow related to algebraic K-theory invariants of number fields, and the maps \mathfrak{H}_m represent the sort of generalized cycles for such a theory. The motivation for this is the celebrated Mather–Thurston theorem [151, 189], which states that the cohomology of the pointed iterated loop space $\Omega^q B\Gamma_q^r$ is naturally isomorphic to the group cohomology of the group of compactly supported diffeomorphisms of \mathbb{R}^q , so $H^*(\Omega^q B\Gamma_q^r; \mathbb{Z}) \cong H^*(\mathrm{Diff}_c^r(\mathbb{R}^q); \mathbb{Z})$. The point of Question 3.11.2, is to ask whether the "cycles" represented by matchbox manifolds resolving a minimal set fit into this scheme, and if so, how the homology classes obtained are related to dynamics in a germinal neighborhood of the minimal set. (For more on this, see [128, 129].)

Appendix A. Homework

Monday

Characterize the transversally hyperbolic invariant probability measures μ_* for the foliation geodesic flow of a given foliation.

Tuesday

Classify the foliations with subexponential orbit complexity and distal transverse structure.

Wednesday

Find conditions on the geometry of a foliation such that exponential orbit growth implies positive entropy.

Thursday

Find conditions on the Lyapunov spectrum and invariant measures for the geodesic flow which imply positive entropy.

Friday

Characterize the exceptional minimal sets of zero entropy.

Extra Credit

Which matchbox manifolds are homeomorphic to an inverse limit of covering maps of branched n-manifolds?

Bibliography

- J. M. Aarts and R. Fokkink, The classification of solenoids, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 111 (1991), 1161–1163.
- [2] J. M. Aarts and M. Martens, Flows on one-dimensional spaces, Fund. Math. 131 (1988), 39–58.
- [3] E. Akin and J. Auslander, Almost periodic sets and subactions in topological dynamics, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 131 (2003), 3059–3062.
- [4] E. Akin, J. Auslander and E. Glasner, The topological dynamics of Ellis actions, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc., vol. 195, 2008.
- [5] F. Alcalde Cuesta and M. A. Bermúdez Carro, Une remarque sur les relations d'équivalence graphées, munies de mesures harmoniques, C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 332 (2001), 637–640.
- [6] F. Alcalde Cuesta, A. Lozano Rojo and M. Macho Stadler, Dynamique transverse de la lamination de Ghys-Kenyon, Astérisque 323 (2009), 1–16.
- [7] F. Alcalde Cuesta, A. Lozano Rojo and M. Macho Stadler, Affability of Euclidean tilings, C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 347 (2009), 947–952.
- [8] F. Alcalde Cuesta, A. Lozano Rojo and M. Macho Stadler, Transversely Cantor laminations as inverse limits, *Proc. Amer. Math. Soc.* 139 (2011), 2615–2630.
- [9] F. Alcalde Cuesta and A. Rechtman, Minimal Følner foliations are amenable, Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 31 (2011), no. 3, 685–707.
- [10] J. Alvarez López and A. Candel, Equicontinuous foliated spaces, Math. Z. 263 (2009), 725–774.
- [11] C. Anantharaman-Delaroche and J. Renault, Amenable Groupoids, Monogr. Enseign. Math., vol. 36, 2000.
- [12] J. Anderson and I. Putnam, Topological invariants for substitution tilings and their associated C*-algebras, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 18 (1998), 509–537.

- [13] D. V. Anosov, Dynamical systems in the 1960s: the hyperbolic revolution, In: Mathematical Events of the Twentieth Century, 1–17, Springer, Berlin, 2006.
- [14] O. Attie and S. Hurder, Manifolds which cannot be leaves of foliations, *Topology* 35 (1996), 335–353.
- [15] L. Auslander, L. Green and F. Hahn, Flows on Homogeneous Spaces, Ann. of Math. Stud., no. 53, Princeton University Press, Princeton, N.J., 1963.
- [16] M. Badura, Realizations of growth types, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 25 (2005), 353–363.
- [17] R. Baer, Abelian groups without elements of finite order, Duke Math. J. 3 (1937), 68–122.
- [18] M. Barge and B. Diamond, A complete invariant for the topology of onedimensional substitution tiling spaces, *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems* 21 (2001), 1333–1358.
- [19] L. Barreira and Ya. B. Pesin, Lyapunov Exponents and Smooth Ergodic Theory, University Lecture Series, vol. 23, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2002.
- [20] J. Bellisard, K-theory of C*-algebras in solid state physics, In: Statistical Mechanics and Field Theory: Mathematical Aspects (Groningen, 1985), 99– 156, Lectures Notes in Physics, vol. 257, Springer, Berlin, 1986.
- [21] J. Bellisard, R. Benedetti and J.-M. Gambaudo, Spaces of tilings, finite telescopic approximations and gap-labeling, *Comm. Math. Phys.* 261 (2006), 1–41.
- [22] J. Bellisard, A. Julien and J. Savinien, Tiling groupoids and Bratteli diagrams, Ann. Henri Poincaré, 11 (2010), 69–99.
- [23] R. Benedetti and J.-M. Gambaudo, On the dynamics of G-solenoids. Applications to Delone sets, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 23 (2003), 673–691.
- [24] M. Bermúdez and G. Hector, Laminations hyperfinies et revêtements, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 26 (2006), 305–339.
- [25] S. Bezuglyi, J. Kwiatkowski and K. Medynets, Approximation in ergodic theory, Borel, and Cantor dynamics, In: *Algebraic and Topological Dynamics*, 39–64, Contemp Math., vol. 385, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2005.
- [26] S. Bezuglyi and K. Medynets, Full groups, flip conjugacy, and orbit equivalence of Cantor minimal systems, *Colloq. Math.* 110 (2008), 409–429.
- [27] R. H. Bing, A simple closed curve is the only homogeneous bounded plane continuum that contains an arc, *Canad. J. Math.* 12 (1960), 209–230.

- [28] A. Biś and P. Walczak, Pseudo-orbits, pseudoleaves and geometric entropy of foliations, *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems* 18 (1998), 1335–1348.
- [29] A. Biś and P. Walczak, Entropy of distal groups, pseudogroups, foliations and laminations, Ann. Polon. Math. 100 (2010), 45–54.
- [30] A. Biś, H. Nakayama and P. Walczak, Locally connected exceptional minimal sets of surface homeomorphisms, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 54 (2004), 711–731.
- [31] A. Biś, H. Nakayama and P. Walczak, Modelling minimal foliated spaces with positive entropy, *Hokkaido Math. J.* 36 (2007), 283–310.
- [32] A. Biś, S. Hurder, and J. Shive, Hirsch foliations in codimension greater than one, In: *Foliations 2005*, 71–108, World Scientific Publishing Co. Inc., River Edge, N.J., 2006.
- [33] A. Biś and S. Hurder, Markov minimal sets of foliations, in preparation, 2011.
- [34] E. Blanc, Propriétées Génériques des Laminations, Ph.D. Thesis, Université de Claude Bernard-Lyon 1, Lyon, 2001.
- [35] E. Blanc, Laminations minimales résiduellement à 2 bouts, Comment. Math. Helv. 78 (2003), 845–864.
- [36] C. Bonatti, L. Díaz and M. Viana Dynamics Beyond Uniform Hyperbolicity, Encyclopaedia Math. Sci., vol. 102, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2005.
- [37] K. Borsuk, Concerning homotopy properties of compacta, Fund. Math. 62 (1968), 223–254.
- [38] R. Bott, On a topological obstruction to integrability, In: Global Analysis (Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., vol. XVI, Berkeley, California, 1968), 127–131, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1970.
- [39] R. Bowen, Entropy for group endomorphisms and homogeneous spaces, *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 153 (1971), 401–414.
- [40] R. Bowen and J. Franks, The periodic points of maps of the disk and the interval, *Topology* 15 (1976), 337–342.
- [41] R. Bowen, Anosov foliations are hyperfinite, Ann. of Math. 106 (1977), 549– 565.
- [42] M. Boyle and D. Lind, Expansive subdynamics, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 349 (1997), 55–102.
- [43] M. Brin and A. Katok, On local entropy, In: Geometric Dynamics (Rio de Janeiro, 1981), 30–38, Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1007, Springer, Berlin, 1983.

- [44] C. Camacho and A. Lins Neto, Geometric Theory of Foliations, Birkhäuser Boston, MA, 1985.
- [45] A. Candel, The harmonic measures of Lucy Garnett, Adv. Math. 176 (2003), 187–247.
- [46] A. Candel and L. Conlon, *Foliations I*, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2000.
- [47] A. Candel and L. Conlon, *Foliations II*, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2003.
- [48] J. Cantwell and L. Conlon, Growth of leaves, Comment. Math. Helv. 53 (1978), 93–111.
- [49] J. Cantwell and L. Conlon, Poincaré-Bendixson theory for leaves of codimension one, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 265 (1981), 181–209.
- [50] J. Cantwell and L. Conlon, Analytic foliations and the theory of levels, Math. Ann. 265 (1983), 253–261.
- [51] J. Cantwell and L. Conlon, The dynamics of open, foliated manifolds and a vanishing theorem for the Godbillon–Vey class, Adv. Math. 53 (1984), 1–27.
- [52] J. Cantwell and L. Conlon, Foliations and subshifts, *Tohoku Math. J.* 40 (1988), 165–187.
- [53] A. Clark and R. Fokkink, Embedding solenoids, Fund. Math. 181 (2004), 111–124.
- [54] A. Clark, R. Fokkink and O. Lukina, The Schreier continuum and ends, Houston J. Math. 40 (2014), 569–599.
- [55] A. Clark and S. Hurder, Embedding solenoids in foliations, *Topology Appl.* 158 (2011), 1249–1270.
- [56] A. Clark and S. Hurder, Homogeneous matchbox manifolds, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 365 (2012), 3151–3191.
- [57] A. Clark, S. Hurder and O. Lukina, Shape of matchbox manifolds, *Indag. Math. (N.S.)* 25 (2014), 669–712.
- [58] A. Clark, S. Hurder and O. Lukina, Classifying matchbox manifolds, submitted, 2011. arXiv:1311.0226
- [59] A. Clark and M. Sullivan, The linking homomorphism of one-dimensional minimal sets, *Topology Appl.* 141 (2004), 125–145.
- [60] A. Connes, J. Feldman and B. Weiss, An amenable equivalence relation is generated by a single transformation, *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems* 1 (1981), 431–450.

- [61] J.-M. Cordier and T. Porter, Shape Theory: Categorical Methods of Approximation, Ellis Horwood Ltd., Chichester, 1989.
- [62] P. de la Harpe, Free groups in linear groups, *Enseign. Math. (2)* 29 (1983), 129–144.
- [63] A. Denjoy, Sur les courbes définies par les équations différentielles à la surface du tore, J. Math. Pures Appl. 11 (1932), 333–375.
- [64] B. Deroin and V. Klepsyn, Random conformal dynamical systems, Geom. Funct. Anal. 17 (2007), 1043–1105.
- [65] B. Deroin, V. Klepsyn and A. Navas, Sur la dynamique unidimensionnelle en régularité intermédiaire, Acta Math. 199 (2007), 199–262.
- [66] B. Deroin, V. Klepsyn and A. Navas, On the question of ergodicity for minimal group actions on the circle, *Mosc. Math. J.* 9 (2009), 263–303.
- [67] G. Duminy, L'invariant de Godbillon–Vey d'un feuilletage se localise dans les feuilles ressort, *unpublished preprint*, Université de Lille I, 1982.
- [68] G. Duminy, Sur les cycles feuilletés de codimension un, unpublished manuscript, Université de Lille I, 1982.
- [69] H. A. Dye, On groups of measure preserving transformation. I, Amer. J. Math. 81 (1959), 119–159.
- [70] H. A. Dye, On groups of measure preserving transformation. II, Amer. J. Math. 85 (1963), 551–576.
- [71] S. Egashira, Expansion growth of foliations, Ann. Fac. Sci. Toulouse Math. (6) 2 (1993), 15–52.
- [72] M. Einsiedler, D. Lind, R. Miles and T. Ward, Expansive subdynamics for algebraic Z^d-actions, *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems* 21 (2001), 1695–1729.
- [73] R. Ellis, Lectures on Topological Dynamics, W. A. Benjamin, Inc., New York, 1969.
- [74] D. Ellis, R. Ellis and M. Nerurkar, The topological dynamics of semigroup actions, *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 353 (2001), 1279–1320.
- [75] D. B. A. Epstein and E. Vogt, A counter-example to the periodic orbit conjecture in codimension 3, Ann. of Math. 108 (1978), 539–552.
- [76] G. Everest and T. Ward, Heights of Polynomials and Entropy in Algebraic Dynamics, Universitext, Springer-Verlag London Ltd., London, 1999.
- [77] F. T. Farrell and L. E. Jones, New attractors in hyperbolic dynamics, J. Differential Geom. 15 (1980), 107–133.
- [78] F. T. Farrell and L. E. Jones, Expanding immersions on branched manifolds, *Amer. J. Math.* **103** (1981), 41–101.

- [79] J. Feldman and C. C. Moore, Ergodic equivalence relations, cohomology, and von Neumann algebras, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 81 (1975), 921–924.
- [80] F. Fokkink and L. Oversteegen, Homogeneous weak solenoids, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 354 (2002), 3743–3755.
- [81] A. Forrest, J. Hunton and J. Kellendonk, Topological invariants for projection method patterns, *Mem. Amer. Math. Soc.*, vol. 159, 2002.
- [82] N. P. Frank, A primer of substitution tilings of the Euclidean plane, Expo. Math. 26 (2008), 295–326.
- [83] N. P. Frank and L. Sadun, Topology of some tiling spaces without finite local complexity, *Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst.* 23 (2009), 847–865.
- [84] A. Furman, Orbit equivalence rigidity, Ann. of Math. 150 (1999), 1083–1108.
- [85] H. Furstenberg, The structure of distal flows, Amer. J. Math. 85 (1963), 477–515.
- [86] D. Gaboriau, Coût des relations d'équivalence et des groupes, Invent. Math. 139 (2000), 41–98.
- [87] D. Gaboriau and S. Popa, An uncountable family of nonorbit equivalent actions of \mathbb{F}_n , J. Amer. Math. Soc. 18 (2005), 547–559.
- [88] J.-M. Gambaudo and C. Tresser, Diffeomorphisms with infinitely many strange attractors, J. Complexity 6 (1990), 409–416.
- [89] J.-M. Gambaudo, D. Sullivan and C. Tresser, Infinite cascades of braids and smooth dynamical systems, *Topology* 33 (1994), 85–94.
- [90] L. Garnett, Foliations, the ergodic theorem and Brownian motion, J. Funct. Anal. 51 (1983), no. 3, 285–311.
- [91] L. Garnett, Statistical properties of foliations, In: Geometric Dynamics (Rio de Janeiro, 1981), 294–299, Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1007, Springer– Verlag, Berlin, 1983.
- [92] T. M. Gendron, The algebraic theory of the fundamental germ, Bull. Braz. Math. Soc. (N.S.) 37 (2006), 49–87.
- [93] T. M. Gendron, The geometric theory of the fundamental germ, Nagoya Math. J. 190 (2008), 1–34.
- [94] É. Ghys, R. Langevin and P. Walczak, Entropie geometrique des feuilletages, Acta Math. 168 (1988), 105–142.
- [95] E. Ghys, Topologie des feuilles génériques, Ann. of Math. 141 (1995), 387– 422.
- [96] É Ghys, Laminations par surfaces de Riemann, Panor. Synthèses, 8 (1999), 49–95.

- [97] É. Ghys and J. Ley, Lorenz and modular flows: a visual introduction, Feature Column, Notices AMS, November 2006. Available on the web at http://www.ams.org/samplings/feature-column/fcarc-lorenz.
- [98] T. Giordano, I. Putnam and C. Skau, Topological orbit equivalence and C^{*}-crossed products, J. Reine Angew. Math. 469 (1995), 51–111.
- [99] T. Giordano, I. Putnam and C. Skau, Full groups of Cantor minimal systems, *Israel J. Math.* **111** (1999), 285–320.
- [100] T. Giordano, H. Matui, I. Putnam and C. Skau, Orbit equivalence for Cantor minimal Z^d-systems, *Invent. Math.* 179 (2010), 119–158.
- [101] E. Glasner and X. Ye, Local entropy theory, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 29 (2009), 321–356.
- [102] C. Godbillon and J. Vey, Un invariant des feuilletages de codimension 1, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. A-B 273 (1971), A92–A95.
- [103] C. Godbillon, Feuilletages: Études Géométriques I, II, Publ. IRMA Strasbourg (1985-86), Progr. Math., vol. 98, Birkhäuser, Boston, 1991.
- [104] M. Gromov, Groups of polynomial growth and expanding maps, Publ. Math. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. 53 (1981), 53–73.
- [105] A. Haefliger, Structures feulletées et cohomologie à valeur dans un faisceau de groupoïdes, *Comment. Math. Helv.* **32** (1958), 248–329.
- [106] A. Haefliger, Feuilletages sur les variétés ouvertes, Topology 9 (1970), 183– 194.
- [107] A. Haefliger, Groupoïdes d'holonomie et classifiants Asterisque 116 (1984), 70-97.
- [108] A. Haefliger, Leaf closures in Riemannian foliations, In: A Fête of Topology, 3–32, Academic Press, Boston, MA, 1988.
- [109] A. Haefliger, Foliations and compactly generated pseudogroups, In: Foliations: Geometry and Dynamics (Warsaw, 2000), 275–295, World Sci. Publ., River Edge, NJ, 2002.
- [110] G. Hector, Sur un Théorème de Structure des Feuilletages de Codimension Un, Ph.D. Thesis, Université Louis Pasteur – Strasbourg, 1972.
- [111] G. Hector, Leaves whose growth is neither exponential nor polynomial, *Topology* 16 (1977), 451–459.
- [112] G. Hector and U. Hirsch, Introduction to the Geometry of Foliations, Parts A, B, Vieweg, Braunschweig, 1981.
- [113] G. Hector, Architecture des feuilletages de classe C^2 , Astérisque **107** (1983), 243–258.

- [114] J. Heitsch and S. Hurder, Secondary classes, Weil measures and the geometry of foliations, J. Differential Geom. 20 (1984), 291–309.
- [115] R. Herman, I. Putnam and C. Skau, Ordered Bratteli diagrams, dimension groups and topological dynamics, *Internat. J. Math.* 3 (1992), 827–864.
- [116] M. Hirsch, A stable analytic foliation with only exceptional minimal sets, In: Dynamical Systems, Warwick, 1974, 9–10, Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 468, Springer-Verlag, 1975.
- [117] G. Hjorth, Classification and Orbit Equivalence Relations, Math. Surveys Monogr., vol. 75, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2000.
- [118] S. Hurder and A. Katok, Ergodic theory and Weil measures for foliations, Ann. of Math. 126 (1987), 221–275.
- [119] S. Hurder, The Godbillon measure of amenable foliations, J. Differential Geom. 23 (1986), 347–365.
- [120] S. Hurder, Ergodic theory of foliations and a theorem of Sacksteder, In: Dynamical Systems: Proceedings, University of Maryland 1986-87, 291–328, Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1342, Springer-Verlag, New York, Berlin, 1988.
- [121] S. Hurder, Eta invariants and the odd index theorem for coverings, In: Geometric and Topological Invariants of Elliptic Operators (Brunswick, ME, 1988), 47–82, Contemp. Math., vol. 105, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1990.
- [122] S. Hurder, Exceptional minimal sets of $C^{1+\alpha}$ actions on the circle, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 11 (1991), 455–467.
- [123] S. Hurder, Entropy and dynamics of C¹ foliations, preprint, 2000. Available at http://www.math.uic.edu/~hurder/publications/
- [124] S. Hurder and R. Langevin, Dynamics and the Godbillon-Vey class of C¹ foliations, preprint, 2000. Available at http://www.math.uic.edu/~hurder/publications/
- [125] S. Hurder, Dynamics and the Godbillon–Vey class: a History and Survey, In: *Foliations: Geometry and Dynamics (Warsaw, 2000)*, 29–60, World Scientific Publishing Co. Inc., River Edge, N.J., 2002.
- [126] S. Hurder, Classifying foliations, In: Foliations, Geometry and Topology. Paul Schweitzer Festschrift, 1–65, Contemp. Math., vol. 498, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2009.
- [127] S. Hurder, Dynamics of Foliations, Advanced Course on Foliations, Centre de Recerca Matemàtica, Bellaterra (Barcelona), May 3-7, 2010. Slides available at http://www.math.uic.edu/~hurder/talks/
- [128] S. Hurder, Shape dynamics and the topology of foliation classifying spaces, in preparation, 2011.

- [129] S. Hurder, Dynamics and classification of foliations, in preparation, 2011.
- [130] T. Inaba, Expansivity, pseudoleaf tracing property and semistability of foliations, *Tokyo J. Math.* 23 (2000), 311–323.
- [131] V. Kaimanovich, Equivalence relations with amenable leaves need not be amenable, Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. Ser. 2 202 (2001), 151–166.
- [132] I. Kan, Strange attractors of uniform flows, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 293 (1986), 135–159.
- [133] A. Kechris and B. Miller, *Topics in Orbit Equivalence*, Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1852, Springer, Berlin, 2004.
- [134] J. Kennedy and J. Yorke, Bizarre topology is natural in dynamical systems, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 32 (1995), 309–316.
- [135] H. Kodama and S. Matsumoto, Minimal C¹-diffeomorphisms of the circle which admit measurable fundamental domains, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 141 (2013), 2061–2067.
- [136] W. Krieger, On ergodic flows and the isomorphism of factors, *Math. Ann.* 223 (1976), 19–70.
- [137] H. B. Lawson, Jr., Foliations, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 8 (1974), 369–418.
- [138] H. B. Lawson, Jr., The Quantitative Theory of Foliations, NSF Regional Conf. Board Math. Sci., no. 27, American Math. Society, Providence, RI, 1977.
- [139] R. Langevin and P. Walczak, Entropy, transverse entropy and partitions of unity, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 14 (1994), 551–563.
- [140] R. Langevin and P. Walczak, Some invariants measuring dynamics of codimension-one foliations, In: *Geometric Study of Foliations (Tokyo, 1993)*, 345–358, World Sci. Publ., River Edge, NJ, 1994.
- [141] G. Levitt, On the cost of generating an equivalence relation, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 15 (1994), 551–563.
- [142] E. Lindenstrauss, Measurable distal and topological distal systems, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 19 (1995), 1173–1181.
- [143] A. Lozano-Rojo, An example of a non-uniquely ergodic lamination, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 31 (2011), 449–457.
- [144] O. Lukina, Hierarchy of graph matchbox manifolds, Topology Appl. 159 (2012), 3461–3485.
- [145] R. Mañé, Ergodic Theory and Differentiable Dynamics, Ergeb. Math. Grenzgeb. (3), vol. 8, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1987.

- [146] A. Manning, Topological entropy for geodesic flows, Ann. of Math. 110 (1979), 567–573.
- [147] S. Mardešić, Strong Shape and Homology, Springer Monogr. Math., Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2000.
- [148] S. Mardešić and J. Segal, History of shape theory and its application to general topology, In: *Handbook of the History of General Topology*, vol. 3, Kluwer Acad. Publ., Dordrecht, 2001, 1145–1177.
- [149] L. Markus and K. Meyer, Periodic orbits and solenoids in generic Hamiltonian dynamical systems, Amer. J. Math. 102 (1980), 25–92.
- [150] J. Mather, Stability of C^{∞} mappings. I. The division theorem, Ann. of Math. 87 (1968), 89–104.
- [151] J. N. Mather, Loops and foliations, In: *Manifolds Tokyo 1973* (Proc. Internat. Conf., Tokyo, 1973), 175–180, Univ. Tokyo Press, Tokyo, 1975.
- [152] S. Matsumoto, Measure of exceptional minimal sets of codimension one foliations, A Fête of Topology, 81–94, Academic Press, Boston, 1988.
- [153] C. McCord, Inverse limit sequences with covering maps, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 114 (1965), 197–209.
- [154] P. McSwiggen, Diffeomorphisms of the torus with wandering domains, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 117 (1993), 1175–1186.
- [155] P. McSwiggen, Diffeomorphisms of the k-torus with wandering domains, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 15 (1995), 1189–1205.
- [156] J. Milnor, Curvature and growth of the fundamental group, J. Differential Geom. 2 (1968), 1–7.
- [157] J. Milnor, Foliations and foliated vector bundles, In: Collected Papers of John Milnor: IV. Homotopy, Homology and Manifolds, 279–320, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2009.
- [158] I. Moerdijk and J. Mrcun, Introduction to Foliations and Lie Groupoids, Cambridge Stud. Adv. Math., vol. 91, 2003.
- [159] P. Molino, *Riemannian Foliations*, Translated from the French by Grant Cairns, with appendices by G. Cairns, Y. Carrière, É. Ghys, E. Salem and V. Sergiescu, Birkhäuser Boston Inc., Boston, MA, 1988.
- [160] N. Monod and Y. Shalom, Orbit equivalence rigidity and bounded cohomology, Ann. of Math. 164 (2006), 825–878.
- [161] C. C. Moore, Ergodic theory and von Neumann algebras, In: Ergodic Theory and Von Neumann Algebras, Operator Algebras and Applications, Part 2 (Kingston, Ontario, 1980) Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., vol. 38, 179–226, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1982.

- [162] C. C. Moore and C. Schochet, Analysis on Foliated Spaces, Math. Sci. Res. Inst. Publ. vol. 9, 2nd edition, Cambridge University Press, New York, 2006.
- [163] V. I. Oseledets, A multiplicative ergodic theorem. Lyapunov characteristic numbers for dynamical systems, *Trans. Moscow Math. Soc.* 19 (1968), 197– 221.
- [164] F. Paulin, Propriétés asymptotiques des relations d'équivalences mesurées discrètes, Markov Process. Related Fields 5 (1999), 163–200.
- [165] Ya. B. Pesin, Characteristic Ljapunov exponents and smooth ergodic theory, Uspehi Mat. Nauk, 32:55–112, 1977. Russian Math. Surveys 32 (1977), no. 4, 55–114.
- [166] A. Phillips and D. Sullivan, Geometry of leaves, Topology 20 (1981), 209–218.
- [167] J. Plante, Foliations with measure-preserving holonomy, Ann. of Math. 102 (1975), 327–361.
- [168] L. Pontryagin, The theory of topological commutative groups, Ann. of Math. 35 (1934), 361–388.
- [169] I. Putnam, Orbit equivalence of Cantor minimal systems: a survey and a new proof, *Expo. Math.* 28 (2010), 101–131.
- [170] A. Rechtman, Use and Disuse of Plugs in Foliations, Ph.D. Thesis, École Normale Supérieure de Lyon, U.M.P.A., Lyon, France, 2009.
- [171] K. Richardson, The transverse geometry of G-manifolds and Riemannian foliations, *Illinois J. Math.* 45 (2001), 517–535.
- [172] R. Sacksteder, On the existence of exceptional leaves in foliations of codimension one, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 14 (1964), 221–225.
- [173] R. Sacksteder, Foliations and pseudogroups, Amer. J. Math. 87 (1965), 79– 102.
- [174] R. Sacksteder and J. Schwartz, Limit sets of foliations, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 15 (1965), 201–213.
- [175] L. Sadun, Tiling spaces are inverse limits, J. Math. Phys. 44 (2003), 5410– 5414.
- [176] L. Sadun and R. F. Williams, Tiling spaces are Cantor set fiber bundles, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 23 (2003), 307–316.
- [177] L. Sadun, Topology of Tiling Spaces, Univ. Lecture Ser., vol. 46, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2008.
- [178] K. Schmidt, Dynamical Systems of Algebraic Origin, Progr. Math., vol. 128, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1995.

- [179] R. Schori, Inverse limits and homogeneity, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 124 (1966), 533–539.
- [180] S. Schwartzman, Asymptotic cycles, Ann. of Math. 66 (1957), 270–284.
- [181] M. Senechal, Quasicrystals and Geometry, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1995.
- [182] C. Series, Foliations of polynomial growth are hyperfinite, Israel J. Math. 34 (1980), 245–258.
- [183] S. Smale, Differentiable dynamical systems, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 73 (1967), 747–817.
- [184] D. Sullivan, A counterexample to the periodic orbit conjecture, Publ. Math. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. 46 (1976), 5–14.
- [185] I. Tamura, Topology of Foliations: an Introduction, Translated from the 1976 Japanese edition and with an afterword by Kiki Hudson, With a foreword by Takashi Tsuboi, American Mathematical Society, Providence, R.I., 1992.
- [186] E. S. Thomas, Jr. One-dimensional minimal sets, Topology 12 (1973), 233– 242.
- [187] S. Thomas, On the complexity of the classification problem for torsion-free abelian groups of finite rank, Bull. Symbolic Logic 7 (2001), 329–344.
- [188] S. Thomas, The classification problem for torsion-free abelian groups of finite rank, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 16 (2003), 233–258.
- [189] W. P. Thurston, Foliations and groups of diffeomorphisms, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 80 (1974), 304–307.
- [190] W. P. Thurston, The theory of foliations of codimension greater than one, Comment. Math. Helv. 49 (1974), 214–231.
- [191] W. P. Thurston, Existence of codimension-one foliations, Ann. of Math. 104 (1976), 249–268.
- [192] J. Tits, Free subgroups in linear groups, J. Algebra 20 (1972), 250–270.
- [193] A. Toms and W. Winter, Minimal dynamics and the classification of C^{*}algebras, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 106 (2009), 16942–16943.
- [194] T. Tsuboi, On the foliated products of class C^1 , Ann. of Math. 130 (1989), 227–271.
- [195] T. Tsuboi, On the connectivity of the classifying spaces for foliations, In: Algebraic Topology (Evanston, IL, 1988), Contemp. Math. vol. 96, 319–331, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1989.
- [196] T. Tsuboi, Classifying spaces for groupoid structures, *Foliations, Geometry and Topology. Paul Schweitzer Festschrift*, 67–81, In: Contemp Math., vol. 498, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2009.

- [197] N. Tsuchiya, Growth and depth of leaves, J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo 26 (1979), 465–471.
- [198] N. Tsuchiya, Lower semicontinuity of growth of leaves, J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo, 26 (1979), 473–500.
- [199] N. Tsuchiya, Leaves of finite depth, Japan. J. Math. 6 (1980), 343–364.
- [200] W. Veech, Point-distal flows, Amer. J. Math. 92 (1970), 205–242.
- [201] L. Vietoris, Uber den höheren Zusammenhang kompakter Räume und eine Klasse von zusammenhangstreuen Abbildungen, Math. Ann. 97 (1927), 454– 472.
- [202] E. Vogt, Foliations of codimension 2 with all leaves compact, Manuscripta Math. 18 (1976), 187–212.
- [203] E. Vogt, A periodic flow with infinite Epstein hierarchy, Manuscripta Math. 22 (1977), 403–412.
- [204] E. Vogt, Bad sets of compact foliations of codimension 2, In: Low-Dimensional Topology (Knoxville, TN, 1992), 187–216, Conf. Proc. Lecture Notes Geom. Topology, III, Internat. Press, Cambridge, MA, 1994.
- [205] P. Walczak, Dynamics of the geodesic flow of a foliation, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 8 (1988), 637–650.
- [206] P. Walczak, Hausdorff dimension of Markov invariant sets, J. Math. Soc. Japan 48 (1996), 125–133.
- [207] P. Walczak, Dynamics of Foliations, Groups and Pseudogroups, IMPAN Monogr. Mat., vol. 64, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2004.
- [208] P. Walczak, Expansion growth, entropy and invariant measures of distal groups and pseudogroups of homeo- and diffeomorphisms, *Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst.* **33** (2013), 4731–4742.
- [209] C. T. C. Wall, Lectures on C[∞]-stability and classification, In: Proceedings of Liverpool Singularities Symposium, I (1969/70), 178–206, Lecture Notes in Math. vol. 192, Springer-Verlag, 1971.
- [210] R. F. Williams, One-dimensional non-wandering sets, Topology 6 (1967), 473–487.
- [211] R. F. Williams, Classification of one dimensional attractors, In: Global Analysis (Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., vol. XIV, Berkeley, 1968), 341–361, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1970.
- [212] R. F. Williams, Expanding attractors, Publ. Math. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. 43 (1974), 169–203.

Chapter 4

Transversal Dirac Operators on Distributions, Foliations, and G-Manifolds

Ken Richardson

Foreword

In these lectures, we investigate generalizations of the ordinary Dirac operator to manifolds with additional structure. In particular, if the manifold comes equipped with a distribution and an associated Clifford algebra action on a bundle over the manifold, one may define a transversal Dirac operator associated to this structure. We investigate the geometric and analytic properties of these operators, and we apply the analysis to the settings of Riemannian foliations and of manifolds endowed with Lie group actions. Among other results, we show that although a bundle-like metric on the manifold is needed to define the basic Dirac operator on a Riemannian foliation, its spectrum depends only on the Riemannian foliation structure.

Using these ideas, we produce a type of basic cohomology that satisfies Poincaré duality on transversally oriented Riemannian foliations. Also, we show that there is an Atiyah–Singer type theorem for the equivariant index of operators that are transversally elliptic with respect to a compact Lie group action. This formula relies heavily on the stratification of the manifold with group action and contains eta invariants and curvature forms.

These notes contain exercises at the end of each section and are meant to be accessible to graduate students.

4.1 Introduction to ordinary Dirac operators

4.1.1 The Laplacian

The Laplace operator (or simply, Laplacian) is the famous differential operator Δ on \mathbb{R}^n defined by

$$\Delta h = -\sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{\partial^2 h}{\partial x_j^2}, \quad h \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n).$$

The solutions to the equation $\Delta h = 0$ are the *harmonic functions*. This operator is present in both the heat equation and wave equation of physics.

Heat equation:
$$\frac{\partial u(t,x)}{\partial t} + \Delta_x u(t,x) = 0,$$

Wave equation: $\frac{\partial^2 u(t,x)}{\partial t^2} + \Delta_x u(t,x) = 0.$

The sign of the Laplacian is chosen so that it is a nonnegative operator. If $\langle u, v \rangle$ denotes the L^2 inner product on complex-valued functions on \mathbb{R}^n , by integrating by parts, we see that

$$\langle \Delta u, u \rangle = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (\Delta u) \overline{u} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\nabla u|^2$$

if u is compactly supported, where $\nabla u = \left(\frac{\partial u}{\partial x_1}, \ldots, \frac{\partial u}{\partial x_n}\right)$ is the gradient vector. The calculation verifies the nonnegativity of Δ .

The same result holds if instead the Laplace operator acts on the space of smooth functions on a closed Riemannian manifold (compact, without boundary); the differential operator is modified in a natural way to account for the metric. That is, if the manifold is isometrically embedded in Euclidean space, then the Laplacian of a function on that manifold agrees with the Euclidean Laplacian above, if that function is extended to be constant in the normal direction in a neighborhood of the embedded submanifold. One may also define the Laplacian on differential forms in precisely the same way. The Euclidean Laplacian on forms satisfies

$$\Delta[u(x)dx_{i_1} \wedge dx_{i_2} \wedge \dots \wedge dx_{i_p}] = (\Delta u)(x)dx_{i_1} \wedge dx_{i_2} \wedge \dots \wedge dx_{i_p}.$$

These standard formulas for the Laplace operator suffice if the Riemannian manifold is flat (for example, flat tori), but it is convenient to give a coordinate-free description for this operator. If (M,g) is a smooth manifold with metric $g = (\cdot, \cdot)$, then the volume form on M satisfies $dvol = \sqrt{\det g} \, dx$. The metric induces an isomorphism $v_p \to v_p^{\flat}$ between vectors and 1-forms at $p \in M$, given by

$$v_p^{\flat}(w_p) = (v_p, w_p), \quad w_p \in T_p M.$$

Thus, given an orthonormal basis $\{e_j : 1 \leq j \leq n\}$ of the tangent space T_pM , we declare the corresponding dual basis $\{e_j^{\flat} : 1 \leq j \leq n\}$ to be orthonormal, and in general we declare $\{e_{\alpha}^{\flat} = e_{\alpha_1}^{\flat} \wedge \cdots \wedge e_{\alpha_r}^{\flat}\}_{|\alpha|=k}$ to be an orthonormal basis of *r*-forms at a point. Then the L^2 inner product of *r*-forms on *M* is defined by

$$\langle \gamma, \beta \rangle = \int_M (\gamma, \beta) \,\mathrm{dvol.}$$

Next, if $d: \Omega^r(M) \to \Omega^{r+1}(M)$ is the exterior derivative on smooth *r*-forms, we define $\delta: \Omega^{r+1}(M) \to \Omega^r(M)$ to be the formal adjoint of *d* with respect to the L^2 inner product. That is, if $\omega \in \Omega^{r+1}(M)$, we define $\delta \omega$ by requiring

$$\langle \gamma, \delta \omega \rangle = \langle d\gamma, \omega \rangle$$

for all $\gamma \in \Omega^{r}(M)$. Then the Laplacian on differential r-forms on M is defined to be

$$\Delta = \delta d + d\delta \colon \Omega^r(M) \longrightarrow \Omega^r(M).$$

It can be shown that Δ is an essentially self-adjoint operator. The word *essentially* means that the space of smooth forms needs to be closed with respect to a certain Hilbert space norm, called a Sobolev norm.

We mention that in many applications vector-valued Laplacians and Laplacians on sections of vector bundles are used.

Exercise 1. Explicitly compute the formal adjoint δ for d restricted to compactly supported forms in Euclidean space, and verify that the $\delta d + d\delta$ agrees with the Euclidean Laplacian on r-forms.

Exercise 2. Show that a smooth r-form $\alpha \in \Omega^{r}(M)$ is harmonic, meaning that $\Delta \alpha = 0$, if and only if $d\alpha$ and $\delta \alpha$ are both zero.

Exercise 3. Explicitly compute the set of harmonic *r*-forms on the 2-dimensional flat torus $T^2 = \mathbb{R}^2/\mathbb{Z}^2$. Verify the *Hodge Theorem* in this specific case; that is, show that the space of harmonic *r*-forms is isomorphic to the *r*-dimensional de Rham cohomology group $H^r(M)$.

Exercise 4. Suppose that α is a representative of a cohomology class in $H^r(M)$. Show that α is a harmonic form if and only if α is the element of the cohomology class with minimum L^2 -norm.

Exercise 5. If (g_{ij}) is the local matrix for the metric with $g_{ij} = \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}, \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}\right)$, show that the matrix (g^{ij}) defined by $g^{ij} = (dx_i, dx_j)$ is the inverse of the matrix (g_{ij}) .

Exercise 6. If $\alpha = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \alpha_j(x) dx_j$ is a one-form on a Riemannian manifold of dimension n, where $g^{ij} = (dx_i, dx_j)$ is the local metric matrix for one-forms, verify that the formal adjoint δ satisfies

$$\delta(\alpha) = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{g}} \sum_{i,j} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} (g^{ij} \sqrt{g} \,\alpha_j).$$

Exercise 7. Show that if $f \in C^{\infty}(M)$, then

$$\int_{M} \Delta f \, \mathrm{dvol} = 0.$$

4.1.2 The ordinary Dirac operator

The original motivation for constructing a Dirac operator was the need of a first-order differential operator whose square is the Laplacian. Dirac needed such an operator in order to make some version of quantum mechanics that is compatible with special relativity. Specifically, suppose that $D = \sum_{j=1}^{n} c_j \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}$ is a first-order, constant-coefficient differential operator on \mathbb{R}^n such that D^2 is the ordinary Laplacian on \mathbb{R}^n . Then one is quickly led to the equations

$$c_i^2 = -1,$$

$$c_i c_j + c_j c_i = 0, \quad i \neq j.$$

Clearly, this is impossible if we require each $c_j \in \mathbb{C}$. However, if we allow matrix coefficients, we are able to find such matrices; they are called *Clifford matrices*. In the particular case of \mathbb{R}^3 , we may use the famous *Pauli spin matrices*

$$c_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix}, c_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, c_3 = \begin{pmatrix} i & 0 \\ 0 & -i \end{pmatrix}.$$

The vector space \mathbb{C}^k on which the matrices and derivatives act is called the vector space of spinors. It can be shown that the minimum dimension k satisfies that $k = 2^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}$. The matrices can be used to form an associated *Clifford multiplication of vectors*, written c(v), defined by

$$c(v) = \sum_{j=1}^{n} v_j c_j,$$

where $v = (v_1, \ldots, v_n)$. Note that $c \colon \mathbb{R}^n \to \operatorname{End}(\mathbb{C}^k)$ satisfies

$$c(v)c(w) + c(w)c(v) = -2(v,w), \quad v, w \in \mathbb{R}^n.$$

If M is a closed Riemannian manifold, we desire to find a Hermitian vector bundle $E \to M$ and a first-order differential operator $D: \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(E)$ on sections of E such that its square is a Laplacian plus a lower-order differential operator. This implies that each E_x is a $\mathbb{Cl}(T_xM)$ -module, where $\mathbb{Cl}(T_xM)$ is the subalgebra of $\operatorname{End}_{\mathbb{C}}(E_x)$ generated by Clifford multiplication of tangent vectors. Then the Dirac operator associated to the Clifford module E is defined for a local orthonormal frame $(e_j)_{j=1}^n$ of TM to be

$$D = \sum_{j=1}^{n} c(e_j) \nabla_{e_j},$$

where c denotes Clifford multiplication and where ∇ is a metric connection on E satisfying the compatibility condition

$$\nabla_V(c(W)s) = c(\nabla_V W)s + c(W)\nabla_V s$$

for all sections $s \in \Gamma(E)$ and vector fields $V, W \in \Gamma(TM)$. We also require that Clifford multiplication of vectors is skew-adjoint with respect to the L^2 inner product, meaning that

$$\langle c(v)s_1, s_2 \rangle = - \langle s_1, c(v)s_2 \rangle$$

for all $v \in \Gamma(TM)$ and $s_1, s_2 \in \Gamma(E)$. It can be shown that the expression for D above is independent of the choice of orthonormal frame of TM. In the case where E has the minimum possible rank $k = 2^{\lfloor n/2 \rfloor}$, we call E a complex spinor bundle and D a spin^c Dirac operator. If such a bundle exists over a smooth manifold M, we say that M is spin^c. There is a mild topological obstruction to the existence of such a structure: the third integral Stiefel–Whitney class of TM must vanish.

Often the bundle E comes equipped with a grading $E = E^+ \oplus E^-$ such that D maps $\Gamma(E^+)$ to $\Gamma(E^-)$ and vice versa. In these cases, we often restrict our attention to $D: \Gamma(E^+) \to \Gamma(E^-)$.

Examples of ordinary Dirac operators are as follows:

• The *de Rham operator* is defined to be

$$d + \delta \colon \Omega^{\operatorname{even}}(M) \longrightarrow \Omega^{\operatorname{odd}}(M)$$

from even forms to odd forms. In this case, the Clifford multiplication is given by $c(v) = v^{\flat} \wedge -i(v)$, where $v \in T_x M$ and i(v) denotes interior product, and ∇ is the ordinary Levi-Civita connection extended to forms.

• If M is even-dimensional, the *signature operator* is defined to be

$$d + \delta \colon \Omega^+(M) \longrightarrow \Omega^-(M)$$

from *self-dual* to *anti-self-dual* forms. This grading is defined as follows. Let * denote the *Hodge star operator* on forms, defined as the unique endomorphism of the bundle of forms such that $*: \Omega^r(M) \to \Omega^{n-r}(M)$ and

$$\alpha \wedge *\beta = (\alpha, \beta) \operatorname{dvol}, \quad \alpha, \beta \in \Omega^r(M).$$

Then observe that the operator

$$\bigstar = i^{r(r-1) + \frac{n}{2}} *: \Omega^r(M) \longrightarrow \Omega^{n-r}(M)$$

satisfies $\bigstar^2 = 1$. Then it can be shown that $d + \delta$ anticommutes with \bigstar and thus maps the +1 eigenspace of \bigstar , denoted $\Omega^+(M)$, to the -1 eigenspace of \bigstar , denoted $\Omega^-(M)$. Even though the bundles have changed from the previous example, the expression for Clifford multiplication is the same.

• If M is complex, then the *Dolbeault operator* is defined to be

$$\overline{\partial} + \overline{\partial}^* \colon \Omega^{0, \text{even}}(M) \longrightarrow \Omega^{0, \text{odd}}(M),$$

where the differential forms involve wedge products of $d\overline{z_j}$ and the differential $\overline{\partial}$ differentiates only with respect to the $\overline{z_j}$ variables.

• The spin^c Dirac operator has already been mentioned above. The key point is that the vector bundle $S \to M$ in this case has the minimum possible dimension. When M is even-dimensional, the spinor bundle decomposes as $S^+ \oplus S^-$, and $D: \Gamma(S^+) \to \Gamma(S^-)$. The spinor bundle S is unique up to tensoring with a complex line bundle.

For more information on Dirac operators, spin manifolds, and Clifford algebras, we refer the reader to [38] and [53]. Often the operators described above are called *Dirac-type operators*, with the word "Dirac operator" reserved for the special examples of the spin or spin^c Dirac operator. Elements of the kernel of a spin or spin^c Dirac operator are called *harmonic spinors*.

Exercise 8. Let the Dirac operator D on the two-dimensional torus $T^2 = \mathbb{R}^2/\mathbb{Z}^2$ be defined using c_1 and c_2 of the Pauli spin matrices. Find a decomposition of the bundle as $S^+ \oplus S^-$, and calculate $\ker(D|_{S^+})$ and $\ker(D|_{S^-})$. Find all the eigenvalues and corresponding eigensections of $D^+ = D|_{S^+}$.

Exercise 9. On an *n*-dimensional manifold M, show that $*^2 = (-1)^{r(n-r)}$ and $\bigstar^2 = 1$ when restricted to *r*-forms.

Exercise 10. On \mathbb{R}^4 with metric $ds^2 = dx_1^2 + 4dx_2^2 + dx_3^2 + (1 + \exp(x_1))^2 dx_4^2$, let $\omega = x_1^2 x_2 dx_2 \wedge dx_4$. Find $*\omega$ and $\bigstar \omega$.

Exercise 11. Calculate the signature operator on T^2 , and identify the subspaces $\Omega^+(T^2)$ and $\Omega^-(T^2)$.

Exercise 12. Show that $-i\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta}$ is a Dirac operator on $S^1 = \{e^{i\theta} : \theta \in \mathbb{R}\}$. Find all the eigenvalues and eigenfunctions of this operator.

Exercise 13. Show that if S and T are two anticommuting linear transformations from a vector space V to itself, and E_{λ} denotes the eigenspace of S corresponding to an eigenvalue λ , then TE_{λ} is the eigenspace of S corresponding to the eigenvalue $-\lambda$.

Exercise 14. Show that if δ^r is the adjoint of $d: \Omega^{r-1}(M) \to \Omega^r(M)$, then

$$\delta^r = (-1)^{nr+n+1} * d *$$

on $\Omega^r(M)$.

Exercise 15. Show that if the dimension of M is even and δ^r is the adjoint of $d: \Omega^{r-1}(M) \to \Omega^r(M)$, then

 $\delta^r = -\bigstar d\bigstar$

on $\Omega^{r}(M)$. Is this true if the dimension is odd?

Exercise 16. Show that $d + \delta$ maps $\Omega^+(M)$ to $\Omega^-(M)$.

Exercise 17. Show that, if we write the Dirac operator for \mathbb{R}^3

$$D = c_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} + c_2 \frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} + c_3 \frac{\partial}{\partial x_3}$$

using the Pauli spin matrices in geodesic polar coordinates

$$D = Z\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial r} + D^S\right),\,$$

then ZD^S restricts to a spin^c Dirac operator on the unit sphere S^2 , and Z is Clifford multiplication by the vector $\frac{\partial}{\partial r}$.

Exercise 18. Show that $d + \delta = \sum_{j=1}^{n} c(e_j) \nabla_{e_j}$ with the definition of Clifford multiplication given in the notes.

Exercise 19. Show that the expression $\sum_{j=1}^{n} c(e_j) \nabla_{e_j}$ for the Dirac operator is independent of the choice of orthonormal frame.

4.1.3 **Properties of Dirac operators**

Here we describe some very important properties of Dirac operators. First, Dirac operators are *elliptic*. Both the Laplacian and Dirac operators are examples of such operators. Very roughly, the word *elliptic* means that the operators differentiate in all possible directions. To state more precisely what this means, we need to discuss what is called the *principal symbol* of a differential (or pseudodifferential) operator.

Very roughly, the principal symbol is the set of matrix-valued leading order coefficients of the operator. If $E \to M$ and $F \to M$ are two vector bundles, and $P: \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(F)$ is a differential operator of order k acting on sections, then in local coordinates of a local trivialization of the vector bundles we may write

$$P = \sum_{|\alpha|=k} s_{\alpha}(x) \frac{\partial^{k}}{\partial x^{\alpha}} + \text{lower order terms},$$

where the sum is over all possible multi-indices $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_k)$ of length $|\alpha| = k$, and each $s_{\alpha}(x) \in \text{Hom}(E_x, F_x)$ is a linear transformation. If $\xi = \sum \xi_j dx_j \in T_x^* M$ is a nonzero covector at x, we define the *principal symbol* $\sigma(P)(\xi)$ of P at ξ to be

$$\sigma(P)(\xi) = i^k \sum_{|\alpha|=k} s_{\alpha}(x)\xi^{\alpha} \in \operatorname{Hom}(E_x, F_x),$$

with $\xi^{\alpha} = \xi_{\alpha_1}\xi_{\alpha_2}\cdots\xi_{\alpha_k}$ (some people leave out the i^k). It turns out that by defining it this way, it is invariant under coordinate transformations. One coordinate-free definition of $\sigma(P)_x: T_x^*(M) \to \operatorname{Hom}(E_x, F_x)$ is as follows. For any

 $\xi \in T_x^*(M)$, choose a locally-defined function f such that $df_x = \xi$. Then we define the operator

$$\sigma_m(P)(\xi) = \lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{1}{t^m} (e^{-itf} P e^{itf}),$$

where $(e^{-itf}Pe^{itf})(u) = e^{-itf}(P(e^{itf}u))$. Then the order k of the operator and its principal symbol are defined to be

$$k = \sup \{m : \sigma_m(P)(\xi) < \infty\}$$
 and $\sigma(P)(\xi) = \sigma_k(P)(\xi)$.

With this definition, the principal symbol of any differential (or even pseudodifferential) operator can be found. Pseudodifferential operators are more general operators that can be defined locally using the Fourier transform and include such operators as the square root of the Laplacian.

An elliptic differential (or pseudodifferential) operator P on M is defined to be an operator such that its principal symbol $\sigma(P)(\xi)$ is invertible for all nonzero $\xi \in T^*M$.

From the exercises at the end of this section, we see that the symbol of any Dirac operator $D = \sum c(e_j) \nabla_{e_j}$ is

$$\sigma(D)(\xi) = ic(\xi^{\#}),$$

and the symbol of the associated Laplacian D^2 is

$$\sigma(D^2) = (ic(\xi^{\#}))^2 = \|\xi\|^2,$$

which is clearly invertible for $\xi \neq 0$. Therefore both D and D² are elliptic.

We say that an operator P is *strongly elliptic* if there exists c > 0 such that

$$\sigma(D)(\xi) \ge c \left|\xi\right|^2$$

for all nonzero $\xi \in T^*M$. The Laplacian and D^2 are strongly elliptic.

Following are important properties of elliptic operators P, which now apply to Dirac operators and their associated Laplacians.

- Elliptic regularity. If the coefficients of P are smooth and Pu is smooth, then u is smooth. As a consequence, if the order of P is greater than zero, then the kernel and all other eigenspaces of P consist of smooth sections.
- Elliptic operators are Fredholm when the correct Sobolev spaces of sections are used.
- Ellipticity implies that the spectrum of *P* consists of eigenvalues. Strong ellipticity implies that the spectrum is discrete and has the only limit point at infinity. In particular, the eigenspaces are finite-dimensional and consist of smooth sections. This now applies to any Dirac operator, because its square is strongly elliptic.

4.1. Introduction to ordinary Dirac operators

- If P is a second-order elliptic differential operator with no 0-th order terms, strong ellipticity implies the maximum principle for the operator P.
- Many inequalities for elliptic operators follow, like Gårding's inequality, elliptic estimates, etc.

See [53], [54], and [57] for more information on elliptic differential and pseudodifferential operators on manifolds.

Next, any Dirac operator $D: \Gamma(E) \to \Gamma(E)$ is formally self-adjoint, meaning that when restricted to smooth compactly-supported sections $u, v \in \Gamma(E)$ it satisfies

$$\langle Du, v \rangle = \langle u, Dv \rangle.$$

Since D is elliptic, if M is closed then it follows that D is essentially self-adjoint, meaning that there is a Hilbert space $H^1(E)$ such that $\Gamma(E) \subset H^1(E) \subset L^2(E)$ and the closure of D in $H^1(E)$ is a truly self-adjoint operator defined on the whole space. In this particular case, $H^1(E)$ is an example of a Sobolev space, which is the closure of $\Gamma(E)$ with respect to the norm $||u||_1 = ||u|| + ||Du||$, where $||\cdot||$ denotes the ordinary L^2 -norm.

We now show the proof that D is formally self-adjoint. If the local bundle inner product on E is (\cdot, \cdot) , we have

$$(Du, v) = \sum (c(e_j)\nabla_{e_j}u, v) = \sum -(\nabla_{e_j}u, c(e_j)v)$$
$$= \sum \left(-e_j(u, c(e_j)v) + (u, \nabla_{e_j}(c(e_j)v))\right),$$

since $c(e_j)$ is skew-adjoint and ∇ is a metric connection. Using the compatibility of the connection, we have

$$(Du, v) = \sum \left(-e_j(u, c(e_j)v) + (u, c(\nabla_{e_j}e_j)v) + (u, c(e_j)\nabla_{e_j}v) \right).$$

Next, we use the fact that we are allowed to choose the local orthonormal frame in any way we wish. If we are evaluating this local inner product at a point $x \in M$, we choose the orthonormal frame (e_i) so that all covariant derivatives of e_i vanish at x. Now, the middle term above vanishes, and

$$(Du, v) = (u, Dv) + \sum -e_j(u, c(e_j)v).$$

Next, if ω denotes the one-form defined by $\omega(X) = (u, c(X)v)$ for $X \in \Gamma(TM)$, then an exercise at the end of this section implies that

$$(\delta\omega)(x) = \left(\sum -e_j(u, c(e_j)v)\right)(x),$$

with our choice of orthonormal frame. Hence,

$$(Du, v) = (u, Dv) + \delta\omega,$$

which is a general formula now valid at all points of M. After integrating over M we have

$$\begin{split} \langle Du, v \rangle &= \langle u, Dv \rangle + \int_M \delta \omega \, \mathrm{dvol} \\ &= \langle u, Dv \rangle + \int_M (d(1), \omega) \, \mathrm{dvol} \\ &= \langle u, Dv \rangle \, . \end{split}$$

Thus, D is formally self-adjoint.

Exercise 20. Find the principal symbol of the wave operator $\frac{\partial^2}{\partial t^2} - \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2}$ on \mathbb{R}^2 , and determine if it is elliptic.

Exercise 21. If P_1 and P_2 are two differential operators such that the composition P_1P_2 is defined, show that

$$\sigma(P_1P_2)(\xi) = \sigma(P_1)(\xi)\sigma(P_2)(\xi).$$

Exercise 22. Prove that if $D = \sum c(e_j) \nabla_{e_j}$ is a Dirac operator, then

$$\sigma(D)(\xi) = ic(\xi^{\#}) \text{ and } \sigma(D^2)(\xi) = \left\|\xi\right\|^2$$

for all $\xi \in T^*M$. Use the coordinate-free definition.

Exercise 23. Show that if ω is a one-form on M, then

$$(\delta\omega)(x) = -\left(\sum_{j=1}^{n} e_j(\omega(e_j))\right)(x),$$

if (e_1, \ldots, e_n) is a local orthonormal frame of TM chosen so that

$$(\nabla_{e_i} e_k)(x) = 0$$

at $x \in M$, for all $j, k \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$.

4.1.4 The Atiyah–Singer Index Theorem

Given Banach spaces S and T, a bounded linear operator $L: S \to T$ is called *Fredholm* if its range is closed and its kernel and cokernel T/L(S) are finite-dimensional. The *index* of such an operator is defined to be

$$\operatorname{ind}(L) = \dim \operatorname{ker}(L) - \dim \operatorname{coker}(L),$$

and this index is constant on continuous families of such L. In the case where S and T are Hilbert spaces, this is the same as

$$\operatorname{ind}(L) = \dim \ker(L) - \dim \ker(L^*).$$

The index determines the connected component of L in the space of Fredholm operators. We will be specifically interested in this integer in the case where L is a Dirac operator.

For the case of the de Rham operator, we have

$$\ker(d+\delta) = \ker(d+\delta)^2 = \ker\Delta,$$

so that

$$\mathcal{H}^r(M) = \ker((d+\delta)|_{\Omega^r})$$

is the space of harmonic forms of degree r, which by the Hodge theorem is isomorphic to $H^{r}(M)$, the *r*-th de Rham cohomology group. Therefore,

$$\begin{aligned} \operatorname{ind}((d+\delta)|_{\Omega^{\operatorname{even}}}) &= \dim \ker((d+\delta)|_{\Omega^{\operatorname{even}}}) - \dim \ker((d+\delta)|_{\Omega^{\operatorname{even}}})^* \\ &= \dim \ker((d+\delta)|_{\Omega^{\operatorname{even}}}) - \dim \ker((d+\delta)|_{\Omega^{\operatorname{odd}}}) \\ &= \chi(M), \end{aligned}$$

the Euler characteristic of M.

In general, suppose that D is an elliptic operator of order m on sections of a vector bundle E^{\pm} over a smooth, compact manifold M. Let $H^s(\Gamma(M, E^{\pm}))$ denote the Sobolev s-norm completion of the space of sections $\Gamma(M, E)$ with respect to a chosen metric. Then D can be extended to be a bounded linear operator $\overline{D_s} \colon H^s(\Gamma(M, E^+)) \to H^{s-m}(\Gamma(M, E^-))$ that is Fredholm, and $\operatorname{ind}(D) = \operatorname{ind}(\overline{D_s})$ is well defined and independent of s. In the 1960s, M. F. Atiyah and I. Singer proved that the index of an elliptic operator on sections of a vector bundle over a smooth manifold can be calculated by the formula ([5, 6])

$$\begin{split} \operatorname{ind}(D) &= \int_{M} \operatorname{ch}(\sigma(D)) \wedge \operatorname{Todd}(T_{\mathbb{C}}M) \\ &= \int_{M} \alpha(x) \operatorname{dvol}(x), \end{split}$$

where $\operatorname{ch}(\sigma(D))$ is a form representing the Chern character of the principal symbol $\sigma(D)$, and $\operatorname{Todd}(T_{\mathbb{C}}M)$ is a form representing the Todd class of the complexified tangent bundle $T_{\mathbb{C}}M$; these forms are characteristic forms derived from the theory of characteristic classes and depend on geometric and topological data. The local expression for the relevant term of the integrand, which is a multiple of the volume form $\operatorname{dvol}(x)$, can be written in terms of curvature and the principal symbol and is denoted $\alpha(x) \operatorname{dvol}(x)$.

Typical examples of this theorem are some classic theorems in global analysis. As in the earlier example, let $D = d+\delta$ from the space of even forms to the space of odd forms on the manifold M of dimension n, where as before δ denotes the L^2 -adjoint of the exterior derivative d. Then the elements of ker $(d + \delta)$ are the even harmonic forms, and the elements of the cokernel can be identified with the odd harmonic forms. Moreover,

$$\operatorname{ind}(d+\delta) = \dim H^{\operatorname{even}}(M) - \dim H^{\operatorname{odd}}(M) = \chi(M),$$

and

$$\int_{M} \operatorname{ch}(\sigma(d+\delta)) \wedge \operatorname{Todd}(T_{\mathbb{C}}M) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{n}} \int_{M} \operatorname{Pf},$$

where Pf is the Pfaffian, which is, suitably interpreted, a characteristic form obtained using the square root of the determinant of the curvature matrix. In the case of 2-manifolds (n = 2), Pf is the Gauss curvature times the area form. Thus, in this case the Atiyah–Singer Index Theorem yields the generalized Gauss–Bonnet Theorem.

Another example is the operator $D = d+d^*$ on forms on an even-dimensional manifold, this time mapping the self-dual to the anti-self-dual forms. This time the Atiyah–Singer Index Theorem yields the equation (called the Hirzebruch Signature Theorem)

$$\operatorname{Sign}(M) = \int_M L,$$

where Sign(M) is the signature of the manifold M, and L is the Hirzebruch L-polynomial applied to the Pontryagin forms.

If a manifold is spin, then the index of the spin Dirac operator is the \widehat{A} genus ("A-roof" genus) of the manifold. Note that the spin Dirac operator is an example of a spin^c Dirac operator where the spinor bundle is associated to a principal Spin(n) bundle. Such a structure exists when the second Stiefel–Whitney class is zero, a stronger condition than the spin^c condition. The \widehat{A} genus is normally a rational number, but must agree with the index when the manifold is spin.

Different examples of operators yield other classical theorems, such as the Hirzebruch–Riemann–Roch Theorem, which uses the Dolbeault operator.

All of the first-order differential operators mentioned above are examples of Dirac operators. If M is spin^c, then the Atiyah–Singer Index Theorem reduces to a calculation of the index of Dirac operators (twisted by a bundle). Because of this and the Thom isomorphism in K-theory, the Dirac operators and their symbols play a very important role in proofs of the Atiyah–Singer Index Theorem. For more information, see [6, 38].

Exercise 24. Prove that if $L: \mathcal{H}_1 \to \mathcal{H}_2$ is a Fredholm operator between Hilbert spaces, then $\operatorname{coker}(L) \cong \ker(L^*)$.

Exercise 25. Suppose that $P: \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$ is a self-adjoint linear operator, and $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}^+ \oplus \mathcal{H}^-$ is an orthogonal decomposition. If P maps \mathcal{H}^+ into \mathcal{H}^- and vice versa, prove that the adjoint of the restriction $P: \mathcal{H}^+ \to \mathcal{H}^-$ is the restriction of P to \mathcal{H}^- . Also, find the adjoint of the operator $P': \mathcal{H}^+ \to \mathcal{H}$ defined by P'(h) = P(h).

Exercise 26. Prove that if D is an elliptic operator and E_{λ} is an eigenspace of D^*D corresponding to the eigenvalue $\lambda \neq 0$, then $D(E_{\lambda})$ is the eigenspace of DD^* corresponding to the eigenvalue λ . Conclude that the eigenspaces of D^*D and DD^* corresponding to nonzero eigenvalues have the same (finite) dimension.

Exercise 27. Let $f: \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$ be a smooth function, and let $L: \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$ be a self-adjoint operator with discrete spectrum. Let $P_{\lambda}: \mathcal{H} \to E_{\lambda}$ be the orthogonal projection to the eigenspace corresponding to the eigenvalue λ . We define the operator f(L) to be

$$f(L) = \sum_{\lambda} f(\lambda) P_{\lambda},$$

assuming that the right-hand side converges. Assuming f(L), g(L), and f(L)g(L) converge, prove that f(L)g(L) = g(L)f(L). Also, find the conditions on a function f such that f(L) = L.

Exercise 28. Show that if P is a self-adjoint Fredholm operator, then

$$\operatorname{ind}(D) = \operatorname{tr}(\exp(-tD^*D)) - \operatorname{tr}(\exp(-tDD^*))$$

for all t > 0, assuming that $\exp(-tD^*D)$, $\exp(-tDD^*)$, and their traces converge.

Exercise 29. Find all homeomorphism types of surfaces S such that a metric g on S has Gauss curvature K_g that satisfies $-5 \le K_g \le 0$ and volume that satisfies $1 \le \operatorname{Vol}_q(S) \le 4$.

Exercise 30. Find an example of a smooth closed manifold M such that every possible metric on M must have nonzero L (the Hirzebruch L-polynomial applied to the Pontryagin forms).

Exercise 31. Suppose that on a certain manifold the \widehat{A} -genus is $\frac{3}{4}$. What does this imply about Stiefel–Whitney classes?

4.2 Transversal Dirac operators on distributions

This section contains some of the results in [46], joint work with I. Prokhorenkov.

The main point of this section is to provide some ways to analyze operators that are not elliptic, but behave in some ways like elliptic operators on sections that behave nicely with respect to a designated *transverse subbundle* $Q \subseteq TM$.

A transversally elliptic differential (or pseudodifferential) operator P on Mwith respect to the transverse distribution $Q \subseteq TM$ is defined to be an operator such that its principal symbol $\sigma(P)(\xi)$ is required to be invertible only for all nonzero $\xi \in Q^* \subseteq T^*M$. In later sections, we will be looking at operators that are transversally elliptic with respect to the orbits of a group action, and in this case Q is the normal bundle to the orbits, which may have different dimensions at different points of the manifold. In this section, we will restrict to the case where Q has constant rank.

Now, let $Q \subset TM$ be a smooth distribution, meaning that $Q \to M$ is a smooth subbundle of the tangent bundle. Assume that a $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ -module structure on a complex Hermitian vector bundle E is given. We will now define transverse Dirac operators on sections of E. Similar to the above, M is a closed Riemannian

manifold, $c: Q \to \operatorname{End}(E)$ is the Clifford multiplication on E, and ∇^E is a $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ connection that is compatible with the metric on M; that is, Clifford multiplication by each vector is skew-Hermitian, and we require

$$\nabla_X^E(c(V)s) = c(\nabla_X^Q V)s + c(V)\nabla_X^E s$$

for all $X \in \Gamma(TM)$, $V \in \Gamma Q$ and $s \in \Gamma E$.

Remark 4.2.1. For a given distribution $Q \subset TM$, it is always possible to obtain a bundle of $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ -modules with Clifford connection from a bundle of $\mathbb{Cl}(TM)$ -Clifford modules, but not all such $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ connections are of that type.

Let $L = Q^{\perp}$, let (f_1, \ldots, f_q) be a local orthonormal frame for Q, and let $\pi: TM \to Q$ be the orthogonal projection. We define the Dirac operator A_Q corresponding to the distribution Q as

$$A_Q = \sum_{j=1}^{q} c(f_j) \nabla_{f_j}^E.$$
 (4.2.1)

This definition is again independent of the choice of orthonormal frame; in fact, it is the composition of the maps

$$\Gamma(E) \xrightarrow{\nabla^E} \Gamma(T^*M \otimes E) \xrightarrow{\simeq} \Gamma(TM \otimes E) \xrightarrow{\pi} \Gamma(Q \otimes E) \xrightarrow{c} \Gamma(E).$$

We now calculate the formal adjoint of A_Q , in precisely the same way that we showed the formal self-adjointness of the ordinary Dirac operator. Letting (s_1, s_2) denote the pointwise inner product of sections of E, we have

$$(A_Q s_1, s_2) = \sum_{j=1}^q (c(\pi f_j) \nabla_{f_j}^E s_1, s_2) = -\sum_{j=1}^q (\nabla_{f_j}^E s_1, c(\pi f_j) s_2).$$

Since ∇^E is a metric connection,

$$(A_Q s_1, s_2) = \sum \left(-f_j(s_1, c(\pi f_j) s_2) + (s_1, \nabla_{f_j}^E c(\pi f_j) s_2) \right)$$

= $\sum \left(-f_j(s_1, c(\pi f_j) s_2) + (s_1, c(\pi f_j) \nabla_{f_j}^E s_2) + (s_1, c(\pi \nabla_{f_j}^M \pi f_j) s_2) \right),$
(4.2.2)

by the $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ -compatibility. Now, we do not have the freedom to choose the frame so that the covariant derivatives vanish at a certain point, because we know nothing about the distribution Q. Hence we define the vector fields

$$V = \sum_{j=1}^{q} \pi \nabla_{f_j}^M f_j, \quad H^L = \sum_{j=q+1}^{n} \pi \nabla_{f_j}^M f_j.$$

Note that H^L is precisely the mean curvature of the distribution $L = Q^{\perp}$. Further, letting ω be the one-form defined by

$$\omega(X) = (s_1, c(\pi X)s_2),$$

and letting $(f_1, \ldots, f_q, f_{q+1}, \ldots, f_n)$ be an extension of the frame of Q to be an orthonormal frame of TM,

$$\begin{split} \delta\omega &= -\sum_{j=1}^{n} i(f_j) \nabla_{f_j} \omega \\ &= -\sum_{j=1}^{n} (f_j \omega(f_j) - \omega(\nabla_{f_j} f_j)) \\ &= \sum_{j=1}^{n} \left(-f_j (s_1, c(\pi f_j) s_2) + (s_1, c(\pi \nabla_{f_j}^M f_j) s_2) \right) \\ &= (s_1, c(V + H^L) s_2) + \sum_{j=1}^{n} (-f_j (s_1, c(\pi f_j) s_2)) \\ &= (s_1, c(V + H^L) s_2) + \sum_{j=1}^{q} (-f_j (s_1, c(\pi f_j) s_2)). \end{split}$$

From (4.2.2) we have

$$(A_Q s_1, s_2) = \delta \omega - (s_1, c(V + H^L) s_2) + (s_1, A_Q s_2) + (s_1, c(V) s_2) = \delta \omega + (s_1, A_Q s_2) - (s_1, c(H^L) s_2)$$

Thus, by integrating over the manifold (which sends $\delta\omega$ to zero), we see that the formal L^2 -adjoint of A_Q is

$$A_Q^* = A_Q - c(H^L).$$

Since $c(H^L)$ is skew-adjoint, the new operator

$$D_Q = A_Q - \frac{1}{2}c(H^L) \tag{4.2.3}$$

is formally self-adjoint.

A quick look at [15] yields the following.

Theorem 4.2.2 ([46]). For each distribution $Q \subset TM$ and every bundle E of $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ -modules, the transversally elliptic operator D_Q defined by (4.2.1) and (4.2.3) is essentially self-adjoint.

Remark 4.2.3. In general, the spectrum of D_Q is not necessarily discrete. In the case of Riemannian foliations, we identify Q with the normal bundle of the foliation, and one typically restricts to the space of basic sections. In this case, the spectrum of D_Q restricted to the basic sections is discrete.

Exercise 32. Let $M = T^2 = \mathbb{R}^2/\mathbb{Z}^2$, and consider the distribution Q defined by the vectors parallel to (1, r) with $r \in \mathbb{R}$. Calculate the operator D_Q and its spectrum, where the Clifford multiplication is just complex number multiplication (on a trivial bundle $E_x = \mathbb{C}$). Does it make a difference if r is rational?

Exercise 33. With M and Q as in the last exercise, let E be the bundle \wedge^*Q^* . Now calculate D_Q and its spectrum.

Exercise 34. Consider the radially symmetric Heisenberg distribution, defined as follows. Let $\alpha \in \Omega^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$ be the differential form

$$\alpha = dz - \frac{1}{2}r^2 d\theta = dz - \frac{1}{2}(x \, dy - y \, dx).$$

Note that

$$d\alpha = -r \, dr \wedge d\theta = -dx \wedge dy,$$

so that α is a contact form because

$$\alpha \wedge d\alpha = -dx \wedge dy \wedge dz \neq 0$$

at each point of H. The two-dimensional distribution $Q \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ is defined as $Q = \ker \alpha$. Calculate the operator D_Q .

Exercise 35. Let (M, α) be a manifold of dimension 2n + 1 with contact form α ; that is, α is a one-form such that

$$\alpha \wedge (d\alpha)^n$$

is everywhere nonsingular. The distribution $Q = \ker \alpha$ is the contact distribution. Calculate the mean curvature of Q in terms of α .

Exercise 36 (This example is in the paper [46]). Consider the torus $M = (\mathbb{R}/2\pi\mathbb{Z})^2$ with the metric $e^{2g(y)}dx^2 + dy^2$ for some 2π -periodic smooth function g. Consider the orthogonal distributions $L = \text{span} \{\partial_y\}$ and $Q = \text{span} \{\partial_x\}$. Let E be the trivial complex line bundle over M, and let $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ and $\mathbb{Cl}(L)$ both act on E via $c(\partial_y) = i = c(e^{-g(y)}\partial_x)$. Show that the mean curvatures of these distributions are

$$H^Q = -g'(y)\partial_y$$
 and $H^L = 0$.

From formulas (4.2.1) and (4.2.3),

$$A_L = i\partial_y$$
 and $D_L = i(\partial_y + \frac{1}{2}g'(y)).$

Show that the spectrum $\sigma(D_L) = \mathbb{Z}$ is a set consisting of eigenvalues of infinite multiplicity.

Exercise 37. In the last example, show that the operator

$$D_Q = ie^{-g(y)}\partial_x$$

has spectrum

$$\sigma(D_Q) = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} n[a, b],$$

where [a, b] is the range of $e^{-g(y)}$.

4.3 Basic Dirac operators on Riemannian foliations

The results of this section are joint work with G. Habib and can be found in [25] and [26].

4.3.1 Invariance of the spectrum of basic Dirac operators

Suppose a closed manifold M is endowed with the structure of a Riemannian foliation (M, \mathcal{F}, g_Q) . The word *Riemannian* means that there is a metric on the local space of leaves —a holonomy-invariant transverse metric g_Q on the normal bundle $Q = TM/T\mathcal{F}$. The phrase *holonomy-invariant* means that the transverse Lie derivative $\mathcal{L}_X g_Q$ is zero for all leafwise vector fields $X \in \Gamma(T\mathcal{F})$.

We often assume that the manifold is endowed with the additional structure of a bundle-like metric [47], i.e., the metric g on M induces the metric on $Q \simeq N\mathcal{F} = (T\mathcal{F})^{\perp}$. Every Riemannian foliation admits bundle-like metrics that are compatible with a given (M, \mathcal{F}, g_Q) structure. There are many choices, since one may freely choose the metric along the leaves and also the transverse subbundle $N\mathcal{F}$. We note that a bundle-like metric on a smooth foliation is exactly a metric on the manifold such that the leaves of the foliation are locally equidistant. There are topological restrictions to the existence of bundle-like metrics (and thus Riemannian foliations). Important examples of requirements for the existence of a Riemannian foliation may be found in [32, 35, 43, 55, 56, 58]. One geometric requirement is that, for any metric on the manifold, the orthogonal projection

$$P: L^2(\Omega(M)) \longrightarrow L^2(\Omega(M, \mathcal{F}))$$

must map the subspace of smooth forms onto the subspace of smooth basic forms [45]. Recall that *basic forms* are forms that depend only on the transverse variables. The space $\Omega(M, \mathcal{F})$ of basic forms is defined invariantly as

$$\Omega(M, \mathcal{F}) = \{\beta \in \Omega(M) : i(X)\beta = 0 \text{ and } i(X)d\beta = 0 \text{ for all } X \in \Gamma(T\mathcal{F})\}$$

The basic forms $\Omega(M, \mathcal{F})$ are preserved by the exterior derivative, and the resulting cohomology is called *basic cohomology* $H^*(M, \mathcal{F})$. It is known that the basic cohomology groups are finite-dimensional in the Riemannian foliation case. See [18, 19, 21, 30, 33, 35] for facts about basic cohomology and Riemannian foliations. For later use, the *basic Euler characteristic* is defined to be

$$\chi(M,\mathcal{F}) = \sum (-1)^j \dim H^j(M,\mathcal{F}).$$

We now discuss the construction of the basic Dirac operator, a construction which requires a choice of bundle-like metric. See [12, 13, 17, 22, 24, 25, 28, 29, 30, 33, 35, 46] for related results. Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a Riemannian manifold endowed with a Riemannian foliation. Let $E \to M$ be a foliated vector bundle (see [32]) that is a bundle of $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ -Clifford modules with compatible connection ∇^E . This means that the foliation lifts to a horizontal foliation in TE. Another way of saying this is that the connection is flat along the leaves of \mathcal{F} . When this happens, it is always possible to choose a basic connection for E —that is, a connection for which the connection and curvature forms are actually (Lie algebra-valued) basic forms.

Let $A_{N\mathcal{F}}$ and $D_{N\mathcal{F}}$ be the associated transversal Dirac operators as in the previous section. The transversal Dirac operator $A_{N\mathcal{F}}$ fixes the basic sections $\Gamma_b(E) \subset \Gamma(E)$ (i.e., $\Gamma_b(E) = \{s \in \Gamma(E) : \nabla_X^E s = 0 \text{ for all } X \in \Gamma(T\mathcal{F})\}$), but is not symmetric on this subspace. Let $P_b: L^2(\Gamma(E)) \to L^2(\Gamma_b(E))$ be the orthogonal projection, which can be shown to map smooth sections to smooth basic sections. We define the basic Dirac operator to be

$$D_b = P_b D_{N\mathcal{F}} P_b = A_{N\mathcal{F}} - \frac{1}{2} c(\kappa_b^{\sharp}) \colon \Gamma_b(E) \longrightarrow \Gamma_b(E),$$
$$P_b A_{N\mathcal{F}} P_b = A_{N\mathcal{F}} P_b, \quad P_b c(\kappa_b^{\sharp}) P_b = c(\kappa_b^{\sharp}) P_b.$$

Here, $\kappa_{\rm b}$ is the L^2 -orthogonal projection of κ onto the space of basic forms as explained above, and $\kappa_{\rm b}^{\sharp}$ is the corresponding basic vector field. Then $D_{\rm b}$ is an essentially self-adjoint, transversally elliptic operator on $\Gamma_{\rm b}(E)$. The local formula for $D_{\rm b}$ is

$$D_{\mathbf{b}}s = \sum_{i=1}^{q} e_i \cdot \nabla_{e_i}^E s - \frac{1}{2}\kappa_{\mathbf{b}}^{\sharp} \cdot s,$$

where $\{e_i\}_{i=1,\ldots,q}$ is a local orthonormal frame of Q. Then D_b has discrete spectrum ([13, 17, 22]).

An example of the basic Dirac operator is as follows. Using the bundle \wedge^*Q^* as the Clifford bundle with Clifford action $e \cdot = e^* \wedge -e^* \lrcorner$ in analogy to the ordinary de Rham operator, we have

$$D_{\rm b} = d + \delta_{\rm b} - \frac{1}{2} \kappa_{\rm b} \lrcorner - \frac{1}{2} \kappa_{\rm b} \land = \widetilde{d} + \widetilde{\delta}.$$

One might have incorrectly guessed that $d + \delta_{\rm b}$ is the basic de Rham operator, in analogy to the ordinary de Rham operator, for this operator is essentially self-adjoint, and the associated basic Laplacian yields basic Hodge theory that can be used to compute the basic cohomology. The square $D_{\rm b}^2$ of this operator and the basic Laplacian $\Delta_{\rm b}$ do have the same principal transverse symbol. In [25], we showed the invariance of the spectrum of $D_{\rm b}$ with respect to a change of metric on M in any way that keeps the transverse metric on the normal bundle intact (this includes modifying the subbundle $N\mathcal{F} \subset TM$, as one must do in order to make the mean curvature basic, for example). That is,

Theorem 4.3.1 ([25]). Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a compact Riemannian manifold endowed with a Riemannian foliation and basic Clifford bundle $E \to M$. The spectrum of the basic Dirac operator is the same for every possible choice of bundle-like metric that is associated to the transverse metric on the quotient bundle Q.

We emphasize that the basic Dirac operator $D_{\rm b}$ depends on the choice of bundle-like metric, not merely on the Clifford structure and Riemannian foliation structure, since both projections $T^*M \to Q^*$ and P depend on the leafwise metric. It is well-known that the eigenvalues of the basic Laplacian $\Delta_{\rm b}$ (closely related to $D_{\rm b}^2$) depend on the choice of bundle-like metric; for example, in [52, Corollary 3.8], it is shown that the spectrum of the basic Laplacian on functions determines the L^2 -norm of the mean curvature on a transversally oriented foliation of codimension 1. If the foliation were taut, then a bundle-like metric could be chosen so that the mean curvature is identically zero, and other metrics could be chosen where the mean curvature is nonzero. This is one reason why the invariance of the spectrum of the basic Dirac operator is a surprise.

Exercise 38. Suppose that S is a closed subspace of a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} , and let $L: \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}$ be a bounded linear map such that $L(S) \subseteq S$. Let L_S denote the restriction $L_S: S \to S$ defined by $L_S(v) = L(v)$ for all $v \in S$. Prove that the adjoint of L_S satisfies $L_S^*(v) = P_S L^*(v)$, where L^* is the adjoint of L and P_S is the orthogonal projection of \mathcal{H} onto S. Show that the maximal subspace $\mathcal{W} \subseteq S$ such that $L_S^*|_{\mathcal{W}} = L^*|_{\mathcal{W}}$ satisfies

$$\mathcal{W} = (\mathcal{S} \cap L(\mathcal{S}^{\perp}))^{\perp_{\mathcal{S}}},$$

where S^{\perp} is the orthogonal complement of S in \mathcal{H} and the superscript \perp_{S} denotes the orthogonal complement in S.

Exercise 39. Prove that the metric on a Riemannian manifold M with a smooth foliation \mathcal{F} is bundle-like if and only if the normal bundle $N\mathcal{F}$ with respect to that metric is totally geodesic.

Exercise 40. Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a transversally oriented Riemannian foliation of codimension q with bundle-like metric, and let ν be the transversal volume form. The transversal Hodge star operator $\overline{*}: \wedge^* Q^* \to \wedge^* Q^*$ is defined by

$$\alpha \wedge \overline{\ast}\beta = (\alpha, \beta)\nu$$

for $\alpha, \beta \in \Omega^k(M, \mathcal{F})$, so that $\overline{*}1 = \nu$ and $\overline{*}\nu = 1$. Let the transversal codifferential δ_T be defined by

$$\delta_T = (-1)^{qk+q+1} \overline{*} d \overline{*} \colon \Omega^k(M, \mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Omega^{k-1}(M, \mathcal{F}).$$

As above, let $\delta_{\rm b}$ be the adjoint of d with respect to $L^2(\Omega(M, \mathcal{F}))$. Prove the following identities:

- $\overline{*}^2 = (-1)^{k(q-k)}$ on basic k-forms.
- If β is a basic one-form, then $(\beta \lrcorner) = (-1)^{q(k+1)} \overline{*} (\beta \land) \overline{*}$ as operators on basic *k*-forms.
- $\delta_{\mathbf{b}} = \delta_T + \kappa_{\mathbf{b}} \lrcorner$.
- $\delta_{\rm b}\nu = \overline{*}\kappa_{\rm b}.$
- $d\kappa_{\rm b} = 0.$ (Hint: compute $\delta_{\rm b}^2 \nu$.)
- $\overline{*d} = \pm \widetilde{\delta}\overline{*}$, with $\widetilde{d} = d \frac{1}{2}\kappa_{\rm b}\wedge$ and $\widetilde{\delta} = \delta_{\rm b} \frac{1}{2}\kappa_{\rm b} \bot$.

4.3.2 The basic de Rham operator

From the previous section, the basic de Rham operator is $D_{\rm b} = \tilde{d} + \tilde{\delta}$ acting on basic forms, where

$$\widetilde{d} = d - \frac{1}{2}\kappa_{\rm b}\wedge, \quad \widetilde{\delta} = \delta_{\rm b} - \frac{1}{2}\kappa_{\rm b}\lrcorner$$

Unlike the ordinary and well-studied basic Laplacian, the eigenvalues of $\tilde{\Delta} = D_{\rm b}^2$ are invariants of the Riemannian foliation structure alone and independent of the choice of compatible bundle-like metric. The operators \tilde{d} and $\tilde{\delta}$ have the following interesting properties.

Lemma 4.3.2. $\widetilde{\delta}$ is the formal adjoint of \widetilde{d} .

Lemma 4.3.3. The maps \tilde{d} and $\tilde{\delta}$ are differentials; that is, $\tilde{d}^2 = 0$ and $\tilde{\delta}^2 = 0$. As a result, \tilde{d} and $\tilde{\delta}$ commute with $\tilde{\Delta} = D_{\rm b}^2$, and $\ker(\tilde{d} + \tilde{\delta}) = \ker(\tilde{\Delta})$.

Let $\Omega^k(M, \mathcal{F})$ denote the space of basic k-forms (either the set of smooth forms or the L^2 -completion thereof), let \tilde{d}^k and $\tilde{\delta}^k_b$ be the restrictions of \tilde{d} and $\tilde{\delta}_b$ to k-forms, and let $\tilde{\Delta}^k$ denote the restriction of D^2_b to basic k-forms.

Proposition 4.3.4 (Hodge decomposition). We have

$$\Omega^{k}(M,\mathcal{F}) = \operatorname{im}(\widetilde{d}^{k-1}) \oplus \operatorname{im}(\widetilde{\delta}_{\mathrm{b}}^{k+1}) \oplus \operatorname{ker}(\widetilde{\Delta}^{k}),$$

an L^2 -orthogonal direct sum. Also, $\ker(\widetilde{\Delta}^k)$ is finite-dimensional and consists of smooth forms.

We call $\ker(\widetilde{\Delta})$ the space of $\widetilde{\Delta}$ -harmonic forms. In the remainder of this section, we assume that the foliation is transversally oriented, so that the transversal Hodge $\overline{*}$ operator is well defined.

Definition 4.3.5. We define the basic \widetilde{d} -cohomology $\widetilde{H}^*(M, \mathcal{F})$ by

$$\widetilde{H}^k(M,\mathcal{F}) = \frac{\ker d^k}{\operatorname{im} \widetilde{d}^{k-1}}.$$

The following proposition follows from standard arguments and the Hodge decomposition theorem (Theorem 4.3.4).

Proposition 4.3.6. The finite-dimensional vector spaces $\widetilde{H}^k(M, \mathcal{F})$ and ker $\widetilde{\Delta}^k = \ker(\widetilde{d} + \widetilde{\delta})^k$ are naturally isomorphic.

We observe that for every choice of bundle-like metric, the differential $\tilde{d} = d - \frac{1}{2}\kappa_{\rm b}\wedge$ changes, and thus the cohomology groups change. However, note that $\kappa_{\rm b}$ is the only part that changes; for any two bundle-like metrics g_M , g'_M and associated $\kappa_{\rm b}$, $\kappa'_{\rm b}$ compatible with (M, \mathcal{F}, g_Q) , we have $\kappa'_{\rm b} = \kappa_{\rm b} + dh$ for some basic function h (see [2]). In the proof of the main theorem in [25], we essentially showed that the basic de Rham operator $D_{\rm b}$ is then transformed by $D'_{\rm b} = e^{h/2}D_{\rm b}e^{-h/2}$. Applying this to our situation, we see that (ker $D'_{\rm b}$) = $e^{h/2}$ ker $D_{\rm b}$, and thus the cohomology groups have the same dimensions, independent of choices. To see this in our specific situation, note that if $\alpha \in \Omega^k(M, \mathcal{F})$ satisfies $\tilde{d}\alpha = 0$, then

$$\begin{split} (\widetilde{d})'(e^{h/2}\alpha) &= \left(d - \frac{1}{2}\kappa_{\rm b} \wedge -\frac{1}{2}dh \wedge\right)(e^{h/2}\alpha) \\ &= e^{h/2}d\alpha + \frac{1}{2}e^{h/2}dh \wedge \alpha - \frac{e^{h/2}}{2}\kappa_{\rm b} \wedge \alpha - \frac{e^{h/2}}{2}dh \wedge \alpha \\ &= e^{h/2}d\alpha - \frac{e^{h/2}}{2}\kappa_{\rm b} \wedge \alpha = e^{h/2}(d - \frac{1}{2}\kappa_{\rm b} \wedge)\alpha = e^{h/2}\widetilde{d\alpha} = 0 \end{split}$$

Similarly as in [25], one may show that $\ker(\tilde{\delta})' = e^{h/2} \ker(\tilde{\delta})$ through a slightly more difficult computation. Thus, we have

Theorem 4.3.7 (Conformal invariance of cohomology groups). Given a Riemannian foliation (M, \mathcal{F}, g_Q) and two bundle-like metrics g_M and g'_M compatible with g_Q , the \tilde{d} -cohomology groups $\tilde{H}^k(M, \mathcal{F})$ are isomorphic, and the isomorphism is implemented by multiplication by a positive basic function. Further, the eigenvalues of the corresponding basic de Rham operators $D_{\rm b}$ and $D'_{\rm b}$ are identical, and the eigenspaces are isomorphic via multiplication by that same positive function.

Corollary 4.3.8. The dimensions of $\widetilde{H}^k(M, \mathcal{F})$ and the eigenvalues of $D_{\rm b}$ (and thus of $\widetilde{\Delta} = D_{\rm b}^2$) are invariants of the Riemannian foliation structure (M, \mathcal{F}, g_Q) , independent of the choice of a compatible bundle-like metric g_M .

Exercise 41. Show that if α is any closed form, then $(d + \alpha \wedge)^2 = 0$.

Exercise 42. Show that δ is the formal adjoint of d.

Exercise 43. Show that a Riemannian foliation (M, \mathcal{F}) is taut if and only if $\widetilde{H}^0(M, \mathcal{F})$ is nonzero. (A Riemannian foliation is *taut* if there exists a bundle-like metric for which the leaves are minimal submanifolds and thus have zero mean curvature.)
Exercise 44 (This example is contained in [26]). This Riemannian foliation is the famous Carrière example from [14] in the 3-dimensional case. Let A be a matrix in $SL_2(\mathbb{Z})$ of trace strictly greater than 2. We denote respectively by V_1 and V_2 the eigenvectors associated with the eigenvalues λ and $\frac{1}{\lambda}$ of A, with $\lambda > 1$ irrational. Let the hyperbolic torus \mathbb{T}_A^3 be the quotient of $\mathbb{T}^2 \times \mathbb{R}$ by the equivalence relation which identifies (m, t) to (A(m), t + 1). The flow generated by the vector field V_2 is a transversally Lie foliation of the affine group. We denote by K the holonomy subgroup. The affine group is the Lie group \mathbb{R}^2 with multiplication $(t, s) \cdot (t', s') = (t + t', \lambda^t s' + s)$, and the subgroup K is

$$K = \{(n,s), n \in \mathbb{Z}, s \in \mathbb{R}\}.$$

We choose the bundle-like metric (letting (x, s, t) denote the local coordinates in the V_2 direction, V_1 direction, and \mathbb{R} direction, respectively) as

$$g = \lambda^{-2t} dx^2 + \lambda^{2t} ds^2 + dt^2.$$

Prove that:

- The mean curvature of the flow is $\kappa = \kappa_{\rm b} = \log(\lambda) dt$.
- The twisted basic cohomology groups are all trivial.
- The ordinary basic cohomology groups satisfy H⁰(M, F) ≃ ℝ, H¹(M, F) ≃ ℝ and H²(M, F) ≃ {0}.
- The flow is not taut.

4.3.3 Poincaré duality and consequences

Theorem 4.3.9 (Poincaré duality for d-cohomology). Suppose that the Riemannian foliation (M, \mathcal{F}, g_Q) is transversally oriented and is endowed with a bundle-like metric. For each k such that $0 \leq k \leq q$ and any compatible choice of bundle-like metric, the map $\overline{*} \colon \Omega^k(M, \mathcal{F}) \to \Omega^{q-k}(M, \mathcal{F})$ induces an isomorphism on the \tilde{d} -cohomology. Moreover, $\overline{*}$ maps ker $\tilde{\Delta}^k$ isomorphically onto ker $\tilde{\Delta}^{q-k}$, and it maps the λ -eigenspace of $\tilde{\Delta}^k$ isomorphically onto the λ -eigenspace of $\tilde{\Delta}^{q-k}$, for all $\lambda \geq 0$.

This resolves the problem of the failure of Poincaré duality to hold for standard basic cohomology (see [34, 56]).

Corollary 4.3.10. Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a smooth transversally oriented foliation of odd codimension that admits a transverse Riemannian structure. Then the Euler characteristic associated to $\widetilde{H}^*(M, \mathcal{F})$ vanishes.

The following fact is a new result for ordinary basic cohomology of Riemannian foliations. Ordinary basic cohomology does not satisfy Poincaré duality; in fact, the top-dimensional basic cohomology group is zero if and only if the foliation is not taut. Also, leaf closures of a transversally oriented foliation can fail to be transversally oriented, so orientation is also a tricky issue. **Corollary 4.3.11.** Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a smooth transversally oriented foliation of odd codimension that admits a transverse Riemannian structure. Then the Euler characteristic associated to the ordinary basic cohomology $H^*(M, \mathcal{F})$ vanishes.

Proof. The basic Euler characteristic is the basic index of the operator

$$D_0 = d + \delta_{\mathrm{b}} \colon \Omega^{\mathrm{even}}(M, \mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Omega^{\mathrm{odd}}(M, \mathcal{F}).$$

See [7, 12, 17, 18] for information on the basic index and basic Euler characteristic. The crucial property for us is that the basic index of D_0 is a Fredholm index and is invariant under perturbations of the operator through transversally elliptic operators that map the basic forms to themselves. In particular, the family of operators $D_t = d + \delta_{\rm b} - \frac{t}{2}\kappa_{\rm b} - \frac{t}{2}\kappa_{\rm b} \wedge$ for $0 \leq t \leq 1$ meets that criterion, and $D_1 = D_{\rm b}$ is the basic de Rham operator

$$D_{\mathrm{b}} \colon \Omega^{\mathrm{even}}(M, \mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow \Omega^{\mathrm{odd}}(M, \mathcal{F})$$

Thus, the basic Euler characteristic of the basic cohomology complex is the same as the basic Euler characteristic of the \tilde{d} -cohomology complex. The result follows from the previous corollary.

Exercise 45. Prove that the twisted cohomology class $[\kappa_b]$ is always trivial.

Exercise 46. Prove that if (M, \mathcal{F}) is not taut, then the ordinary basic cohomology satisfies dim $H^1(M, \mathcal{F}) \geq 1$.

Exercise 47. Prove that there exists a monomorphism from $H^1(M, \mathcal{F})$ to $H^1(M)$.

Exercise 48. True or false: dim $H^2(M, \mathcal{F}) \leq \dim H^2(M)$?

Exercise 49. Under what conditions is it true that dim $\widetilde{H}^1(M, \mathcal{F}) \ge \dim H^1(M, \mathcal{F})$?

Exercise 50 (Hard). Find an example of a Riemannian foliation that is not taut and whose twisted basic cohomology is nontrivial. (If you give up, find an answer in [26].)

4.4 Natural examples of transversal Dirac operators on *G*-manifolds

The research content of this section is joint work with I. Prokhorenkov, from [46].

4.4.1 Equivariant structure of the orthonormal frame bundle

We first make the important observation that if a Lie group acts effectively by isometries on a Riemannian manifold, then this action can be lifted to a free action on the orthonormal frame bundle. Given a complete, connected Riemannian G-manifold, the action of $g \in G$ on M induces an action of dg on TM, which in turn induces an action of G on the principal O(n)-bundle $p: F_O \to M$ of orthonormal frames over M.

Lemma 4.4.1. The action of G on F_O is regular, and the isotropy subgroups corresponding to any two points of F_O are the same.

Proof. Let H be the isotropy subgroup of a frame $f \in F_O$. Then H also fixes $p(f) \in M$, and since H fixes the frame, its differentials fix the entire tangent space at p(f). Since it fixes the tangent space, every element of H also fixes every frame in $p^{-1}(p(f))$; thus every frame in a given fiber must have the same isotropy subgroup. Since the elements of H map geodesics to geodesics and preserve distance, a neighborhood of p(f) is fixed by H. Thus, H is a subgroup of the isotropy subgroup at each point of that neighborhood. Conversely, if an element of G fixes a neighborhood of a point x in M, then it fixes all frames in $p^{-1}(x)$, and thus all frames in the fibers above that neighborhood. Since M is connected, we may conclude that every point of F_O has the same isotropy subgroup H, and H is the subgroup of G that fixes every point of M.

Remark 4.4.2. Since this subgroup H is normal, we often reduce the group G to the group G/H so that our action is effective, in which case the isotropy subgroups on F_O are all trivial.

Remark 4.4.3. A similar idea is also useful in constructing the lifted foliation and the basic manifold associated to a Riemannian foliation (see [43]).

In any case, the *G*-orbits on F_O are diffeomorphic and form a Riemannian fiber bundle in the natural metric on F_O defined as follows. The Levi-Civita connection on *M* determines the horizontal subbundle \mathcal{H} of TF_O . We construct the local product metric on F_O using a biinvariant fiber metric and the pullback of the metric on *M* to \mathcal{H} ; with this metric, F_O is a compact Riemannian $(G \times O(n))$ -manifold. The lifted *G*-action commutes with the O(n)-action. Let \mathcal{F} denote the foliation of *G*-orbits on F_O , and observe that $\pi \colon F_O \to F_O/G = F_O/\mathcal{F}$ is a Riemannian submersion of compact O(n)-manifolds.

Let $E \to F_O$ be a Hermitian vector bundle that is equivariant with respect to the $(G \times O(n))$ -action. Let $\rho: G \to U(V_{\rho})$ and $\sigma: O(n) \to U(W_{\sigma})$ be irreducible unitary representations. We define the bundle $\mathcal{E}^{\sigma} \to M$ by

$$\mathcal{E}_x^{\sigma} = \Gamma(p^{-1}(x), E)^{\sigma}$$

where the superscript σ is defined for an O(n)-module Z by

$$Z^{\sigma} = \operatorname{eval}(\operatorname{Hom}_{O(n)}(W_{\sigma}, Z) \otimes W_{\sigma}),$$

where eval: $\operatorname{Hom}_{O(n)}(W_{\sigma}, Z) \otimes W_{\sigma} \to Z$ is the evaluation map $\phi \otimes w \mapsto \phi(w)$. The space Z^{σ} is the vector subspace of Z on which O(n) acts as a direct sum of representations of type σ . The bundle \mathcal{E}^{σ} is a Hermitian G-vector bundle of finite rank over M. The metric on \mathcal{E}^{σ} is chosen as follows. For any $v_x, w_x \in \mathcal{E}^{\sigma}_x$, we define

$$\langle v_x, w_x \rangle = \int_{p^{-1}(x)} \langle v_x(y), w_x(y) \rangle_{y,E} \, d\mu_x(y),$$

where $d\mu_x$ is the measure on $p^{-1}(x)$ induced from the metric on F_O ; see [12] for a similar construction.

Similarly, we define the bundle $\mathcal{T}^{\rho} \to F_O/G$ by

$$\mathcal{T}_y^{\rho} = \Gamma(\pi^{-1}(y), E)^{\rho},$$

and $\mathcal{T}^{\rho} \to F_O/G$ is a Hermitian O(n)-equivariant bundle of finite rank. The metric on \mathcal{T}^{ρ} is

$$\langle v_z, w_z \rangle = \int_{\pi^{-1}(y)} \langle v_z(y), w_z(y) \rangle_{z,E} \, dm_z(y),$$

where dm_z is the measure on $\pi^{-1}(z)$ induced from the metric on F_O .

The vector spaces of sections $\Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})$ and $\Gamma(F_O, E)^{\sigma}$ can be identified via the isomorphism

$$i_{\sigma} \colon \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma}) \longrightarrow \Gamma(F_O, E)^{\sigma}$$

where for any section $s \in \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})$, $s(x) \in \Gamma(p^{-1}(x), E)^{\sigma}$ for each $x \in M$, and we let

$$i_{\sigma}(s)(f_x) = s(x)|_{f_x}$$

for every $f_x \in p^{-1}(x) \subset F_O$. Then $i_{\sigma}^{-1} \colon \Gamma(F_O, E)^{\sigma} \to \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})$ is given by

$$i_{\sigma}^{-1}(u)(x) = u|_{p^{-1}(x)}$$

Observe that $i_{\sigma} \colon \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma}) \to \Gamma(F_O, E)^{\sigma}$ extends to an L^2 isometry. Given $u, v \in \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})$,

$$\langle u, v \rangle_M = \int_M \langle u_x, v_x \rangle \, dx = \int_M \int_{p^{-1}(x)} \langle u_x(y), v_x(y) \rangle_{y,E} \, d\mu_x(y) \, dx$$

$$= \int_M \left(\int_{p^{-1}(x)} \langle i_\sigma(u), i_\sigma(v) \rangle_E \, d\mu_x(y) \right) \, dx$$

$$= \int_{F_O} \langle i_\sigma(u), i_\sigma(v) \rangle_E = \langle i_\sigma(u), i_\sigma(v) \rangle_{F_O},$$

where dx is the Riemannian measure on M; we have used the fact that p is a Riemannian submersion. Similarly, we let

$$j_{\rho} \colon \Gamma(F_O/G, \mathcal{T}^{\rho}) \longrightarrow \Gamma(F_O, E)^{\rho}$$

be the natural identification, which extends to an L^2 -isometry.

Let

$$\Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})^{\alpha} = \operatorname{eval}(\operatorname{Hom}_{G}(V_{\alpha}, \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})) \otimes V_{\alpha}).$$

Similarly, let

$$\Gamma(F_O/G, \mathcal{T}^{\rho})^{\beta} = \operatorname{eval}(\operatorname{Hom}_G(W_{\beta}, \Gamma(F_O/G, \mathcal{T}^{\rho})) \otimes W_{\beta}).$$

Theorem 4.4.4. For any irreducible representations $\rho: G \to U(V_{\rho})$ and $\sigma: O(n) \to U(W_{\sigma})$, the map $j_{\rho}^{-1} \circ i_{\sigma}: \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})^{\rho} \to \Gamma(F_O/G, \mathcal{T}^{\rho})^{\sigma}$ is an isomorphism (with inverse $i_{\sigma}^{-1} \circ j_{\rho}$) that extends to an L^2 -isometry.

Exercise 51. Prove that if M is a Riemannian manifold, then the orthonormal frame bundle of M has trivial tangent bundle.

Exercise 52. Suppose that a compact Lie group acts smoothly on a Riemannian manifold. Prove that there exists a metric on the manifold such that the Lie group acts isometrically.

Exercise 53. Let \mathbb{Z}_2 act on $T^2 = \mathbb{R}^2/\mathbb{Z}^2$ with an action generated by $(x, y) \mapsto (-x, y)$ for $x, y \in \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z}$.

- Find the quotient space T^2/\mathbb{Z}_2 .
- Find all the irreducible representations of \mathbb{Z}_2 . (Hint: they are all homomorphisms $\rho: \mathbb{Z}_2 \to U(1)$.)
- Find the orthonormal frame bundle F_O and determine the induced action of \mathbb{Z}_2 on F_O .
- Find the quotient space F_O/\mathbb{Z}_2 and determine the induced action of O(2) on this manifold.

Exercise 54. Suppose that $M = S^2$ is the unit sphere in \mathbb{R}^3 . Let S^1 act on S^2 by rotations around the x_3 -axis.

- Show that the oriented orthonormal frame bundle F_{SO} can be identified with SO(3), which in turn can be identified with $\mathbb{R}P^3$.
- Show that the lifted S^1 -action on F_{SO} can be realized by the orbits of a left-invariant vector field on SO(3).
- Find the quotient F_{SO}/S^1 .

Exercise 55. Suppose that a compact, connected Lie group acts by isometries on a Riemannian manifold. Show that all harmonic forms are invariant under pullbacks by the group action.

4.4.2 Dirac-type operators on the frame bundle

Let $E \to F_O$ be a Hermitian vector bundle of $\mathbb{Cl}(N\mathcal{F})$ -modules that is equivariant with respect to the $(G \times O(n))$ -action. With notation as in previous sections, we have the transversal Dirac operator $A_{N\mathcal{F}}$ defined by the composition

$$\Gamma(F_O, E) \xrightarrow{\nabla} \Gamma(F_O, T^*F_O \otimes E) \xrightarrow{\text{proj}} \Gamma(F_O, N^*\mathcal{F} \otimes E) \xrightarrow{c} \Gamma(F_O, E)$$

As explained previously, the operator

$$D_{N\mathcal{F}} = A_{N\mathcal{F}} - \frac{1}{2}c(H)$$

is an essentially self-adjoint $(G \times O(n))$ -equivariant operator, where H is the mean curvature vector field of the G-orbits in F_O .

From $D_{N\mathcal{F}}$ we now construct equivariant differential operators on M and F_O/G , as follows. We define the operators

$$D_M^{\sigma} = i_{\sigma}^{-1} \circ D_{N\mathcal{F}} \circ i_{\sigma} \colon \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma}) \longrightarrow \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})$$

and

$$D^{\rho}_{F_O/G} = j_{\rho}^{-1} \circ D_{N\mathcal{F}} \circ j_{\rho} \colon \Gamma(F_O/G, \mathcal{T}^{\rho}) \longrightarrow \Gamma(F_O/G, \mathcal{T}^{\rho}).$$

For an irreducible representation $\alpha \colon G \to U(V_{\alpha})$, let

$$(D_M^{\sigma})^{\alpha} \colon \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})^{\alpha} \longrightarrow \Gamma(M, \mathcal{E}^{\sigma})^{\alpha}$$

be the restriction of D_M^{σ} to sections of *G*-representation type [α]. Similarly, for an irreducible representation $\beta \colon G \to U(W_{\beta})$, let

$$(D_{F_O/G}^{\rho})^{\beta} \colon \Gamma(F_O/G, \mathcal{T}^{\rho})^{\beta} \longrightarrow \Gamma(F_O/G, \mathcal{T}^{\rho})^{\beta}$$

be the restriction of $D^{\rho}_{F_O/G}$ to sections of O(n)-representation type [β]. The proposition below follows from Theorem 4.4.4.

Proposition 4.4.5. The operator D_M^{σ} is transversally elliptic and *G*-equivariant, and $D_{F_O/G}^{\rho}$ is elliptic and O(n)-equivariant, and the closures of these operators are self-adjoint. The operators $(D_M^{\sigma})^{\rho}$ and $(D_{F_O/G}^{\rho})^{\sigma}$ have identical discrete spectrum, and the corresponding eigenspaces are conjugate via Hilbert space isomorphisms.

Thus, questions about the transversally elliptic operator D_M^{σ} can be reduced to questions about the elliptic operators $D_{F_O/G}^{\rho}$ for each irreducible $\rho: G \to U(V_{\rho})$.

In particular, we are interested in the equivariant index, which we will explain in detail the next section. In the following theorem, $\operatorname{ind}^{G}(\cdot)$ denotes the virtual representation-valued index as explained in [3] and in Section 4.5.1; the result is a formal difference of finite-dimensional representations if the input is a symbol of an elliptic operator.

Theorem 4.4.6. Suppose that F_O is *G*-transversally spin^c. Then for every transversally elliptic symbol class $[u] \in K_{\operatorname{cpt},G}(T^*_G M)$ there exists an operator of type D^1_M such that $\operatorname{ind}^G(u) = \operatorname{ind}^G(D^1_M)$.

Exercise 56 (Continuation of Exercise 53).

- Determine a Dirac operator on the trivial \mathbb{C}^2 bundle over the three-dimensional F_O . (Hint: use the Dirac operator from \mathbb{R}^3 .)
- Find the induced operator $D_{T^2}^1$ on T^2 , where **1** denotes the trivial representation **1**: $O(2) \rightarrow \{\mathbf{1}\} \in U(1)$. This means the restriction of the Dirac operator of F_O to sections that are invariant under the O(2)-action.

- Identify all irreducible unitary representations of O(2). (Hint: they are all homomorphisms $\sigma: O(2) \to U(1)$.)
- Find ker $D_{T^2}^1$ and ker $D_{T^2}^{1*}$, and decompose these vector spaces as direct sums of irreducible unitary representations of O(2).
- For each irreducible unitary representation $\rho \colon \mathbb{Z}_2 \to U(1)$ of \mathbb{Z}_2 , determine the induced operator $D_{F_0/\mathbb{Z}_2}^{\rho}$.

Exercise 57 (Continuation of Exercise 54).

- Starting with a transversal Dirac operator on the trivial \mathbb{C}^2 bundle over SO(3), find the induced operator $D_{S^2}^1$ on S^2 .
- Identify all irreducible unitary representations of S^1 .
- Find ker $D_{S^2}^1$ and ker $D_{S^2}^{1*}$, and decompose these vector spaces as direct sums of irreducible unitary representations of S^1 .

Exercise 58 (Continuation of Exercise 55). Suppose that a compact, connected Lie group G acts on a Riemannian manifold. Show that $\ker(d+\delta)$ is the same as the G-invariant part $\ker(d+\delta)^1$ of $\ker(d+\delta)$, and $\ker(d+\delta)^{\rho} = 0$ for all other irreducible representations $\rho: G \to U(V_{\rho})$.

Exercise 59. Suppose that G = M acts freely on itself. Construct a transversal Dirac operator acting on a trivial spinor bundle on the orthonormal frame bundle. Determine the operator D_G^1 for 1 being the trivial representation of O(n), and find ker D_G^1 and ker D_G^{1*} .

4.5 Transverse index theory for *G*-manifolds and Riemannian foliations

The research content and some of the expository content in this section are joint work with J. Brüning and F. W. Kamber, from [12] and [13].

4.5.1 Introduction: the equivariant index

Suppose that a compact Lie group G acts by isometries on a compact, connected Riemannian manifold M, and let $E = E^+ \oplus E^-$ be a graded, G-equivariant Hermitian vector bundle over M. We consider a first-order G-equivariant differential operator $D = D^+ \colon \Gamma(M, E^+) \to \Gamma(M, E^-)$ which is transversally elliptic (as explained at the beginning of Section 4.4.2). Let D^- be the formal adjoint of D^+ .

The group G acts on $\Gamma(M, E^{\pm})$ by $(gs)(x) = g \cdot s(g^{-1}x)$, and the (possibly infinite-dimensional) subspaces ker(D) and ker(D^{*}) are G-invariant. Let $\rho: G \to U(V_{\rho})$ be an irreducible unitary representation of G, and let $\chi_{\rho} = \text{tr}(\rho)$ denote its character. Let $\Gamma(M, E^{\pm})^{\rho}$ be the subspace of sections that is the direct sum of the irreducible G-representation subspaces of $\Gamma(M, E^{\pm})$ that are unitarily equivalent to the ρ representation. The operators

$$D^{\rho} \colon \Gamma(M, E^+)^{\rho} \longrightarrow \Gamma(M, E^-)^{\rho}$$

can be extended to be Fredholm operators, so that each irreducible representation of G appears with finite multiplicity in ker D^{\pm} . Let $a_{\rho}^{\pm} \in \mathbb{Z}^{+}$ be the multiplicity of ρ in ker (D^{\pm}) .

The virtual representation-valued index of D (see [3]) is

$$\operatorname{ind}^{G}(D) = \sum_{\rho} (a_{\rho}^{+} - a_{\rho}^{-}) [\rho],$$

where $[\rho]$ denotes the equivalence class of the irreducible representation ρ . The index multiplicity is

$$\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(D) = a_{\rho}^{+} - a_{\rho}^{-} = \frac{1}{\dim V_{\rho}} \operatorname{ind} \left(D|_{\Gamma(M, E^{+})^{\rho} \longrightarrow \Gamma(M, E^{-})^{\rho}} \right).$$

In particular, if $\mathbf{1}$ is the trivial representation of G, then

$$\operatorname{ind}^{\mathbf{1}}(D) = \operatorname{ind}(D|_{\Gamma(M,E^+)^G \longrightarrow \Gamma(M,E^-)^G}),$$

where the superscript G implies restriction to G-invariant sections.

There is a relationship between the index multiplicities and Atiyah's equivariant distribution-valued index $\operatorname{ind}_g(D)$ (see [3]); the multiplicities determine the distributional index, and vice versa. Because the operator $D|_{\Gamma(M,E^+)^{\rho}\to\Gamma(M,E^-)^{\rho}}$ is Fredholm, all of the indices $\operatorname{ind}^G(D)$, $\operatorname{ind}_g(D)$, and $\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(D)$ depend only on the homotopy class of the principal transverse symbol of D.

The new equivariant index result (in [12]) is stated in Theorem 4.5.13. A large body of work over the last twenty years has yielded theorems that express $\operatorname{ind}_g(D)$ in terms of topological and geometric quantities (as in the Atiyah–Segal Index Theorem for elliptic operators or the Berline–Vergne Theorem for transversally elliptic operators —see [4, 8, 9]). However, until now there has been very little known about the problem of expressing $\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(D)$ in terms of topological or geometric quantities which are determined at the different strata

$$M([H]) = \bigcup_{G_x \in [H]} \{x\}$$

of the G-manifold M. The special case when all of the isotropy groups are finite was solved by M. Atiyah in [3], and this result was utilized by T. Kawasaki to prove the Orbifold Index Theorem (see [37]). Our analysis is new in that the equivariant heat kernel related to the index is integrated first over the group and second over the manifold, and thus the invariants in our index theorem (Theorem 4.5.13) are very different from those seen in other equivariant index formulas. The explicit nature of the formula is demonstrated in Theorem 4.5.14, a special case where the equivariant Euler characteristic is computed in terms of invariants of the G-manifold strata.

One of the primary motivations for obtaining an explicit formula for $\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(D)$ was to use it to produce a basic index theorem for Riemannian foliations, thereby solving a problem that has been open since the 1980s (it is mentioned, for example, in [18]). In fact, the basic index theorem (Theorem 4.5.16) is a consequence of the equivariant index theorem. We note that a recent paper of Gorokhovsky and Lott addresses this transverse index question on Riemannian foliations. Using a different technique, they are able to prove a formula for the basic index of a basic Dirac operator that is distinct from our formula, in the case where all the infinitesimal holonomy groups of the foliation are connected tori and if Molino's commuting sheaf is abelian and has trivial holonomy (see [23]). Our result requires at most mild topological assumptions on the transverse structure of the strata of the Riemannian foliation and has a similar form to the formula above for ind¹(D). In particular, the analogue for the Gauss–Bonnet Theorem for Riemannian foliations (Theorem 4.5.17) is a corollary and requires no assumptions on the structure of the Riemannian foliation.

There are several new techniques used in the proof of the equivariant index theorem that have not been explored previously, and we will briefly describe them in upcoming sections. First, the proof requires a modification of the equivariant structure. In Section 4.5.2, we describe the known structure of G-manifolds. In Section 4.5.3, we describe a process of blowing up, cutting, and reassembling the G-manifold into what is called *desingularization*. The result is a G-manifold that has less intricate structure and for which the analysis is simpler. We note that our desingularization process and the equivariant index theorem were stated and announced in [50] and [51]; recently Albin and Melrose have taken it a step further in tracking the effects of desingularization on equivariant cohomology and equivariant K-theory [1].

Another crucial step in the proof of the equivariant index theorem is the decomposition of equivariant vector bundles over G-manifolds with one orbit type. We construct a subbundle of an equivariant bundle over a G-invariant part of a stratum that is the minimal G-bundle decomposition that consists of direct sums of isotypical components of the bundle. We call this decomposition the *fine decomposition* and define it in Section 4.5.4. More detailed accounts of this method are in [12, 31].

Exercise 60. Let $Z: C^{\infty}(S^1, \mathbb{C}) \to \{0\}$ denote the zero operator on complex-valued functions on the circle S^1 . If we consider Z to be an S^1 -equivariant operator on the circle, find $\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(Z)$ for every irreducible representation $\rho: S^1 \to U(1)$. (Important: the target bundle is the zero vector bundle). We are assuming that S^1 acts by rotations.

Exercise 61. In Exercise 60, calculate instead each $\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(Z)$, in the case that $Z: C^{\infty}(S^1, \mathbb{C}) \to C^{\infty}(S^1, \mathbb{C})$ is multiplication by zero.

Exercise 62. Let $D = i \frac{d}{d\theta} \colon C^{\infty}(S^1, \mathbb{C}) \to C^{\infty}(S^1, \mathbb{C})$ be an operator on complexvalued functions on the circle $S^1 = \{e^{i\theta} : \theta \in \mathbb{R}/2\pi\mathbb{Z}\}$. Consider D to be a \mathbb{Z}_2 -equivariant operator, where the action is generated by $\theta \mapsto \theta + \pi$. Find $\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(Z)$ for every irreducible representation $\rho \colon \mathbb{Z}_2 \to U(1)$.

Exercise 63. Let $D = i \frac{d}{d\theta} : C^{\infty}(S^1, \mathbb{C}) \to C^{\infty}(S^1, \mathbb{C})$ be an operator on complex-valued functions on the circle $S^1 = \{e^{i\theta} : \theta \in \mathbb{R}/2\pi\mathbb{Z}\}$. Consider the \mathbb{Z}_2 -action generated by $\theta \mapsto -\theta$. Show that D is not \mathbb{Z}_2 -equivariant.

Exercise 64. Let \mathbb{Z}_2 act on $T^2 = \mathbb{R}^2/\mathbb{Z}^2$ with an action generated by $(x, y) \mapsto (-x, y)$ for $x, y \in \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z}$. Calculate $\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(D)$ for every irreducible representation $\rho \colon \mathbb{Z}_2 \to U(1)$, where D is the standard Dirac operator on the trivial \mathbb{C}^2 bundle.

4.5.2 Stratifications of G-manifolds

In the following, we will describe some standard results from the theory of Lie group actions (see [11, 36]). As above, G is a compact Lie group acting on a smooth, connected, closed manifold M. We assume that the action is effective, meaning that no $g \in G$ fixes all of M. (Replace G with $G/\{g \in G : gx = x \text{ for all } x \in M\}$ otherwise.) Choose a Riemannian metric for which G acts by isometries.

Given such an action and $x \in M$, the *isotropy* or *stabilizer subgroup* $G_x < G$ is defined to be $\{g \in G : gx = x\}$. The *orbit* \mathcal{O}_x of a point x is defined to be $\{gx : g \in G\}$. Since $G_{xg} = gG_xg^{-1}$, the conjugacy class of the isotropy subgroup of a point is fixed along an orbit.

On any such G-manifold, the conjugacy class of the isotropy subgroups along an orbit is called the *orbit type*. On any such G-manifold, there are a finite number of orbit types, and there is a partial order on the set of orbit types. Given subgroups H and K of G, we say that $[H] \leq [K]$ if H is conjugate to a subgroup of K, and we say that [H] < [K] if $[H] \leq [K]$ and $[H] \neq [K]$. We may enumerate the conjugacy classes of isotropy subgroups as $[G_0], \ldots, [G_r]$ where $[G_i] \leq [G_j]$ implies that $i \leq j$. It is well-known that the union of the principal orbits (those with type $[G_0]$) form an open dense subset M_0 of the manifold M, and the other orbits are called *singular*.

As a consequence, every isotropy subgroup H satisfies $[G_0] \leq [H]$. Let M_j denote the set of points of M of orbit type $[G_j]$ for each j; the set M_j is called the *stratum* corresponding to $[G_j]$. If $[G_j] \leq [G_k]$, it follows that the closure of M_j contains the closure of M_k . A stratum M_j is called a *minimal stratum* if there does not exist a stratum M_k such that $[G_j] < [G_k]$ (equivalently, such that $\overline{M_k} \subseteq \overline{M_j}$). It is known that each stratum is a G-invariant submanifold of M, and in fact a minimal stratum is a closed (but not necessarily connected) submanifold. Also, for each j, the submanifold $M_{\geq j} = \bigcup_{[G_k] \geq [G_j]} M_k$ is a closed, G-invariant submanifold.

Now, given a proper G-invariant submanifold S of M and $\varepsilon > 0$, let $T_{\varepsilon}(S)$ denote the union of the images of the exponential map at s for $s \in S$ restricted to the open ball of radius ε in the normal bundle at S. It follows that $T_{\varepsilon}(S)$ is

also *G*-invariant. If M_j is a stratum and ε is sufficiently small, then all orbits in $\underline{T_{\varepsilon}(M_j)} \setminus M_j$ are of type $[\underline{G_k}]$, where $\underline{[G_k]} < \underline{[G_j]}$. This implies that if j < k, $\overline{M_j} \cap \overline{M_k} \neq \emptyset$, and $M_k \subsetneq \overline{M_j}$, then $\overline{M_j}$ and $\overline{M_k}$ intersect at right angles, and their intersection consists of more singular strata (with isotropy groups containing conjugates of both G_k and G_j).

Fix $\varepsilon > 0$. We now decompose M as a disjoint union of sets $M_0^{\varepsilon}, \ldots, M_r^{\varepsilon}$. If there is only one isotropy type on M, then r = 0, and we let $M_0^{\varepsilon} = \Sigma_0^{\varepsilon} = M_0 = M$. Otherwise, for $j = r, r - 1, \ldots, 0$, let $\varepsilon_j = 2^j \varepsilon$, and let

$$\Sigma_j^{\varepsilon} = M_j \setminus \overline{\bigcup_{k>j} M_k^{\varepsilon}}, \quad M_j^{\varepsilon} = T_{\varepsilon_j}(M_j) \setminus \overline{\bigcup_{k>j} M_k^{\varepsilon}}$$

Thus,

$$T_{\varepsilon}(\Sigma_j^{\varepsilon}) \subset M_j^{\varepsilon}, \quad \Sigma_j^{\varepsilon} \subset M_j.$$

The following facts about this decomposition are contained in [36, pp. 203ff]:

Lemma 4.5.1. For sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$, we have, for every $i \in \{0, \ldots, r\}$:

- (1) $M = \bigsqcup_{i=0}^{\prime} M_i^{\varepsilon}$ (disjoint union).
- (2) M_i^{ε} is a union of G-orbits; Σ_i^{ε} is a union of G-orbits.
- (3) The manifold M^ε_i is diffeomorphic to the interior of a compact G-manifold with corners; the orbit space M^ε_i/G is a smooth manifold that is isometric to the interior of a triangulable, compact manifold with corners. The same is true for each Σ^ε_i.
- (4) If $[G_i]$ is the isotropy type of an orbit in M_i^{ε} , then $j \leq i$ and $[G_i] \leq [G_i]$.
- (5) The distance between the submanifold M_j and M_i^{ε} for j > i is at least ε .

Exercise 65. Suppose G and M are as above. Show that if γ is a geodesic that is perpendicular at $x \in M$ to the orbit \mathcal{O}_x through x, then γ is perpendicular to every orbit that intersects it.

Exercise 66. With G and M as above, suppose that γ is a geodesic that is orthogonal to a particular singular stratum Σ . Prove that each element $g \in G$ maps γ to another geodesic with the same property.

Exercise 67. Prove that if S is any set of isometries of a Riemannian manifold M, then the fixed point set $M^S = \{x \in M : gx = x \text{ for every } g \in S\}$ is a totally geodesic submanifold of M.

Exercise 68. Prove that if Σ is a stratum of the action of G on M corresponding to isotropy type [H], then the fixed point set Σ^H is a principal N(H)/H bundle over $G \setminus \Sigma$, where N(H) is the normalizer of the subgroup H.

Exercise 69. Let $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$ act on $S^2 \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ via $(x, y, z) \mapsto (-x, y, z)$ and $(x, y, z) \mapsto (x, -y, z)$. Determine the strata of this action and the isotropy types.

Exercise 70. Let O(2) act on $S^2 \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ by rotations that fix the z-axis. Determine the strata of this action and the isotropy types.

Exercise 71. Let M be the rectangle $[0,1] \times [-1,1]$ along with identifications $(s,1) \sim (s,-1)$ for $0 \leq s \leq 1$, $(0,x) \sim (0,x+\frac{1}{2})$ for $0 \leq x \leq \frac{1}{2}$, and $(1,x) \sim (1,x+\frac{1}{2})$ for $0 \leq x \leq \frac{1}{2}$.

- \bullet Show that M is a smooth Riemannian manifold when endowed with the standard flat metric.
- Find the topological type of the surface M.
- Suppose that $S^1 = \mathbb{R}/2\mathbb{Z}$ acts on M via $(s, x) \mapsto (s, x+t)$, with $x, t \in \mathbb{R}/2\mathbb{Z}$. Find the strata and the isotropy types of this action.

4.5.3 Equivariant desingularization

Assume that G is a compact Lie group that acts on a Riemannian manifold M by isometries. We construct a new G-manifold N that has a single stratum (of type $[G_0]$) and that is a branched cover of M, branched over the singular strata. A distinguished fundamental domain of M_0 in N is called the *desingularization* of M and is denoted \widetilde{M} . We also refer to Albin and Melrose's paper [1] for their recent related explanation of this desingularization (which they call *resolution*).

A sequence of modifications is used to construct N and $\widetilde{M} \subset N$. Let M_j be a minimal stratum. Let $T_{\varepsilon}(M_j)$ denote a tubular neighborhood of radius ε around M_j , with ε chosen sufficiently small so that all orbits in $T_{\varepsilon}(M_j) \setminus M_j$ are of type $[G_k]$, where $[G_k] < [G_j]$. Let

$$N^{1} = (M \setminus T_{\varepsilon}(M_{j})) \cup_{\partial T_{\varepsilon}(M_{j})} (M \setminus T_{\varepsilon}(M_{j}))$$

be the manifold constructed by gluing two copies of $(M \setminus T_{\varepsilon}(M_j))$ smoothly along the boundary (the codimension 1 case should be treated in a slightly different way; see [12] for details). Since $T_{\varepsilon}(M_j)$ is saturated (a union of *G*-orbits), the *G*-action lifts to N^1 . Note that the strata of the *G*-action on N^1 correspond to strata in $M \setminus T_{\varepsilon}(M_j)$. If $M_k \cap (M \setminus T_{\varepsilon}(M_j))$ is nontrivial, then the stratum corresponding to isotropy type $[G_k]$ on N^1 is

$$N_k^1 = (M_k \cap (M \setminus T_{\varepsilon}(M_j))) \cup_{(M_k \cap \partial T_{\varepsilon}(M_j))} (M_k \cap (M \setminus T_{\varepsilon}(M_j)))$$

Thus, N^1 is a *G*-manifold with one fewer stratum than M, and $M \setminus M_j$ is diffeomorphic to one copy of $(M \setminus T_{\varepsilon}(M_j))$, denoted \widetilde{M}^1 in N^1 . In fact, N^1 is a branched double cover of M, branched over M_j . If N^1 has one orbit type, then we set $N = N^1$ and $\widetilde{M} = \widetilde{M}^1$. If N^1 has more than one orbit type, we repeat the process with the *G*-manifold N^1 to produce a new *G*-manifold N^2 with two fewer orbit types than M and that is a 4-fold branched cover of M. Again, \widetilde{M}^2 is a fundamental domain of $\widetilde{M}^1 \setminus \{a \text{ minimal stratum}\}$, which is a fundamental domain of M with two strata removed. We continue until $N = N^r$ is a G-manifold with all orbits of type $[G_0]$ and is a 2^r -fold branched cover of M, branched over $M \setminus M_0$. We set $\widetilde{M} = \widetilde{M}^r$, which is a fundamental domain of M_0 in N.

Further, one may independently desingularize $M_{\geq j}$, since this submanifold is itself a closed *G*-manifold. If $M_{\geq j}$ has more than one connected component, we may desingularize all components simultaneously. The isotropy type of all points of $\widetilde{M_{\geq j}}$ is $[G_j]$, and $\widetilde{M_{\geq j}}/G$ is a smooth (open) manifold.

Exercise 72. Find the desingularization \widetilde{M}_j of each stratum M_j for the *G*-manifold in Exercise 69.

Exercise 73. Find the desingularization \widetilde{M}_j of each stratum M_j for the *G*-manifold in Exercise 70.

Exercise 74. Find the desingularization \widetilde{M}_j of each stratum M_j for the *G*-manifold in Exercise 71.

4.5.4 The fine decomposition of an equivariant bundle

Let X^H be the fixed point set of H in a G-manifold X with one orbit type [H]. For $\alpha \in \pi_0(X^H)$, let X^H_{α} denote the corresponding connected component of X^H .

Definition 4.5.2. We denote $X_{\alpha} = GX_{\alpha}^{H}$, and call X_{α} a component of X relative to G.

Remark 4.5.3. The space X_{α} is not necessarily connected, but it is the inverse image of a connected component of $G \setminus X$ under the projection $X \to G \setminus X$. Also, note that we have $X_{\alpha} = X_{\beta}$ if there exists *n* in the normalizer N = N(H) such that $nX_{\alpha}^{H} = X_{\beta}^{H}$. If X is a closed manifold, then there are a finite number of components of X relative to G.

We now introduce a decomposition of a *G*-bundle $E \to X$. Let E_{α} be the restriction $E|_{X_{\alpha}^{H}}$. For any irreducible representation $\sigma : H \to U(W_{\sigma})$, we define for $n \in N$ the representation $\sigma^{n} : H \to U(W_{\sigma})$ by $\sigma^{n}(h) = \sigma(n^{-1}hn)$. Let $\widetilde{N}_{[\sigma]} = \{n \in N : [\sigma^{n}] \text{ is equivalent to } [\sigma]\}$. If the isotypical component $E_{\alpha}^{[\sigma]}$ is nontrivial, then it is invariant under the subgroup $\widetilde{N}_{\alpha,[\sigma]} \subseteq \widetilde{N}_{[\sigma]}$ that leaves in addition the connected component X_{α}^{H} invariant; again, this subgroup has finite index in N. The isotypical components transform under $n \in N$ as

$$n: E_{\alpha}^{[\sigma]} \xrightarrow{\cong} E_{\overline{n}(\alpha)}^{[\sigma^n]},$$

where \overline{n} denotes the residue class of $n \in N$ in $N/\widetilde{N}_{\alpha,[\sigma]}$. Then a decomposition of E is obtained by 'inducing up' the isotypical components $E_{\alpha}^{[\sigma]}$ from $\widetilde{N}_{\alpha,[\sigma]}$ to N. That is,

$$E^N_{\alpha,[\sigma]} = N \times_{\widetilde{N}_{\alpha,[\sigma]}} E^{[\sigma]}_{\alpha}$$

is a bundle containing $E_{\alpha}^{[\sigma]}|_{X_{\alpha}^{H}}$. This is an *N*-bundle over $NX_{\alpha}^{H} \subseteq X^{H}$, and a similar bundle may be formed over each distinct NX_{β}^{H} , with $\beta \in \pi_{0}(X^{H})$. Further, observe that since each bundle $E_{\alpha,[\sigma]}^{N}$ is an *N*-bundle over NX_{α}^{H} , it defines a unique *G* bundle $E_{\alpha,[\sigma]}^{G}$ (see Exercise 75).

Definition 4.5.4. The *G*-bundle $E_{\alpha,[\sigma]}^G$ over the submanifold X_{α} is called a *fine* component or the *fine* component of $E \to X$ associated to $(\alpha, [\sigma])$.

If $G \setminus X$ is not connected, one must construct the fine components separately over each X_{α} . If E has finite rank, then E may be decomposed as a direct sum of distinct fine components over each X_{α} . In any case, $E_{\alpha,[\sigma]}^N$ is a finite direct sum of isotypical components over each X_{α}^H .

Definition 4.5.5. The direct sum decomposition of $E|_{X_{\alpha}}$ into subbundles E^{b} that are fine components $E^{G}_{\alpha,[\sigma]}$ for some $[\sigma]$, written

$$E|_{X_{\alpha}} = \bigoplus_{\mathbf{b}} E^{\mathbf{b}} ,$$

is called the refined isotypical decomposition (or fine decomposition) of $E|_{X_{\alpha}}$.

We comment that if $[\sigma, W_{\sigma}]$ is an irreducible *H*-representation present in E_x with $x \in X_{\alpha}^H$, then $E_x^{[\sigma]}$ is a subspace of a distinct E_x^b for some *b*. The subspace E_x^b also contains $E_x^{[\sigma^n]}$ for every *n* such that $nX_{\alpha}^H = X_{\alpha}^H$.

Remark 4.5.6. Observe that, by construction, for $x \in X_{\alpha}^{H}$ the multiplicity and dimension of each $[\sigma]$ present in a specific E_{x}^{b} are independent of $[\sigma]$. Thus, $E_{x}^{[\sigma^{n}]}$ and $E_{x}^{[\sigma]}$ have the same multiplicity and dimension if $nX_{\alpha}^{H} = X_{\alpha}^{H}$.

Remark 4.5.7. The advantage of this decomposition over the isotypical decomposition is that each E^b is a *G*-bundle defined over all of X_{α} , and the isotypical decomposition may only be defined over X_{α}^H .

Definition 4.5.8. Now, let E be a G-equivariant vector bundle over X, and let E^b be a fine component as in Definition 4.5.4 corresponding to a specific component $X_{\alpha} = GX_{\alpha}^{H}$ of X relative to G. Suppose that another G-bundle W over X_{α} has finite rank and has the property that the equivalence classes of G_y -representations present in $E_y^b, y \in X_{\alpha}$, exactly coincide with the equivalence classes of G_y -representations present in W_y , and that W has a single component in the fine decomposition. Then we say that W is *adapted* to E^b .

Lemma 4.5.9. In the definition above, if another G-bundle W over X_{α} has finite rank and has the property that the equivalence classes of G_y -representations present in E_y^b , $y \in X_{\alpha}$, exactly coincide with the equivalence classes of G_y -representations present in W_y , then it follows that W has a single component in the fine decomposition and hence is adapted to E^b . Thus, the last phrase in the corresponding sentence in the above definition is superfluous. **Exercise 75.** Suppose that X is a G-manifold, H is an isotropy subgroup, and $E' \to X^H$ is an N(H)-bundle over the fixed point set X^H . Prove that E' uniquely determines a G-bundle E over X such that $E|_{X^H} = E'$.

Exercise 76. Prove Lemma 4.5.9.

4.5.5 Canonical isotropy *G*-bundles

In what follows, we show that there are naturally defined finite-dimensional vector bundles that are adapted to any fine components. Once and for all, we enumerate the irreducible representations $\{[\rho_j, V_{\rho_j}]\}_{j=1,2,...}$ of G. Let $[\sigma, W_{\sigma}]$ be any irreducible H-representation. Let $G \times_H W_{\sigma}$ be the corresponding homogeneous vector bundle over the homogeneous space G/H. Then the L^2 -sections of this vector bundle decompose into irreducible G-representations. In particular, let $[\rho_{j_0}, V_{\rho_{j_0}}]$ be the equivalence class of irreducible representations that is present in $L^2(G/H, G \times_H W_{\sigma})$ and that has the lowest index j_0 . Then Frobenius reciprocity implies

$$0 \neq \operatorname{Hom}_{G}(V_{\rho_{i_{\alpha}}}, L^{2}(G/H, G \times_{H} W_{\sigma})) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{H}(V_{\operatorname{Res}(\rho_{i_{\alpha}})}, W_{\sigma}),$$

so that the restriction of ρ_{j_0} to H contains the H-representation $[\sigma]$. Now, for a component X^H_{α} of X^H , with $X_{\alpha} = GX^H_{\alpha}$ its component in X relative to G, the trivial bundle $X_{\alpha} \times V_{\rho_{j_0}}$ is a G-bundle (with diagonal action) that contains a nontrivial fine component $W_{\alpha,[\sigma]}$ containing $X^H_{\alpha} \times (V_{\rho_{j_0}})^{[\sigma]}$.

Definition 4.5.10. We call $W_{\alpha,[\sigma]} \to X_{\alpha}$ the canonical isotropy *G*-bundle associated to $(\alpha, [\sigma]) \in \pi_0(X^H) \times \hat{H}$. Observe that $W_{\alpha,[\sigma]}$ depends only on the enumeration of irreducible representations of *G*, the irreducible *H*-representation $[\sigma]$ and the component X^H_{α} . We also denote the following positive integers associated to $W_{\alpha,[\sigma]}$:

- $m_{\alpha,[\sigma]} = \dim \operatorname{Hom}_H(W_{\sigma}, W_{\alpha,[\sigma],x}) = \dim \operatorname{Hom}_H(W_{\sigma}, V_{\rho_{j_0}})$ (the associated multiplicity), independent of the choice of $[\sigma, W_{\sigma}]$ present in $W_{\alpha,[\sigma],x} \ x \in X^H_{\alpha}$ (see Remark 4.5.6).
- $d_{\alpha,[\sigma]} = \dim W_{\sigma}$ (the associated representation dimension), independent of the choice of $[\sigma, W_{\sigma}]$ present in $W_{\alpha,[\sigma],x}, x \in X^{H}_{\alpha}$.
- $n_{\alpha,[\sigma]} = \frac{\operatorname{rank}(W_{\alpha,[\sigma]})}{m_{\alpha,[\sigma]}d_{\alpha,[\sigma]}}$ (the *inequivalence number*), the number of inequivalent representations present in $W_{\alpha,[\sigma],x}, x \in X_{\alpha}^{H}$.

Remark 4.5.11. Observe that $W_{\alpha,[\sigma]} = W_{\alpha',[\sigma']}$ if $[\sigma'] = [\sigma^n]$ for some $n \in N$ such that $nX^H_{\alpha} = X^H_{\alpha'}$.

Lemma 4.5.12. Given any *G*-bundle $E \to X$ and any fine component E^b of *E* over some $X_{\alpha} = GX_{\alpha}^{H}$, there exists a canonical isotropy *G*-bundle $W_{\alpha,[\sigma]}$ adapted to $E^b \to X_{\alpha}$. Exercise 77. Prove Lemma 4.5.12.

Exercise 78. Suppose G is a compact, connected Lie group, and T is a maximal torus. Let G act on the left on the homogeneous space X = G/T.

- What is $(G/T)^T$?
- Let σ_a be a fixed irreducible representation of T (on \mathbb{C}), say

$$\sigma_a(t) = \exp(2\pi i(a \cdot t))$$
 with $a \in \mathbb{Z}^m$ and $m = \operatorname{rank}(T)$.

Let $E = G \times_{\sigma_a} \mathbb{C} \to G/T$ be the associated line bundle. Is E a canonical isotropy G-bundle associated to $(\cdot, [\sigma_a])$?

• Is it true that every complex G-bundle over G/T is a direct sum of equivariant line bundles?

4.5.6 The equivariant index theorem

To evaluate $\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(D)$, we first perform the equivariant desingularization as described in Section 4.5.3, starting with a minimal stratum. In [12], we precisely determine the effect of the desingularization on the operators and bundles, and in turn the supertrace of the equivariant heat kernel. We obtain the following result. In what follows, if U denotes an open subset of a stratum of the action of G on M, U' denotes the equivariant desingularization of U, and \widetilde{U} denotes the fundamental domain of U inside U', as in Section 4.5.3. We also refer the reader to Definitions 4.5.2 and 4.5.10.

Theorem 4.5.13 (Equivariant Index Theorem [12]). Let M_0 be the principal stratum of the action of a compact Lie group G on the closed Riemannian manifold M, and let $\Sigma_{\alpha_1}, \ldots, \Sigma_{\alpha_r}$ denote all the components of all singular strata relative to G. Let $E \to M$ be a Hermitian vector bundle on which G acts by isometries. Let $D: \Gamma(M, E^+) \to \Gamma(M, E^-)$ be a first-order, transversally elliptic, G-equivariant differential operator. We assume that, near each Σ_{α_j} , D is G-homotopic to the product $D_N * D^{\alpha_j}$, where D_N is a G-equivariant, first-order differential operator on $B_{\varepsilon}\Sigma$ that is elliptic and has constant coefficients on the fibers, and D^{α_j} is a global transversally elliptic, G-equivariant, first-order operator on the Σ_{α_j} . In polar coordinates,

$$D_N = Z_j \left(\nabla^E_{\partial_r} + \frac{1}{r} D^S_j \right),$$

where r is the distance from Σ_{α_j} , Z_j is a local bundle isometry (dependent on the spherical parameter), and the map D_j^S is a family of purely first order operators that differentiates in directions tangent to the unit normal bundle of Σ_j . Then the

equivariant index $\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(D)$ satisfies

$$\operatorname{ind}^{\rho}(D) = \int_{G \setminus \widetilde{M_0}} A_0^{\rho}(x) \, |\widetilde{dx}| + \sum_{j=1}^r \beta(\Sigma_{\alpha_j}),$$
$$\beta(\Sigma_{\alpha_j}) = \frac{1}{2 \operatorname{dim} V_{\rho}} \sum_{b \in B} \frac{1}{n_{\mathrm{b}} \operatorname{rank}(W^b)} \left(-\eta(D_j^{S+,b}) + h(D_j^{S+,b}) \right) \int_{G \setminus \widetilde{\Sigma_{\alpha_j}}} A_{j,b}^{\rho}(x) \, |\widetilde{dx}|,$$

where

- (1) $A_0^{\rho}(x)$ is the Atiyah–Singer integrand, the local supertrace of the ordinary heat kernel associated to the elliptic operator induced from D' (blown-up and doubled from D) on the quotient M'_0/G , where the bundle E is replaced by the finite rank bundle \mathcal{E}_{ρ} of sections of type ρ over the fibers.
- (2) Similarly, A^ρ_{i,b} is the local supertrace of the ordinary heat kernel associated to the elliptic operator induced from (1 ⊗ D^{α_j})' (blown-up and doubled from 1 ⊗ D^{α_j}, the twist of D^{α_j} by the canonical isotropy bundle W^b → Σ_{α_j}) on the quotient Σ'_{α_j}/G, where the bundle is replaced by the space of sections of type ρ over each orbit.
- (3) $\eta(D_j^{S+,b})$ is the eta invariant of the operator D_j^{S+} induced on any unit normal sphere $S_x \Sigma_{\alpha_j}$, restricted to sections of isotropy representation types in W_x^b ; see [12]. This is constant on Σ_{α_j} .
- (4) $h(D_j^{S+,b})$ is the dimension of the kernel of $D_j^{S+,b}$, restricted to sections of isotropy representation types in W_x^b , again constant on Σ_{α_i} .
- (5) $n_{\rm b}$ is the number of different inequivalent G_x -representation types present in each W_x^b , $x \in \Sigma_{\alpha_j}$.

As an example, we immediately apply the result to the de Rham operator and in doing so we obtain an interesting equation involving the equivariant Euler characteristic. In what follows, let $\mathcal{L}_{N_j} \to \Sigma_j$ be the orientation line bundle of the normal bundle to the singular stratum Σ_j . The relative Euler characteristic is defined for X a closed subset of a manifold Y as $\chi(Y, X, \mathcal{V}) = \chi(Y, \mathcal{V}) - \chi(X, \mathcal{V})$, which is also the alternating sum of the dimensions of the relative de Rham cohomology groups with coefficients in a complex vector bundle $\mathcal{V} \to Y$. If \mathcal{V} is an equivariant vector bundle, then the *equivariant Euler characteristic* $\chi^{\rho}(Y, \mathcal{V})$ associated to the representation $\rho: G \to U(V_{\rho})$ is the alternating sum

$$\chi^{\rho}(Y, \mathcal{V}) = \sum_{j} (-1)^{j} \dim H^{j}(Y, \mathcal{V})^{\rho},$$

where the superscript ρ refers to the restriction of these cohomology groups to forms of *G*-representation type $[\rho]$. An application of the equivariant index theorem yields the following result.

Theorem 4.5.14 (Equivariant Euler Characteristic Theorem [12]). Let M be a compact G-manifold, with G a compact Lie group and principal isotropy subgroup H_{pr} . Let M_0 denote the principal stratum, and let $\Sigma_{\alpha_1}, \ldots, \Sigma_{\alpha_r}$ denote all the components of all singular strata relative to G. We use the notations for $\chi^{\rho}(Y, X)$ and $\chi^{\rho}(Y)$ as in the discussion above. Then

$$\chi^{\rho}(M) = \chi^{\rho}(G/H_{\rm pr}) \ \chi(G\backslash M, G\backslash \text{singular strata}) + \sum_{j} \chi^{\rho}(G/G_{j}, \mathcal{L}_{N_{j}}) \ \chi(G\backslash \overline{\Sigma_{\alpha_{j}}}, G\backslash \text{lower strata}),$$

where \mathcal{L}_{N_j} is the orientation line bundle of the normal bundle of the stratum component Σ_{α_j} .

Exercise 79. Let $M = S^n$ and let G = O(n) acting on latitude spheres (principal orbits, diffeomorphic to S^{n-1}). Show that there are two strata, with the singular strata being the two poles. Show without using the theorem, by identifying the harmonic forms, that

$$\chi^{\rho}(S^n) = \begin{cases} (-1)^n & \text{if } \rho = \xi \\ 1 & \text{if } \rho = 1 \end{cases}$$

where ξ is the induced one-dimensional representation of O(n) on the volume forms.

Exercise 80. In the previous example, show that

$$\chi^{\rho}(G/H_{\rm pr}) = \chi^{\rho}(S^{n-1}) = \begin{cases} (-1)^{n-1} & \text{if } \rho = \xi, \\ 1 & \text{if } \rho = \mathbf{1}, \end{cases}$$

and $\chi(G \setminus M, G \setminus \text{singular strata}) = -1$. Show that, at each pole,

$$\chi^{\rho}(G/G_j, \mathcal{L}_{N_j}) = \chi^{\rho}(\mathrm{pt}) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } \rho = \mathbf{1}, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

and $\chi(G \setminus \overline{\Sigma_{\alpha_j}}, G \setminus \text{lower strata}) = 1$. Demonstrate that Theorem 4.5.14 produces the same result as in the previous exercise.

Exercise 81. If instead the group \mathbb{Z}_2 acts on S^n by the antipodal map, prove that

$$\chi^{\rho}(S^n) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } \rho = \mathbf{1} \text{ or } \xi \text{ and } n \text{ is odd,} \\ 1 & \text{if } \rho = \mathbf{1} \text{ or } \xi \text{ and } n \text{ is even,} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

both by direct calculation and by using Theorem 4.5.14.

Exercise 82. Consider the action of \mathbb{Z}_4 on the flat torus $T^2 = \mathbb{R}^2/\mathbb{Z}^2$, where the action is generated by a $\pi/2$ rotation. Explicitly, $k \in \mathbb{Z}_4$ acts on $\begin{pmatrix} y_1 \\ y_2 \end{pmatrix}$ by

$$\phi(k)\begin{pmatrix} y_1\\y_2 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1\\1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}^k \begin{pmatrix} y_1\\y_2 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Endow T^2 with the standard flat metric. Let ρ_j be the irreducible character defined by $k \in \mathbb{Z}_4 \mapsto e^{ikj\pi/2}$. Prove that

$$\chi^{\mathbf{1}}(T^2) = 2, \quad \chi^{\rho_1}(T^2) = \chi^{\rho_3}(T^2) = -1, \quad \chi^{\rho_2}(T^2) = 0,$$

in two different ways. First, compute the dimensions of the spaces of harmonic forms to determine the equations. Second, use the Equivariant Euler Characteristic Theorem.

4.5.7 The basic index theorem for Riemannian foliations

Suppose that E is a foliated Hermitian $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ -module with metric basic $\mathbb{Cl}(Q)$ connection ∇^E over a Riemannian foliation (M, \mathcal{F}) . Let

$$D_{\rm b}^E \colon \Gamma_{\rm b}(E^+) \longrightarrow \Gamma_{\rm b}(E^-)$$

be the associated basic Dirac operator, as explained in Section 4.3.1.

In the formulas below, any lower order terms that preserve the basic sections may be added without changing the index. Note that

Definition 4.5.15. The analytic basic index of $D_{\rm b}^E$ is

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{b}}(D_{\mathrm{b}}^{E}) = \dim \ker D_{\mathrm{b}}^{E} - \dim \ker (D_{\mathrm{b}}^{E})^{*}.$$

As shown explicitly in [13], these dimensions are finite, and it is possible to identify $\operatorname{ind}_{\mathrm{b}}(D_{\mathrm{b}}^{E})$ with the invariant index of a first order, *G*-equivariant differential operator \widehat{D} over a vector bundle over a basic manifold \widehat{W} , where *G* is SO(q), O(q), or the product of one of these with a unitary group U(k). By applying the Equivariant Index Theorem (Theorem 4.5.13) to the case of the trivial representation, we obtain the following formula for the index. In what follows, if *U* denotes an open subset of a stratum of (M, \mathcal{F}) , then U' denotes the desingularization of *U* very similar to that in Section 4.5.3, and \widetilde{U} denotes the fundamental domain of *U* inside U'.

Theorem 4.5.16 (Basic Index Theorem for Riemannian Foliations [13]). Let M_0 be the principal stratum of the Riemannian foliation (M, \mathcal{F}) , and let M_1, \ldots, M_r denote all the components of all singular strata, corresponding to O(q)-isotropy types $[G_1], \ldots, [G_r]$ on the basic manifold. With notation as in the discussion above, we have

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathbf{b}}(D_{\mathbf{b}}^{E}) = \int_{\widetilde{M_{0}}/\overline{\mathcal{F}}} A_{0,b}(x) \, \widetilde{|dx|} + \sum_{j=1}^{r} \beta(M_{j}),$$
$$\beta(M_{j}) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\tau} \frac{1}{n_{\tau} \operatorname{rank}(W^{\tau})} \left(-\eta(D_{j}^{S+,\tau}) + h(D_{j}^{S+,\tau})\right) \int_{\widetilde{M_{j}}/\overline{\mathcal{F}}} A_{j,b}^{\tau}(x) \, \widetilde{|dx|},$$

where the sum is over all components of singular strata and over all canonical isotropy bundles W^{τ} , only a finite number of which yield nonzero $A_{i,b}^{\tau}$, and where

- (1) $A_{0,b}(x)$ is the Atiyah–Singer integrand, the local supertrace of the ordinary heat kernel associated to the elliptic operator induced from $\widetilde{D_b^E}$ (a desingularization of D_b^E) on the quotient $\widetilde{M_0}/\overline{\mathcal{F}}$, where the bundle E is replaced by the space of basic sections over each leaf closure.
- (2) $\eta(D_j^{S+,b})$ and $h(D_j^{S+,b})$ are defined in a similar way as in Theorem 4.5.13, using a decomposition $D_b^E = D_N * D_{M_j}$ at each singular stratum.
- (3) $A_{j,b}^{\tau}(x)$ is the local supertrace of the ordinary heat kernel associated to the elliptic operator induced from $(\mathbf{1} \otimes D_{M_j})'$ (blown-up and doubled from $\mathbf{1} \otimes D_{M_j}$, the twist of D_{M_j} by the canonical isotropy bundle W^{τ}) on the quotient $\widetilde{M_j}/\overline{\mathcal{F}}$, where the bundle is replaced by the space of basic sections over each leaf closure.
- (4) n_{τ} is the number of different inequivalent G_j -representation types present in a typical fiber of W^{τ} .

An example of this result is the generalization of the Gauss–Bonnet Theorem to the basic Euler characteristic. Recall from Section 4.3.1 that the basic forms $\Omega(M, \mathcal{F})$ are preserved by the exterior derivative, and the resulting cohomology is called basic cohomology $H^*(M, \mathcal{F})$. The basic cohomology groups are finite-dimensional in the Riemannian foliation, and the basic Euler characteristic is defined to be

$$\chi(M,\mathcal{F}) = \sum (-1)^j \dim H^j(M,\mathcal{F}).$$

We have two independent proofs of the following Basic Gauss–Bonnet Theorem; one proof uses the result in [7], while the other is a direct consequence of the basic index theorem stated above (proved in [13]). We express the basic Euler characteristic in terms of the ordinary Euler characteristic, which in turn can be expressed in terms of an integral of curvature. We extend the Euler characteristic notation $\chi(Y)$ for Y any open (noncompact without boundary) or closed (compact without boundary) manifold to mean

$$\chi(Y) = \begin{cases} \chi(Y) & \text{if } Y \text{ is closed,} \\ \chi(\text{one-point compactification of } Y) - 1 & \text{if } Y \text{ is open.} \end{cases}$$

Also, if \mathcal{L} is a foliated line bundle over a Riemannian foliation (X, \mathcal{F}) , we define the basic Euler characteristic $\chi(X, \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{L})$ as before, using the basic cohomology groups with coefficients in the line bundle \mathcal{L} .

Theorem 4.5.17 (Basic Gauss–Bonnet Theorem, announced in [49], proved in [13]). Let (M, \mathcal{F}) be a Riemannian foliation. Let M_0, \ldots, M_r be the strata of the Riemannian foliation (M, \mathcal{F}) , and let $\mathcal{O}_{M_j/\overline{\mathcal{F}}}$ denote the orientation line bundle of the normal bundle to $\overline{\mathcal{F}}$ in M_j . Let L_j denote a representative leaf closure in M_j . With notation as above, the basic Euler characteristic satisfies

$$\chi(M,\mathcal{F}) = \sum_{j} \chi(M_j/\overline{\mathcal{F}})\chi(L_j,\mathcal{F},\mathcal{O}_{M_j/\overline{\mathcal{F}}}).$$

Remark 4.5.18. In [23, Corollary 1], the authors show that in special cases the only term that appears is one corresponding to a most singular stratum.

We now investigate some examples through exercises. The first example is a codimension 2 foliation on a 3-manifold. Here, O(2) acts on the basic manifold, which is homeomorphic to a sphere. In this case, the principal orbits have isotropy type ($\{e\}$), and the two fixed points obviously have isotropy type (O(2)). In this example, the isotropy types correspond precisely to the infinitesimal holonomy groups.

Exercise 83 (From [13, 48, 52]). Consider the one-dimensional foliation obtained by suspending an irrational rotation on the standard unit sphere S^2 . On S^2 we use the cylindrical coordinates (z, θ) , related to the standard rectangular coordinates by $x' = \sqrt{1-z^2} \cos \theta$, $y' = \sqrt{1-z^2} \sin \theta$, z' = z. Let α be an irrational multiple of 2π , and pick the three-manifold $M = S^2 \times [0, 1]/\sim$, where $(z, \theta, 0) \sim (z, \theta + \alpha, 1)$. Endow M with the product metric on $T_{z,\theta,t}M \cong T_{z,\theta}S^2 \times T_t\mathbb{R}$. Let the foliation \mathcal{F} be defined by the immersed submanifolds $L_{z,\theta} = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \{z\} \times \{\theta + \alpha\} \times [0, 1]$ (not unique in θ). The leaf closures \overline{L}_z for |z| < 1 are two-dimensional, and the closures corresponding to the poles $(z = \pm 1)$ are one-dimensional. Show that $\chi(M, \mathcal{F}) = 2$, using a direct calculation of the basic cohomology groups and also by using the Basic Gauss-Bonnet Theorem.

The next example is a codimension 3 Riemannian foliation for which all of the infinitesimal holonomy groups are trivial; moreover, the leaves are all simply connected. There are leaf closures of codimension 2 and codimension 1. The codimension 1 leaf closures correspond to isotropy type (e) on the basic manifold, and the codimension 2 leaf closures correspond to an isotropy type (O(2)) on the basic manifold. In some sense, the isotropy type measures the holonomy of the leaf closure in this case.

Exercise 84 (From [13]). This foliation is a suspension of an irrational rotation of S^1 composed with an irrational rotation of S^2 on the manifold $S^1 \times S^2$. As in Example 83, on S^2 we use the cylindrical coordinates (z, θ) , related to the standard rectangular coordinates by $x' = \sqrt{1 - z^2} \cos \theta$, $y' = \sqrt{1 - z^2} \sin \theta$, z' = z. Let α be an irrational multiple of 2π , and let β be any irrational number. We consider the four-manifold $M = S^2 \times [0, 1] \times [0, 1] / \sim$, where $(z, \theta, 0, t) \sim (z, \theta, 1, t)$, $(z, \theta, s, 0) \sim (z, \theta + \alpha, s + \beta \mod 1, 1)$. Endow M with the product metric on $T_{z,\theta,s,t}M \cong T_{z,\theta}S^2 \times T_s \mathbb{R} \times T_t \mathbb{R}$. Let the foliation \mathcal{F} be defined by the immersed submanifolds $L_{z,\theta,s} = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \{z\} \times \{\theta + \alpha\} \times \{s + \beta\} \times [0, 1]$ (not unique in θ or s). The leaf closures \overline{L}_z for |z| < 1 are three-dimensional, and the closures corresponding to the poles $(z = \pm 1)$ are two-dimensional. By computing the basic forms of all degrees, verify that the basic Euler characteristic is zero. Next, use the Basic Gauss-Bonnet Theorem to see the same result.

The following example is a codimension 2 transversally oriented Riemannian foliation in which all the leaf closures have codimension 1. The leaf closure foliation

is not transversally orientable, and the basic manifold is a flat Klein bottle with an O(2)-action. The two leaf closures with \mathbb{Z}_2 holonomy correspond to the two orbits of type (\mathbb{Z}_2), and the other orbits have trivial isotropy.

Exercise 85. This foliation is the suspension of an irrational rotation of the flat torus and a \mathbb{Z}_2 -action. Let X be any closed Riemannian manifold such that $\pi_1(X) = \mathbb{Z} * \mathbb{Z}$, the free group on two generators $\{\alpha, \beta\}$. We normalize the volume of X to be 1. Let \widetilde{X} be the universal cover. We define $M = (\widetilde{X} \times S^1 \times S^1)/\pi_1(X)$, where $\pi_1(X)$ acts by deck transformations on \widetilde{X} and by $\alpha(\theta, \phi) = (2\pi - \theta, 2\pi - \phi)$ and $\beta(\theta, \phi) = (\theta, \phi + \sqrt{2}\pi)$ on $S^1 \times S^1$. We use the standard product-type metric. The leaves of \mathcal{F} are defined to be sets of the form $\{(x, \theta, \phi)_{\sim} | x \in \widetilde{X}\}$. Note that the foliation is transversally oriented. Show that the basic Euler characteristic is 2, in two different ways.

The following example (from [14]) is a codimension 2 Riemannian foliation that is not taut.

Exercise 86. For the example in Exercise 44, show that the basic manifold is a torus, and the isotropy groups are all trivial. Verify that $\chi(M, \mathcal{F}) = 0$ in two different ways.

Bibliography

- P. Albin and R. Melrose, Resolution of smooth group actions, In: Spectral theory and geometric analysis, 1–26, Contemp. Math. 535, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2011.
- [2] J. A. Alvarez López, The basic component of the mean curvature of Riemannian foliations, Ann. Global Anal. Geom. 10 (1992), 179–194.
- [3] M. F. Atiyah, *Elliptic Operators and Compact Groups*, Lecture Notes in Math. vol. 401, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1974.
- [4] M. F. Atiyah and G. B. Segal, The index of elliptic operators: II, Ann. of Math. (2) 87 (1968), 531–545.
- [5] M. F. Atiyah and I. M. Singer, The index of elliptic operators on compact manifolds, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 69 (1963), 422–433.
- [6] M. F. Atiyah and I. M. Singer, The index of elliptic operators: I, Ann. of Math. (2) 87(1968), 484–530.
- [7] V. Belfi, E. Park and K. Richardson, A Hopf index theorem for foliations, Differential Geom. Appl. 18 (2003), no. 3, 319–341.
- [8] N. Berline and M. Vergne, The Chern character of a transversally elliptic symbol and the equivariant index, *Invent. Math.* **124** (1996), no. 1-3, 11–49.
- [9] N. Berline and M. Vergne, L'indice équivariant des opérateurs transversalement elliptiques, *Invent. Math.* 124 (1996), no. 1-3, 51–101.
- [10] A. Besse, *Einstein Manifolds*, Ergeb. Math. Grenzgeb. (3), Folge 10, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1987.
- [11] G. Bredon, Introduction to Compact Transformation Groups, Academic Press, New York, 1972.
- [12] J. Brüning, F. W. Kamber and K. Richardson, The eta invariant and equivariant index of transversally elliptic operators, preprint, arXiv:1005.3845.
- [13] J. Brüning, F. W. Kamber, and K. Richardson, Index theory for basic Dirac operators on Riemannian foliations, In: *Noncommutative geometry and global*

analysis, 39–81, Contemp. Math. 546, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2011.

- [14] Y. Carrière, Flots riemanniens, Transversal Structure of Foliations (Toulouse, 1982), Astérisque 116 (1984), 31–52.
- [15] P. R. Chernoff, Essential self-adjointness of powers of generators of hyperbolic equations, J. Funct. Anal. 12 (1973), 401–414.
- [16] D. Domínguez, A tenseness theorem for Riemannian foliations, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I 320 (1995), 1331–1335.
- [17] R. G. Douglas, J. F. Glazebrook, F. W. Kamber and G. L. Yu, Index formulas for geometric Dirac operators in Riemannian foliations, *K-Theory* 9 (1995), no. 5, 407–441.
- [18] A. El Kacimi-Alaoui, Opérateurs transversalement elliptiques sur un feuilletage riemannien et applications, *Compos. Math.* 73 (1990), 57–106.
- [19] A. El Kacimi-Alaoui and M. Nicolau, On the topological invariance of the basic cohomology, *Math. Ann.* 295 (1993), no. 4, 627–634.
- [20] T. Friedrich, Der erste Eigenwert des Dirac-Operators einer kompakten Riemannschen Mannigfaltigkeit nichtnegativer Skalarkrümmung, Math. Nachr. 97 (1980), 117–146.
- [21] É. Ghys, Feuilletages riemanniens sur les variétés simplement connexes, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 34 (1984), no. 4, 203–223.
- [22] J. F. Glazebrook and F. W. Kamber, Transversal Dirac families in Riemannian foliations, *Comm. Math. Phys.* 140 (1991), 217–240.
- [23] A. Gorokhovsky and J. Lott, The index of a transverse Dirac-type operator: the case of abelian Molino sheaf, J. Reine Angew. Math. 678 (2013), 125–162.
- [24] G. Habib, Tenseur d'impulsion-énergie et feuilletages, *Ph.D thesis*, Université Henri Poincaré, Nancy, 2006.
- [25] G. Habib and K. Richardson, A brief note on the spectrum of the basic Dirac operator, Bull. London Math. Soc. 41 (2009), 683–690.
- [26] G. Habib and K. Richardson, Modified differentials and basic cohomology for Riemannian foliations, J. Geom. Anal. 23 (2013), 1314–1342.
- [27] J. Hebda, An example relevant to curvature pinching theorems for Riemannian foliations, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 114 (1992), 195–199.
- [28] S. D. Jung, The first eigenvalue of the transversal Dirac operator, J. Geom. Phys. 39 (2001), 253–264.
- [29] S. D. Jung and K. Richardson, Transverse conformal Killing forms and a Gallot–Meyer Theorem for foliations, *Math. Z.* 270, no. 1-2, 337–350.

- [30] F. W. Kamber, W. Franz and Ph. Tondeur, In: Foliations and metrics, Differential Geometry (College Park, Md., 1981/1982), 103–152, Progr. Math. 32, Birkhäuser, Boston, MA, 1983.
- [31] F. W. Kamber and K. Richardson, *G*-equivariant vector bundles on manifolds of one orbit type, preprint.
- [32] F. W. Kamber and Ph. Tondeur, Foliated Bundles and Characteristic Classes, Lecture Notes in Math. 493, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1975.
- [33] F. W. Kamber and Ph. Tondeur, Duality for Riemannian foliations, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. 40 (1983), no. 1, 609–618.
- [34] F. W. Kamber and Ph. Tondeur, Duality theorems for foliations, *Transversal Structure of Foliations (Toulouse, 1982)*, Astérisque 116 (1984), 108–116.
- [35] F. W. Kamber and Ph. Tondeur, De Rham-Hodge theory for Riemannian foliations, *Math. Ann.* 277 (1987), 415–431.
- [36] K. Kawakubo, The Theory of Transformation Groups, Oxford University Press, 1991.
- [37] T. Kawasaki, The index of elliptic operators over V-manifolds, Nagoya Math. J. 84 (1981), 135–157.
- [38] H. B. Lawson, Jr. and M.-L. Michelsohn, *Spin Geometry*, Princeton Mathematical Ser. 38, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1989.
- [39] J. Lee and K. Richardson, Lichnerowicz and Obata theorems for foliations, *Pacific J. Math.* 206 (2002), 339–357.
- [40] J. Lee and K. Richardson, Riemannian foliations and eigenvalue comparison, Ann. Global Anal. Geom. 16 (1998), 497–525.
- [41] P. March, M. Min-Oo and E. Ruh, Mean curvature of Riemannian foliations, Canad. Math. Bull. 39 (1996), no. 1, 95–105.
- [42] A. Mason, An application of stochastic flows to Riemannian foliations, Houston J. Math. 26 (2000), 481–515.
- [43] P. Molino, Riemannian Foliations, Progr. Math. 73, Birkhäuser, Boston, 1988.
- [44] B. O'Neill, The fundamental equations of a submersion, *Michigan Math. J.* 13 (1966), 459–469.
- [45] E. Park and K. Richardson, The basic Laplacian of a Riemannian foliation, Amer. J. Math. 118 (1996), 1249–1275.
- [46] I. Prokhorenkov and K. Richardson, Natural equivariant transversally elliptic Dirac Operators, *Geom. Dedicata* 151 (2011), 411–429.
- [47] B. Reinhart, Foliated manifolds with bundle-like metrics, Ann. of Math. (2) 69 (1959), 119–132.

- [48] K. Richardson, Asymptotics of heat kernels on Riemannian foliations, Geom. Funct. Anal. 8 (1998), 356–401.
- [49] K. Richardson, Generalized equivariant index theory, In: Foliations 2005, World Sci. Publ., Hackensack, NJ, 2006, 373–388.
- [50] K. Richardson, The eta invariant and the equivariant index theorem, Oberwolfach Rep. 4 (2007), European Math. Soc. Publishing House, 2436–2438.
- [51] K. Richardson, Desingularizing compact Lie group actions, In: Proceedings of the NIMS Differential Geometry and Related Topics Conference, Jeju National University, South Korea, August 10-14, 2009, preprint, arXiv:0908.4555.
- [52] K. Richardson, Traces of heat operators on Riemannian foliations, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 362 (2010), no. 5, 2301–2337.
- [53] J. Roe, Elliptic Operators, Topology and Asymptotic Methods, Second edition, Pitman Research Notes in Mathematics Series 395, Longman, Harlow, 1998.
- [54] M. Shubin, Pseudodifferential Operators and Spectral Theory, translated from the 1978 Russian original by S. I. Andersson, Second edition, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2001.
- [55] C. Tarquini, Feuilletages de type fini compact, C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 339 (2004), no. 3, 209–214.
- [56] Ph. Tondeur, Geometry of Foliations, Monogr. Math. 90, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel 1997.
- [57] R. O. Wells, Jr., Differential Analysis on Complex Manifolds, Third edition, with a new appendix by Oscar García-Prada, Graduate Texts in Math. 65, Springer, New York, 2008.
- [58] R. A. Wolak, Some remarks on equicontinuous foliations, Ann. Univ. Sci. Budapest Eötvös Sect. Math. 41 (1998), 13–21 (1999).